

Research Bank Phd Thesis

The Impact of Nutrition and Training Practices on Iron and Bone Status in Athletes Fensham, Nikita

Fensham, Nikita (2024) The Impact of Nutrition and Training Practices on Iron and Bone Status in Athletes [PhD Thesis]. Australian Catholic University. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.26199/acu.90v47</u>

This work © 2024, Nikita Fensham. All Rights Reserved.



The Impact of Nutrition and Training Practices on Iron and Bone Status in Athletes

Submitted by Nikita Catherine Fensham MBChB (UCT) PGDip (IOPN)

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> Mary McKillop Institute for Health Research Exercise and Nutrition Research Program

> > Faculty of Health Sciences Australian Catholic University

Supervised by:

Professor Louise Burke Professor John Hawley Dr Alannah McKay End-user supervisor: Dr Adam Castricum

1 September 2023

Declaration of Authorship and Sources

This thesis contains no material that has been extracted in whole or in part from a thesis that I have submitted towards the award of any other degree or diploma in any other tertiary institution.

No other person's work has been used without due acknowledgment in the main text of the thesis.

All research procedures reported in the thesis received the approval of the relevant Ethics/Safety Committees (where required).

Nikita Catherine Fensham

11 August 2023

Acknowledgements

To my **Mom**, Janet (Jan/Jannie Pan), my **Dad**, Noel (Pop), and my **sister**, Meggan (Meg/Meggy), you are my entire world – spending the past three and half years halfway across it from each other has been the most difficult thing I have ever done. Without the daily calls, immense love, support, and encouragement, I wouldn't be submitting this thesis. Thank you for being by my side every step of the way.

To **Louise**, John, and Alannah, I don't think you realise the impact you have had on my life both personally and professionally. Thank you for believing in me from the start and giving me an opportunity of a lifetime. This was a huge team effort. I hope that our personal and professional relationship continues for many years to come – I am not done yet!

To my **aunt**, Jackie, the other PhD in our family. There is so much of you in me. Thank you for being ever-present, for your steadfast belief in my path.

To my **PhD buddy**, Aimee, thank you for the chats, the laughs, and the rants. You were always there to bounce off. I am so grateful that you were along for this journey with me.

To all those who have been my escape from the PhD, **friends** (some like family) in Sydney and all over the world, you have all contributed to getting me to this point and I am better for having you in my life.

To my **milestone panel** (Gary and Greg) and **end-user supervisor** (Adam), the manuscripts and my research/clinical approach have benefited from your insight and advice on the work in this thesis – thank you.

Finally, to the **athletes and researchers** that have been involved in the studies that comprise this thesis, to the **reviewers**, to fellow **colleagues** in the Institute, and to the **University staff** that have assisted me, thank you for your contributions whether that be time, expertise, administration, or blood, sweat, and radiation exposure.

It is an honour to present this thesis in fulfilment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. It is as much a personal achievement as it is a collaborative effort.

This research was supported by an Australian Catholic University Research Training Program Scholarship.

Table of Contents

Declarati	ion of Authorship and Sources	ii
Acknowle	edgements	iii
Table of	Contents	iv
List of Pı	ublications Related to Thesis	viii
List of Fi	gures	ix
List of Ta	ıbles	xiii
Abstract.		xv
List of Al	bbreviations	xix
Introduci	tion	21
1 Cha	pter 1: Review of the literature	23
1.1	Bone health in athletes	24
1.1.1	Epidemiology of bone stress injuries	24
1.1.2	Bone composition	24
1.1.3	Bone adaptation to exercise	25
1.1.4	Measurement of bone strength	
1.1.5	Bone response to nutritional manipulation	
1.2	Iron metabolism in athletes	
1.2.1	Epidemiology	
1.2.2	Physiology	
1.2.3	Measurement	46
1.2.4	Sex differences	
1.2.5	Effect of exercise on iron regulation	50
1.3	Summary and future direction	56
2 Cha	pter 2: Methodology	58
2.1	Study 1	
2.1.1	Study design	
2.1.2	Ethics approval	
2.1.3	Data extraction	59
2.1.4	Bone mineral density measurement	59
2.1.5	Blood analysis	60
2.1.6	Statistical analysis	60
2.2	Study 2	64
2.2.1	Participants	64
2.2.2	Study protocol	64
2.2.3	Baseline bone mineral density	65
2.2.4	Dietary intervention	65
2.2.5	Test protocol	66
2.2.6	Blood analysis	66
2.2.7	Statistical analysis	67
2.3	Study 3	68
2.3.1	Search strategy and selection process	68
2.3.2	Eligibility criteria	68
2.3.3	Data collection and management	69
2.3.4	Data items	69
2.3.5	Individual participant data integrity	70
2.3.6	Risk of bias assessment within and across studies	70
2.3.7	Specification of outcomes and effect measures	70

	2.3.8	Synthesis methods	71
	2.4	Study 4	73
	2.4.1	Participants	73
	2.4.2	Experimental overview	73
	2.4.3	Dietary intake	74
	2.4.4	Blood analysis	74
	2.4.5	Statistical analysis	75
3	Cha	pter 3	76
	3.1	Abstract	77
	3.2	Introduction	78
	3.3	Methods	80
	3.3.1	Study design	80
	3.3.2	Ethics approval	81
	3.3.3	Data extraction	81
	3.3.4	Bone mineral density and body composition measurement	82
	3.3.5	Blood analysis	82
	3.3.6	Statistical analysis	83
	3.4	Results	84
	3.4.1	Body composition, bone mineral density, and site discordance	84
	3.4.2	Relationships between body composition, bone, and iron status	85
	3.4.3	Fasting bone turnover marker values	89
	3.4.4	Contributors to the bone turnover marker response to exercise	93
	3.5	Discussion	93
	3.6	Conclusion	99
Iı	nterlinki	ng chapter	
I1 4	nterlinki Chaj	ng chapter oter 4	101 102
I1 4	nterlinki Chaj 4.1	ng chapter oter 4 Abstract	
I1 4	nterlinkt Chaj 4.1 4.2	ing chapter oter 4 Abstract Introduction	
I1 4	nterlinkt Chaj 4.1 4.2	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction	
In 4	nterlinki Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3	ing chapter oter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods	
In 4	<i>chaj</i> 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol	
Iı 4	<i>chap</i> 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol Baseline hone mineral density	
Iı 4	terlink Chap 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol Baseline bone mineral density Dietary intervention	
Iı 4	terlink Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol Baseline bone mineral density Dietary intervention Test protocol	
Iı 4	terlink Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol Baseline bone mineral density Dietary intervention Test protocol Blood analysis	
In 4	terlink Chap 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7	ing chapter pter 4 Abstract Introduction Methods Participants Study protocol Baseline bone mineral density Dietary intervention Test protocol Blood analysis	
In 4	<i>chaj</i> 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4	ing chapter pter 4	
In 4	Anterlinka Chap 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1	ing chapter pter 4	
In 4	terlinkt Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2	ing chapter pter 4	
In 4	<i>chap</i> 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3	ing chapter	
In 4	nterlinkt Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3	ing chapter	
In 4	nterlinki Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.4.4 4.4.5	ing chapter	
In 4	A.1 Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.4.4 4.4.5 4.5	ing chapter	
In 4	<i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i> <i>chaj</i>	ing chapter	
In 4	nterlinki Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.4.4 4.4.5 4.5 4.5 4.6 nterlinki	ing chapter	
In 4 In 5	nterlinki Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.4.4 4.4.5 4.5 4.5 4.6 nterlinki Chan	ing chapter	
In 4 In 5	nterlinki Chaj 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.3.2 4.3.3 4.3.4 4.3.5 4.3.6 4.3.7 4.4 4.4.1 4.4.2 4.4.3 4.4.4 4.4.5 4.5 4.6 nterlinki Chaj	ing chapter	

5.2	Introduction	
5.3	Methods	
5.3.	1 Search strategy and selection process	
5.3.2	2 Eligibility criteria	130
5.3.3	3 Data collection and management	130
5.3.4	4 Data items	
5.3.	5 Individual participant data integrity	
5.3.0	6 Risk of bias assessment within and across studies	
5.3.	/ Specification of outcomes and effect measures	
5.5.0	8 Synthesis methods	
5.4	Results	
5.4.	1 Study selection and individual participant data obtained	
5.4.2	2 Data integrity	
5.4.	 Kisk of bias within studies A Desults of symtheses 	
5.4.4	 Kesuits of syntheses Dick of bias across studies 	140
5.4.	S KISK OF DIAS ACTOSS Studies	144
5.5	Discussion	146
5.5.	1 The influence of ferritin and pre-exercise hepcidin	147
5.5.2	2 Sex differences	
5.5.	3 The female athlete	
5.5.4	Exercise duration and diurnal variation	
5.5.	5 Effects of nutritional state and exogenous supplementation	
5.5.0	 The potential influence of training status	150
5.5.	/ Emitations of heperann alone as a predictor of non absorption	
5.6	Conclusions and Implications	
Interlin	king chapter	
6 Ch	anter 6	
• em		
6.1	Abstract	
6.2	Introduction	158
63	Methods	159
63	1 Particinants	159
6.3.2	2 Experimental overview	
6.3.	3 Dietarv intake	
6.3.4	4 Blood analysis	
6.3.	5 Statistical analysis	162
64	Results	163
64	1 Dietary intake	163
6.4.2	2 Successive exercise bouts	162
6.4.		······································
	3 Iron regulatory response	
65	3 Iron regulatory response	
6.5	3 Iron regulatory response Discussion	
6.5 7 Chi	3 Iron regulatory response Discussion	
6.5 7 Chi 7.1	3 Iron regulatory response Discussion	
6.5 7 Cha 7.1 7.2	3 Iron regulatory response Discussion <i>apter 7: Discussion and conclusions</i> Novel findings of this thesis Future research directions	
6.5 7 Chi 7.1 7.2 7.3	3 Iron regulatory response <i>Discussion</i> <i>apter 7: Discussion and conclusions</i> Novel findings of this thesis Future research directions Conclusion	
6.5 7 Chi 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	3 Iron regulatory response <i>Discussion</i> <i>apter 7: Discussion and conclusions</i> Novel findings of this thesis Future research directions Conclusion Reflections on the PhD experience	
6.5 7 Cha 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 8 Ret	3 Iron regulatory response <i>Discussion</i> <i>apter 7: Discussion and conclusions</i> Novel findings of this thesis Future research directions Conclusion Reflections on the PhD experience <i>Cerences</i>	
6.5 7 Cha 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 8 Ref 9 Cha	3 Iron regulatory response <i>Discussion</i> <i>apter 7: Discussion and conclusions</i> Novel findings of this thesis Future research directions Conclusion Reflections on the PhD experience <i>Ferences</i>	

9.1	Statements of Contribution	223
9.2	Appendices to Publications	231

List of Publications Related to Thesis

1. Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A, Burke L.M. (2023). Bone turnover markers and bone mineral density values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes. In preparation for *Bone*.

This manuscript has been prepared for submission to Bone.

 Fensham N.C., Heikura I.A., McKay A.K.A, Tee N., Ackerman K.E., Burke L.M. (2022). Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability. *J Bone Miner Res.* 37(10):1915-25. doi: 10.1002/jbmr.4658

Due to copyright restrictions, the published version of this journal article is not available here. Please view the published version online at: https://asbmr.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/jbmr.4658

 Fensham, N. C., Govus, A. D., Peeling, P., Burke, L. M., & McKay, A. K. A. (2023). Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data metaanalysis. *Sports Med.* doi: 10.1007/s40279-023-01874-5 [online ahead of print]

Due to copyright restrictions, the published version of this journal article is not available here. Please view the published version online (ahead of print) at: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40279-023-01874-5

 Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A., Tee N., Lundy B., Anderson B., Morabito A., Ross M.L.R., Burke, L.M. (2022). Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*. 32(3):177-85. doi: 10.1123/ijsnem.2021-0263

Due to copyright restrictions, the published version of this journal article is not available here. Please view the published version online at:

https://journals.humankinetics.com/view/journals/ijsnem/32/3/article-p177.xml

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	25
Macroscopic structure of bone tissue (created with biorender.com)	

Within- and across-sport bone mineral density z-scores by measurement site. Dotted line represents classification cut-off used for 'low bone mineral density' (Jonvik et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007). Grey dots represent subject data points with the black dots as outliers of the boxplot. #significantly higher lumbar spine z-score than all other sports (p<0.001) *significantly different between sites within sport (p<0.001) **significantly different between sites within

Fasting carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX) concentrations by age with linear trend line (black) and 95% confidence interval (grey shading), coloured by sex. The equation represents that of the linear trend line and the correlation coefficient is Kendall's Tau (τ) with the respective p-value.

Fasting procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide (P1NP) concentrations by age with linear trend line (black) and 95% confidence interval (grey shading), coloured by sex. The equation represents that of the linear trend line and the correlation coefficient is Kendall's Tau (τ) with the respective p-value.

Figure 4.2 113

Percent change in fasted concentrations of bone turnover markers from Baseline to Adaptation. CON = high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF = low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA = low energyavailability, CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide, P1NP = procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide, gla-<math>OC = carboxylated osteocalcin, glu-OC = undercarboxylated osteocalcin. Raw data presented in boxplot as median, upper and lower quartiles, and minimum and maximum. *p*-values on figure represent comparisons to CON (between group); # represents significant change within group from Baseline to Adaptation with *p*-values in text.

Figure 5.1 12	9
PRISMA flow chart of studies included in the individual participant data meta-analysis.	
(IL-6 = interleukin-6, n = number of studies, VO ₂ max = maximal oxygen consumption)	

re 6.3166

IL-6 (A) and hepcidin-25 (B) concentrations in the calcium and control groups across the two exercise sessions. Data are presented as estimated means with standard error. * significant difference to baseline (p<.05). ** significant difference to 3h post-EX1 (p<.05). ns: no significant difference between bracketed timepoints (p>.05). # significant main effect of trial (p<.05).

List of Tables

Table 1.1
Categories of iron status in the general population and associated markers
Table 2.1 63
Method of analysis and corresponding study coefficient of variation at time of analysis for each
marker
Table 2.1 01
Table 5.1
Participant characteristics across sports included in the analysis
Table 3.2
Body composition measures among represented sports
Table 3.3A
Bone mineral density and z-scores among represented sports
Table 3.3B 88
Bone mineral density classification and discordance between sites among represented sports
Table 3.4A 92
Central 95% distribution of carboxy-terminal telopentide by age sex and analysis method
Table 3.4B
Central 95% distribution of procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide by age, sex, and analysis
method
Table 4.1 107
Baseline characteristics of athletes allocated to each diet group
Table 4.2 112
Dietary intake for each diet group during both baseline and adaptation phases

Table 5.1	31
Summary of the studies retrieved from the systematic review, and those included/excluded fr	om
the individual participant data meta-analysis	

Table 5.2			
Post-exercise serum hep	cidin model param	eters with adjustment	for final covariates

Table 6.1160Athlete characteristics and resting iron status of low calcium (CON) and high calcium (CAL)trials

Table 6.2164Energy and nutrient intake of athletes on days of low calcium (CON) and high calcium (CAL)trials

Table 6.3	4
Characteristics of successive exercise bouts undertaken on days of low calcium (CON) and hig	зh
calcium (CAL) trials	

Abstract

Athletes utilise various training and nutrition approaches to optimise training adaptation and competition performance. An important consideration is the potential impact of these practices on athlete health, and the subsequent effects on availability for training and competition and their longevity in the sport. Indeed, regular physical activity and mechanical loading is well-known to have significant benefits for bone health. However, excessive training load combined with insufficient recovery, including inadequate macro- and micronutrient support, places an athlete at increased risk for bone stress injuries. In particular, iron deficiency is also highly prevalent in athletes, especially in those with high training loads, and has been associated with an increased risk of low bone mineral density (BMD) in clinical populations. Considering the prevalence of and possible associations between bone stress injuries and iron deficiency, the studies comprising this thesis aimed to explore the impact of common training and nutrition practices on bone and iron metabolism in athletes.

Study 1 (described in Chapter 3): Bone mineral density and bone turnover marker values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes

Study 1 aimed to (1) examine BMD site discordance within and between sports, (2) investigate athlete bone turnover marker (BTM) ranges, and (3) explore possible links between bone and iron metabolism. A cross-sectional analysis of baseline data from athletes who participated in various studies within our research group over the period November 2015-January 2022 was conducted. Specifically, studies with baseline dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) and where iron and bone markers were measured via venous blood sample collection prior to and following exercise were included. Significant discordance was shown between and within sports with lumbar spine BMD of rowers being higher than all other sports (p < 0.0001) and higher than the proximal femur site within rowers (p = 0.002). By contrast, racewalkers and runners had higher proximal femur than lumbar spine BMD ($p \le 0.001$). Age significantly contributed to the variance in both fasting carboxyterminal telopeptide (CTX) and procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide (P1NP) with higher concentrations observed in those younger than 25 years old compared with older athletes ($p \le 0.001$). In addition to age, assay method and resting interleukin-6 (IL-6) further explained fasting CTX concentrations (marginal $R^2 = 0.49$). Post-exercise IL-6, however, was not significant in explaining post-exercise CTX at 1 h (p = 0.1). Finally, significant medium-strong correlations were present between fasting CTX and resting ferritin and hepcidin (p < 0.001).

Study 2 (described in Chapter 4): Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and across prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability

Study 2 aimed to investigate the differential impact of energy and carbohydrate manipulation on BTMs at rest and across exercise, recognising the role of nutrition in bone adaptation to frequent mechanical loading. In a parallel group design, 28 elite racewalkers completed two 6day phases. In the Baseline phase, all athletes adhered to a high carbohydrate/high energy availability diet (CON). During the Adaptation phase, athletes were allocated to one of three dietary groups: CON, low carbohydrate/high fat with high energy availability (LCHF), or low energy availability (LEA). At the end of each phase, a 25 km racewalk was completed, with venous blood taken fasted, pre-exercise, and 0, 1, 3 h post-exercise to measure CTX, P1NP, and osteocalcin (carboxylated, gla-OC; undercarboxylated, glu-OC). Following Adaptation, LCHF showed decreased fasted P1NP (~26%; p<.0001, d=3.6), gla-OC (~22%; p=.01, d=1.8), and glu-OC (~41%; p=.004, d=2.1), which were all significantly different to CON (p<.01), whereas LEA demonstrated significant, but smaller, reductions in fasted P1NP (\sim 14%; p=.02, d=1.7) and glu-OC (~24%; p=.049, d=1.4). Both LCHF (p=.008, d=1.9) and LEA (p=.01, d=1.7) had significantly higher CTX pre- to 3 h post-exercise but only LCHF showed lower P1NP concentrations (p<.0001, d=3.2). All markers remained unchanged from Baseline in CON.

Study 3 (described in Chapter 5): Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis

Study 3 aimed to expand on the broader literature findings showing similar responses of bone and iron markers across exercise and in response to certain dietary interventions. Here, the aim was to amalgamate multiple small studies to investigate how both athlete and exercise session characteristics influence IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations through an individual participant data meta-analysis. Following a systematic review of the literature, a one-stage meta-analysis with mixed-effects linear regression, using a stepwise approach to select the best-fit model, was employed. Results demonstrated that exercise is associated with a 1.5- to 2.5-fold increase in hepcidin concentrations, with pre-exercise hepcidin concentration accounting for ~44% of the variance in 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration. Although collectively accounting for only a further ~3% of the variance, absolute 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentrations appear higher in males with lower cardiorespiratory fitness and higher pre-exercise ferritin levels. On the other hand, a greater magnitude of change between the pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration was largely attributable to exercise duration (~44% variance) with a much smaller contribution from VO₂max, pre-exercise ferritin, sex, and post-exercise IL-6 (~6% combined). Although females tended to have a lower absolute 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration (1.4 nmol.L⁻¹, [95% CI -2.6, -0.3], p=0.02) and 30% less change (95% CI [-54.4, -5.1], p=0.02) than males, with different explanatory variables being significant between sexes, sample size discrepancies and individual study design biases preclude definitive conclusions.

Study 4 (described in Chapter 6): Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin

Study 4 addressed the lack of investigation of the effects of repeated training bouts completed in close succession on the IL-6 and hepcidin responses to exercise. Although this study design was set up to investigate the effect of calcium supplementation on CTX concentrations across the same period, it provided a unique opportunity to explore iron-calcium reciprocity and determine whether an intervention (i.e., calcium prior to exercise) designed to limit the impact of exercise on bone may result in an adverse effect on another body system. In a randomised, crossover design, 16 elite male rowers completed two trials, a week apart, with either high (1000 mg) or low (<50 mg) calcium pre-exercise meals. Each trial involved two, submaximal 90 min rowing ergometer sessions, 2.5 h apart, with venous blood sampled at baseline, preexercise, and 0, 1, 2 and 3 h after each session. Peak elevations in IL-6 (\sim 7.5-fold, p<.0001) and hepcidin (\sim 3-fold, p<.0001) concentrations relative to baseline were seen at 2 and 3 h after the first session (EX1) respectively. Following the second session (EX2), concentrations of both IL-6 and hepcidin remained elevated above baseline, exhibiting a plateau rather than an additive increase (2 h post-EX1 vs 2 h post-EX2, p=1.00). Pre-exercise calcium resulted in a slightly greater elevation in hepcidin across all timepoints compared to control (p=.0005), however no effect on IL-6 was evident (p=.27).

Summary and future directions

The research studies included in this thesis aimed to explore the impact of certain nutrition and training practices on bone and iron status in athletes and the potential interplay between the two systems. In summary, our findings demonstrate that: (1) Fasting CTX and P1NP concentrations decrease with age and, although limited by the lack of general population data, may be higher in athletes, (2) Resting IL-6 concentrations may contribute to fasting CTX concentrations, (3) Duration of exercise contributes significantly to post-exercise IL-6 concentrations and the magnitude of change in hepcidin concentrations from pre- to 3 h post-exercise, (4) Twice-daily training with a short recovery results in an elevated plateau in IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations, when supported by adequate energy and CHO consumption, (5) Short-term adherence to a

ketogenic diet may be more detrimental to at-rest and across-exercise bone formation than the same period of LEA, yet bone turnover is maintained with a high EA/high CHO diet, (6) Significant BMD measurement site discrepancies exist between and within sports, raising the issue of the impact of mechanical loading on detecting at-risk athletes and the potential need for additional tools (e.g., BTMs) and protocols. Outcomes from this thesis support current recommendations that athletes should aim to achieve adequate energy and CHO availability to minimise potential detriments to bone turnover balance, at least in the short term. Furthermore, this work supports previous recommendations of morning, prior to or within 30 min following the first exercise session, iron consumption in order to maximise absorption. Invitations to expand the findings of this work extend to establishing a robust database of normative (and even sports-specific) values for athlete BTM and areal BMD ranges and employing longitudinal studies to assess the impact of BTM and iron status perturbations on BMD and bone architecture.

List of Abbreviations

1,25[OH] ₂ D	1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D
25[OH]D	25-hydroxy-vitamin D
ACSM	American College of Sports Medicine
AIC	Akaike Information Criterion
AR	Androgen receptor
AUC	Area under the curve
BIC	Bayesian Information Criterion
BM	Body mass
BMC	Bone mineral content
BMD	Bone mineral density
BTM	Bone turnover marker
СНО	Carbohydrate
СТ	Computed tomography
CTX	Carboxyterminal telopeptide
CV	Coefficient of variation
DMT-1	Divalent metal transporter 1
DXA	Dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry
EA	Energy availability
EEE	Exercise energy expenditure
EHMC	Exercise hypogonadal male condition
EPO	Erythropoietin
ER	Estrogen receptor
FFM	Fat free mass
FGF-23	Fibroblast growth factor 23
gla-OC	Carboxylated osteocalcin
glu-OC	Undercarboxylated osteocalcin
Hb	Haemoglobin
Hct	Haematocrit
HR-pQCT	High resolution peripheral quantitative computed tomography
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IOC	International Olympic Committee

Low carbohydrate, high fat
Low energy availability
Luteinizing hormone
Magnetic resonance imaging
Non-exercise activity thermogenesis
N-terminal telopeptide
Osteocalcin
Osteoprotegenin
Procollagen-1 C-terminal propeptide
Procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide
Peripheral quantitative computed tomography
Parathyroid hormone
Receptor activator of NF-kB ligand
Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport
Resting metabolic rate
Triiodothyronine
Thermic effect of food
Female and Male Athlete Triad
Maximal oxygen uptake
World Health Organization

Introduction

"If we could give every individual the right amount of nourishment and exercise, not too little and not too much, we would have found the safest way to health." ~ Hippocrates

In elite athletes, certain training and nutrition practices augment performance goals but may not be optimal for long-term health outcomes. Indeed, manipulation of both energy and carbohydrate availability, either through changes in energy intake or exercise energy expenditure, is commonly undertaken to enhance training adaptation and/or improve body composition. However, the impact on athletes' health outcomes and, in turn, their availability for training and competition, is an important consideration. Failure to consider the health consequences of performance goals is to the detriment of both the athlete's wellbeing and their longevity in the sport.

Recognising that athletes engage in various training and nutritional practices that prioritize training adaptation and performance, investigating the health impact, specifically on bone and iron metabolism, was the focus of this body of work. Bone stress injuries account for a significant proportion of all musculoskeletal injuries in athletes, and result in significant time lost in training and competition. In addition to training load and underlying bone status, nutritional deficiencies are a notable risk factor for these injuries. Iron deficiency is highly prevalent in athletes and may be more prevalent in those with high training loads and/or insufficient dietary intake. Further, data in clinical populations suggest a link between iron deficiency and low bone mineral density. Considering the prevalence of, and possible associations between, bone stress injuries and iron deficiency, the studies comprising this thesis aimed to explore the impact of common training and nutrition practices on bone and iron metabolism in athletes.

The studies are outlined in Chapters 3, 4, 5, and 6. Chapter 7 will discuss the novel findings of this research and potential future directions.

Chapter 3 (*study 1*): Bone mineral density and bone turnover marker values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes

Chapter 4 (*study 2*): Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and across prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability

Chapter 5 (*study 3*): Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis

Chapter 6 (*study 4*): Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin

1 Chapter 1: Review of the literature

Exercise is widely accepted and promoted as a lifestyle intervention to improve health and longevity (O'Keefe et al., 2020; Paffenbarger et al., 1986). But, in elite athletes, who sit on the far-right of the reverse J-shaped curve (O'Keefe et al., 2020), there is a fine balance between performing the training loads required to be competitive while maintaining health. It may be argued that at these levels of competition, the pursuit of performance outcomes may outweigh the health benefits of exercise. For practitioners caring for athletes, recognizing circumstances which may put an athlete at increased risk for illness and injury, both short- and long-term, is a key responsibility. Here, managing training loads and ensuring adequate recovery becomes paramount. Dietary manipulation has become an increasingly common strategy to address various sport-specific performance constraints. Meanwhile, research into the health impact of these strategies lags practice. In this review, the current knowledge of the impact of exercise and common nutrition practices on bone and iron indices will be outlined.

1.1 Bone health in athletes

1.1.1 Epidemiology of bone stress injuries

Bone stress injuries, including fractures and reactions, account for a substantial proportion of musculoskeletal injuries in athletes and result in significant time losses from training and competition (Bennell et al., 1996b). Up to 5.7 bone stress injuries occur per 100,000 athlete exposures in collegiate-level athletes (Rizzone et al., 2017) with athletics, gymnastics, and rowing athletes incurring the highest rates of bone stress injuries (Ruddick et al., 2019). While the predominant site of injury depends on the loading pattern of the sport, the foot and lower leg seem to be the most common injury site across sports (Ruddick et al., 2019). Although the precise pathophysiology of bone stress fractures is unknown, theoretically, an increase in the magnitude and/or rate of bone loading with insufficient remodelling time, leads to the accumulation of damage (Warden et al., 2006). The precipitating cause is often multifactorial, attributed to factors such as repetitive load (Rizzone et al., 2017; Ruddick et al., 2019; Warden et al., 2006), change in training surface (Milgrom et al., 2003), insufficient adaptation time in a training program (Warden et al., 2006), biomechanical patterns (O'Leary et al., 2021), and bone geometry (O'Leary et al., 2021). Increasingly recognized is the role of low energy availability states on bone health (Hutson et al., 2021), influencing bone mineral density, microarchitecture (Ackerman et al., 2011), and remodelling (Ihle & Loucks, 2004). Inadequate intakes of macronutrients and micronutrients, interactively or independently of energy availability, may also affect bone health (Sale & Elliott-Sale, 2019).

1.1.2 Bone composition

Bone tissue provides multiple functions, including movement, mineral and acid-base balance, haematopoiesis, and growth factor and cytokine reserve (Clarke, 2008), which are critical for both health and athletic performance. Bone is composed of minerals (50-70%), organic matrix (20-40%), water (5-10%), and lipids (<3%) (Song, 2017). The matrix is comprised mostly of type 1 collagen (95%), upon which calcium and phosphate-rich hydroxyapatite crystals are deposited (Song, 2017). This arrangement confers both flexibility as well as rigidity to bone (Song, 2017). Non-collagenous proteins represent about 2% of the bone matrix and regulate collagen fibre formation and mineralization (Hoenig et al., 2022). Some of these proteins, such as osteocalcin (OC) may play an endocrine role as well (Moser & Van Der Eerden, 2019). Bone tissue is organized into both cortical (compact) and trabecular (cancellous) bone in different

ratios, depending on the site (Clarke, 2008). Cortical bone is made up of osteons with a central Haversian canal for blood vessels and nerves, whereas trabecular bone is composed of a network of trabeculae (Hoenig et al., 2022). Osteons (Figure 1.1) are composed of concentric lamellae, a pattern with collagen fibrils in alternating directions, which confers strength (Clarke, 2008) and prevents propagation of fracture lines (Hoenig et al., 2022). The cortical periosteum exhibits higher formation than resorption (Clarke, 2008). Meanwhile, the endosteum is subject to the opposite, likely as a secondary outcome of biomechanical forces or bone-marrow cytokine exposure (Clarke, 2008). These processes result in the widening of the bone marrow compartment and thinning of the cortex with aging (Clarke, 2008).



Figure 1.1: Macroscopic structure of bone tissue (created with biorender.com)

1.1.3 Bone adaptation to exercise

Extensive reviews (Hoenig et al., 2022) of the work of others in bone metabolism outline our understanding of bone adaptation to exercise. Bone adapts to applied load, enabling growth by modelling and repair by remodelling (Hoenig et al., 2022). During childhood, skeletal growth occurs via modelling, a spatially independent process of adding and removing bone tissue to augment bone size and strength (Hoenig et al., 2022). Although an imperfect and incomplete

determinant of bone strength, bone mineral density (BMD), as measured by dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA), peaks around 16-21 years at the hip and up to 40 years at the lumbar spine (Berger et al., 2010). A 10% increase in peak bone mass may delay the onset of osteoporosis by up to 13 years (Hernandez et al., 2003). The benefit of mechanical loading on BMD is well-recognized with physical activity during childhood and adolescence resulting in a greater cortical area and thickness (Hoenig et al., 2022), leading to a reduced fracture incidence in adulthood (Fredericson et al., 2005; Karlsson & Rosengren, 2020; Rudolph et al., 2021). High- and odd-impact sports have been shown to confer the most benefit to BMD, not only at the loaded sites but also at unloaded axial and peripheral sites, whereas low- or nonimpact sports may confer no benefit at all (Nevill et al., 2004; Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011). Multiple cross-sectional studies demonstrate the relevance of sport type in BMD accrual at loaded sites. Runners typically demonstrate increased BMD at impact sites, such as the femoral neck (Ackerman et al., 2011; McCormack et al., 2019; Tam et al., 2018), calcanei (Fredericson et al., 2007), and tibia (Smock et al., 2009), yet reductions at the lumbar spine (Scofield & Hecht, 2012; Tam et al., 2018). Ballet dancers have an increased BMD at the femoral neck and trochanter, yet reductions at the radius (Wewege & Ward, 2018). On the other hand, non-weight bearing athletes show very little benefit over non-athletes, with some suffering from reduced BMD secondary to large periods of time without load or with low energy and/or nutrient availability. Jockeys have consistently reduced total body and lumbar spine density, with similar or reduced BMD at the femoral neck to controls (Dolan et al., 2012a; Dolan et al., 2012b). Similarly, cyclists demonstrate reductions at both lumbar spine and femoral neck (Nagle & Brooks, 2011) and swimmers display no significant benefit over controls, even in the upper limbs (Bellver et al., 2019; Miller et al., 2020). Compared to endurance athletes, power athletes have greater BMD of the upper limb and lumbar spine (Bennell et al., 1997), and wrestlers and judoists have higher whole-body BMD (Sagayama et al., 2020). Longitudinal studies echo these findings: female gymnasts showed greater percentage increases in BMD at the lumbar spine and femoral neck compared to runners, swimmers, and non-athletes over 8 months, independent of menstrual status (Taaffe et al., 1997). Meanwhile, male badminton players displayed increases at all sites over 12 years compared to both ice hockey players and controls, especially at the humerus, with ice hockey players accruing greater density at the femoral neck than controls (Tervo et al., 2010).

However, with repetitive loading, which is usually more frequent and forceful in athletes than the general population, microdamage accumulates, resulting in reduced stiffness and elasticity and apoptosis of osteocytes (Hoenig et al., 2022). This triggers remodelling to increase fracture resistance (Hoenig et al., 2022). Remodelling is a coupled process occurring throughout life, with osteoclasts and osteoblasts acting sequentially in a coordinated fashion to preserve mechanical strength and calcium-phosphate homeostasis (Clarke, 2008; Hoenig et al., 2022). These temporary structures of osteoclasts and osteoblasts are referred to as basic multicellular units (Hoenig et al., 2022). The remodelling process takes place at these discrete locations with resorption followed by formation in an orderly fashion; this contrasts with bone modelling at the endosteal and periosteal surfaces which results in a change in shape or size of the bone (Schini et al., 2022). The remodelling process (Figure 1.2) comprises four phases involving both osteoblasts and osteoclasts: activation, resorption, reversal, and formation (Clarke, 2008). Recruitment and activation of mononuclear precursors from the circulation and subsequent fusion to form preosteoclasts results in binding to the bone matrix forming annular resorption compartments (Clarke, 2008). Resorption, regulated by the ratio of receptor activator of NF-kB ligand (RANKL) to osteoprotegenin (OPG), interleukin-1, interleukin-6 (IL-6), macrophage colony stimulating factor, parathyroid hormone (PTH), vitamin D3 (1,25[OH]₂D), and calcitonin, results in osteoclastic secretion of hydrogen ions to mobilize the matrix (Clarke, 2008). Tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase, cathepsin K, matrix metalloproteinase 9, and gelatinase digest the matrix and form lacunae (Clarke, 2008). Following apoptosis of the multinucleated osteoclasts after 2-4 weeks, and possibly secondary to a rise in transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β) induced RANKL inhibition, the process of reversal begins; resorption cavities become sites of formation as monocytes, osteocytes, and pre-osteoblasts are recruited (Clarke, 2008). Formation, requiring 3-6 months, involves matrix synthesis and mineral regulation by osteoblasts. Osteoblasts eventually undergo apoptosis, or become osteocytes, where their primary function is mechanosensation and transduction of stress signals into biological activity (Clarke, 2008). Where there is an imbalance between microdamage formation and resolution, the risk of bone stress injury is heightened significantly (Hoenig et al., 2022). Notably, the transition time between the phases of resorption (~4 weeks) and formation (~3 months) creates a local porosity and a potentially increased vulnerability to a given load; combined with rapid training load progression and insufficient recovery during this transition, the risk of a bone stress injury may be amplified (Hoenig et al., 2022).



Figure 1.2: Bone remodelling process. RANKL: receptor activator of NF-kB ligand; IL-6: interleukin-6; M-CSF: macrophage colony stimulating factor; PTH: parathyroid hormone; TGF-B: transforming growth factor beta; OPG: osteoprotegenin; H+: hydrogen ion; TRAP: tartrate resistant acid phosphatase; MMP-9: matrix metalloproteinase 9 *(created with biorender.com)*

1.1.4 Measurement of bone strength

Bone strength is represented as a composite of both quantity and quality (Viguet-Carrin et al., 2006), where the former may be represented by areal BMD as measured by DXA, and the latter may include both mineral-collagen homeostasis and bone architecture/geometry (Link & Heilmeier, 2016).

1.1.4.1 Bone mineral density

The measurement of areal BMD by DXA is a common metric used as a proxy for bone strength, although density is only one component of this. Nevertheless, it provides useful information regarding the risk of fracture, with a relative risk of 1.6-2.6-fold with each standard deviation decrease in age-adjusted BMD (Dimai, 2017; Marshall et al., 1996). The World Health Organization (WHO) diagnosis of osteoporosis, which is defined as "a skeletal disorder characterized by compromised bone strength predisposing a person to an increased risk of fracture", is based on areal BMD measurements as a proxy for bone strength (NIH Consensus Development Panel on Osteoporosis Prevention, 2001).

DXA is an imaging technique using an x-ray source below the patient to emit photons at two different energy levels specific to soft tissue and cortical bone; the attenuations of these emissions are detected above the patient to form a planar image (Krugh & Langaker, 2020). The total pixels are used to calculate a value for BMD, and bone mineral content (BMC) can be quantified by multiplication by projected area (Njeh et al., 1999). The effective dose of radiation (accounting for type of radiation and tissue irradiated) is 3.6 μ Sv (4.6 μ Sv including ovaries) for a total body scan (Lewis et al., 1994), 13 μ Sv for an adult spine, and 9 μ Sv for an adult hip (Damilakis et al., 2010). This is considered relatively low when compared to the daily background radiation of 7 μ Sv (Njeh et al., 1999).

Site-specific DXA measurements of BMD at the posterior-anterior spine (lumbar vertebrae 1-4) and hip (total proximal femur, femoral neck, or trochanter), or one-third radius of the nondominant arm (if spine and hip measurements are not feasible) are used for diagnostic purposes (Leib et al., 2004) with these sites being the most common osteoporotic fracture sites (Golob & Laya, 2015; Liu et al., 2019). In postmenopausal women, this is based on a T-score, which refers to the standard deviation from the mean BMD of a young healthy white reference population, with the lowest value of the sites measured used for diagnosis: (Leib et al., 2004; 2001)

- Osteoporosis: T-score less than or equal to -2.5, between -1.0 and -2.5 and increased fracture risk via the FRAX© assessment tool or a fragility fracture, or presence of a fragility fracture regardless of T-score
- Osteopenia or low bone mass: T-score between -1.0 and -2.5
- Normal: T-score -1.0 or above (Camacho et al., 2020)

These definitions are not to be used in premenopausal women, men under 50 years of age, or children (Leib et al., 2004). Z-scores, or the number of standard deviations from age and sexmatched controls, are recommended for these populations, with a categorization of "low bone density for chronological age" for a z-score less than -2.0 (Camacho et al., 2020; 2004; 2001). In addition, it is suggested that different cut-offs should apply to athletes given their increased BMD relative to the general population (~5-15%) and, therefore, the American College of Sports Medicine (ACSM) endorses the term "low BMD" for a z-score between -1.0 and -2.0, and "osteoporosis" as a z-score less than -2.0, both in conjunction with secondary clinical risk factors (e.g., nutritional deficiencies, hypoestrogenism, stress fractures) (Nattiv et al., 2007). Relying solely on areal BMD measurements of the hip and lumbar spine to assess bone status in athletes may be problematic. Indeed, due to the differential effects of sport-specific loading patterns on regional BMD sites, there may be increased risk of discordance between these sites. In postmenopausal populations, studies of T-score discordance in classification between hip and spine, denote 'minor' as being one WHO diagnostic class apart and 'major' as being osteoporotic versus normal; such studies show a prevalence of 4% and 40% respectively on average (Moayyeri et al., 2005; Mounach et al., 2009; Woodson, 2000). A further review reported that 4 out of 10 patients will be exhibit discordance between sites (El Maghraoui et al., 2007). Reasons for this may be technical (e.g., positioning, or technician or machine error) or physiological (e.g., differing rates of bone loss or effects of mechanical strain) (Woodson, 2000). Rates of discordance in athletes have not yet been evaluated. Furthermore, sport-specific loading patterns may place a region that is not traditionally measured at increased risk of bone stress injuries; for example, ribs in rowers (Lundy et al., 2022b), foot and lower leg in hockey and netball (Ruddick et al., 2019). Finally, although in older adults lower areal BMD is a risk factor for fracture (Johnell et al., 2005), the relationship between areal BMD and fracture in young adults is weaker (Ferrari et al., 2012; Frolich et al., 2020; Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004). In fact, factors such as low hormone (Rudolph et al., 2021) and energy availability states (Heikura et al., 2018b) place athletes at increased risk of stress fractures, despite BMD values similar to study controls. With BMD at traditional sites being a less reliable marker of bone strength or fracture risk in athletes, there may be a role for alternative or additional markers of bone status in athletes (e.g., bone biomarkers, architecture imaging).

1.1.4.2 Bone turnover markers

Markers of bone resorption (e.g., C-terminal telopeptide of type 1 collagen; CTX) and formation (e.g., procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide; P1NP) reflect the metabolic activity of bone tissue, with evidence of potential predictive value in changes to areal (Verroken et al., 2018) and volumetric (Pye et al., 2017) BMD. Collagen is secreted as procollagen, which is assembled into glycine-proline-hydroxyproline triple helix fibrils, via processes that include the cleavage of amino/N- and carboxyl/C-propeptide flanks to form telopeptides and stabilization through the formation of enzymatic-facilitated crosslinks (Viguet-Carrin et al., 2006). Therefore, during synthesis of collagen, the N- and C-terminal ends of procollagen are released and can be detected in serum as P1NP and C-terminal propeptide (P1CP) respectively (Song, 2017). During cathepsin K-mediated matrix dissolution, the telopeptides from the N- (NTX)

and C-terminals (i.e., CTX) are released and can be detected in either urine or serum (Song, 2017). In this thesis, measured serum CTX refers to isomerised β -CTX-I. Sclerostin, produced by osteocytes and an antagonist of Wnt/ β -catenin osteoblastic differentiation, is an emerging marker of bone metabolism, although inconsistency in results and research infancy limits its use to date (Delgado-Calle et al., 2017). Additional markers of formation are bone alkaline phosphatase, produced by osteoblasts during matrix maturation, and OC, which is the second most abundant protein in bone, also secreted by osteoblasts. However, OC may be a marker of overall bone metabolism, rather than just formation, due to the release of matrix-embedded OC during resorption (Ivaska et al., 2004). Osteocalcin has further been shown to have endocrinological properties, involved in energy metabolism, muscle hypertrophy, and male fertility (Karsenty & Mera, 2018; Moser & Van Der Eerden, 2019; Zoch et al., 2016).

The International Osteoporosis Federation and International Federation of Clinical Chemistry currently recommend the use of P1NP and CTX as markers of formation and resorption, respectively, in monitoring osteoporosis treatment and fracture risk (Williams & Sapra, 2020). This is supported by a meta-analysis of 10 studies, which showed a significant, yet moderate association with fracture risk (gradient of risk ~ 1.2 for CTX and P1NP) unadjusted for BMD (Johansson et al., 2014). Although this was recently updated to adjust for BMD and clinical confounders, the significant associations were found to be maintained (Tian et al., 2019). However, their use in clinical settings has been complicated by inadequate control of preanalytical variability (Szulc et al., 2017) and heterogeneity of assays (Cavalier et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019). This has resulted in difficulty in interpretation, as well as a lack of consistency in the markers used in research (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Current best practice in managing osteoporotic populations involves the concomitant measurement of bone turnover markers (BTMs), with rapid response, and BMD, with slower change (Williams & Sapra, 2020). The utility of BTMs in non-osteoporotic populations is limited by the lack of normative age-related reference values (Michelsen et al., 2013) and poor knowledge of causes of variation. Although the evidence is considered weak, meta-analyses suggest that blood concentrations of CTX peak within 2 h of the cessation of a single exercise bout, with larger increases occurring with longer durations and greater amounts of work (Dolan et al., 2022). Interestingly, this may not occur with resistance or high-impact exercise, which is considered less osteolytic (Dolan et al., 2022). In contrast, bone formation markers change quite transiently and minimally following a single exercise session (Dolan et al., 2022). Given the current low quality of evidence (Dolan et al., 2022) and the potential additional effects of acute nutritional manipulation on BTMs (Heikura et al., 2019), further robust investigation of sources of preanalytical variability is essential before these markers can be used in athlete populations. Whether BTMs have potential as a surrogate marker of bone health or in assessing fracture risk remains to be explored.

The terminology used in the literature referring to markers of bone formation and resorption often varies between authors/research groups and continues to evolve. While the medical community, particularly those in osteoporosis research and clinical practice, still use the term 'bone turnover markers' (Vasikaran et al., 2024), a few in the sports community have transitioned from this same term (Sale et al., 2015) to using 'bone biomarkers' (Dolan et al., 2022), 'bone (re)modelling markers' (Dolan et al., 2020), or simply 'markers of bone resorption and formation'(Dolan et al., 2020). It might be argued that the term 'bone turnover' implies a coupling of bone resorption and formation at a particular site and, therefore, this term is inaccurate when reporting circulating concentrations of these markers, where it is impossible to pinpoint the site from which they are being produced. However, the term 'bone turnover markers' has been defined as "biochemical products measured usually in blood or urine that reflect the metabolic activity of bone" (Vasikaran et al., 2011), implying that the term encompasses 'bone metabolism'. Similarly, 'bone (re)modelling markers' "represent processes involved in the formation or resorption of bone" and "provide information about dynamic bone activity" (Dolan et al., 2020). As a result, and due to peer reviewer preferences, this thesis may interchange between these terms which essentially refer to the same process; that is, the resorption and formation markers of bone, without implying that this is localized to a certain site. Furthermore, the terms 'bone health' and 'bone status' may be used in this thesis as an allencompassing term for the condition of the bone at a particular time, recognizing that it is a dynamic structure and comprises mineral content, architecture/geometry, and tissue properties.

1.1.4.3 Bone architecture and geometry

The major limitations of DXA are the areal nature of measurements, resulting in BMD underestimations in small individuals and overestimations in tall individuals, as well as the inability to differentiate bone compartments (Link & Kazakia, 2020). Although not currently standard of care in clinical practice, more advanced imaging techniques to measure bone quality, particularly bone microarchitecture, have been developed. These include quantitative ultrasound, peripheral quantitative computed tomography (pQCT), high-resolution pQCT (HR-pQCT), multi-detector CT, and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (Link & Kazakia, 2020). The particular advantages of HR-pQCT are its ability to measure volumetric BMD, to assess

cortical and trabecular bone characteristics separately, and to evaluate bone strength via finite element analysis (FEA), all with a relatively low radiation dose (\sim 3 µSv) (Nishiyama & Shane, 2013). Unfortunately, this tool remains largely limited to research settings for the moment and is currently confined to scanning peripheral sites, mainly the distal tibia and radius (Link & Kazakia, 2020). Multi-detector CT offers the ability to scan more central sites and provide similar information with the disadvantage of substantially higher radiation exposure (Link & Kazakia, 2020). MRI, with the advantage of no radiation exposure, is limited by susceptibility to motion artifacts and morphological discrepancy deficiencies (Link & Kazakia, 2020).

Nevertheless, these tools show potential in improved evaluation of bone health characteristics and fracture risk. Using HR-pQCT, higher cortical thickness and lower trabecular separation has been shown in weight-bearing athletes (Schipilow et al., 2013), yet amenorrheic athletes demonstrate the opposite with lower cortical thickness and higher trabecular separation (Ackerman et al., 2011). While HR-pQCT measures have been shown to predict fracture independent of areal BMD in postmenopausal women (Sornay-Rendu et al., 2017) and in older men (Langsetmo et al., 2018), similar to DXA, data on athletes are scarce. The only study that has analysed this to our knowledge found that, although athletes with bone stress injuries had reduced areal BMD on DXA measurements and impaired cortical bone area and thickness on radial/tibial HR-pQCT, there was no association to the anatomic fracture sites (Stürznickel et al., 2022). So, while these technologies are promising and insightful, bone health is multifactorial, highlighting that a composite assessment using history, imaging, and BTMs is likely the best approach. Indeed, there seems to be a discrepancy in the predictive and monitoring value of these tools in older, osteoporotic populations as opposed to athletes. Certainly, the frequency and pattern of loading combined with specific nutritional needs in athletes may require adjustment of population-based cut-off values used in both research and practice to evaluate bone health and fracture risk.

1.1.5 Bone response to nutritional manipulation

1.1.5.1 Background to energy availability

Bone characteristics are determined by a complex range of interacting factors including genetics, mechanical loading, the hormonal environment, and nutritional status (Hoenig et al., 2022). Among the nutritional factors of interest in athletes, low energy availability (LEA) has gained major attention since it can attenuate the positive effects of bone loading and contribute

to the risk of injuries (Barrack et al., 2014; Heikura et al., 2018b). Manipulation of caloric intake relative to energy expended is a central tenet to weight loss. In athletes, sport-specific performance goals, such as achieving body composition "ideals", making weight, or improving power-to-weight ratios, may be the stimuli for engaging in an intentional energy deficit (Burke et al., 2018a; Loucks, 2004). Alternatively, a lack of knowledge around the required energy intake to support large training loads, financial constraints that impede achieving such intake, or energy requirements that exceed the absorptive capacity of the gut may lead to unintentional energy deficits (Burke et al., 2018a; Loucks, 2004). Regardless of the underpinning cause, exposure to LEA is a common experience for athletes and, while potentially unavoidable and even beneficial in the short-term, may result in downstream adverse health outcomes (Mountjoy et al., 2018).

Energy availability (EA) is defined as energy intake minus *exercise* energy expenditure, normalized to fat free mass (FFM), and refers to the energy remaining as an input to all physiological systems after exercise has been accounted for (Loucks et al., 2011). This contrasts with energy balance which uses *total* energy expenditure, including the thermic effect of food (TEF), non-exercise activity thermogenesis (NEAT), and resting metabolic rate (RMR) (Loucks et al., 2011). The use of EA is preferred to energy balance due to its intuitive capture of adequacy of energy intake for health and function, as well as changes that occur to total energy expenditure if there is a decline in RMR as a homeostatic compensation to an energy deficit (Lieberman et al., 2018). LEA is the underpinning cause of both the Female and Male Athlete Triad (Triad) (De Souza et al., 2014; Fredericson et al., 2021; Nattiv et al., 2021; Nattiv et al., 2023), which highlight the disturbances in body systems that occur as a result of exposure to LEA.

The seminal papers of bone health in female athletes, published by Professor Barbara Drinkwater in the 1980's, linked amenorrhea to decreased BMD (Drinkwater et al., 1984) and the improvement of the latter with the resumption of menses (Drinkwater et al., 1986). In 1992, the term 'Female Athlete Triad' was coined to describe the cluster of disordered eating, amenorrhea, and osteoporosis secondary to hypoestrogenism seen in female athletes (Yeager et al., 1993). The first position stand on the Female Athlete Triad was published in 1997 (Otis et al., 1997) and subsequently revised in 2007 (Nattiv et al., 2007) to reflect the spectrum of pathology in terms of bone health and menstrual cycle disturbances, but also to review the branch of 'disordered eating' within the concept of the broader term of 'low energy

availability'. With increasing recognition that the physiological disturbances related to LEA extended beyond that of bone and reproduction and that these were not exclusive to female athletes, an International Olympic Committee (IOC) expert panel introduced the broader term, REDs, to cover a wider range of impairments of health and performance (Mountjoy et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2023). The positioning of REDs has evolved over the past decade with Consensus statements being released by the Working Group in 2014 (Mountjoy et al., 2014), 2018 (Mountjoy et al., 2018), and 2023 (Mountjoy et al., 2023). The most recent statement defines REDs as follows: "a syndrome of impaired physiological and/or psychological functioning experienced by female and male athletes that is caused by exposure to problematic (prolonged/severe) low energy availability. The detrimental outcomes include, but are not limited to, decreases in energy metabolism, reproductive function, musculoskeletal health, immunity, glycogen synthesis, and cardiovascular and haematological health, which can all individually and synergistically lead to impaired well-being, increased injury risk, and decreased sports performance" (Mountjoy et al., 2023). It is further noted that the Female Athlete Triad was expanded in 2021 to recognize a companion problem in male athletes in which LEA is associated with reproductive dysfunction and impaired bone health (Fredericson et al., 2021; Nattiv et al., 2021).

The original positioning of REDs recognized a threshold of EA reduction at which the risk of reproductive system and bone impairment was most likely (Mountjoy et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2014). A threshold of 30 kilocalories per kilogram of fat free mass (kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), roughly equivalent to the amount required to maintain RMR, was suggested as the point at which luteinizing hormone (LH) pulsatility was disrupted and low triiodothyronine (T3) syndrome was induced in women; this concept was derived from short-term (4-5 day) tightly controlled experiments on previously sedentary women, conducted by Professor Anne Loucks (Loucks & Heath, 1994b; Loucks & Thuma, 2003). Loucks further demonstrated that these disruptions were chiefly dependent on a mismatch between energy intake and exercise expenditure rather than the stress of exercise itself (Loucks & Heath, 1994a; Loucks et al., 1998). However, even these studies identified the absence of a universal threshold for disruption for all body systems in all individuals; indeed, the reproductive suppression disappeared after 14 years of gynaecological age (Loucks, 2006), indicating a difference in responsiveness to LEA according to reproductive axis maturation.

The application of an absolute threshold has also been contested by data from longer term studies, noting that short-term experimental trials may overlook the detection of subclinical
menstrual disturbances (De Souza et al., 2019). Indeed, some authors have proposed a doseresponse continuum in the relationship between EA and menstrual disturbances, including those of both ovulation and menses occurrence (De Souza et al., 2019). In both cross-sectional studies and randomized controlled trials over a 3-month period, these researchers noted that the frequency and severity of menstrual abnormalities increased with decreasing energy availability (Lieberman et al., 2018; Reed et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2015). Although an EA of around 45 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM per day has been postulated to support optimal physiological function in exercising women (De Souza et al., 2019; Loucks et al., 2011), there is still little certainty on how the dose of LEA affects different body systems or even the best way to assess EA (Burke et al., 2018b).

In men, LEA seems to be better tolerated than in women, although the research in this population is scant. Here, there is debate as to whether the reduced testosterone seen in male athletes is secondary to LH disruption as in female athletes or whether it is an adaptation to training and, even then, whether it is clinically undesirable. With the growing evidence of menstrual disorders in female athletes in the late 1970s and early 1980s, reports arose of reduced LH pulse frequency and amplitude (MacConnie et al., 1986) and blunted testosterone levels (Wheeler et al., 1984) in male runners in comparison to controls. Following a series of studies showing lower resting testosterone (25-50%) secondary to endurance training with nonsignificant effects on LH pulsatility (Hackney et al., 1997; Hackney et al., 1988; McColl et al., 1989; Wheeler et al., 1991), the term 'exercise hypogonadal male condition' (EHMC) was coined (Hackney & Hackney, 2005). This aimed to describe a state of adaptation rather than pathology due to the lack of translation into health and performance decrements, distinguishing it from the Triad or REDs (Hackney, 2020). The changes in testosterone and translation to reproductive outcomes have been equivocal: whereas some have demonstrated changes, albeit still in physiological range, to semen quality and sperm characteristics (Arce et al., 1993; De Souza et al., 1994), others have shown no disruption (Ayers et al., 1985). Early studies failed to find a definitive correlation between testosterone and BMD in male athletes (Bennell et al., 1996a).

Very few controlled studies have been conducted in men to elucidate the EA continuum along which physiological disruption occurs comparative to women. Recently, research in a large, international cohort of male athletes identified low sex drive as the most effective screening symptom for LEA (Lundy et al., 2022c). Interestingly, Hooper et al. (Hooper et al., 2017) demonstrated that male runners with clinically low testosterone had a significantly lower EA

than controls (27.2±12.7 vs 45.4±18.2 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), approximating the typical region of EA previously suggested for low T3 and LH pulsatility disruption in women. In contrast, a repeated measures randomized controlled trial in exercising men that manipulated EA (15 vs 40 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) over 4 days, either through exercise or diet, found no significant differences in T3, testosterone, or insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) (Koehler et al., 2016). Similarly, another randomized crossover trial over 5 days, with EA conditions of 15 and 45 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM, showed no significant differences in BTMs or metabolic hormones in male participants, which was in contrast to the female participants in the same study where such disruptions were observed (Papageorgiou et al., 2017). In summary, high-quality research in male athletes is significantly lacking. While it appears that male reproductive systems may be less sensitive to reductions in EA than female reproductive systems, there is insufficient evidence in this population to confirm this hypothesis. Certainly, the visibility of reproductive consequences may be less objective than in women (i.e., menses) and, unfortunately, may result in underdiagnosis and progression of undesirable health consequences.

1.1.5.2 Impact of low energy availability on bone

Indeed, there is evidence of a greater risk of bone injuries, and lost training days, in both male and female athletes who exhibit higher scores related to Female Athlete Triad or REDs risk factors (Barrack et al., 2014; Hayashi et al., 2018a; Heikura et al., 2018b; Kraus et al., 2019; McCormack et al., 2019; Ruddick et al., 2019). Amenorrheic athletes demonstrate significantly lower lumbar spine BMD (Ackerman et al., 2011; Drinkwater et al., 1984; Micklesfield et al., 1995), radius trabecular and tibia cortical density (Ackerman et al., 2011), increased lifetime fracture risk (Ackerman et al., 2015), lower stiffness and failure load (Ackerman et al., 2015), and reduced markers of bone formation (Zanker & Swaine, 1998) than eumenorrheic counterparts. In trials implementing specific energy availability cut-offs, markers of formation are reduced but resorption indices seem to require lower EA. Ihle and Loucks (Ihle & Loucks, 2004) showed that a 5-day diet-exercise intervention in sedentary women resulted in a linear decrease in P1CP below 30 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM, an abrupt drop in OC between 20 and 30 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM, and an increase in NTX below 10 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM. Similarly, Papageorgiou et al. (Papageorgiou et al., 2018b) showed that, in active women, dietary-induced EA of 15 kcal.kg⁻ ¹ LBM vs 45 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM resulted in lower P1NP after 3 days with no significant change in CTX. However, no significant change in either marker was noted when LEA was induced by exercise. While data in men are scant, no change in either P1NP or CTX concentrations after 5 days of an EA of 15 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM was observed in male participants, which was in contrast to the lower P1NP and higher CTX observed in the female participants (Papageorgiou et al., 2017). The differential effects of EA on bone formation and resorption markers as well as between sexes is curious. Also, given the differing impacts of LEA on the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis in women and men, the indirect effect of hormonal disruptions deserves consideration.

It is well-recognized that declining sex steroid levels are associated with osteoporosis in both women and men (Khosla et al., 2008; Riggs et al., 2002). Seminal studies in postmenopausal women published in the 1940s (Albright et al., 1941) and castrated men in 1989 (Stěpán et al., 1989) established the basis for an association between gonadal hormones and bone. However, the disparate sex steroid actions on bone metabolism may partly explain the discrepant findings seen with respect to bone turnover and density effects in male versus female athletes subject to LEA. Indeed, estrogen receptor-alpha (ER- α), -beta (ER- β), and androgen receptor (AR) are present in trabecular bone but only ER- α is present in cortical bone, suggesting that the action of estrogen is necessary for cortical bone remodelling (Khosla & Monroe, 2018). In females, high estrogen suppresses remodelling in both trabecular and cortical bone whereas, in males, estrogen is sufficient to suppress cortical remodelling, but high testosterone is required to prevent trabecular bone loss (Khosla & Monroe, 2018). These compartment-specific actions of sex steroids and the predominance of cortical bone in humans (Khosla & Monroe, 2018) highlight the proportionate importance of estrogen in BMD. In fact, a study in male collegiate wrestlers, runners and golfers found that oestradiol levels, not testosterone, were predictive of BMD (Ackerman et al., 2012). Both animal (Pacifici, 2012) and human studies (Eghbali-Fatourechi et al., 2003) have demonstrated an increase in RANKL expression in the setting of estrogen deficiency, leading to osteoclastic resorption. Nonetheless, the effects of EA may also be independent of estrogen in that bone formation and resorption is unperturbed in an energy replete state, regardless of estrogen (De Souza et al., 2008). Further, other hormones affected by LEA (e.g., cortisol (Mancini et al., 2004), IGF-1 (Chihara & Sugimoto, 1997)) have been shown to affect osteoblast and osteoclast activity. Finally, while current evidence suggests EA affects bone turnover, the accompanying reductions in macro- and micronutrients make it difficult to isolate the disruptions to energy per se; no study to date has compared EA to direct manipulation of macronutrient intake/availability.

1.1.5.3 Macronutrient influences on bone

Carbohydrate (CHO) availability refers to the availability of endogenous (muscle and liver glycogen) and exogenous CHO (consumed around exercise) required to sustain the demands of an exercise session (Impey et al., 2018). Here, total dietary CHO intake, including timing of intake around exercise sessions, can be seen to maximize glycogen content, with exogenous CHO supply to achieve muscle and central nervous system needs (= high carbohydrate availability). Meanwhile, CHO intakes associated with suboptimal glycogen content and lack of exogenous CHO supply is considered low CHO availability (Impey et al., 2018). Although low CHO availability may be accidentally or purposefully pursued around exercise sessions to promote enhanced training adaptation (Bartlett et al., 2015), there is renewed interest in downstream effects on other body systems.

Generally, circulating concentrations of CTX are attenuated following glucose, fat, or protein for ~2 h, independent of time of day, returning to baseline concentrations after 6-9 h (Bjarnason et al., 2002). Interestingly, intravenous glucose has less of an effect than oral intake, implicating gastrointestinal incretins in the response (Bjarnason et al., 2002). On the other hand, CTX increases in response to exercise, regardless of fed-state (Scott et al., 2012), with a recent metaanalysis reporting that concentrations peak within 2 h of exercise cessation with larger increases evident following longer duration exercise and greater work done (Dolan et al., 2022). In contrast, P1NP does not seem to be acutely affected by feeding (Bergmann et al., 2019) or exercise (Dolan et al., 2022). Given that CTX appears to increase in response to exercise but is attenuated by nutrient ingestion, the potential importance of fuelling around exercise to limit bone resorption is highlighted. Indeed, de Sousa et al. (de Sousa et al., 2014) reported a reduced CTX level at 80 min following a high intensity running session performed 8 days after an 'overload program' when supported with CHO (1 g.kg⁻¹ maltodextrin) compared to placebo. Similarly, Sale and colleagues demonstrated an attenuation of the post-exercise P1NP and CTX responses when CHO was consumed prior to and during a 2 h run at 70% VO₂max (Sale et al., 2015). Hammond et al. (Hammond et al., 2019) further extended these findings by investigating whether it was the provision of energy itself or specifically CHO that influenced the acute exercise-induced bone turnover response. Here, the authors compared the effect of high CHO (12 g.kg⁻¹ CHO, 60 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), low CHO (3 g.kg⁻¹ CHO, 60 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), and energy restricted (3 g.kg⁻¹ CHO, 20 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) conditions around two high-intensity exercise sessions (85% VO₂peak), separated by 3 hours, on bone turnover markers for up to 17 h following the second session. While no difference was observed between trials for P1NP, CTX was suppressed for up to 3 h following the afternoon exercise session in the high CHO group compared to both the low CHO and energy restricted conditions. Taken together, these findings might suggest that energy specifically from CHO is necessary to limit bone resorption around exercise but that P1NP is less variable acutely to exercise and nutrition.

Although CTX responses to CHO availability have been demonstrated in terms of acute changes (de Sousa et al., 2014; Hammond et al., 2019; Sale et al., 2015; Townsend et al., 2017), there have been few investigations of longer-term changes in CHO availability on bone metabolism in athletes. Here, animal studies and studies in drug-resistant epileptic children suggest that ketogenic low-CHO high-fat (LCHF) may be detrimental to bone health (Best & Hsu, 2023). Recently, Heikura and colleagues (Heikura et al., 2019) reported the effects of a 3.5-week exposure to a LCHF diet on bone markers in elite endurance athletes. Compared to pre-intervention responses and to responses in a cohort who followed a diet providing high CHO availability, the LCHF diet was associated with an increase in fasting and across-exercise concentrations of CTX, while there was a concomitant decrease in blood concentrations of P1NP and OC. These data suggest that prolonged exposure to low CHO availability may increase bone resorption and reduce bone formation, warranting further investigation. Of further interest in this study, a 3-day period of restoration of CHO availability returned the CTX response to exercise to baseline values but failed to restore the exercise-response of P1NP and OC concentrations.

Of interest, the same group (Heikura et al., 2019) demonstrated increased post-exercise IL-6 concentrations in athletes following the LCHF diet (McKay et al., 2019a). Similarly, associations between post-exercise CTX and IL-6 have been demonstrated in studies investigating acute CHO consumption around exercise sessions (Hammond et al., 2019; Sale et al., 2015). Interleukin-6 is known to be released from muscle in response to exercise (Starkie et al., 2000; Steensberg et al., 2000), particularly under conditions of low muscle glycogen content (Keller et al., 2001; Steensberg et al., 2001). In fact, larger increases in IL-6 are seen with prolonged duration of exercise (Fischer, 2006), a factor which similarly drives larger increases in CTX (Dolan et al., 2022),. Research in *in vitro*, animal models, and clinical populations indicate that IL-6 plays a role in both bone formation and resorption (Sims, 2021). However, as limited research has been undertaken in athletic populations, it is unknown whether this relationship demonstrates causation or merely a temporal association. Whether the outcome is different depending on the source of IL-6 (i.e., immune cell or muscle cell) (Hennigar et al., 2017), the presence of other cofactors (e.g., PTH) (Grey et al., 1999; Grey et

al., 1996; Insogna et al., 2002), and the mechanical stimulus applied (Dolan et al., 2022) remains to be explored. Of additional interest is the role of increased IL-6 in limiting iron availability through the activity of the hormone hepcidin (Nemeth et al., 2004a). Indeed, certain micronutrients, such as calcium, vitamin D, and iron are essential to bone health. In athletes, the risk of micronutrient deficiency increases as training load increases, secondary to inadequate replenishment via dietary intake and/or reduced absorption from the gut (Peeling et al., 2023).

1.1.5.4 Micronutrient influences on bone

Calcium and vitamin D

Calcium plays a vital role in various processes in the body including muscle contraction, nerve transmission, and cellular signalling, with 99% stored in bone mineral (Song, 2017). Homeostatic regulation of blood calcium concentrations is achieved by PTH and 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (1,25[OH]₂D) (Song, 2017). The release of PTH from the parathyroid glands is stimulated by a reduction in free blood calcium concentration, which triggers osteoclast-mediated resorption, and renal calcium reabsorption, as well as transcription of 1-alpha-hydroxylase and suppression of 24-hydroxylase to increase 1,25[OH]₂D production in the kidney (Owens et al., 2018; Song, 2017). Cholecalciferol, derived from dietary sources or UVB radiation, is hydroxylated in the liver to 25-hydroxy-vitamin D (25[OH]D) and further in the kidney to the active form 1,25[OH]₂D. This then binds tissue receptors, forming a heterodimer with retinoid X receptor to activate or repress genes through vitamin D response elements (Owens et al., 2018). Calcium transport machinery is upregulated in the intestine to increase calcium absorption (Song, 2017; Wongdee et al., 2019), and RANKL (Kim et al., 2006) and fibroblast growth factor 23 (FGF-23) (Shimada et al., 2004) are induced in bone.

There is some evidence to suggest that 25[OH]D levels less than 40 ng.ml⁻¹ (Miller et al., 2016) or calcium intake less than 1500 mg.d⁻¹ (Nieves et al., 2010) are associated with increased stress fracture incidence. An individual's vitamin D status is assessed by serum concentrations of 25[OH]D, rather than 1,25[OH]₂D, due to its long half-life of 21-30 days (Owens et al., 2018). Supplementation over 8 weeks (2000 mg calcium and 800 IU vitamin D), even in the absence of measurement of serum levels, has been shown to lower this incidence by 20% in military recruits compared to the control group receiving placebo (Lappe et al., 2008). During exercise, both PTH and CTX increase secondary to a decrease in serum ionized calcium (Kohrt et al., 2018) (Barry et al., 2011; Sherk et al., 2017). Although the origin of the drop in serum ionized

calcium was originally attributed to dermal calcium losses (i.e., sweat calcium content) (Kohrt et al., 2019), the cause is presently unknown and likely to be multifactorial. Intravenous administration of calcium as well as consumption of a dairy-based meal or supplement prior to endurance activity attenuates the increase in PTH and CTX measured 30-120 min post-exercise (Barry et al., 2011; Guillemant et al., 2004; Haakonssen et al., 2015; Kohrt et al., 2018). Although the long-term translation of these acute changes has not been investigated, this nutrition strategy is of interest for its potential to limit bone resorption in athletes with high training loads, particularly in sports involving primarily non-weight bearing exercise.

Findings with respect to vitamin D status and BMD outcomes have been inconsistently reported, particularly in athletes and among different ethnicities (Allison et al., 2015; Hannan et al., 2008). These inconsistencies may be due to polymorphisms in the binding protein; indeed, bioavailable (loosely bound and free) vitamin D may be a more useful and accurate marker of vitamin D status (Allison et al., 2018; Owens et al., 2018), despite the current reliance on 25[OH]D measurements in guidelines and research. The Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline recommends maintaining 25[OH]D blood levels above 30 ng.ml⁻¹ (defined as sufficient) for the general population (Holick et al., 2011). A recent meta-analysis found the prevalence of 25[OH]D < 20 ng.ml⁻¹ (= deficient) in adult and adolescent elite athletes to be 30% and 39%, respectively (Harju et al., 2022). Currently, supplementation or equivalent sunlight exposure of 2000-4000 IU.d⁻¹ for 25[OH]D levels below 75 nmol.L⁻¹ or free concentrations less than 2 ng.ml⁻¹ (30 ng.ml⁻¹) has been found in athletes, and there is no consensus on the optimal concentration for skeletal health (Owens et al., 2018).

Iron

Animal models, and cross-sectional data in non-athletic populations, including postmenopausal women and patients with thalassemia or hereditary hemochromatosis, demonstrate an association between ferritin status and bone mineral density or turnover (Balogh et al., 2018; Chon et al., 2014; Jandl et al., 2020; Kim et al., 2012; Lu et al., 2020; Toxqui et al., 2014; Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015). Iron is known to be involved in various enzymatic reactions in the body. In bone, this includes involvement in hydroxylation of procollagen in collagen synthesis (Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015; Viguet-Carrin et al., 2006) and in the cytochrome P450 system in vitamin D metabolism (Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015). Furthermore, interactions between vitamin D and hepcidin concentrations have been observed *in vitro* (Zughaier et al., 2014) and in human trials of healthy subjects (Bacchetta et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2017), kidney disease patients

(Moran-Lev et al., 2019), and paediatric inflammatory bowel disease patients (Smith et al., 2017).

In iron overload conditions, iron increases osteoclast activity and inhibits osteoblast function (Balogh et al., 2018) and bone marrow stem-cell differentiation (Balogh et al., 2016). In athletes, however, iron deficiency is more prevalent (Nabhan et al., 2020). In iron deficiency, even with ample oxygen, hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha is stabilized (Siegert et al., 2015), stimulating erythropoietin (EPO) production in the kidney and upregulating FGF-23 production in osteoblasts (Wheeler & Clinkenbeard, 2019). This results in reduced 1,25[OH]₂D, reduced intestinal absorption of calcium and phosphate, and renal reabsorption of phosphate (Wheeler & Clinkenbeard, 2019). Of interest, in mice, improved calcium absorption has been demonstrated following hepcidin administration (Kraidith et al., 2016). Hepcidin, the major regulator of iron availability in circulation, is of particular significance in athletes as it is hypothesized to contribute to the prevalence of iron deficiency in this population (Sim et al., 2019). More specifically, it peaks 3-6 h post-exercise (Peeling et al., 2009b), which might present a window during which high calcium foods or supplementation may be better absorbed. Finally, although the mechanism is uncertain, intestinal luminal iron is known to inhibit calcium absorption (Wongdee et al., 2019), requiring consideration when advising supplementation or dietary changes to correct deficiency.

These nutrient interactions and the effect on bone require further investigation. Athletes represent a unique physiological model for research where targeting nutrient timing around exercise may translate into improved bone health outcomes. The occurrence of iron deficiency in athletes is often accompanied by LEA (Petkus et al., 2017), both of which impact bone health. The potential of IL-6 as a common link between bone and iron metabolism is currently exploratory but presents an attractive hypothesis (Figure 1.3). With these links in mind, the effects of exercise and nutrition on iron metabolism are of pertinence.



Figure 1.3: Proposed interactions between bone, muscle, and iron metabolism. BMD = bone mineral density; CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide; IL-6 = interleukin-6; OC = osteocalcin (*created in biorender.com*)

1.2 Iron metabolism in athletes

1.2.1 Epidemiology

Iron deficiency can occur both with and without anaemia, as well as with or without symptoms (Pasricha et al., 2021). Common symptoms include fatigue, poor concentration, dizziness, and headache (Pasricha et al., 2021), with clear evidence of impaired aerobic performance seen with anaemia (Nielsen & Nachtigall, 1998) and even hemodynamic instability occurring in severe cases (Pasricha et al., 2021). The prevalence of iron deficiency in athletes (commonly a serum ferritin < 35 μ g.L⁻¹) is estimated at ~52% in women and ~15% in men, compared to ~49-57% and ~6-9% in non-athletic women and men, respectively (Nabhan et al., 2020). However, several study design issues (e.g., retrospective analyses, timing and circumstances of blood collection, ongoing treatment) suggest that the true prevalence in athletes may, in fact, be higher. Exercise-associated losses through sweat, haematuria, foot strike haemolysis, and gastrointestinal micro ischemia, as well as dietary insufficiency (e.g., LEA (Petkus et al., 2017)) contribute to the increased risk of iron deficiency (Peeling et al., 2008). Increasingly

recognized, however, is the role of exercise-induced increases in the body's master iron regulatory hormone, hepcidin (Peeling, 2010; Peeling et al., 2008; Sim et al., 2019).

1.2.2 Physiology

Iron plays several important roles in body systems that underpin the health and performance of athletes. Elemental iron exists in 3 main oxidation states in the biology: ferrous (2+), ferric (3+) and ferryl (4+) (Beard, 2001). Conversion between states serves to transfer electrons as well as participate in binding of ligands, such as oxygen, nitrogen, and sulphur (Beard, 2001). Iron is primarily involved in reactions of oxidation-reduction, electron transfer for energy metabolism, and oxygen transport (Beard, 2001). The four major classes of iron-containing proteins are hemeproteins (haemoglobin, myoglobin, cytochromes), iron-sulfur enzymes, other iron proteins (ferritin, transferrin, hemosiderin), and other iron-containing enzymes containing neither heme nor sulphur (Beard, 2001).

Haemoglobin (Hb), found in red blood cells, is comprised of two pairs of identical subunits (alpha-2 and beta-2), each of which is a helix containing a heme protein with a porphyrin ring surrounding a ferrous iron that is able to reversibly bind oxygen (Beard, 2001). The affinity to haemoglobin for oxygen is influenced by pH, partial pressure of carbon dioxide (pCO₂), phosphates, and temperature; decreased pH or higher pCO₂ in arterial blood results in increased offloading of oxygen to tissues (Beard, 2001). Myoglobin is a single-chain hemeprotein present in the cytoplasm of tissues, which facilitates the diffusion of oxygen from red blood cells into mitochondria (Beard, 2001). Finally, the cytochrome family and other enzymes involved in electron transfer require iron to function in energy metabolism (Beard, 2001).

Total body stores of iron account for ~3 g in men and ~2.5 g in women (Daher & Karim, 2017). The daily recommended dietary allowance, of which only 5-18% (depending on source and nutrient co-ingestion) is absorbed (Hurrell & Egli, 2010), is 8 mg in adult men and 18 mg in menstruating women (27 mg in pregnancy) (Institute of Medicine Panel on Micronutrients, 2001). Daily losses through the urogenital tract, faeces, and skin are typically ~1-2 mg per day, with greater amounts in premenopausal women, likely as a result of menstruation (Beard, 2001). As free radicals from excess iron are toxic and precluded from excretion due to iron's low solubility (Beard, 2001), various mechanisms operate to tightly control absorption and recycling as a means of homeostatic regulation (Beard, 2001; Daher & Karim, 2017).

Dietary iron in ferric form is converted to ferrous form at the apical border of the enterocyte by the enzyme ferrireductase, after which it is transported through the divalent metal transporter 1 (DMT-1) into the cell (Daher & Karim, 2017). From there, it is either stored as ferritin or transported into the bloodstream via ferroportin at the basal end of the cell (Daher & Karim, 2017). The ferrous form is first converted into the ferric form by hephaestin on the basal membrane, and subsequently bound to transferrin for transport in the bloodstream. Alternatively, it binds directly to ceruloplasmin in the bloodstream and is then converted into the ferric form to allow transport by transferrin (Briguglio et al., 2020). Meanwhile, the heme form of iron seems to be passively and more efficiently absorbed via heme carrier protein (Briguglio et al., 2020; Daher & Karim, 2017). At the target tissue, transferrin, usually 25-50% saturated, binds to its receptor to allow for uptake via endocytosis, and subsequent use or storage (Beard, 2001; Briguglio et al., 2020). Iron is predominantly stored as ferritin in the liver (60%) and the remainder in the muscle tissue and reticuloendothelial system (Beard, 2001).

The major regulator of iron flux is hepcidin, a peptide produced by hepatocytes (Nemeth et al., 2004b). Its synthesis is regulated by hepcidin encoding gene (HAMP1) expression via multiple pathways: (1) the bone morphogenetic protein SMAD (BMP/SMAD) pathway in response to serum (Ramos et al., 2011) or liver iron (Feng et al., 2012), (2) the Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathway in response to IL-6 (Wrighting & Andrews, 2006), or (3) stress erythropoiesis (Kautz et al., 2014). These pathways function to upregulate hepcidin synthesis in response to increased hepatic or serum iron and increased IL-6 levels, whereas decreased hepatic or serum iron, and increased erythropoietin downregulate hepcidin synthesis (Daher & Karim, 2017). Hepcidin controls iron efflux from enterocytes and macrophages by binding to ferroportin (Nemeth et al., 2004b) and enterocyte absorption by binding to DMT-1 (Brasse-Lagnel et al., 2011) causing internalization and degradation of these transporters.

1.2.3 Measurement

While the effect of iron deficiency on health and performance is well-known, the definition of iron deficiency is inconsistent across different populations. In the general population, iron status is classified as 1) iron repletion, 2) low iron stores, 3) absolute iron deficiency (with or without anaemia), and 4) functional iron deficiency (with or without absolute iron deficiency) (Pasricha et al., 2021) (Table 1.1.). Ferritin concentration, in either serum or plasma, is the primary marker used for diagnosis of iron deficiency with a threshold of $< 15 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ being specific and < 30

 μ g.L⁻¹ being highly likely when coupled with a suggestive history (Pasricha et al., 2021). However, as ferritin is an acute-phase reactant, it can be elevated in the setting of inflammation, such as acute infection or autoimmune conditions (Pasricha et al., 2021). Here, a threshold of < 70 μ g.L⁻¹ is indicative of iron deficiency in adults and children older than 5 years (WHO, 2020). The measurement of hepcidin concentrations is an emerging tool for differentiating between absolute and functional iron deficiency, and for identifying the need for supplementation, the likelihood of responding, and the appropriate route of administration (Pasricha et al., 2021).

Table 1.1: Categories of iron status in the general population and associated markers									
	Iron repletion	Low iron stores	Absolute iron deficiency without anaemia	Absolute iron deficiency with anaemia	Functional iron deficiency	Functional iron deficiency with absolute iron deficiency			
Haemoglobin	N	Ν	N or L-N	L	L	L			
Mean cell volume and mean cell haemoglobin concentration	N	N	N or L	L	L	L			
Ferritin (µg.L ⁻¹)	>30-60	15-30	<15-30	<15-30	N or H	<70-100			
Transferrin saturation (%)	>20	>20	<20	<15	<20	<20			
Reticulocyte haemoglobin content	N	Ν	L	L	L	L			
Soluble transferrin receptor	N	N	Н	Н	N	N or H			
Hepcidin	Ν	L-N	L	L	H relative to transferrin saturation	N or L			
Bone marrow iron	N	D or A	А	А	D	А			
 From: Pasricha SR, Tye-Din J, Muckenthaler MU, Swinkels DW. Iron deficiency. Lancet. 2021;397(10270):233-48. Note: A = absent, D = detectable, H = high, L = low, N = normal 									

In athletes, different thresholds for diagnosing iron deficiency are suggested, with the lower limit of normal based on iron absorption studies using ⁵⁹Fe (Nielsen & Nachtigall, 1998). The

following classification has been suggested for athletes (Clénin et al., 2015; Peeling et al., 2007; Sim et al., 2019):

- Stage 1—iron deficiency:
 - Iron stores in the bone marrow, liver and spleen are depleted, but haematopoiesis is maintained and Hb, mean corpuscular volume, and mean cellular Hb are normal
 - Ferritin $< 35 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$, Hb $> 115 \ g.L^{-1}$, transferrin saturation > 16%
- Stage 2—iron-deficient non-anaemia:
 - Impaired erythropoiesis secondary to dwindling iron supply to the bone marrow, with red cells appearing hypochromic and microcytic but Hb is still normal
 - Ferritin $< 20 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$, Hb $> 115 \ g.L^{-1}$, transferrin saturation < 16%
- Stage 3—iron-deficient anaemia:
 - Hb concentration affected resulting in anaemia
 - Ferritin < 12 μ g.L⁻¹, Hb < 115 g.L⁻¹, transferrin saturation < 16%, soluble transferrin receptor < 2.5 mg.dL⁻¹

At a minimum, the classification of iron status in athletes requires the measurement of serum ferritin, Hb, and transferrin saturation (Sim et al., 2019). Ferritin is an acute phase reactant and can be highly variable depending on the timing, duration, and intensity of preceding activity (Clénin et al., 2015). For this reason, blood collection procedures should be standardized between tests, with consideration given to the time of day, hydration state, prior activity levels, and any signs and symptoms of illness (Sim et al., 2019). It is recommended that assessment be conducted 2-3 times a year in athletes, or more frequently if history and blood results indicate (Sim et al., 2019). Testing should be conducted first thing in the morning either seated or lying supine (McKay et al., 2022a). High-intensity exercise should be avoided in the 24 h before, and eccentric exercise avoided 2-3 days prior (McKay et al., 2022a). Athletes should arrive in a well-hydrated state (urine specific gravity < 1.025), with no signs or symptoms of illness or infection (McKay et al., 2022a). While menstrual cycle phase influences remain equivocal for the moment, this should be recorded and/or standardized as far as possible (McKay et al., 2022a).

Importantly, due to activity-induced limitations of iron status interpretation in athletic populations, the measurement of multiple parameters is preferable, including soluble transferrin receptor, Hb mass, and C-reactive protein (Sim et al., 2019). While useful, ferritin does not reflect the functional iron stores present in the iron-containing proteins (Malczewska et al.,

2001). Soluble transferrin receptor (sTfR), the truncated form of the cellular receptor that is upregulated in response to a deficient cellular iron pool, has been proposed as a promising marker, due to its non-response to exercise and inflammation, and its reflection of the functional iron pool (Clénin et al., 2015; Malczewska et al., 2001). Serum iron has a morning peak which is twice that of the evening, has high interindividual variability, is lowered in acute phase reactions, and raised secondary to haemolysis; thus, it is considered obsolete in isolation and only of use to calculate transferrin saturation (Clénin et al., 2015). Where practical, Hb is best assessed as mass, rather than concentrations, to account for the effects of increased plasma volume in athletes (Clénin et al., 2015). Hepcidin, although recognized as the primary regulator, has not yet been employed in routine use (Clénin et al., 2015) but, with calibration and standardization, may be an increasingly available clinical marker to guide both diagnosis and supplementation (Pasricha et al., 2021).

1.2.4 Sex differences

It has been suggested that premenopausal women have an increased requirement for iron in comparison to men, primarily because of menstrual blood loss (Harvey et al., 2005). A recent study showed that eumenorrheic exercising women had a greater prevalence of iron deficiency (ferritin < 15 ug.L⁻¹) than their amenorrheic counterparts, but this was not associated with selfreported menses (intensity or duration) or with significant differences in serum iron, haemoglobin, or dietary intake between groups (Petkus et al., 2019). Whether this is because of menstrual blood losses or menstrual cycle hormone concentrations has not yet been elucidated. Indeed, characterization of menstrual cycle status and phase has not been adequately reported or controlled for in studies involving female participants (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). In vitro and animal model data suggest that estrogen suppresses hepcidin synthesis (Hou et al., 2012; Yang et al., 2012) and inhibits IL-6 gene expression (Pottratz et al., 1994). In vivo studies have shown a decrease in hepcidin concentrations in response to endogenous estrogen stimulation using in vitro fertilization pre-treatment protocols (Lehtihet et al., 2016). On the other hand, progesterone has been shown to increase hepcidin synthesis in vitro and in vivo (Li et al., 2016). The hypothesis is that hepcidin is lowest during the early follicular phase, when both estrogen and progesterone are low, allowing for increased iron availability in circulation to compensate for menstrual blood losses (Badenhorst et al., 2022). However, human studies are not conclusive. While some authors report no difference in hepcidin or ferritin between the early follicular (low estrogen and progesterone) and mid-luteal (moderate estrogen and high progesterone) phases (Zheng et al., 2021), others report lower transferrin saturation and serum

iron in the early follicular versus mid-luteal phase (Alfaro-Magallanes et al., 2023); these differences may relate to the ferritin status of the participants. Currently, however, there is insufficient evidence to conclude how menstrual cycle patterns influence iron status, at baseline and post-exercise, and whether hormone concentrations or blood loss itself is largely responsible. Furthermore, the occurrence of, and mechanisms for, differences in the exercise-induced hepcidin response between male and female athletes are unknown.

Testosterone is well-known to have significant erythropoietic and anabolic effects, which underpin the prohibition of exogenous supplementation in sport (Hartgens & Kuipers, 2004; Wood & Stanton, 2012). Testosterone appears to act through both erythropoietin (EPO) stimulation (Shahani et al., 2009) and EPO-independent hepcidin suppression to induce erythropoiesis (Bachman et al., 2010; Coviello et al., 2008). In hypogonadotropic hypogonadal men, testosterone supplementation resulted in hepcidin suppression and an increase in ferroportin, in addition to an increase in EPO (Dhindsa et al., 2016). In contrast, men receiving androgen deprivation therapy for prostate cancer exhibited reductions in Hb and Hct with an increase in hepcidin, but no change in EPO (Gagliano-Jucá et al., 2018). Follow up animal studies have confirmed the role of hepcidin in mediating testosterone's effects but suggest that hepcidin's role may be more significant when iron availability is constrained e.g., chronic inflammation, iron deficiency (Guo et al., 2020). This may be particularly relevant for athletes undergoing intense training with an increased risk of LEA, repeated elevations of IL-6, and generally lower-range testosterone levels. Recently, a study was performed in healthy men subject to an energy deficit (55% of total daily energy expenditure) in which 4 weeks of testosterone supplementation was received (Hennigar et al., 2020a). Here, the decrease in Hb and Hct was attenuated with associated reductions in hepcidin and ferritin and an increase in EPO, when compared to those receiving placebo (Hennigar et al., 2020a). In summary, testosterone facilitates iron availability and incorporation into red blood cells through EPO stimulation, hepcidin suppression, and ferroportin upregulation. In situations of limited iron availability, the role of hepcidin in mediating testosterone's effects may be even more significant. In athletes, particularly those who may exhibit lower-range testosterone levels, the risk of iron deficiency is heightened by the lack of hepcidin suppression, which may be further exacerbated by states of LEA and dietary iron insufficiency.

1.2.5 Effect of exercise on iron regulation

An increased risk of iron deficiency in athletes compared to the sedentary population is largely attributed to a variety of exercise-specific iron losses and iron metabolism regulatory processes. Traditionally, gastrointestinal micro-ischemia (Peters et al., 2001) was assumed to be the predominant mechanism of increased losses, with sweat (Waller & Haymes, 1996) and haematuria (Jones & Newhouse, 1997) contributing negligible amounts (Clénin et al., 2015). Foot strike haemolysis (Telford et al., 2003) is another mechanism of iron loss, although subsequent salvage by macrophages is associated with preservation of the liberated iron (Clénin et al., 2015). However, the identification of hepcidin as a key regulatory hormone (Nemeth et al., 2004b) has focused significant attention on its associated post-exercise increases (Peeling et al., 2009b; Roecker et al., 2005) as a contributor to the increased prevalence of iron deficiency in athletes.

Following a single bout of exercise, hepcidin concentrations typically peak after 3-6 h (Peeling et al., 2009b). Of note, this is preceded by an immediate post-exercise increase in the pleiotropic cytokine IL-6 (Peeling et al., 2009b). In healthy humans at rest, injection of recombinant human IL-6 was demonstrated to result in a 7.5-fold increase in urinary hepcidin (Nemeth et al., 2004a). Similarly, injection of lipopolysaccharide induced a peak hepcidin response 3 h following the IL-6 peak concentration (Kemna et al., 2005). This hepcidin response aims to sequestrate iron in the setting of inflammation/infection, reducing the iron availability in circulation for presumed microbes (Ganz, 2003). Notably, the post-exercise increase in hepcidin is positively associated with both immediate post-exercise IL-6 as well as baseline ferritin status (Peeling et al., 2017; Peeling et al., 2014) supporting the role of hepcidin in regulating circulating iron availability in response to body stores (Nemeth et al., 2004b).

In the setting of exercise, post-exercise increases in IL-6 are derived from the muscle as opposed to immune cells (Pedersen et al., 2000; Pedersen et al., 2001; Starkie et al., 2001b; Steensberg et al., 2000) or adipose tissue (Lyngsø et al., 2002), with possible contributions from brain (Nybo et al., 2002) and peritendon (Langberg et al., 2002). Interleukin-6 release is purported to serve to increase liver glucose output (Febbraio et al., 2004), increase glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) translocation and insulin-stimulated glucose uptake (Carey et al., 2006), and increase lipolysis and free fatty acid availability (van Hall et al., 2003). Therefore, the magnitude of increase is larger with longer duration exercise (Fischer, 2006) and in glycogen depleted states (Febbraio et al., 2003; Keller et al., 2001; Steensberg et al., 2001). The first study to compare the effect of exercise as opposed to a resting state on both IL-6 and hepcidin was conducted by Peeling and colleagues (Peeling et al., 2009b). Here, blood and urine samples were taken pre-

trial, and 0 h-, 3 h-, 6 h-, and 24 h-post trial during either 60-min running or rest (Peeling et al., 2009b). Interleukin-6 was 6.9-times greater at 0 h post- than pre-exercise with urinary hepcidin being 1.7-3.1 times greater at 3-24 h post than pre- or 0 h post-exercise (Peeling et al., 2009b). Furthermore, there was no difference between the running and rest trial hepcidin concentrations at the 6 h post run time point (Peeling et al., 2009b), suggestive of the diurnal pattern of hepcidin (Troutt et al., 2012). In fact, at rest, a 2- to 6-fold increase in hepcidin has been demonstrated to occur between 06h00 and 15h00 (Kemna et al., 2007; McCormick et al., 2019). Moreover, augmentation with exercise during the afternoon seems to amplify already higher hepcidin concentrations (McCormick et al., 2019). The pattern of change in hepcidin concentrations following repeated exercise sessions with short recovery is currently unknown, however.

Subsequent studies have investigated the effect on post-exercise hepcidin responses of different exercise durations (Newlin et al., 2012), modalities (Sim et al., 2013), and intensities (Peeling et al., 2009c; Sim et al., 2013), training surfaces (Peeling et al., 2009c), oxygen availability (Badenhorst et al., 2014; Goto et al., 2018; Govus et al., 2014), heat (Hayashi et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021a; Zheng et al., 2021), menstrual cycle (Barba-Moreno et al., 2022; Zheng et al., 2021), oral contraception (Alfaro-Magallanes et al., 2021; Sim et al., 2015), and nutritional interventions (Badenhorst et al., 2015a; Badenhorst et al., 2016; Dahlquist et al., 2017; Díaz et al., 2015; Hayashi et al., 2018b; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a; McKay et al., 2019b; Robson-Ansley et al., 2011; Sim et al., 2012). As each of these studies has employed a single intervention and largely controlled for other potentially influential variables, the relative contribution of these variables to the hepcidin response is currently unknown.

1.2.5.1 Impact of exercise characteristics

Several studies have explored the effect of manipulating single exercise characteristics. Newlin and colleagues compared a 60-min and 120-min exercise bout at the same intensity (65% VO₂max) on hepcidin responses in women, finding greater increases with the longer exercise duration (Newlin et al., 2012). Both Sim and colleagues and Peeling and colleagues investigated the effect of altering intensity (65% vs 85% vVO₂peak and 75-80% vs 90-95% vVO₂peak, respectively) in well-trained male athletes, finding a greater post-exercise IL-6 with the higher intensity running trial (Peeling et al., 2009c; Sim et al., 2013). However, this failed to translate into a difference in 3 h hepcidin concentrations between intensities. In the same study, Sim and colleagues compared the modalities of running and cycling. Similarly, no difference between

modalities was found for either immediately post-exercise IL-6 or 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentrations (Sim et al., 2013). Of note, the trials conducted by Sim and colleagues and Peeling and colleagues were all < 60 min in duration. Therefore, as an exercise session is a combination of duration, intensity, and mode, the interaction between these exercise characteristics needs to be considered. Indeed, ascertaining the most contributory characteristic might enable improved tailoring of iron consumption when absorption is more likely to occur.

1.2.5.2 Impact of multiple training sessions

The only study to our knowledge that has investigated the effect of multiple training sessions on the hepcidin response to exercise is that of Peeling and colleagues (Peeling et al., 2009a). Here, participants completed a continuous 10-km run (70% vVO₂peak) and a 10 x 1 km interval run (90% vVO₂peak) 12 h later. When compared to the trial involving a single interval run session only, no cumulative effect on either IL-6 or hepcidin responses was observed. However, this scenario where sessions are separated by 12 h may not represent the training practices of certain athletes. In sports like triathlon or rowing, 2-3 prolonged workouts may be undertaken daily, with sessions commencing within the range of peak hepcidin (3-6 h) from the previous session. Indeed, Ronsen and colleagues have previously shown significantly more pronounced elevations in IL-6 (69%) following a second cycling session of 65 min, compared to the first session, after only a 3 h recovery period (Ronsen et al., 2002). It is plausible that this may translate into amplified increases in hepcidin, particularly if the second session extends later into the day. Should this occur, these athletes may be at increased risk for iron deficiency with shorter windows of opportunity for intestinal iron absorption. Additionally, with higher training loads, these athletes may be more at risk of low EA, further exacerbating the downstream effect on body systems and the potential development of anaemia.

1.2.5.3 Impact of carbohydrate availability on iron regulation

Both dietary and training session manipulation to alter carbohydrate availability is commonly practiced in pursuit of metabolic adaptation (Heikura et al., 2018a). The presence of adequate muscle glycogen or exogenous glucose attenuates the release of IL-6 from the muscle. Numerous studies have shown that CHO ingestion during exercise, rather than immediately before (Lancaster et al., 2003) or afterward (Badenhorst et al., 2015b; Miles et al., 2007), attenuates the post-exercise IL-6 increase. This finding is most apparent in sessions lasting longer than 90 min (Febbraio et al., 2003; Nieman et al., 2005; Nieman et al., 1998; Robson-

Ansley et al., 2009b; Robson-Ansley et al., 2011; Sale et al., 2015; Scharhag et al., 2006) compared to sessions less than 90 min (Sim et al., 2012; Timmons et al., 2004). Indeed, IL-6 mRNA is not decreased in the presence of adequate glycogen (Febbraio et al., 2003; Starkie et al., 2001a) where the stimulus to increase glucose and free fatty acid availability and uptake is not required. While it appears that post-exercise hepcidin responses mirror IL-6 responses to carbohydrate (Pasiakos et al., 2016; Sim et al., 2012), this may be dependent on starting glycogen status. If insufficient CHO has been consumed to replenish muscle glycogen in the days leading up to an exercise bout lasting > 90 min, as illustrated in the case of keto-adapted athletes, CHO consumption before (2 g.kg⁻¹ BM) and during (~70 g.h⁻¹) exercise fails to attenuate post-exercise IL-6 (McKay et al., 2019b). Interestingly, neither a short (4 day) period of low CHO availability nor subsequent pre- and during exercise CHO restoration affected the hepcidin response to > 90 min exercise (McKay et al., 2019b). In contrast, however, following a glycogen depleting task the day prior, performing a 60 min cycle at 65% maximal mean power, as opposed to a 60 min run at 55% vVO₂, was shown to result in a substantial increase in hepcidin with no difference in IL-6 (McKay et al., 2020). Therefore, while IL-6 has an influence on the hepcidin response to exercise, other factors (e.g., baseline ferritin, exercise intensity, prior days' nutrition) certainly deserve consideration as well.

Longer term trials investigating chronic CHO manipulation in athletes are scarce. Recently, McKay and colleagues investigated the effects of a 3-week intervention in elite racewalkers consuming either a high CHO or a ketogenic LCHF diet on iron metabolism across a ~2 h long racewalk (McKay et al., 2019a). Compared to the high CHO group, the LCHF group demonstrated a greater IL-6 response immediately post-exercise, attributed by the authors to likely reduced glycogen levels (McKay et al., 2019a). A trivial increase in the 3 h post-exercise hepcidin response was seen following the LCHF intervention, yet this was attenuated in the high CHO group (McKay et al., 2019a). However, the LCHF group had higher resting ferritin levels (McKay et al., 2019a). Subsequently proposed in a follow-up study by this group investigating the effect of acute CHO restoration (McKay et al., 2019b), this likely played a more dominant role in the observed higher hepcidin response following the intervention than did the change in IL-6.

1.2.5.4 Impact of energy availability on iron metabolism

Few studies have examined the impact of low energy availability on iron metabolism. Here, it is difficult to differentiate whether the effects are directly due to energy status, the associated

reduction in CHO availability, or the reduction in dietary iron intake. In both low energy and low CHO availability, low muscle glycogen may be driving the resultant effects on IL-6 concentrations. However, inconsistent results suggest that additional mechanisms may be at play.

Pasiakos et al. showed no significant difference in post-training IL-6 or hepcidin concentrations between groups of soldiers subjected to either an energy-matched or ~55% energy deficit over a 4-day ski march (Pasiakos et al., 2016). However, a significant negative association between hepcidin concentrations and energy balance was found (Pasiakos et al., 2016). On the other hand, Hammond et al. reported greater elevations in immediate and 3 h post-run IL-6 concentrations in a group consuming a low energy diet (~20 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), yet similar muscle glycogen concentrations to a group following a low CHO diet (~59 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) (Hammond et al., 2019). Additionally, despite similar muscle glycogen concentrations immediately post-exercise followed by significantly different values at 3 h between the high- and low-CHO groups (both ~58-59 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM), there was no significant difference in IL-6 concentrations at either time points (Hammond et al., 2019). Potential explanations for these discrepant results include a threshold effect of muscle glycogen on muscle IL-6 release, or a direct effect of CHO intake on IL-6 release.

More recently, Ishibashi and colleagues compared a 3-day LEA diet (~20 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) with a normal EA diet (~45 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) in male runners, showing greater immediately postexercise IL-6 concentrations and associated reduced resting muscle glycogen levels in the former trial, but no difference between groups in 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentrations (Ishibashi et al., 2020). Although the area under the curve for hepcidin over the full trial period was significantly larger in LEA with a large effect size of d=1.25, the ferritin concentrations being significantly greater on day 4 in the LEA group are a notable confounding factor. A similar cross over study design was employed by Hennigar and colleagues investigating the effect of energy balance and energy deficit (45%) conditions during a 72 h military training protocol (Hennigar et al., 2020b). Here, fasting hepcidin was greater on day 3 in the energy deficit trial compared with the energy balance trial, with concomitant reduction in muscle glycogen yet no difference in fasting IL-6 concentrations (Hennigar et al., 2020b). Interestingly, iron absorption, measured via stable iron isotope consumption, was reduced in both trials, albeit by a greater magnitude in the energy deficit trial. This suggests that additional exercise-induced intestinal changes may contribute to impaired iron absorption in addition to the effects of hepcidin. Both the Ishibashi et al. (Ishibashi et al., 2020) and Hennigar et al. (Hennigar et al.,

2020b) studies lead to the observation that the acute-phase response and IL-6 independent gluconeogenic stimuli may work together in upregulating hepcidin during physical activity, particularly when energy stores are depleted. Since the energy-deficient conditions in both these studies also necessitated a proportionate reduction in CHO availability, it is difficult to distinguish or attribute the source of the associated effects, emphasizing the need for a trial employing a direct comparison of these conditions.

In summary, the hepcidin response to exercise is affected by multiple characteristics involving both the athlete and the exercise session, the interaction of which has not been carefully investigated. Furthermore, the IL-6 and hepcidin response to repeated bouts of exercise over the day where both energy and macronutrient availability considerations are involved deserves attention. Elucidation of such factors will enable practitioners to evaluate the risk of iron deficiency for each individual athlete, and tailor nutrition and training strategies accordingly to meet the demand.

1.3 Summary and future direction

Despite the well-known benefits of exercise, specific scenarios that occur in sport are now recognized as potentially harmful to health and performance. The Female Athlete Triad raised awareness of the potential reproductive and bone health impacts of disordered eating in female athletes (Nattiv et al., 2007). However, recognition that men were also affected and that the health consequences extended beyond bone led to the broader REDs (Mountjoy et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2023; Tenforde et al., 2016). Iron deficiency has been proposed as both a marker of energy deficiency and a potentiator of the metabolic, reproductive, and bone consequences (Petkus et al., 2017). This hypothesis is strengthened by evidence that exercise promotes the release of hepcidin (Peeling et al., 2009b), which may be exacerbated through larger increases of IL-6 in a glycogen depleted state (Steensberg et al., 2001), such as LEA or repeated training bouts (Ronsen et al., 2002).

While the bone health consequences of LEA have been explored in sedentary and exercising women (Barrack et al., 2014; De Souza et al., 2008; Heikura et al., 2018b; Ihle & Loucks, 2004; Papageorgiou et al., 2017; Papageorgiou et al., 2018b; Tenforde et al., 2018), little is known about elite athletes and men. Furthermore, because a reduction in EA is usually associated with a concomitant reduction in CHO, it is difficult to discern the extent to which each plays a role in disturbing iron and bone metabolism. Chronic adherence to ketogenic LCHF diets has been

shown in animal models (Simm et al., 2017; Williams et al., 2019; Wu et al., 2019; Wu et al., 2017; Zengin et al., 2016) and epileptic patients (Bergqvist et al., 2008; Draaisma et al., 2019) to have possible detrimental effects on bone, with preliminary evidence of unfavourable bone turnover in elite athletes (Heikura et al., 2019). These observations merit further enquiry due to the interest in both acute and chronic manipulation of CHO availability for training adaptation and performance goals.

The interconnectedness of energy, macro- and micronutrient availability, and bone and iron metabolism outlined in this review form the basis of the investigations undertaken for this thesis. In Chapter 3, a cross-sectional analysis exploring the association between markers of bone and iron status, under standardized nutrition conditions, will provide insight into the potential interactions between these systems. Chapter 4 an interventional study will investigate the relative impact of energy and CHO in the bone turnover response at rest and across exercise. Chapters 5 and 6 take a further look into iron metabolism with its implications on bone health. Chapter 5 employs a systematic review and meta-analysis analysing factors influencing the IL-6 and hepcidin response to exercise. Finally, Chapter 6 extends these findings to look at the impact of performing exercise in close succession where the IL-6 and hepcidin response could be amplified.

2 Chapter 2: Methodology

As per Australian Catholic University guidelines, a methodology chapter describing the methods used in each study in full is included. However, each chapter includes its own methods section as written for the respective journal for which the manuscript was prepared.

2.1 Study 1

Bone turnover markers and bone mineral density values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes

2.1.1 Study design

This study is a cross-sectional study using baseline data from athletes who participated in various intervention studies conducted by this research group between November 2015-January 2022. November 2015 was selected as the start date as it represented the commencement of a series of studies by the research group involving elite athletes, where a standardised protocol for blood collection and metric analysis was used. This provided a convenience sample where data mining could be instituted with confidence in the circumstances under which the data were captured. Specifically, studies in which iron and bone markers were measured via venous blood sample collection prior to and following exercise were included. Data sets [149 male $(27.3\pm4.8 \text{ years})$ and 17 female $(26.1\pm3.9 \text{ years})$] from high performance athletes involved in racewalking, running, rowing, and triathlon were utilized (Table 3.1), with the number of participants contributing to each analysis varying according to the study design and completeness of data capture.

2.1.2 Ethics approval

Ethics approval for the conduct of the individual studies was granted by either the Ethics Committee of the Australian Institute of Sport (AIS: 20150802, 20161201, 20170401, 20171203, 20181203, 20200905) or the Australian Catholic University (ACU: 2020-238HC, 2021-36HC). Ethics approval for the retrospective analysis of data from individual studies already completed was granted by the Australian Institute of Sport Ethics Committee (ref: 20200401). Where studies were still due to take place, explicit consent for use of data in this project was provided by athletes.

2.1.3 Data extraction

Athlete characteristics (age, sex, habitual sport, VO_{2max} , body composition, and bone mineral density), exercise session characteristics (modality, duration, intensity as a percentage of VO_{2max}), and results (resting ferritin, resting and immediately post-exercise IL-6, resting and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin, fasting/pre-exercise/1 h post-exercise CTX and P1NP) were extracted from the baseline phase/control arm of 10 research-embedded training camps. The athletes were typically Tier 4 (Elite) competitors based on the McKay system for standardizing athlete calibre and training status (McKay et al., 2022b), although some individuals met Tier 3 (well-trained) and Tier 5 (world class) status. All bone turnover markers were measured following at least 24 h of a standardized nutrition protocol as previously described (Fensham et al., 2022a; Fensham et al., 2022b; Lundy et al., 2022a; McKay et al., 2023; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; Mirtschin et al., 2018).

2.1.4 Bone mineral density measurement

Dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) of the lumbar spine and proximal femur was performed at the time of the individual studies. While all scans were performed using the same machine type (Lunar iDXA), 11 (6.8%) of these were performed on a machine based at the Australian Catholic University (Fitzroy, VIC, Australia) with the remainder performed on a machine at the Australian Institute of Sport (Bruce, ACT, Australia). The scan images were reanalysed (enCORE version 18; GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA) for this study by one author (NF), and the body composition scans were re-analysed using best practice protocols (Australian Institute of Sport, 2023). Two femur and one lumbar spine scans were unable to be reanalysed due to initial positioning errors and a large intervertebral BMD z-score discrepancy, respectively. A further 3 BMD and 1 body composition scan data were unavailable, and 12 body composition scans were excluded from analyses as the subject was too tall for the machine. The reference database used for zscore calculations was the Australia Combined Geelong/Lunar, matched for age, sex, and ethnicity. Due to the lack of a z-score reference database for those under the age of 20, 9 scans were excluded from analyses using BMD. Bone mineral density was classified as either "normal" or "low" (lumbar spine or proximal femur z-score ≤ -1 (Nattiv et al., 2007)). Two athletes had a normal z-score at one site but did not have a scan of the other site and were excluded from classification. Further, any discordance between sites (i.e., z-score ≤ -1 at one site but > -1 at the other site) was noted. For 8 athletes, 2 of which were classified "low", L2-4 BMD and zscores was used to evaluate discordance, due to positioning errors with image capture precluding the use of L1-4. Total n for body composition was 135 males and 16 females (Table 3.2) and for BMD 136 males and 16 females (Table 3.3B).

2.1.5 Blood analysis

Due to the retrospective cross-sectional nature of this study, blood analysis was not performed as a batch. Rather, the results and corresponding coefficients of variation (CV; where applicable) specific to the analysis performed at the time of the individual study were extracted. In addition, the method used was noted to account for the uncertainty around assay harmonization (Bhattoa et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019). Details of the assay used, and the CV obtained in each analysis are included are provided in Table 2.1.

2.1.6 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was executed in R version 4.2.0 (R Core Team, Vienna, Austria) with significance set at p < 0.05. Age was categorized in two ways: 1) < 20, 20-24, 25-29, 30-34, 35+; 2) < 24, \ge 25 years old. Ferritin values > 350 ug·L⁻¹ (n=5), indicating hyperferritinemia, were removed and the remaining values coded according to the following range categories: <30, 30-50, 50-100, >100 ug·L⁻¹. These groups were chosen based on The Royal College of Pathologists Australia definition of iron deficiency (Iron Studies Standardised Reporting Protocol Working Group, 2021), in combination with athlete (Peeling et al., 2014) and isotope fractional iron absorption studies (Galetti et al., 2021). All BMD values were included in descriptive data to maximize sport representation within normative values. However, when the time between DXA assessment and collection of blood variables was > 12 months, these data were not analysed together, and similarly for body composition data and blood variables separated by > 1 month. Participant age and VO₂max among sports were compared with one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Welch's, respectively, using the 'car' package, after checking normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test and homogeneity of variance with the Fligner-Killeen test ('stats' package).

Correlations between 1) fasting CTX/P1NP and age, 2) fasting CTX/P1NP and lumbar spine/proximal femur BMD, 3) fasting CTX/P1NP and resting IL-6/hepcidin/ferritin, 4) post-exercise IL-6 and 1 h post-exercise CTX/P1NP, 5) resting ferritin and lumbar spine/proximal femur BMD, 6) total/lean/fat mass and total/spine/femur BMD, 7) lean mass and post-exercise IL-6, and 8) bone mineral content and fasting CTX/P1NP were calculated using Kendall's Tau correlation ('stats' package; $\leq \pm 0.19 =$ weak, $\pm 0.20-0.29 =$ medium, $\geq \pm 0.35 =$ strong (Botsch, 2011)).

Within sport and between site absolute BMD and z-score differences were compared using linear mixed models with sport and measurement site as fixed terms and subject as a random effect ('lme4' package); sex was not included due to non-significance and lack of representation in 2 of 4 sports. Discordance between sites as a proportion of "low" BMD classifications was calculated.

Generalized additive modelling, with subject as a smooth term and random effect, was used to compare 1) fasting CTX/P1NP values between ferritin groups, 2) fasting CTX/P1NP between BMD classifications, 3) resting hepcidin/ferritin between BMD classifications, 4) total/lean/fat mass and bone mineral content between sport and sex, and 5) the significance of sport when controlling for total and lean mass.

Finally, mixed-effects linear regression using the 'nlme' package was employed to construct the following models:

- Fasting CTX or P1NP as the outcome variable with age (or age category), sex (2 levels: male and female), American College of Sports Medicine (ACSM) BMD classification (Nattiv et al., 2007) (2 levels: normal or low), assay method (3 levels: Cobas [Roche Diagnostics, Germany], iSYS [Immunodiagnostics Systems, UK], ELISA [Novatein Biosciences, USA]), resting IL-6 and ferritin/hepcidin concentrations as fixed effects in a random intercept per subject model. Despite fasting CTX and resting iron markers being ~2 h apart in most studies, it must be noted that no significant change in iron markers occurs between fasting and fed (i.e., resting) (Fensham et al., 2022b). Ferritin or hepcidin with and without BMD classification were tested for significance in separate models initially – as none proved significant, stepwise regression was performed from the largest number of subject data. Nesting subject within study did not significantly improve the model yet culminated in the same variables for best fit.
- 2. CTX or P1NP at 1 h post-exercise as the outcome variable with cantered pre-exercise CTX or P1NP, respectively, as a covariate to account for aggregation bias and assay differences, in a random slope and random intercept per study model. Age; sex (2 levels: male and female); post-exercise IL-6; exercise modality (2 levels: racewalking and cycling); exercise duration; exercise relative intensity; and ACSM BMD classification (2 levels: normal or low) were included as fixed effects.

These models included a heterogenous residual variance structure fit per study to estimate the within-study variance. Stepwise regression was performed using the 'stepAIC' function from the 'MASS' package; further reduced models were also constructed via elimination of variables

sequentially according to their contribution to AIC. All models were fit using maximum likelihood estimation and compared using both AIC and BIC, and the model with the lowest AIC/BIC values was chosen as the final model. This final model was refitted with restricted maximum likelihood estimation and model diagnostics verified via visual inspection of residual and QQ plots. Marginal and conditional R² values for the final models were calculated as a proportion of the model explained by the fixed effects alone (marginal R²), or by fixed and random effects combined relative to the model's total variance (conditional R²), using the 'MuMIn' package. Where significant differences were detected, post-hoc tests were performed with Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference adjustment. Significant parameters identified from the fasting models were used as subgroups in calculating reference ranges (central 95%).

Table 2.1: Method of analysis and corresponding study coefficient of variation at time of analysis for each marker									
		CTX	P1NP	IL-6	Ferritin	Hepcidin			
Reference									
(Heikura et al., 2019; McKay et al., 2019a)	Assay	IDS-iSYS	IDS-iSYS	ELISA	Roche Cobas	WCX-TF MS			
	n	28	28	53	52	52			
	Study CV (%)	6.2	4.6	5.9					
	· · · · · ·	-							
(McKay et al., 2020)	Assay	ELISA*	ELISA*	ELISA	Roche Cobas	WCX-TF MS			
	n	11	11	11	11	11			
	Study CV (%)	<10	<10	5.7					
	· · · · ·	-							
(McKay et al.,	Assay			ELISA	Roche Cobas	WCX-TF MS			
2021b)	n			20	21	21			
	Study CV (%)			4.9					
(Fensham et al.,	Assay	Roche Cobas		ELISA	Roche Cobas	IDxi ELISA			
2022b; Lundy et al., 2022a)	n	16		16	15	15			
	Study CV (%)	4.2		3.4		4.9			
	• • • • •	-							
(Fensham et al.,	Assay	Roche Cobas	Roche Cobas	ELISA	Roche Cobas	IDxi ELISA			
2022a; McKay et	n	24	24	28	28	28			
al., 2021c)	Study CV (%)	4.2	3.0	3.0		5.9			
	· · · · ·	-							
(McKay et al., 2023)	Assay	Roche Cobas		ELISA	Roche Cobas				
	n	9		10	10				
	Study CV (%)	4.2		6.0					
Note: $CV = coefficient of interleukin-6$, $P1NP = produce data analysed by an external sector P1NP = P10$	f variation, CTX = carl collagen-1 N-termina nal laboratory with str	poxy-terminal telopept l propeptide. N represe ict protocols ensuring	ide, ELISA = enzyme-li ents number of available CV values of less than 1	nked immunosorbent data points with resti 0%	assay, IDS = Immunodiagno ng concentrations of respect	ostic Systems, IL-6 = ve analytes. *unpublished			

2.2 Study 2

Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability

2.2.1 Participants

Twenty-eight elite male racewalkers, eligible for participation in either national or international competition, were recruited for this study via convenience sampling. Based on previous work (Heikura et al., 2019) investigating BTM responses to either a high carbohydrate or ketogenic diet, it was estimated that including 5-10 participants per group (osteocalcin: d=2.00; CTX: d=1.52; P1NP: d=1.27) was appropriate to detect statistical significance with an alpha of 0.05 and power of 0.8 (GPower version 3.1.9.6). Screening of hormonal and metabolic health was conducted prior to the start of the study - no exclusions were required on the basis of these results. No athletes had a known medical condition or were taking medication or supplements during the study, and recent fractures within the past 3 months were ruled out. All athletes completed the study. Athlete characteristics are presented in Table 4.1. Athletes took part in one of two separate training camps held in January 2019 in Canberra, Australia (n=20) and January 2021 in Melbourne, Australia (n=8). Written informed consent was obtained following explanation of the risks and requirements of the study. The study conformed to the standards required by the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the ethics committees of the Australian Institute of Sport (2019; ref: 20181203) and the Australian Catholic University (2021; ref: 2020-238HC).

2.2.2 Study protocol

This study was a parallel group design. Each training camp comprised of two, 6-day phases (Figure 4.1). During phase 1 (Baseline), all athletes adhered to a high carbohydrate (~65% of total energy intake), high energy availability (> 40kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻¹) control (CON) diet. For phase 2 (Adaptation), athletes were assigned to one of three diets: high carbohydrate/high energy availability (CON, n=10), low carbohydrate/high fat/high energy availability (LCHF, n=8), or low energy availability (LEA, n=10). Due to the inability to blind participants to the diet, allocations to dietary interventions were based on athlete preference whilst matching for individual characteristics (age, 20 km personal best time, training status). During both phases, a structured training plan was followed to ensure similar training volume and intensity among groups (McKay et al., 2021c). On the final day of each phase, a 25 km racewalking protocol was performed, where venous blood samples were taken to measure BTMs.

2.2.3 Baseline bone mineral density

Hip and lumbar spine (L1-4) BMD were measured at baseline via dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) with Lunar iDXA machines (version 16; GE Healthcare, Australia). Measurements were conducted by experienced practitioners certified in clinical bone densitometry. As body composition measurements were performed simultaneously, best practice protocols were followed (Nana et al., 2015).

2.2.4 Dietary intervention

A brief description of dietary control is provided here; full details are specified elsewhere (manuscript in preparation). All meals were formulated and compliance with intake was monitored by a team of accredited sports dietitians, chefs, and nutritionists. Meals were devised using FoodWorks Professional Edition 9 (Xyris Software, Brisbane, Australia). The CON diet targeted an energy availability of ~40 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻¹, comprised of 65% carbohydrate, 15% protein, and 20% fat. The LCHF group was set the same energy availability target, but with low carbohydrate (< 50 g.d⁻¹), moderate protein (2.2 g.kg⁻¹.d⁻¹) and high fat [remainder (~80%) of target energy] intakes. The LEA group had a target energy availability of ~15 kcal.kg FFM.d⁻¹, with a similar macronutrient composition as CON (60% of energy from carbohydrate, 25% of energy from protein, 15% of energy from fat). Calcium in the pre-exercise meal, the other dietary characteristic known to acutely affect markers of bone turnover (Lundy et al., 2022a), was minimised (< 50 mg) in each of standardized meals consumed prior to the long walk test protocol.

Energy availability was calculated as the difference between energy intake and exercise energy expenditure, normalized to fat free mass (measured via DXA). Exercise energy expenditure was estimated from a 4-stage incremental economy test, using collected respiratory gases inputted into the Weir equation (Weir, 1949). Resting metabolic rate was measured directly and subtracted from these values, which were then converted to prospective caloric estimates per kilometre. Cross-training sessions were accounted for in metabolic equivalents. Total exercise energy expenditure was predicted by multiplying these values by the planned training sessions, and energy intake requirements calculated accordingly to achieve target energy availability. Training session completion was monitored twice daily and meals adjusted as necessary. Non-exercise activity thermogenesis was not considered significant in this context. As a fortunate consequence of this research camp environment, on-site researchers were able to monitor and confirm that athletes undertook very little activity outside of the prescribed training times.

2.2.5 Test protocol

On the last day of each dietary phase, a 25 km racewalk was performed, combining both field and laboratory components. One athlete completed only 19 km as he was a junior athlete (18 years old). Athletes arrived in the morning following an overnight fast. An intravenous catheter was inserted and the first blood sample was drawn ($\pm 06h30$). Athletes were then provided with a standardized breakfast, consisting of 2 g.kg⁻¹ body mass of carbohydrate for all groups in the Baseline phase. The same breakfast was provided to the CON group in the Adaptation phase, whereas the LCHF group received an isocaloric high-fat (~80%) option and the LEA group consumed a meal containing 1 g.kg⁻¹ body mass carbohydrate. A pre-exercise blood sample was taken (±08h30) 15 min prior to the onset of the racewalk, which commenced 2 h after breakfast. Kilometres 1, 7, 13, 19, and 25 were performed on a treadmill at a pace equivalent to ~75% of the athlete's VO₂max and the remaining kilometres were performed at a consistent, self-nominated pace on a flat, outdoor, road circuit. Carbohydrate gels were consumed following each treadmill bout, totalling ~60 g.h⁻¹ for all groups during Baseline and CON during Adaptation. The LEA group consumed the equivalent of 30 g.h⁻¹ during Adaptation and the LCHF group ingested isocaloric (to CON) high fat snacks. Water was consumed ad libitum. Venous cannulas were flushed with ~3 ml saline after each treadmill bout. Environmental temperature and relative humidity were recorded at 30 min intervals with a final individualized value averaged across the exercise bout. Upon completion of the racewalk protocol, another venous blood sample was collected (±10h30). At 30 min post-exercise, athletes received a standardized recovery shake (1.5 $g \cdot kg^{-1}$ body mass carbohydrate and 0.3 $g \cdot kg^{-1}$ body mass protein for all groups at Baseline, or an isocaloric high-fat low-carbohydrate option for LCHF and 0.75 g.kg⁻¹ body mass carbohydrate for LEA at Adaptation). A further blood sample was collected at 1 h post-exercise (±11h30) after which lunch was provided in accordance with trial phase and dietary allocation. A final blood sample was collected at 3 h post-exercise (±13h30).

2.2.6 Blood analysis

Blood samples were taken at rest (fasted), pre-exercise, and immediately, 1 h, and 3 h postexercise. Samples were collected into BD Vacutainer SST II tubes (East Rutherford, NJ, USA), which were left to clot at room temperature for 30 min prior to being centrifuged at 1500g at 4°C for 10 min. Serum was aliquoted into 1 ml Eppendorf tubes and frozen at -80°C for batch analysis. Concentrations of beta-isomerized carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX), procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide (P1NP), carboxylated osteocalcin (gla-OC), and undercarboxylated osteocalcin (glu-OC) were measured from each sample. CTX and P1NP concentrations were assessed by electrochemiluminescence immunoassay (Cobas e411, Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland). Carboxylated and undercarboxylated osteocalcin measurements were performed using enzyme immunoassay (EIA) kits (Takara Bio inc., Shiga, Japan) analysed on a FLUROstar OPTIMA microplate reader (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). Calculated coefficients of variation were 4.2% (CTX), 3.0% (P1NP), 10.7% (glu-OC), and 3.9% (gla-OC).

2.2.7 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using R Studio (v1.4.1106, R Core Team, 2021) with significance set at p < .05. Athlete characteristics, differences in nutrient intake, and energy availability between groups and phases were analysed with a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA; parametric) after verifying normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test. Where normality was violated (age only), the Kruskal-Wallis test (non-parametric) was used for between-group comparisons. Bone turnover markers were analysed in three ways: 1) using the change in fasted values from Baseline to Adaptation, 2) assessing absolute concentrations across time, and 3) by calculating area under the concentration-time curve (AUC) for each participant (pre-exercise to 3 h post-exercise), using the PKSolver add-in in Microsoft Excel (v16.48), prior to further analysis in R. Linear mixed-effect models were estimated for all 3 analyses with restricted maximum likelihood through the 'lme4' package in R. As applicable, fixed effects included Diet, Phase, and Timepoint with random effects of subject and heat index, each nested within study, to account for inter-individual variation and camp timing. Normality was assessed through quantile-quantile plots - characteristic departures were not detected. Homoscedasticity was tested with the Fligner-Killeen test. Statistical significance of fixed effects was determined using Type II Wald tests with Kenward-Roger approximation. Post-hoc analysis for significant effects was performed using Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference test. Where unequal variance was detected between groups, a Welch's ANOVA and post-hoc Dunnett's test was applied. Cohen's d effect sizes were computed using R package 'emmeans' with values of 0.2, 0.5, and 0.8 as small, medium, and large effects, respectively.

2.3 Study 3

Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data metaanalysis

This systematic review and individual participant data meta-analysis followed the PRISMA-IPD (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of Individual Participant Data) guidelines (Stewart et al., 2015). Ethics approval was granted by the Australian Catholic University Human Research Ethics Committee (2021-223N). The full protocol was registered prior to data extraction on the PROSPERO international prospective register of systematic reviews (ID: CRD42021293423).

2.3.1 Search strategy and selection process

An electronic systematic search of the literature was conducted in Pubmed, SPORTDiscus, and OpenGrey. A date of publication restriction was not applied. A combination of the following keywords and subject headings was applied: 'hepcidin' AND 'exercise' OR 'athlete'. The initial search identified 256 records (Fig. 5.1), of which 53 were detected as duplicates and, therefore, discarded. A further 147 records were excluded as irrelevant after title and abstract screening. Two authors (NF and AM) independently reviewed the full-text articles, and conflicts were resolved by discussion and consensus. Searches were exclusive to original papers with human participants, published in English, without date restrictions and current to November 2021. Twenty-nine articles were deemed ineligible, leaving 27 studies for possible inclusion in the meta-analysis (see Fig. 5.1). Inspection of relevant review paper reference lists revealed no further articles unidentified by the systematic search.

2.3.2 Eligibility criteria

Studies including healthy adults performing exercise where pre-exercise, immediately postexercise, and 3 h post-exercise inflammatory and iron markers were analysed were considered eligible for this meta-analysis. The following eligibility criteria were applied:

- Population: adults (aged 18-40 years) of both sexes who were healthy, not pregnant/ breastfeeding, and not taking any medication (including the oral contraceptive pill) were included.
- Intervention: exercise with duration, relative intensity, and mode specified

- Outcomes: pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin (urinary or serum)
- Study design: parallel or crossover trials accepted
- Comparators: only the control arm of the trial was included
- Time: studies investigating the acute response to exercise (pre- to 3 h post-exercise) were included.
- Other:
 - Ferritin as a marker of iron status had to be measured at baseline prior to the exercise trial
 - Pre- and immediately post-exercise IL-6 had to be measured

2.3.3 Data collection and management

Original individual participant data were requested from the corresponding authors of the 27 eligible trials (Table 5.1; see also Online Resource 1). Of these, it was uncertain whether ferritin was measured for two studies, and therefore, it was decided to enquire directly with the authors prior to exclusion. A standardized email with full details of the registered protocol was sent to the authors to request data contribution to the meta-analysis. After signing a letter of agreement, authors provided their de-identified data in an individualized spreadsheet template. Data for one condition only (control) was requested for crossover trials, and pre-intervention/baseline data for parallel trials. All raw data were saved in a secure online password-protected folder unique to each corresponding author. Reasons for missing data and queries about specific values and measurement units were confirmed via email to the author providing the data. Two authors, representing six studies did not respond to the data request. We did not include the aggregate data from these studies in the meta-analysis due to our inability to confirm data integrity. One further study was excluded due to insufficient data points, and a final study was excluded following notification from the author of a retrospective assessment of unsatisfactory measurement outcomes. These exclusions resulted in a final dataset comprising 17 studies (see Fig. 5.1).

2.3.4 Data items

Collected variables of each de-identified participant included: age; sex; VO₂max (and corresponding power (W) or speed (km/h)); pre-exercise nutritional state (fed or fasted); exercise mode, duration, and intensity; pre-exercise ferritin, IL-6, and hepcidin; immediate post-exercise IL-6; and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin. Where available, data were cross-checked with the published protocol. For interval-based protocols, active recovery minutes were

included in the total duration of the exercise session; conversely, only exercise time was used if there was complete rest (i.e., no active component) between intervals. Similarly, for intensity, a weighted average of %VO₂max of interval time plus %VO₂max of active recovery time was calculated. Where intensity was given as a percentage of heart rate maximum, this was converted to %VO₂max via established methods (Swain et al., 1994). The collected data were then combined into a single spreadsheet where continuous variables were converted into common SI units of measurement and categorical variables were assigned a numeric code. Further information requested from authors to assess data integrity and risk of bias included, where applicable: method of recruitment, randomization procedures, trial order allocation, extent of blinding, reasons for missing/ incomplete data, and method of menstrual cycle phase confirmation.

2.3.5 Individual participant data integrity

Data were checked for completeness with any missing data queried with authors. Where values seemed implausible, units of measurement were verified with the authors and any risk of error queried.

2.3.6 Risk of bias assessment within and across studies

Risk of bias assessment was guided by the Cochrane Risk of Bias Tool using the domains of selection, performance, attrition, reporting, and other (Higgins et al., 2022). Each study was assessed individually according to these domains and assigned a designation of low, high, or unclear risk of bias for each one (Online Resource 2). An overall impression of risk of bias across studies was summarized from these assessments.

2.3.7 Specification of outcomes and effect measures

The primary outcome of interest was the concentration of hepcidin at 3 h post-exercise and the change from pre-exercise values. Continuous explanatory variables were VO₂max, pre-exercise ferritin, post-exercise IL-6, exercise duration, and relative exercise intensity. Categorical explanatory variables were sex, pre-exercise nutritional state, and exercise modality. Data regarding menstrual cycle phase were collected but not included due to the lack of documentation/verification. Of the 7 studies including females, 5 studies made no attempt to record or verify the menstrual phase (Burden et al., 2015; Govus et al., 2014; McCormick et al., 2019; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2019a), one made some attempt (questionnaire, menses onset) (Newlin et al., 2012), and only one used a 3-step method (Elliott-Sale et al.,

2020) to establish phases (menses onset, urinary luteinizing hormone, and serum 17β -oestradiol and progesterone) (Zheng et al., 2021).

Based on the results of the primary analysis, secondary analyses were performed as follows:

- 1. Post-exercise IL-6 was designated as an outcome variable with similar explanatory variables.
- 2. Data were further split by sex and re-analysed with post-exercise hepcidin and change in hepcidin as outcome variables.

2.3.8 Synthesis methods

A one-stage meta-analysis approach was employed with mixed-effects linear regression using the 'nlme' package (Pinheiro et al., 2022) in R version 4.2.0 (R Core Team, Vienna, Austria). As three studies used urine (rather than serum) for hepcidin analysis (Online Resource 3), and it is not possible to convert between urine and serum hepcidin, statistical analyses were performed separately on serum and urine studies. Accordingly, the following 4 models were constructed as described below:

- 1. Post-exercise serum hepcidin was modelled as an outcome variable with centred preexercise hepcidin as a covariate included to account for aggregation bias, in both a stratified intercept per study and random intercept per study model.
- 2. Post-exercise urinary hepcidin was analysed using a stratified intercept per study model only.
- 3. The change in serum hepcidin was modelled following log transformation of both preand post-exercise hepcidin to improve model fit, with study used as a fixed effect and a random intercept.
- 4. Post-exercise IL-6 was analysed with a random intercept model only, with centred preexercise values used as a covariate; both pre- and post-exercise values were logtransformed prior to pre-exercise centring to improve model fit.

All models included a heterogenous residual variance structure fit per study to estimate the within-study variance. Sex (2 levels: male, female); pre-exercise nutritional state (2 levels: fasted, fed); pre-exercise ferritin; exercise modality (3 levels: running, cycling, racewalking), exercise duration; relative exercise intensity; participant VO₂max; and post-exercise IL-6 (for the hepcidin model) were included as fixed effects (Online Resource 4). Pre-exercise nutritional
state and modality were excluded from all above models (except the random intercept postexercise hepcidin model) due to convergence errors.

The 'stepAIC' function from the 'MASS' package (Venables & Ripley, 2002) was used in the first instance to perform stepwise regression from the full model including all plausible explanatory variables. This result was then checked manually using p-values as a guide, excluding non-significant (p>0.05, confidence interval crossing zero) variables; further reduced models were also constructed via elimination of variables sequentially according to their contribution to the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) value. All models were fit using maximum likelihood estimation and compared using both AIC and Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC) values, and the model with the lowest AIC/BIC values was chosen as the final model. Where it was unclear between AIC's, preference was given to the model with the lower BIC which penalizes more explanatory variables, yielding a more parsimonious model. Similarly, where BIC's were equivalent, the model with the lower AIC was chosen. This final model was refitted with restricted maximum likelihood estimation and model diagnostics verified via visual inspection of residual and QQ plots. Fixed effect parameter estimates and 95% confidence intervals were obtained via the 'sjPlot' package and back-transformed from the logarithmic scale for interpretation. Marginal and conditional R² values for the final models were calculated as a proportion of the model explained by the fixed effects alone (marginal R^2), or by fixed and random effects combined relative to the model's total variance (conditional R^2) (Nakagawa & Schielzeth, 2013). Post-hoc testing, where applicable, was conducted via the 'emmeans' package (Lenth, 2022) with Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference adjustment. Finally, predictor effects for the change in hepcidin per study were used to construct a forest plot using the 'forestploter' package (Dayimu, 2022). The full code can be found in Online Resource 5 of the supplementary material to this thesis.

2.4 Study 4

Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin

2.4.1 Participants

Eighteen elite male rowers from the Rowing Australia National Training Centre, in preparation for potential Olympic representation, were recruited. One participant with lactose intolerance was excluded due to his inability to complete one of the dietary arms, while another was unable to complete the required training load due to injury. Two athletes with known mild hemochromatosis were included since their ferritin values were within range of the other athletes, and not receiving treatment due to their ferritin being $<300 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ (Kowdley et al., 2019). Since the removal of their data did not alter the interpretation of the results, they have been retained in the current dataset. Another with previously diagnosed hypothyroidism was deemed eligible, due to the presentation of normal thyroid function tests at the time of the study. None of the final cohort of 16 participants, characterized in Table 6.1, were iron deficient or anaemic [serum ferritin $<35 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ and Hb $<115 \ g.L^{-1}$; (Sim et al., 2019)] or taking oral iron supplements. Written informed consent was obtained from each athlete prior to study commencement. This study conformed to the standards set by the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the Australian Institute of Sport Ethics Committee (ref: 20200905).

2.4.2 Experimental overview

In a randomized, double-blinded, crossover design, athletes completed two trials, one week apart, involving either a high (CAL) or low calcium (CON; control) intervention (see Figure 6.1). All trials were performed at the same training centre to ensure comparable environmental conditions. On trial mornings, athletes arrived at the laboratory (06h00-07h00) in a fasted, rested state, and a blood sample was collected from a cannula placed in a forearm vein. Athletes then consumed either a low (<50 mg) or high calcium (1000 mg) standardized breakfast (t = 0 min) with athletes and the researchers involved with data collection or data entry remaining blinded to the treatment order. After 115 min, a pre-exercise blood sample was drawn and 5 min later (t = 120 min) the first exercise session (EX1) commenced. This session involved 3 x 30 min sets, with a 5 min break between sets. Immediately post-EX1, blood was sampled, and at t = 250 min (30 min post EX1 and 120 min prior to EX2) the same low or high calcium meal was consumed according to group allocation. Blood samples were drawn 1 and 2 h post-EX1

(t = 280 and 340 min), and at t = 370 min, a repetition (EX2) of the earlier session was undertaken, noting a recovery period of 150 min between exercise bouts. Blood was collected at the break between the first and second sets of EX2 (t = 400 min, equating to 3 h post-EX1). Blood was collected on completion of EX2 (t = 470 min), prior to the consumption of a recovery meal, with further samples at 1, 2, and 3 h post-EX2 (t = 530, 590, and 650 min).

The majority of exercise sessions were completed on a rowing ergometer (Concept 2, Morrisville, Vermont, USA). In select cases, where repetitive loading would have caused injury risk, a Wattbike Pro cycling ergometer (Wattbike Ltd., Nottingham, UK) was substituted in some exercise sets. This supports real-world practice and was replicated in both trials. Session intensity was prescribed at 90-100% of T1 power (Watts), with targets established from an incremental exercise protocol, starting at 150 W and increasing by 15 W every 6 min. The power at which capillary blood lactate reached 2 mmol.L⁻¹ was designated the athlete's T1 power value. Mean power was recorded for each effort, as was heart rate (HR, beats per min; Wahoo Tickr X, Wahoo Fitness, Atlanta, USA) and subjective rating of perceived exertion (RPE) according to the Modified Borg Scale (6-20).

2.4.3 Dietary intake

A standardized diet and training prescription was followed for 24 h prior to each trial. Trial day intake (see Figure 6.1) was also standardized and matched for energy, carbohydrate, protein and iron content as closely as possible. The intervention for the larger study in which this project was embedded involved manipulation of calcium content of meals consumed 2 h pre-exercise, with the intention of manipulating serum ionic calcium concentrations prior to the onset of exercise. Water was provided *ab libitum* during the sessions and recorded accordingly. A CHO-rich gel (Science in Sport PLC, London, UK) was consumed (~30 g CHO) during each 5 min break between exercise sets. To maintain real-life practice, athletes were permitted to consume coffee prior to exercise and were able to request more food in the recovery period between exercise sessions in addition to the pre-exercise meal. This was done in accordance with the dietary treatment, recorded, and repeated in the second trial. Nutrient composition of diets was calculated using a computerized dietary analysis package (Nutritics Ltd., Dublin, Ireland).

2.4.4 Blood analysis

During each trial, 10 venous blood samples were collected into either 6- or 8-ml serum separator tubes (BD Vacutainer, Melbourne, Australia). Blood samples were taken at rest (fasted), preexercise (2 h post breakfast), and immediately, 1 h, 2 h, and 3 h post each exercise session (Figure 6.1). Samples were left to clot for 30 min before being centrifuged at 1500 G for 10 min at 4°C. Serum was aliquoted into 1.5 ml cryotubes and frozen at -80°C until batch analysis was performed. Ferritin analysis was performed on 6 samples per trial (baseline, pre session, 1 h, 2 h and 3 h post each session) using a COBAS Integra 400 automated biochemistry analyser (Roche Diagnostics, Rotkreuz, Switzerland). Concentrations of IL-6 were determined for all 10 trial samples using a commercially available ELISA (Quantikine HS; R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) on a FLUOstar OPTIMA plate reader (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). Measurement of hepcidin-25 was conducted on all trial samples using Intrinsic Hepcidin IDxi ELISA Kit (Intrinsic LifeSciences LLC, CA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The coefficient of variation was 3.4% and 4.9% for IL-6 and hepcidin-25 concentrations respectively. Additionally, whole blood was used to determine haemoglobin and haematocrit with the point-of-care i-STAT device (Abbott Point of Care Inc., Princeton, NJ, USA).

2.4.5 Statistical analysis

Pre-trial and trial day intake, as well as baseline haemoglobin and iron markers were compared with paired sample t-tests or the Wilcoxon test. Training variables (power, heart rate, and RPE) were compared with a general linear mixed model using R package 'lme4', with Trial (calcium vs control) and Session (first vs second) as fixed variables and Subject Identification and Week as random effects. Hepcidin, IL-6, and ferritin response data were also analysed with a general linear mixed model, with Timepoint and Trial as fixed effects, and Subject Identification and Week as random effects, to account for interindividual variation and the crossover design respectively. Furthermore, baseline ferritin was included as a covariate in the hepcidin model to account for the recognized influence on its response (Peeling et al., 2017; Peeling et al., 2014). All models were estimated using restricted maximum likelihood. Visual inspection of the residual plots did not reveal obvious deviations from homoscedasticity or normality. Pvalues were obtained using Type II Wald F tests with Kenward–Roger degrees of freedom, as employed in the R package 'car'. Where applicable, post-hoc Tukey's honestly significant difference was applied to identify where differences between timepoints existed. Significance was set at p < .05. Effect size (partial eta-squared) was calculated with R package 'effectsize'. With values of 0.01, 0.06, and 0.14 classified as small, medium, and large effect respectively.

3 Chapter 3

Bone turnover markers and bone mineral density values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes

Publication statement:

This chapter is comprised of the following paper prepared for *Bone*.

Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A, Burke L.M. (2023). Bone turnover markers and bone mineral density values in a convenience sample of elite endurance athletes. In preparation for *Bone*.

3.1 Abstract

Areal bone mineral density (BMD) is a risk factor for fracture in older adults but is less sensitive and specific for predicting fracture risk in younger populations such as competitive athletes. Sport-specific loading patterns contribute to an increased range in BMD measurements derived from dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) in athletes. Bone turnover markers (BTMs) provide an additional insight into bone status but their utility in young adults is limited by the lack of reference data and, in the case of athletes, the acute increases in the bone resorption marker carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX), following exercise. Some evidence suggests an association of CTX with interleukin-6 (IL-6), an immune marker with links to iron regulation, creating intriguing hypotheses surrounding system crosstalk. This study (1) examined BMD site discordance in athletes within and between sports, (2) investigated athlete BTM ranges, and (3) explored possible links between bone and iron metabolism. We conducted a cross-sectional analysis of baseline data from athletes who participated in various studies within our research group over the period November 2015-January 2022. Specifically, studies which conducted a baseline DXA scan for body composition and BMD and where iron and bone markers were measured via venous blood sample collection prior to and following exercise were included. Significant discordance was shown between and within sports with lumbar spine BMD of rowers being higher than all other sports (p < 0.0001) and higher than the proximal femur site within rowers (p = 0.002). Contrarily, racewalkers and runners had higher proximal femur than lumbar spine BMD ($p \le 0.001$). Age significantly contributed to the variance in both fasting CTX and P1NP with higher concentrations observed in athletes younger than 25 years old as opposed to those older ($p \le 0.001$). In addition to age, assay method and resting IL-6 concentrations further explained fasting CTX concentrations (marginal R2 = 0.49). Postexercise IL-6, however, was not significant in explaining post-exercise CTX at 1 h post-exercise (p = 0.1). Finally, significant medium-strong correlations were present between fasting CTX and resting ferritin and hepcidin (p < 0.001). BMD discordance at traditional sites with potentially higher fasting BTM values in athletes, suggests that protocols for assessment of bone status and fracture risk in athletes may require review. An athlete-specific database of BMD and BTM reference values would enable earlier identification and investigation of athletes at risk of bone stress injuries.

Keywords: bone turnover markers, bone mineral density, athlete, reference values, iron, IL-6

3.2 Introduction

Bone stress fractures account for 0.15-20% of all musculoskeletal injuries in competitive and recreational athletes (Bennell et al., 1996b; Ruddick et al., 2019; Snyder et al., 2006). Although the precise pathophysiology of bone stress fractures is unknown, theoretically, an increase in the magnitude and/or rate of bone loading with insufficient remodelling time, leads to the accumulation of damage (Warden et al., 2006). Intrinsic factors, such as bone geometry (O'Leary et al., 2021), low energy and nutrient availability (Hutson et al., 2021), and biomechanics (O'Leary et al., 2021), combined with extrinsic factors, including repetitive loading (Rizzone et al., 2017; Ruddick et al., 2019; Warden et al., 2006), training surface (Milgrom et al., 2003), and insufficient adaptation time in a training program (Warden et al., 2006), contribute to the risk of bone stress injuries.

In older adults, lower areal bone mineral density (BMD) is a risk factor for fracture, with each standard deviation decrease in hip BMD increasing the risk of any fracture by approximately 1.4 and 1.66 at 65 years and 80 years of age, respectively, in both men and women (Johnell et al., 2005). Dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) is the current 'gold standard' method of assessing areal BMD, estimating this from a two-dimensional image. However, its failure to measure important contributors to bone strength, such as cortical and trabecular geometry and microarchitecture (Bouxsein & Seeman, 2009) mean that it is neither specific nor sensitive for osteoporotic fracture risk (Kanis et al., 2005). Indeed, a weaker relationship between areal BMD and fracture is evident in young adults (Ferrari et al., 2012; Frolich et al., 2020; Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004), highlighting the difficulty in relying solely on this metric without consideration of microarchitecture, secondary causes, clinical risk factors, or level of physical activity (Ferrari et al., 2012; Frolich et al., 2020; Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004). In fact, amenorrheic (Rudolph et al., 2021) and low energy availability states (Heikura et al., 2018b) place athletes at increased risk of stress fractures, despite BMD values similar to study controls. The International Society of Clinical Densitometry (ISCD) suggests a z-score cut-off of ≤ -2 for "below the expected range" for age" in premenopausal women and men younger than 50 years old (Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004). However, this guideline is thought to be inappropriate for certain athletes, in whom a higher BMD secondary to mechanical loading is expected (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011). As such, the traditional cut-off may reflect an already reduced BMD (Jonvik et al., 2022). Therefore, it has been proposed that further investigation of secondary causes and risk of injury should be carried out at a BMD z-score of < -1 (Jonvik

et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007) or even < 0 in high-impact sports (Jonvik et al., 2022). Nevertheless, considering the limitations of BMD in predicting fracture risk in younger populations, the possibility of discordance between measured sites in athletes within and between sports, and the relatively slow change in BMD impeding early identification of at-risk states, reliance on BMD alone as a measure of bone quality in athletes is insufficient.

Bone resorption (e.g. C-terminal telopeptide of type 1 collagen; CTX) and formation (e.g. procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide; P1NP) markers reflect the metabolic activity of bone tissue, with evidence of potential predictive value in changes to areal (Verroken et al., 2018) and volumetric (Pye et al., 2017) BMD, as well as a significant, yet moderate association to fracture risk (gradient of risk ~ 1.2 for CTX and P1NP) (Johansson et al., 2014). Furthermore, they may have value in detecting secondary causes of accelerated bone loss (such as steroid therapy or hypogonadism) and monitoring response to treatments (Vasikaran et al., 2011). However, their use in clinical settings has been complicated by inadequate control of pre-analytical variability (Szulc et al., 2017) and heterogeneity of assays (Cavalier et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019), resulting in difficulty in interpretation, as well as the lack of consistency in the markers used in research (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Moreover, their utility in non-osteoporotic populations is limited by the lack of normative reference values by age (Michelsen et al., 2013) and knowledge of causes of variation, which becomes particularly relevant when considering athletes and the effects of exercise on these markers (Dolan et al., 2022).

The beneficial effects of exercise throughout the lifespan on bone are well-recognized (Santos et al., 2017), with athletes in high- and odd-impact sports in particular demonstrating enhanced BMD and bone geometry compared to non-athletic counterparts (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011). Independent of sport-type, greater lean body mass is positively associated with BMD (Camhi & Katzmarzyk, 2012), via increased mechanical strain conferring adaptation (Bass et al., 2005). However, some exercise modes also acutely increase a marker of bone resorption (CTX) (Dolan et al., 2022), which may potentially be detrimental when this occurs in excess of formation. Of interest, previous studies have demonstrated possible correlations between CTX and the cytokine/myokine interleukin-6 (IL-6) (Sale et al., 2015), suggesting that exercise-related changes in IL-6 may be driving similar change in bone metabolism. Indeed, studies which have employed low carbohydrate dietary interventions have shown similar post-exercise patterns in both markers (Fensham et al., 2022a; Heikura et al., 2019; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a). *In vitro* and animal models indicate that IL-6 plays a dichotomous role in bone (Sims, 2021), yet evidence for a definitive role in humans is less clear, requiring further

exploration. A further potential link between IL-6 and bone relates to its role in iron metabolism. Interleukin-6 contributes to the post-exercise increase in the regulatory hormone hepcidin (Peeling et al., 2009b), which inhibits enteral iron absorption and macrophage iron release (Nemeth et al., 2004b), placing athletes at risk of developing iron deficiency. In turn, iron deficiency may predispose an individual to reduced bone strength, through its role in hydroxylation of procollagen and vitamin D metabolism (Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015). Therefore, a greater understanding of the impact of these exercise-related changes in biomarkers on bone metabolism may lead to better strategies around nutrition and load modification to achieve performance outcomes while limiting detrimental long-term health effects.

Repetitive bone stress injuries represent a significant impediment to achieving consistent training and performance goals, rendering it important to identify any predisposing risk factors at an early stage to avoid potential long-term adverse health effects. Our research group has conducted a series of investigations of different diet and/or exercise interventions in high performance athletes, which have accumulated data sets describing exercise characteristics as well as markers of both bone and iron status at rest and in response to exercise. Given the controlled conditions and standardized protocols under which these data were collected, they provide a valuable opportunity to contribute normative data to the literature and perform an exploratory analysis on the possible relationship between variables. The first aim of this study was to explore the need for athlete-specific bone formation and resorption markers and BMD ranges by characterizing baseline bone turnover marker ranges measured under standardized conditions and classify bone mineral density as well as site discordance in this population. Further, we aimed to identify any associations between the dynamic bone turnover markers and the static BMD values as measures of bone status, as well as associations between body composition and bone measures. Finally, we aimed to explore the association between iron and bone status in athletes and the possible contribution of IL-6, ferritin, and hepcidin to bone turnover.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Study design

This study is a cross-sectional study using baseline data from athletes who participated in various intervention studies conducted by this research group between November 2015-January 2022. November 2015 was selected as the start date as it represented the commencement of a series of studies by the research group involving elite athletes, where a standardised protocol

for blood collection and metric analysis was used. This provided a convenience sample where data mining could be instituted with confidence in the circumstances under which the data were captured. Specifically, studies which conducted a baseline DXA scan for body composition and BMD and where iron and bone markers were measured via venous blood sample collection prior to and following exercise were included. Data sets [149 male (27.3 ± 4.8 years) and 17 female (26.1 ± 3.9 years)] from high performance athletes involved in racewalking, running, rowing, and triathlon were utilized (Table 3.1), with the number of participants contributing to each analysis varying according to the study design and completeness of data capture.

Table 3.1: Participant characteristics across sports included in the analysis								
Habitual sport	Racewalking	Running	Triathlon					
Male/Female	99/10	30/0	16/0	4/7				
Age at time of study	27.6±4.6	27.3±6.2	25.9±3.4	24.4±3.0				
	(18-37)	(20-29)						
VO ₂ max	62.6±5.8	66.5±3.5	Unavailable	69.4±6.7				
	(51.0-74.2)	(61.0-74.0)*		(57.7-77.7)*				
Exercise mode for	Racewalking	Running	Rowing/ cycling	Cycling				
testing ergometer								
Note: values presented as mean \pm standard deviation (range). No significant difference								
between sports for age	e. *significantly hi	gher than racewal	king (<i>p</i> <.05)					

3.3.2 Ethics approval

Ethics approval for the conduct of the individual studies was granted by either the Ethics Committee of the Australian Institute of Sport (AIS: 20150802, 20161201, 20170401, 20171203, 20181203, 20200905) or the Australian Catholic University (ACU: 2020-238HC, 2021-36HC). Ethics approval for the retrospective analysis of data from individual studies already completed was granted by the Australian Institute of Sport Ethics Committee (ref: 20200401). Where studies were still due to take place, explicit consent for use of data in this project was provided by athletes.

3.3.3 Data extraction

Athlete characteristics (age, sex, habitual sport, VO_{2max} , body composition, and bone mineral density), exercise session characteristics (modality, duration, intensity as a percentage of VO_{2max}), and results (resting ferritin, resting and immediately post-exercise IL-6, resting and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin, fasting/pre-exercise/1 h post-exercise CTX and P1NP) were extracted from the baseline phase/control arm of 10 research-embedded training camps. The athletes were typically Tier 4 (Elite) competitors based on the McKay system for standardizing athlete calibre

and training status (McKay et al., 2022b), although some individuals met Tier 3 (highly-trained) and Tier 5 (world class) status. All bone turnover markers were measured following at least 24 h of a standardized nutrition protocol as previously described (Fensham et al., 2022a; Fensham et al., 2022b; Lundy et al., 2022a; McKay et al., 2023; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; Mirtschin et al., 2018).

3.3.4 Bone mineral density and body composition measurement

Dual energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) was performed at the time of the individual studies, measuring body composition and lumbar spine and total proximal femur BMD. While all scans were performed using the same machine type (Lunar iDXA), 11 (6.8%) of these scans were performed on a machine based at the Australian Catholic University (Fitzroy, VIC, Australia) with the remainder performed on a machine at the Australian Institute of Sport (Bruce, ACT, Australia). The BMD scan images were reanalysed (enCORE version 18; GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL, USA) for this study by one author (NF), and the body composition scans were reanalysed using best practice protocols (Australian Institute of Sport, 2023). Two femur BMD and two body composition scans were unable to be reanalysed due to initial positioning errors and one lumbar spine scan was excluded due to a large intervertebral BMD z-score discrepancy. A further 3 BMD and 1 body composition scan data were unavailable, and 12 body composition scans were excluded from analyses as the subject was too tall for the machine. The reference database used for z-score calculations was the Australia Combined Geelong/Lunar, matched for age, sex, and ethnicity. Due to the lack of a z-score reference database for those under the age of 20, 9 scans were excluded from analyses using BMD. Bone mineral density was classified as either "normal" or "low" (lumbar spine or total proximal femur z-score \leq -1 (Nattiv et al., 2007)). Further, any discordance between sites (i.e., z-score \leq -1 at one site but > -1 at the other site) was noted. Two athletes had a normal z-score at one site but did not have a scan of the other site and were excluded from classification. For 8 athletes, 2 of which were classified "low", L2-4 BMD and z-scores was used to evaluate discordance, due to positioning errors with image capture precluding the use of L1-4. Total n for body composition was 135 males and 16 females (Table 3.2) and for BMD 136 males and 16 females (Table 3.3B).

3.3.5 Blood analysis

Due to the retrospective cross-sectional nature of this study, blood analysis was not performed as a batch. Rather, the results and corresponding coefficients of variation (CV; where applicable) specific to the analysis performed at the time of the individual study were extracted. In addition, the method used was noted to account for the uncertainty around assay harmonization (Bhattoa et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019).

3.3.6 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was executed in R version 4.2.0 (R Core Team, Vienna, Austria) with significance set at p<0.05. Age was categorized in two ways: (1) using multiple data bins [< 20, 20-24, 25-29, 30-34, 35+] and (2) using a binary approach [< and ≥ 25 years old]. Ferritin values > 350 ug L⁻¹ (n=5), indicating hyperferritinemia, were removed and the remaining values coded according to the following range categories: <30, 30-50, 50-100, >100 ug L⁻¹. These groups were chosen based on The Royal College of Pathologists Australia definition of iron deficiency (Iron Studies Standardised Reporting Protocol Working Group, 2021), in combination with athlete (Peeling et al., 2014) and isotope fractional iron absorption studies (Galetti et al., 2021). All BMD values were included to maximize sport representation within normative values. However, when the time between BMD assessment and collection of blood variables was > 12 months, these data were not analysed together, and similarly for body composition data and blood variables separated by > 1 month. Participant age and VO₂max among sports were compared with one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Welch's, respectively, after checking normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test and homogeneity of variance with the Fligner-Killeen test.

Correlations between relevant iron, bone, and body composition measures were calculated using Kendall's Tau correlation ($\leq \pm 0.19 =$ weak, ± 0.20 -0.29 = medium, $\geq \pm 0.35 =$ strong (Botsch, 2011)). Within sport and between site absolute BMD and z-score differences were compared using linear mixed models with sport and measurement site as interacted fixed terms, and subject as a random effect; sex was not included due to non-significance and lack of representation in 2 of 4 sports. Generalized additive modelling with subject as a smooth term and random effect was used to compare 1) fasting CTX/P1NP values between ferritin groups, 2) fasting CTX/P1NP between BMD classifications, 3) resting hepcidin/ferritin between BMD classifications, and 4) total/lean/fat mass and bone mineral content between sport and sex, and 5) the significance of sport when controlling for total and lean mass.

Finally, mixed-effects linear regression was employed to construct the following models: Fasting CTX or P1NP as the outcome variable with age; sex; American College of Sports Medicine (ACSM) BMD classification (Nattiv et al., 2007); assay method; resting IL-6; and ferritin/hepcidin concentrations as fixed effects in a random intercept per subject model. Ferritin or hepcidin with and without BMD classification were tested for significance in separate models initially – as none proved significant, stepwise regression was performed from the largest number of subject data.

CTX or P1NP at 1 h post-exercise as the outcome variable with centred pre-exercise CTX or P1NP, respectively; age; sex; post-exercise IL-6; exercise modality; exercise duration; exercise relative intensity; and BMD classification (Nattiv et al., 2007) included as fixed effects, in a random slope and random intercept per study model.

These models included a heterogenous residual variance structure fit per study to estimate the within-study variance. Stepwise regression was performed via elimination of variables sequentially according to their contribution to AIC. All models were fit using maximum likelihood estimation; the model with the lowest AIC/BIC value was chosen as the final model. This final model was refitted with restricted maximum likelihood estimation. Marginal and conditional R² values for the final models were calculated for the fixed and combined fixed-random effects, respectively. Where significant differences were detected, post-hoc tests were performed with Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference adjustment. Significant parameters identified from the fasting models were used as subgroups in calculating reference ranges (central 95%).

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Body composition, bone mineral density, and site discordance

Male rowers had higher total, lean, and fat mass, and bone mineral content than all other athletes (p<0.0001) with bone mineral content being lowest in triathletes (Table 3.2; p<0.0001). Additionally, total mass, lean mass, and bone mineral content were significantly higher in male racewalkers and triathletes than their female counterparts, with significantly higher fat mass in female than male racewalkers ($p\leq0.0001$).

The estimated mean of absolute BMD and z-scores per sport is provided in Table 3.3A. No significant differences between sports were found for total proximal femur z-scores; however, lumbar spine z-scores were significantly higher in rowers compared to all other sports (Fig. 3.1; p<0.0001). When total and lean mass were controlled for, rowers still had significantly higher lumbar spine BMD (p=0.02) and z-scores (p=0.01), with no differences noted between sports at the proximal femur (p > 0.1). In both racewalking and running, participant total proximal femur z-scores were significantly higher than lumbar spine z-scores ($p\leq0.001$), whereas the opposite was true in rowing (p=0.002). Those whose primary sport was triathlon showed no significant difference between lumbar spine and total proximal femur z-scores (p=0.92). In

those classified as having "low" BMD (n=45; 29.6%), the majority of these involved a lumbar spine site measurement z-score being \leq -1: 58% in racewalkers, 71% in runners, and 71% in triathletes. None of the rowing athletes were classified as "low" (Table 3.3B).

3.4.2 Relationships between body composition, bone, and iron status

Significant, strong correlations were identified between total and lean mass, and total BMD ($\tau_b = 0.38$ and 0.36, p < 0.001); no correlation between total fat mass and total BMD was evident (p = 0.20). Significant medium correlations were present between total mass and both lumbar spine BMD and z-scores (both $\tau_b = 0.31$, p < 0.001), as well as between lean mass and both lumbar spine BMD and z-scores (both $\tau_b = 0.28$, p < 0.001). Weak significant correlations were found between lumbar spine BMD or z-scores and fat mass (both $\tau_b = 0.19$, p = 0.001). Only weak correlations existed between total mass and both total proximal femur BMD and z-scores (both $\tau_b = 0.13$, p = 0.04), with no significant correlation between lean mass (p = 0.09) or fat mass (p > 0.1) and total proximal femur BMD or z-scores. No significant correlation was evident between post-exercise IL-6 and lean mass, or CTX or P1NP and bone mineral content (p > 0.1).

Significant, medium-strong correlations were identified between fasting CTX and both resting ferritin ($\tau_b = 0.17$, p = 0.02) and hepcidin ($\tau_b = 0.36$, p < .001) concentrations. However, there were no significant differences in CTX concentrations between ferritin stratification groups (p = 0.17). No correlation was found between the iron markers and P1NP (p > 0.05). Further, no correlations were found between CTX, P1NP, or ferritin concentrations and absolute BMD or z-scores. No significant differences between BMD classification groups were found for CTX, P1NP, or ferritin concentrations.



Figure 3.1: Within- and across-sport bone mineral density z-scores by measurement site. Dotted line represents classification cut-off used for 'low bone mineral density' (Jonvik et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007). Grey dots represent subject data points with the black dots as outliers of the boxplot. #significantly higher lumbar spine z-score than all other sports (p<0.001) *significantly different between sites within sport (p<0.001)

Table 3.2: Body composition measures among represented sports									
		Ma	ale athletes		Female athletes				
	Total mass (kg)	Total lean mass (kg)	Total fat mass (kg)	Total bone mineral content (kg)	Total mass (kg)	Total lean mass (kg)	Total fat mass (kg)	Total bone mineral content (kg)	
Racewalking (M=98/F=10)	66.4 (9.6)*#	56.0 (8.7)*#	7.9 (2.5)#	2.9 (0.4)*#\$	53.4 (3.7)	42.4 (3.4)\$	8.9 (3.7)*	2.2 (0.3) ^{\$}	
Running (M=28)	67.9 (10.5) [#]	55.8 (7.9) [#]	7.7 (3.0)#	3.0 (0.4)#\$					
Rowing (M=5)	92.0 (1.6)	75.5 (3.4)	11.9 (1.9)	4.0 (0.2)					
Triathlon (M=4/F=6)	63.0 (3.1)*#	53.8 (2.6)*#	7.5 (1.3)#	2.6 (0.2)*#	56.1 (5.6)	45.1 (1.5)	8.5 (2.8)	2.4 (0.4)	
	TBLH mass (kg)	TBLH lean mass (kg)	TBLH fat mass (kg)	TBLH bone mineral content (kg)					
Racewalking (M=1)	76.4	64.3	9.1	3.0					
Running (M=1)	65.5	55.2	7.6	3.1					
Rowing (M=10)	90.7 (7.2)	76.7 (4.8)	11.8 (4.2)	3.5 (0.3)					
Note: values represent median (interquartile range). M = number of male athletes, F = number of female athletes. <i>p</i> -values derived from GAM models. *significantly higher than other sex within sport [#] significantly lower than rowing ^{\$} significantly different to triathlon (p <0.05) TBLH = total body less head (athlete too tall for scan bed). These athletes were not compared due to n.									

Table 3.3A: Bone mineral density and z-scores among represented sports								
	Lumbar spine absolute	Lumbar spine z-score	Proximal femur absolute	Proximal femur z-score				
	BMD $(g.cm^{-2})$		BMD $(g.cm^{-2})$					
Racewalking	1.18±0.01* [#]	-0.36±0.11*#	1.11 ± 0.01	0.15±0.10				
	(1.15, 1.20)	(-0.58, -0.15)	(1.09, 1.14)	(-0.06, 0.36)				
Running	1.18±0.02 [#]	-0.34±0.17*#	1.14±0.02	0.32±0.17				
	(1.14, 1.22)	(-0.67, -0.01)	(1.10, 1.21)	(-0.02, 0.66)				
Rowing	1.37±0.03*	1.25±0.22*	1.13±0.02	0.43±0.22				
	(1.31, 1.42)	(0.82, 1.69)	(1.09, 1.18)	(-0.01, 0.87)				
Triathlon	1.13±0.03 [#]	-0.62±0.26 #	1.05±0.03	-0.33±0.26				
	(1.07, 1.20)	(-1.13, -0.10)	(0.98, 1.11)	(-0.84, 0.19)				
Note: values represent estimated mean ± standard error (95% CI). *significantly different to femur within sport #significantly different								
to rowing ($p < 0.05$)								

Table 3.3B: Bone mineral density classification and discordance between sites among represented sports									
	Normal	Low	Dis	Discordance between sites within low classification					
			Spine=Femur	Spine <femur< td=""><td>Spine>Femur</td><td>Unclassified</td></femur<>	Spine>Femur	Unclassified			
Racewalking	62/8 (69.3%)	30/1 (30.7%)	2/0 (6.5%)	17/1 (58.1%)	9/0 (29.0%)	2/0 (6.5%)			
Running	18/0 (72.0%)	7/0 (28.0%)		5/0 (71.4%)		2/0 (28.6%)			
Rowing	15/0 (100%)								
Triathlon	1/3 (36.4%)	3/4 (63.6%)	0/1 (14.3%)	2/3 (71.4%)	1/0 (14.3%)				
Note: Absolute numbers ordered as n=Male/Female (% of total n; or % of total 'low' for discordance). 1 runner and 1 racewalker had spine z-scores < -2 and another racewalker had a femur z-score < -2 . Unclassified = z-score < -1 at one site but other BMD site missing.									

3.4.3 Fasting bone turnover marker values

The final model for fasting CTX included 85 data points, and 62 for fasting P1NP. For CTX, the best model included age (continuous; Fig. 3.2), assay method, and resting IL-6 concentration (marginal $R^2 = 0.49$, conditional $R^2 = 0.94$). Age alone resulted in the best fit model for P1NP (marginal $R^2 = 0.26$, conditional $R^2 = 0.80$; Fig. 3.3). The difference between the marginal and conditional R^2 values (~0.50 or ~50%) can be attributed to the random effect of subject (i.e., interindividual variability). Subsequent categorization of age into 5 groups, revealed groups younger than (<20 vs 20-24) and older than 25 (25-29 vs 30-34 vs 35+) were similar to each other (p > 0.05). While not statistically significant for CTX on either side of this range (20-24 > 30-34, p = 0.08; and less than 20 > 30-34 and 35+, p = 0.06), P1NP values were statistically significantly higher in the younger athletes (20-24 > 30-34, p = 0.04 and 20-24 >25-30, p = 0.03). In keeping with existing reference value literature (Vasikaran et al., 2014) and for improved interpretation, 2 levels were used as a covariate, albeit resulting in a slight reduction in explained variance for CTX (marginal R^2 CTX = 0.42; P1NP = 0.31). Post-hoc analysis demonstrated significantly higher CTX concentrations in the 24 years and younger age category (estimated mean \pm standard error 775 \pm 44 pg.mL⁻¹; 95% CI [671, 879]) than the 25 years and older age category (494±36 pg.mL⁻¹; 95% CI [408, 581]; p = 0.001). Although the two automated assays were not significantly different (p=0.06), the ELISA method appeared to produce lower CTX values (Cobas vs ELISA: estimated mean difference 501±79 pg.mL⁻¹, p < 0.0001; iSYS vs ELISA: 416±81 pg.mL⁻¹, p=0.003). Although there was no significant difference between assays for P1NP when age was accounted for, similar to CTX, concentrations were higher in the younger age category (109.0±5.7 ug.L⁻¹; 95% CI [97.7, 120.4]) than those older than 25 (72.8±4.0 ug.L⁻¹; 95% CI [63.8, 81.7]; p = 0.0004). The central 95% distribution by sex, age, and assay, calculated from raw values, is represented in Table 3.4A and 3.4B. Finally, resting IL-6 proved to be significant (p=0.01) in the CTX model only (age continuous), with a 1 pg mL⁻¹ increase in IL-6 resulting in a 55.8 pg mL⁻¹ (95% CI [18.0, 93.8]) increase in CTX. Of note, neither ferritin concentrations nor BMD classification were significant when controlling for the other covariates.



Figure 3.2: Fasting carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX) concentrations by age with linear trend line (black) and 95% confidence interval (grey shading), colored by sex. The equation represents that of the linear trend line and the correlation coefficient is Kendall's Tau (τ) with the respective p-value.



Figure 3.3: Fasting procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide (P1NP) concentrations by age with linear trend line (black) and 95% confidence interval (grey shading), colored by sex. The equation represents that of the linear trend line and the correlation coefficient is Kendall's Tau (τ) with the respective p-value.

Table 3.4A: Central 95% distribution of carboxy-terminal telopeptide by age, sex, and analysis method											
		Male a	athletes			Female athletes				Combined	
	<24	Ref. range	25+	Ref.	<24	Ref.	25+	Ref. range	<24	25+	
				range		range					
Roche Cobas	219.46-	400-900	317.66-	100-600	No data	150-800	No data	150-800	219.46-	317.66-	
	1656.90		1112.23					(100-700	1656.90	1112.23	
	(17)		(37)					for 30-39)	(17)	(37)	
IDS-iSYS	184.25-	Uncertain	190.40-	110-830	No data	Uncertain	182.93-	50-570	589.82-	169.79-	
	1756.69		964.54				661.18		1351.12	931.09	
	(5)		(19)				(4)		(5)	(23)	
Novatein ELISA	280.68-	Uncertain	106.16	Uncertain	396.13-	Uncertain	152.97-	Uncertain	329.87-	59.44-	
	578.54		(1)		447.98		385.28		521.80	413.63	
	(3)				(3)		(4)		(6)	(5)	
Note: calculated as	Note: calculated as mean±2*standard deviation, n in brackets. Reference values from: (Michelsen et al., 2013; Vasikaran et al., 2014)										
ELISA = enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, IDS = Immunodiagnostics Systems											

Table 3.4B: Central 95% distribution of procollagen-1 N-terminal propeptide by age, sex, and analysis method											
	Male athletes					Female athletes				Combined	
	<24	Ref.	25+	Ref. range	<24	Ref. range	25+	Ref. range	<24	25+	
		range									
Roche Cobas	46.81-	15-115	31.05-	15-80	No data	15-90	No data	15-90	46.81-	31.05-	
	156.18		109.26						156.18	109.26	
	(8)		(20)						(8)	(20)	
IDS-iSYS	45.75-	Uncertain	37.37-	27.3-95.9	No data	Uncertain	29.18-	19.3-76.3	45.75-	36.47-	
	167.89		113.67				107.87		167.89	112.14	
	(5)		(19)				(4)		(5)	(23)	
Novatein	17.45-		33.67		92.74-		29.18-		49.77-	15.61-	
ELISA	235.30		(1)		139.03		107.87		192.49	150.03	
	(3)				(3)		(4)		(6)	(5)	
Note: calculated as mean±2*standard deviation, n in brackets. Reference values from: (Michelsen et al., 2013; Vasikaran et al., 2014)											
ELISA = enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay, IDS = Immunodiagnostics Systems											

3.4.4 Contributors to the bone turnover marker response to exercise

Concentrations of CTX at 1 h post-exercise were largely explained by pre-exercise CTX concentrations (marginal $R^2 = 0.59$), indicating minimal change within the first hour post-exercise. Prior to adjustment with covariates, a 1.0 pg·mL⁻¹ increase in pre-exercise concentrations resulted in a 0.93 pg·mL⁻¹ (95% CI [0.66, 1.21]) increase in 1 h post-exercise concentrations (p < 0.001). Following stepwise regression, the additional covariates of age, relative exercise intensity, and post-exercise IL-6 resulted in the best-fit model (marginal $R^2 = 0.72$), encompassing 34 data points. However, IL-6 was not significant (*p* = 0.1) and did not improve the BIC value; it was removed from the final model. A 10% increase in relative exercise intensity increased 1 h post-exercise CTX by 64.8 pg·mL⁻¹ (95% CI [15.6, 113.9]; *p* = 0.01) whereas being 1 year older reduced 1 h post-exercise CTX by 11.4 pg.mL⁻¹ (95% CI [-19.0, -3.8]; *p* = 0.005).

Similarly, pre-exercise P1NP accounted for the majority of the variance in 1 h post-exercise P1NP (marginal $R^2 = 0.50$), indicating minimal change within an hour post-exercise: a 1.0 ug.L⁻¹ increase in pre-exercise concentrations resulted in an 1.08 ug.L⁻¹ (95% CI [0.80, 1.36]) increase in 1 h post-exercise concentrations (p < 0.001). Despite stepwise regression resulting in a model (marginal $R^2 = 0.80$) including the additional covariates of exercise duration, relative exercise intensity, and post-exercise IL-6, only duration was significant (p < 0.001). After removing the non-significant variables, the BIC of the model remained the same, being equivalent to that of the unadjusted model, and the confidence interval of the coefficient of exercise duration approached zero (95% CI [-1.40, -0.18], p = 0.01).

3.5 Discussion

The central aim of this study was to investigate characteristics of bone turnover markers and bone mineral density in high performance athletes representing several sports. Discordance of BMD z-scores between- and within- sports highlights both the influence of loading patterns on bone and the existence of other factors (e.g., reproductive hormone status, nutritional status) in determining BMD in athletic populations. Our results suggest that athletes tend towards higher fasting concentrations of CTX and P1NP than the published reference ranges for non-athlete individuals of the same age. Both CTX and P1NP fasting concentrations tended to decrease with age, although there was a large interindividual variability. Sex and BMD status did not affect the concentrations significantly, although sample size and z-score cut-off values chosen, respectively, limit the implication of this result. Interestingly, resting IL-6 was associated with

fasting CTX concentrations, but post-exercise IL-6 failed to explain 1 h post-exercise CTX, where relative exercise intensity and age were the main parameters of influence.

Some research groups have previously advocated for using a BMD z-score cut-off of -1 for the bone health of competitive athletes to account for their increased bone loading and susceptibility to fractures (Jonvik et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007). However, there are limitations to the use of absolute BMD classifications across all athletes due to the sport-specific impacts on BMD status at a specific site. Indeed, there were significant differences within sports at the BMD sites typically measured in the general population, reflecting the unique loading patterns in these athletes. For example, rowers had considerably higher lumbar spine BMD and z-scores than those at the femur, whereas racewalkers and runners exhibited the opposite. On the other hand, there was no difference between sites in triathletes. Although the triathletes zscores at both sites were not statistically different from racewalkers and runners, it appears that the z-scores of the spine and femur in the triathlete group were, on average, lower than all other sports. This discordance between BMD z-scores at these sites across sports might be explained by the different frequency and patterns of bone loading within the athlete's training and competition practices (Bennell et al., 1997; Duncan et al., 2002). However, disruptions to metabolic and reproductive hormones commonly associated with low energy availability (Mountjoy et al., 2018), which may occur according to the physical demands and perceived/real pressure around body composition specific to the sport (Heikura et al., 2018b; Lundy et al., 2022a), may also affect bone characteristics. It must be noted that the limitation of convenience sampling and the retrospective study design is the lack of data available regarding their past history of LEA or previous fractures (stress or traumatic), precluding the conclusion that the data represented here is representative of all athletes of the sports from which they were drawn. The significant associations between total/lean body mass and total/spine BMD, highest in the rowers, point to the importance of maintaining muscle mass and strength for bone health, despite performing non-weight bearing activities. Indeed, sport-type remained notably important for spine BMD, when body composition variables were controlled for, yet this was not the case for proximal femur BMD. The variability in BMD between sports raises the question of whether protocols (e.g., the use of traditional or additional sites (Lundy et al., 2022b)), and classification of BMD status, should be tailored to the loading pattern of the sport, with particular focus on the areas of both high- and low-load. Indeed, further research is warranted in defining and quantifying high risk sites and corresponding 'optimal' BMD in different sports.

Nevertheless, the increased risk of bone stress injuries in athletes despite 'normal' BMD (Carbuhn et al., 2022; Heikura et al., 2018b), highlights the limitation of relying solely on BMD as a measure of stress fracture risk and the potential of BTMs to add predictive value (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Notably, BMD failed to contribute to the variance in BTM concentrations and there was no difference in BTM concentrations between those classified as having normal as opposed to low BMD. Bone turnover marker changes occur in considerably less time than BMD changes, which lends support to their use in monitoring osteoporosis treatment response (Vasikaran et al., 2011), but their clinical relevance in young and/or non-osteoporotic populations is constrained by a lack of normative data (Callegari et al., 2017). Indeed, a paucity of data exists in both sexes less than 25 years old (Vasikaran et al., 2014). Here, we report intervals for athletes of an age range 19-37 years. Of note, a large proportion (~50%) of the variance in both markers in our analysis could be attributed to interindividual variability, despite our strict pre-analytical control. Given the evidence of genetic contributions to bone turnover rates (Roshandel et al., 2010), a large and robust data set is required to establish accurate reference ranges. Nevertheless, in the current study, age contributed significantly to the variance in both fasting CTX and P1NP values as well as the post-exercise CTX response. Many of the studies quantifying BTM reference ranges have been performed in postmenopausal and osteoporotic populations, with a number in premenopausal women in their third or fourth decade of life (de Papp et al., 2007; Eastell et al., 2012; Glover et al., 2009). The majority of our data was obtained from highly trained to elite male athletes, making it difficult to draw conclusions about potential sex differences in this age group or how our female data compares to the published literature. Indeed, the number of female athletes represented in this convenience dataset is low, making this study more applicable to male athletes. Still, while we acknowledge the limitation of retrospective data mining analyses not being representative of all athletes, robust data on bone health in young men are lacking, making our data set a small contribution to expanding our understanding of how these markers might differ in athletes and how they can be used. Future studies in both sexes are most certainly required to verify our results, especially in the younger age range where even very little general population data exists.

Exercise training has been shown to increase markers of both bone resorption [pyridoniline (Davidović Cvetko et al., 2022), CTX (Evans et al., 2008)] and bone formation [osteocalcin (Davidović Cvetko et al., 2022; Evans et al., 2008), P1NP, bone alkaline phosphatase (Evans et al., 2008)] but the application of these relative increases over the long-term on bone status remains speculative for the moment. For example, athletes in high- or odd-impact sports have higher BMD and superior bone geometry at loaded sites (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011)

without apparent changes in bone resorption activity (Dolan et al., 2022), which suggests that exercise-associated increases in CTX could be potentially detrimental to long-term bone status. Previous studies comparing athletes to controls have primarily used osteocalcin as a marker, or less specific urinary biomarkers (Maïmoun & Sultan, 2011), limiting our interpretation of the findings of 'increased turnover'. The 95% confidence interval of fasting BTMs in our study had a greater upper limit than the 'general population' references reported in an Australian consensus paper (Vasikaran et al., 2014). However, we note several limitations of the data in this summary report, including the reliance on a single large study (covering ages 20-97 years) (Jenkins et al., 2013). Here, the Roche cobas analyser was employed (Jenkins et al., 2013). Although the large sample size of the Jenkins et al. (2013) study is noted, limitations of the data include the failure to screen participants for existing bone or metabolic diseases or medication, as well as variable lengths of time over which samples had been stored. Similar values (CTX: ~800 pg mL⁻¹; P1NP: ~90 ug L⁻¹) to the Jenkins et al. (2013) study were obtained in a German study, the only one identified that used the IDS-iSYS assay (Michelsen et al., 2013), but timing of blood sampling and fasting status was not controlled. A more robustly conducted Indian study (Pal et al., 2021) using the Roche cobas analyser reported a higher upper limit for their reference range for men 20-39 years old, similar to that seen in our study (CTX: >1000 pg.mL⁻ ¹; P1NP: >120 ug.L⁻¹). The translation of relative changes in BTM into long-term bone structure and function in athletes requires longitudinal studies. However, because the mechanical stimulus on bone far exceeds that of the general population and is associated with a significant risk of stress fractures, establishing whether BTM characteristics are clinically relevant and have any potential use in monitoring bone status and secondary risk factors in athletes is of interest.

Methodological variables for consideration include the control of pre-analytical variables such as age, sex, recent fracture, comorbidities/drugs, and sample acquisition timing, as well as the specific analyte and assay (Vasikaran et al., 2011). In our study, baseline samples were taken in the morning [prior to 10:30 am (Szulc et al., 2017)] following an overnight fast. We further accounted for some themes (e.g., assay, sex, age) within the statistical analysis of our data. Indeed, we found significant differences in fasting BTM concentrations between those younger than and older than 25 years old. The age at which peak bone mass is achieved differs by sex and skeletal site (Berger et al., 2010), and may be explained by differing bone turnover rates. Measured longitudinally by areal BMD via DXA, lumbar spine peak bone mass occurs between 33-40 years in women and 19-33 years in men, whereas hip peak bone mass occurs earlier between 16-19 years in women and 19-21 years in men (Berger et al., 2010). A smaller study suggested an increase in bone mineral content until 25 years of age, together with higher concentrations of BTMs that plateaued thereafter (Walsh et al., 2009). Similarly, the previously discussed studies of CTX and P1NP reference ranges found decreasing concentrations of both BTM with increasing age in those younger than 40 years (Jenkins et al., 2013; Michelsen et al., 2013; Pal et al., 2021). This highlights the need for age-matching intervention groups when planning future studies investigating BTMs in athletes and may suggest that a tighter age range may be required.

However, analytical variability requires consideration due to the use of different techniques over the course of our studies. While the ELISA CTX values were lower than the other two methods in our study, we failed to observe significant differences between the automated assays. Recently, a multicentre study investigating differences between assays in an older population (66.1±11.7 years) reported close agreement between the automated assays for P1NP ('total P1NP' [Roche Cobas] and 'intact P1NP' [IDS-iSYS]) (Cavalier et al., 2019); we were unable to find any publications reporting on the comparison to the ELISA. Conversely, the same group found significant variation between all three assays for CTX, attributed to the instability of the analyte and long-term storage and, specifically with the manual ELISA, dependency on the operator (Cavalier et al., 2021). Although results obtained from each method may be reliable and useful for comparing interventions, when attempting to establish reference ranges for a population, ideally harmonization of assays should be achieved. Achieving harmonization would involve obtaining samples under strict pre-analytical conditions and distribution of samples between commercial, as well as a higher-order, assays (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Subsequent regression would allow for correction factors between assays to be obtained, minimising differences between assay results (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Ideally, in future, laboratories adhere to a reference standard assay, similar to how CTX and P1NP have become reference analytes.

One of the aims of this study was to investigate the possible links between iron and bone status. Exercise results in a peak in CTX within 2 h, which returns to baseline thereafter, and very little change observed in P1NP (Dolan et al., 2022). Similarly, IL-6 also responds to exercise with an abrupt increase immediately post-exercise (Ostrowski et al., 1998a; Ostrowski et al., 1998b; Peeling et al., 2009b). Temporal associations between IL-6 and CTX have previously been noted in exercise studies (Sale et al., 2015), but whether these markers merely respond similarly to the same exercise bout characteristics or whether IL-6 acts as a stimulus for subsequent bone resorption is uncertain. Indeed, previous research *in vitro*, in animal models, and in clinical

populations demonstrates a role for this cytokine in both bone resorption and formation (Sims, 2021). In our analysis, while resting IL-6 explained some of the variance in fasting CTX concentrations, post-exercise IL-6 was not significant in the post-exercise CTX response. This may be due to the different sources of IL-6 at rest and following exercise. In fact, while IL-6 at rest is a marker of inflammation, sourced from immune cells and adipocytes, post-exercise IL-6 is largely derived from the muscle itself, with greater increases occurring following glycogen depletion (Hennigar et al., 2017). Of interest, we did not find a significant association between lean body mass and post-exercise IL-6, which may have been expected given that the source of IL-6 here is the contracting muscle with larger increases occurring with modes of exercise recruiting larger muscle groups (Fischer, 2006). This lack of association in our analysis might suggest a more influential role for muscle glycogen, assumed to be replete in our athletes on standardized diets. Additionally, the contribution of IL-6 to fasting concentrations of CTX, but not P1NP, in our analysis may suggest a greater role of the cytokine in stimulating osteoclastogenesis at rest. Conversely, the failure of post-exercise IL-6 to explain variance in post-exercise CTX or P1NP suggests that either other covariates (e.g., total work done (Dolan et al., 2022)) play a greater role or that the effects are not observed in the immediate period post-exercise. Indeed, as very little change in P1NP is seen acutely (Dolan et al., 2022), the effects of potential exercise-induced increases in soluble IL-6 receptor (Leggate et al., 2010; Robson-Ansley et al., 2009a), a proposed requirement for bone formation signalling (Sims, 2021), may not be appreciated in such short-term analyses. Over the long-term, the combination of endocrine, metabolic, and mechanical stimuli likely interacts to produce a resultant bone phenotype in athletes, emphasizing that a combination of metrics (e.g., bone turnover markers, IL-6, BMD, bone geometry), rather than a single measure, should be monitored.

The association between ferritin/hepcidin and CTX concentrations in our study is intriguing and might reflect the shared link to IL-6 (Peeling et al., 2009b; Sims, 2021). However, we failed to find any further suggestion that ferritin/hepcidin contributed to CTX variance or that differences in ferritin/hepcidin concentrations differed between BMD classification groups. Previous research in healthy individuals has demonstrated negative associations between ferritin and both BMD (Kim et al., 2012; Kim et al., 2020; Lu et al., 2020) and bone resorption (N-terminal telopeptide; NTX) (Toxqui et al., 2014). Impaired bone architecture has been demonstrated in hemochromatosis (Jandl et al., 2020) and thalassemic (Baldini et al., 2014) patients where iron overload is prevalent, as well as in iron deficient rats (Medeiros et al., 2004). Interestingly, hepcidin may play a preventative role and is a potential therapeutic agent for osteoporosis with in vivo experiments demonstrating its action reducing iron accumulation, reactive oxygen species production, and PGC-1 β expression, and thereby suppressing osteoclast function and limiting bone loss (Zhang et al., 2021). The lack of association of ferritin with BMD in our analysis could potentially indicate the protective effect of mechanical loading on bone in athletes as opposed to the general population. Alternatively, the relatively acute changes in ferritin status in athletes as opposed to the long-term change that could be seen in BMD are not appreciated in this cross-sectional study design. Nevertheless, frequent increases in hepcidin associated with exercise (Peeling et al., 2009a) serve to prevent iron overload in athletes, which in turn may be protective for bone, provided that nutrient needs are adequately met through the diet.

3.6 Conclusion

The limitation of using BMD as a lone assessment of bone health in athletes is clear with sitespecific loading patterns, discordance between sites and across sports, and the prevalence of bone stress injuries occurring independently of BMD. Further expansion of an athlete-specific database for CTX and P1NP concentrations, with robust pre-analytical control and harmonization of assays, has the potential to provide insight into how BTMs could be used in the shorter term to evaluate bone strength and fracture risk. Our study is limited by a relatively small sample size, especially in the female cohort, as well as the cross-sectional study design, which precludes definitive conclusions from being drawn. However, the dietary standardization and controlled sampling time and conditions strengthens the analysis by attenuating preanalytical sources of variability. The links between iron and bone indices are intriguing and further research in both clinical and athletic populations could lead to nutritional or pharmacological interventions that limit bone loss. Extension of this study is required with a larger sample size and longitudinal monitoring to ascertain the clinical application of the combined use of bone turnover markers and BMD in monitoring bone health in athletes.

Funding

No additional funding was required for the analysis of previously collected data in this study.

Acknowledgement

We are grateful to the institutions, researchers, and athletes involved in the various individual studies over the years.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Author contributions

Nikita Fensham: Conceptualization; Methodology; Investigation; Data curation; Formal analysis; Project administration; Resources; Software; Visualization; Writing - original draft; Writing - review & editing. **Alannah McKay:** Conceptualization; Methodology; Investigation; Data curation; Project administration; Resources; Software; Validation; Supervision; Writing - review & editing. **Louise Burke:** Conceptualization; Methodology; Investigation; Data curation; Project administration; Resources; Supervision; Writing - review & editing.

Availability of data

As the data included in this study comprises both published and unpublished data by several different authors, data will be made available on request.

Interlinking chapter

Site discordance in BMD between and within sports, along with the weak relationship between areal BMD and fracture risk in young adults (Ferrari et al., 2012; Frolich et al., 2020; Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004), suggests that additional markers of bone strength may be required in athletic populations. Although the value of using BTMs has been demonstrated in situations of secondary causes of bone loss as well as in the monitoring of osteoporosis treatment (Vasikaran et al., 2011), appropriate reference ranges and causes of variability have yet to be established in athlete populations. While previous studies have demonstrated effects of exercise (Dolan et al., 2022) and dietary manipulations (Dolan et al., 2020) on the short-term response of BTMs, it has been difficult to ascertain the degree to which each of these stimuli play a role. In athletes, where dietary manipulation is common practice for achieving performance goals, and where frequent mechanical loading predisposes the bone to stress injuries (Warden et al., 2006), it is important to determine whether popular dietary approaches support bone health. The potential influence of IL-6 release on CTX responses raises the hypothesis that strategies previously demonstrated to affect IL-6 responses (i.e., LEA (Ishibashi et al., 2020), LCHF (McKay et al., 2019a)) around exercise may similarly affect bone. Therefore, the following study aimed to investigate the differential impact of energy and carbohydrate manipulation on BTMs at rest and across exercise.

4 Chapter 4

Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability

Publication statement:

This chapter is comprised of the following paper published in the *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*.

Fensham N.C., Heikura I.A., McKay A.K.A, Tee N., Ackerman K.E., Burke L.M. (2023). Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability. *J Bone Miner Res.* 37(10):1915-25. doi: 10.1002/jbmr.4658

4.1 Abstract

Bone stress injuries are common in athletes, resulting in time lost from training and competition. Diets that are low in energy availability have been associated with increased circulating bone resorption and reduced bone formation markers, particularly in response to prolonged exercise. However, studies have not separated the effects of low energy availability per se from the associated reduction in carbohydrate availability. The current study aimed to compare the effects of these two restricted states directly. In a parallel group design, 28 elite racewalkers completed two 6-day phases. In the Baseline phase, all athletes adhered to a high carbohydrate/high energy availability diet (CON). During the Adaptation phase, athletes were allocated to one of three dietary groups: CON, low carbohydrate/high fat with high energy availability (LCHF), or low energy availability (LEA). At the end of each phase, a 25 km racewalk was completed, with venous blood taken fasted, pre-exercise, and 0, 1, 3 h postexercise to measure carboxyterminal telopeptide (CTX), procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide (P1NP), and osteocalcin (carboxylated, gla-OC; undercarboxylated, glu-OC). Following Adaptation, LCHF showed decreased fasted P1NP (~26%; p<.0001, d=3.6), gla-OC (~22%; p=.01, d=1.8), and glu-OC (~41%; p=.004, d=2.1), which were all significantly different to CON ($p \le .01$), whereas LEA demonstrated significant, but smaller, reductions in fasted P1NP (~14%; p=.02, d=1.7) and glu-OC (~24%; p=.049, d=1.4). Both LCHF (p=.008, d=1.9) and LEA (p=.01, d=1.7) had significantly higher CTX pre- to 3 h post-exercise but only LCHF showed lower P1NP concentrations (p < .0001, d = 3.2). All markets remained unchanged from Baseline in CON. Short-term carbohydrate restriction appears to result in reduced bone formation markers at rest and during exercise with further exercise-related increases in a marker of bone resorption. Bone formation markers during exercise seem to be maintained with LEA although resorption increased. In contrast, nutritional support with adequate energy and carbohydrate appears to reduce unfavourable bone turnover responses to exercise in elite endurance athletes.

Keywords: bone modelling and remodelling, biochemical markers of bone turnover, bonemuscle interactions, exercise, nutrition

4.2 Introduction

Minimizing time lost due to injury is an important consideration in elite athletes (Feddermann-Demont et al., 2014) who need to be regularly available for training and competition. Bone stress injuries (reactions and fractures) account for ~20% of annual injuries in competitive track and field athletes (Bennell et al., 1996b). Data from the National Collegiate Athletic Association indicates an injury rate of 4.6-7.2 stress fractures per 100,000 athlete exposures in male track athletes and 11.6-22.3 per 100,000 in females - these rates being amongst the highest, alongside cross-country and women's gymnastics (Rizzone et al., 2017). While participation in weightbearing sport has been associated with increased bone density at loaded sites (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011), this benefit may be attenuated in low reproductive hormone or nutritional status (Tenforde et al., 2018). Although multiple factors are often at play, inadequate nutritional support is a key consideration for bone health (Sale & Elliott-Sale, 2019). Previous studies have identified a role for both overall energy availability (Ihle & Loucks, 2004; Murphy et al., 2021) and carbohydrate availability (de Sousa et al., 2014; Heikura et al., 2019; Sale et al., 2015) in the bone turnover response to exercise. However, as energy restriction involves a relative reduction in carbohydrate intake, it has been difficult to ascertain whether the effect on bone is due to inadequate energy or lack of carbohydrate.

Assessment of the short-term impact of nutritional or pharmacological interventions relies on the measurement of bone turnover markers (BTMs), as opposed to the longer-term impact on bone mineral density (BMD) (Wu et al., 2021). The procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide (P1NP) released during collagen synthesis and the C-terminal telopeptide (CTX) during matrix dissolution represent markers of bone formation and resorption, respectively (Song, 2017), and are the most commonly used clinical markers (Wu et al., 2021). Whereas carboxylated osteocalcin (gla-OC) is involved in matrix mineralization (Moser & Van Der Eerden, 2019), there is increasing recognition of an endocrine role for its undercarboxylated form (glu-OC) in enhancing glucose and fatty acid uptake and catabolism during exercise (Mera et al., 2016). The current utility of BTMs lies in short-term monitoring of the response to antiresorptive and anabolic therapies in the management of osteoporosis, allowing for more frequent clinical decision-making than sole reliance on annual BMD measurements (Wu et al., 2021). Significant associations between BTM changes and future fracture risk have been observed, independent of BMD (Tian et al., 2019). Collectively, these BTMs reflect the bone remodelling, a measure of bone quality which, along with BMD, significantly contributes to bone strength (Wu et al., 2021). However, it must be noted that these markers are unable to indicate the status of the processes occurring at a specific site. Additionally, the utility of BTMs in both non-osteoporotic individuals and with respect to non-pharmacological interventions is under-explored.

Energy availability is defined as the amount of energy remaining for physiological system function after accounting for the energy expended in purposeful exercise, expressed relative to fat-free mass (FFM) (Loucks et al., 2011). Low energy availability may result from intentional energy restriction and/or an unintentional failure to meet high energy expenditure demands (Loucks, 2004). Meeting energy requirements with adequate energy and nutrient intake should be a priority for the majority of the season, but athletes may periodically engage in short periods of low energy availability to achieve body composition goals, make a specific weight class, improve economy, or increase power/weight ratios (Burke et al., 2018a). Although there is no absolute threshold at which various body systems are simultaneously affected, previous shortterm (5 day) controlled experiments in healthy females have shown suppression of bone formation at, and below, an energy availability of 30 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM.d⁻¹, with increased bone resorption at 10 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM.d⁻¹ (Ihle & Loucks, 2004). Studies in males are limited, but it has been suggested that men can sustain lower energy availability without significant physiological disruption (De Souza et al., 2019). Indeed, Papageorgiou and colleagues demonstrated that following a 5 day intervention, women exhibited increased bone resorption and reduced bone formation at an energy availability of 15 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM.d⁻¹, yet no significant effect was found in men (Papageorgiou et al., 2017). With this in mind, our study focused exclusively on males, expanding on the limited literature base in this population with respect to the impact of energy manipulation on bone metabolism.

In recent years, there has been an increased interest in using low carbohydrate/high fat diets to improve endurance exercise capacity through a shift towards primary use of fatty acids and ketones as a fuel source (Volek et al., 2015). However, this has been shown to reduce capacity for sustained high-intensity race performance in competitive athletes due to an impairment of exercise economy from differences in the stoichiometry of energy production from fat versus carbohydrate oxidation (Burke et al., 2020). Further, 3.5 weeks of a ketogenic (< 50 g.d⁻¹ of carbohydrate) diet in elite racewalkers was observed to increase bone resorption (CTX) and decrease bone formation (P1NP) markers at both rest and across exercise (Heikura et al., 2019). While there are no published long-term athlete studies, evidence from both animal models (Bielohuby et al., 2010) and children with intractable epilepsy being treated with a ketogenic diet (Simm et al., 2017) suggests that there may be a detrimental effect of the ketogenic diet on bone health, potentially due to carbohydrate restriction. A second interest in this diet is its

ability to separate the effects of low carbohydrate availability from energy availability, allowing for further inquiry into the influences of macronutrients on health and performance, independent of overall energy intake. To our knowledge, only one previous study, involving a one-day intervention, has compared energy and carbohydrate availability directly in relation to exercise (Hammond et al., 2019). Here, the comparator low carbohydrate/high fat diet was not ketogenic in nature, making it difficult to disentangle the energy and carbohydrate effects. Our study aims to expand upon this through the manipulation of macronutrient targets.

As adjustment of both energy and macronutrient intake is common practice in athletes and may be used as a short-term strategy to achieve body composition or weight goals prior to competition (Burke et al., 2018a), determining the health and performance effects of these diet practices is of interest. Accordingly, our aim of this study was to determine whether overall EA or CHO availability exerted greater effects on bone metabolic responses to exercise.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Participants

Twenty-eight elite male racewalkers, eligible for participation in either national or international competition, were recruited for this study via convenience sampling. Based on previous work (Heikura et al., 2019) investigating BTM responses to either a high carbohydrate or ketogenic diet, it was estimated that including 5-10 participants per group (osteocalcin: d=2.00; CTX: d=1.52; P1NP: d=1.27) was appropriate to detect statistical significance with an alpha of 0.05 and power of 0.8 (GPower version 3.1.9.6). Screening of hormonal and metabolic health was conducted prior to the start of the study - no exclusions were required on the basis of these results. No athletes had a known medical condition or were taking medication or supplements during the study, and recent fractures within the past 3 months were ruled out. All athletes completed the study. Athlete characteristics are presented in Table 4.1. Athletes took part in one of two separate training camps held in January 2019 in Canberra, Australia (n=20) and January 2021 in Melbourne, Australia (n=8). Written informed consent was obtained following explanation of the risks and requirements of the study. The study conformed to the standards required by the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the ethics committees of the Australian Institute of Sport (2019; ref: 20181203) and the Australian Catholic University (2021; ref: 2020-238HC).

Table 4.1: Baseline characteristics of athletes allocated to each diet group									
		CON (n=10)	LCHF (n=8)	LEA (n=10)					
Age	years	27 (21-33)	28 (25-29)	30 (28-33)					
Body mass	kg	66.6±6.2	66.2±7.7	67.8±5.4					
Fat free mass	kg	58.7±5.5	58.6±7.9	58.3±4.9					
VO _{2max}	ml.kg ⁻¹ .min ⁻¹	63.2±3.6	67.5±5.7	62.1±6.1					
BMD spine	g.cm ⁻²	1.19±0.07	1.11±0.10	1.24±0.13 ^a					
(L1-4)	Z-score	0.02±0.49	-0.58 ± 0.65	$0.36{\pm}0.97^{a}$					
BMD total	g.cm ⁻²	1.17±0.09	1.09±0.14	1.10±0.13					
hip	hip Z -score 0.73 ± 0.66 0.18 ± 0.94 0.26 ± 1.05								
Data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation (except for age which is presented as									
median (interquartile range). CON=high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF=low									
carbohydrate/high fat, LEA=low energy availability. ^a indicates significantly higher than									

LCHF (*p*<.05)

This study was a parallel group design. Each training camp comprised of two, 6-day phases (Figure 4.1). During phase 1 (Baseline), all athletes adhered to a high carbohydrate (~65% of total energy intake), high energy availability (> 40kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻¹) control (CON) diet. For phase 2 (Adaptation), athletes were assigned to one of three diets: high carbohydrate/high energy availability (CON, n=10), low carbohydrate/high fat/high energy availability (LCHF, n=8), or low energy availability (LEA, n=10). Due to the inability to blind participants to the diet, allocations to dietary interventions were based on athlete preference whilst matching for individual characteristics (age, 20 km personal best time, training status). During both phases, a structured training plan was followed to ensure similar training volume and intensity among groups (McKay et al., 2021c). On the final day of each phase, a 25 km racewalking protocol was performed, where venous blood samples were taken to measure BTMs.

^{4.3.2} Study protocol


Figure 4.1: Overview of experimental protocol undertaken by elite racewalking participants, including the dietary interventions and the exercise test with timing of blood sampling. CON = high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF = low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA = low energy availability, FFM = fat-free mass, DXA = dual energy x-ray absorptiometry, RMR = resting metabolic rate, CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide, P1NP = procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide, gla-OC = carboxylated osteocalcin, glu-OC = undercarboxylated osteocalcin. (Created with biorender.com)

4.3.3 Baseline bone mineral density

Hip and lumbar spine (L1-4) BMD were measured at baseline via dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) with Lunar iDXA machines (version 16; GE Healthcare, Australia). Measurements were conducted by experienced practitioners certified in clinical bone densitometry. As body composition measurements were performed simultaneously, best practice protocols were followed (Nana et al., 2015).

4.3.4 Dietary intervention

A brief description of dietary control is provided here; full details are specified elsewhere (manuscript in preparation). All meals were formulated and compliance with intake was monitored by a team of accredited sports dietitians, chefs, and nutritionists. Meals were devised using FoodWorks Professional Edition 9 (Xyris Software, Brisbane, Australia). The CON diet targeted an energy availability of ~40 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻¹, comprised of 65% carbohydrate, 15% protein, and 20% fat. The LCHF group was set the same energy availability target, but with low

carbohydrate (< 50 g.d⁻¹), moderate protein (2.2 g.kg⁻¹.d⁻¹) and high fat [remainder (~80%) of target energy] intakes. The LEA group had a target energy availability of ~15 kcal.kg FFM.d⁻¹, with a similar macronutrient composition as CON (60% of energy from carbohydrate, 25% of energy from protein, 15% of energy from fat). Calcium in the pre-exercise meal, the other dietary characteristic known to acutely affect markers of bone turnover (Lundy et al., in review), was minimised (< 50 mg) in each of standardized meals consumed prior to the long walk test protocol.

Energy availability was calculated as the difference between energy intake and exercise energy expenditure, normalized to fat free mass (measured via DXA). Exercise energy expenditure was estimated from a 4-stage incremental economy test, using collected respiratory gases inputted into the Weir equation (Weir, 1949). Resting metabolic rate was measured directly and subtracted from these values, which were then converted to prospective caloric estimates per kilometre. Cross-training sessions were accounted for in metabolic equivalents. Total exercise energy expenditure was predicted by multiplying these values by the planned training sessions, and energy intake requirements calculated accordingly to achieve target energy availability. Training session completion was monitored twice daily and meals adjusted as necessary. Non-exercise activity thermogenesis was not considered significant in this context. As a fortunate consequence of this research camp environment, on-site researchers were able to monitor and confirm that athletes undertook very little activity outside of the prescribed training times.

4.3.5 Test protocol

On the last day of each dietary phase, a 25 km racewalk was performed, combining both field and laboratory components. One athlete completed only 19 km as he was a junior athlete (18 years old). Athletes arrived in the morning following an overnight fast. An intravenous catheter was inserted and the first blood sample was drawn ($\pm 06h30$). Athletes were then provided with a standardized breakfast, consisting of 2 g.kg⁻¹ body mass of carbohydrate for all groups in the Baseline phase. The same breakfast was provided to the CON group in the Adaptation phase, whereas the LCHF group received an isocaloric high-fat (~80%) option and the LEA group consumed a meal containing 1 g.kg⁻¹ body mass carbohydrate. A pre-exercise blood sample was taken ($\pm 08h30$) 15 min prior to the onset of the racewalk, which commenced 2 h after breakfast. Kilometres 1, 7, 13, 19, and 25 were performed on a treadmill at a pace equivalent to ~75% of the athlete's VO₂max and the remaining kilometres were performed at a consistent, self-nominated pace on a flat, outdoor, road circuit. Carbohydrate gels were consumed following each treadmill bout, totalling ~60 g.h⁻¹ for all groups during Baseline and CON during Adaptation. The LEA group consumed the equivalent of 30 g.h⁻¹ during Adaptation and the LCHF group ingested isocaloric (to CON) high fat snacks. Water was consumed *ad libitum*. Venous cannulas were flushed with ~3 ml saline after each treadmill bout. Environmental temperature and relative humidity were recorded at 30 min intervals with a final individualized value averaged across the exercise bout. Upon completion of the racewalk protocol, another venous blood sample was collected (\pm 10h30). At 30 min post-exercise, athletes received a standardized recovery shake (1.5 g·kg⁻¹ body mass carbohydrate and 0.3 g·kg⁻¹ body mass protein for all groups at Baseline, or an isocaloric high-fat low-carbohydrate option for LCHF and 0.75 g.kg⁻¹ body mass carbohydrate for LEA at Adaptation). A further blood sample was collected at 1 h post-exercise (\pm 11h30) after which lunch was provided in accordance with trial phase and dietary allocation. A final blood sample was collected at 3 h post-exercise (\pm 13h30).

4.3.6 Blood analysis

Blood samples were taken at rest (fasted), pre-exercise, and immediately, 1 h, and 3 h postexercise. Samples were collected into BD Vacutainer SST II tubes (East Rutherford, NJ, USA), which were left to clot at room temperature for 30 min prior to being centrifuged at 1500g at 4°C for 10 min. Serum was aliquoted into 1 ml Eppendorf tubes and frozen at -80°C for batch analysis. Concentrations of beta-isomerized carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX), procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide (P1NP), carboxylated osteocalcin (gla-OC), and undercarboxylated osteocalcin (glu-OC) were measured from each sample. CTX and P1NP concentrations were assessed by electrochemiluminescence immunoassay (Cobas e411, Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland). Carboxylated and undercarboxylated osteocalcin measurements were performed using enzyme immunoassay (EIA) kits (Takara Bio inc., Shiga, Japan) analysed on a FLUROstar OPTIMA microplate reader (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). Calculated coefficients of variation were 4.2% (CTX), 3.0% (P1NP), 10.7% (glu-OC), and 3.9% (gla-OC).

4.3.7 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using R Studio (v1.4.1106, R Core Team, 2021) with significance set at p<.05. Athlete characteristics, differences in nutrient intake, and energy availability between groups and phases were analysed with a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA; parametric) after verifying normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test. Where normality was violated (age only), the Kruskal-Wallis test (non-parametric) was used for between-group comparisons. Bone turnover markers were analysed in three ways: 1) using the change in fasted values from Baseline to Adaptation, 2) assessing absolute concentrations across time, and 3) by calculating area under the concentration-time curve (AUC) for each participant (pre-exercise to

3 h post-exercise), using the PKSolver add-in in Microsoft Excel (v16.48), prior to further analysis in R. Linear mixed-effect models were estimated for all 3 analyses with restricted maximum likelihood through the 'lme4' package in R. As applicable, fixed effects included Diet, Phase, and Timepoint with random effects of subject and heat index, each nested within study, to account for inter-individual variation and camp timing. Normality was assessed through quantile-quantile plots – characteristic departures were not detected. Homoscedasticity was tested with the Fligner-Killeen test. Statistical significance of fixed effects was determined using Type II Wald tests with Kenward-Roger approximation Post-hoc analysis for significant effects was performed using Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference test. Where unequal variance was detected between groups, a Welch's ANOVA and post-hoc Dunnett's test was applied. Cohen's *d* effect sizes were computed using R package 'emmeans' with values of 0.2, 0.5, and 0.8 as small, medium, and large effects, respectively.

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Participant characteristics

Baseline characteristics are presented as mean \pm standard deviation (or median and interquartile range for age) in Table 4.1. The athletes were well-matched for age, body mass, fat-free mass, and VO_{2max} and, since all were male, sex was eliminated as a source of pre-analytical variability. Here, we note the first quartile for age being lower in the CON group than the other two groups; more specifically, one athlete was 18 years old. On aggregate, statistically significantly lower spine BMD (*p*=.04) and z-scores (*p*=.03) were noted in the LCHF group compared to the LEA group only, yet there was no difference between groups for hip BMD or z-scores. Individual data indicated z-scores -2 < z < -1 for two LEA athletes' hip BMD and two LCHF athletes' spine BMD; hence, the practical application to the effect on BTMs is questionable.

4.4.2 Dietary analysis

There was no difference in energy intake, energy availability, macro- or micronutrient intake between the 3 diets during the Baseline phase (p>.05; Table 4.2). In keeping with the study design, during the Adaptation phase, energy intake and energy availability were significantly lower in the LEA group than both CON and LCHF (p<.001), with fat intake greatest in the LCHF group (p<.001). Carbohydrate intake was significantly reduced in the LCHF and LEA groups (p<.001) during Adaptation; however, the percentage of total energy intake was largely maintained (~60 %) in the LEA group.

Table 4.2: Dietary intake for each diet group during both baseline and adaptation phases								
		Baseline				Adaptation		
		CON (n=10)	LCHF (n=8)	LEA (n=10)	CON (n=10)	LCHF (n=8)	LEA (n=10)	
Energy intake	kcal.d ⁻¹	3824±623	3843±462	3727±335	3970±537	3730±411	2335±238 ^{a,b,c}	
	kcal.kg ⁻¹	58±6	59±4	55±2	61±5	57±3	35±3 ^{a,b,c}	
Energy availability	kcal.kg ⁻¹	40±3	41±1	41±4	41±4	41±2	15±2 ^{a,b,c}	
	FFM.d ⁻¹							
Carbohydrate	g.d ⁻¹	613±102	616±76	599±53	639±87	36±6 ^{a,b}	338±33 a,b,c	
	g.kg ⁻¹ .d ⁻¹	9.4±1.0	9.5±0.6	8.9±0.4	9.8±0.8	0.5±0.1 a,b	5.0±0.4 a,b,c	
Protein	g.d ⁻¹	144±22	144±17	141±14	148±21	145±16	141±14	
	g.kg ⁻¹ .d ⁻¹	2.2±0.2	2.2±0.1	2.1±0.1	2.3±0.2	2.2±0.0	2.1±0.1	
Fat	g.d ⁻¹	83±15	84±11	79±9	84±13	330±39 ^{a,b}	40±7 ^{a,b,c}	
	g.kg ⁻¹ .d ⁻¹	1.3±0.2	1.3±0.1	1.2±0.1	1.3±0.2	5.1±0.4 ^{a,b}	0.6±0.1 ^{a,b,c}	
Data are presented as mean ± standard deviation. CON=high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF=low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA=low energy								
availability. a indicates si	ignificant differ	rence to baseline (p	><.05), ^b indicates s	significant differen	ice to CON ($p < .05$)), ^c indicates signif	icant difference to	
LCHF $(p < .05)$								

4.4.3 Percent change in fasting concentrations

From Baseline to Adaptation (Figure 4.2), all groups showed an increase (p<.001) in fasted CTX concentrations with no significant difference between groups (~8-16%; p=.60). The LCHF group showed decreased fasting P1NP (-26±4%; p<.0001, d=3.6), gla-OC (-22±7%; p=0.01, d=1.8), and glu-OC (-41±8%; p=.004, d=2.1), with these percent changes all significantly different to CON (p<.01). The LEA group also demonstrated significant, although smaller, reductions in P1NP (-14±3%; p=.02, d=1.7) and glu-OC (-24±7%; p=.049, d=1.4) with a non-significant reduction in gla-OC (-7±6%; p=.81, d=.56); P1NP and gla-OC percent changes were significantly lower than CON (p<.001 and p=.03, respectively). In contrast, the CON group showed an increase in P1NP (7±3%; p=.76, d=.65) and gla-OC (16±6%; p=.25, d=1.1) and an unchanged glu-OC (3±8%; p=1.00, d=.12). No differences between LCHF and LEA were found for these percent changes (p>.05).



Figure 4.2: Percent change in fasted concentrations of bone turnover markers from Baseline to Adaptation. CON = high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF = low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA = low energy availability, CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide, P1NP = procollagen-1 Nterminal peptide, gla-OC = carboxylated osteocalcin, glu-OC = undercarboxylated osteocalcin. Raw data presented in boxplot as median, upper and lower quartiles, and minimum and maximum. *p*-values on figure represent comparisons to CON (between group); # represents significant change within group from Baseline to Adaptation with *p*-values in text.

4.4.4 Changes across time and exercise

Peak CTX concentrations occurred in the fasted state (p<.05) for all groups, decreasing by ~45% prior to the onset of exercise, signifying a clear effect from consuming a meal (Figures 4.3A and 4.3B). At 1 h post-exercise, CTX concentrations were greater than pre-exercise for all groups (~20%; p<.001), demonstrating a possible acute response to exercise. Both LCHF (p=.0001, d=1.4) and LEA (p=.02, d=.91) demonstrated elevated CTX overall following Adaptation, with CON remaining similar to Baseline (p=.67, d=.42).

A meal effect, yet of small magnitude, was also suggested to occur with P1NP (Figures 4.3C and 4.3D) and gla-OC (Figures 4.3G and 4.3H) with pre-exercise concentrations being ~8% lower than fasted for both markers (p<.0001, d=1.0; and p=.01, d=.62 respectively). The subsequent influence of exercise was evidenced by an increase in both markers immediately post-exercise compared to pre-exercise values (p<.0001; P1NP: d=2.5, gla-OC: d=.86). Similarly, immediately post-exercise glu-OC concentrations were higher than pre-exercise for all groups in the Adaptation phase (Figure 3F; p=.01, d=.97) and those at 3 h post-exercise in both phases (Figures 3.3E and 3.3F; p<.05, Baseline: d=.89, Adaptation: d=1.4).

4.4.5 Exercise-associated area under the curve

Both LCHF (p=.008, d=1.9) and LEA (p=.01, d=1.7) groups had significantly higher CTX AUC values following Adaptation (28.0% and 30.9% increase respectively; Figure 4.4A) but only the LCHF group showed significantly reduced (21.1%; p<.0001, d=3.2) P1NP AUC values (Figure 4.4B). Although both the LCHF (p=.003, d=2.1) and LEA (p=.01, d=1.7) groups had lower exercise-associated glu-OC AUC after Adaptation (29.2% and 19.8% reduction respectively; Figure 4.4C), only the LCHF group also had lower (23.2%) gla-OC (Figure 4.4D; p=.001, d=2.4). Exercise-associated AUC remained unchanged for all markers for CON (p>.10).



Figure 4.3: Concentration of bone turnover markers for each diet group in each phase across time. CON = high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF = low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA = low energy availability, CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide, P1NP = procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide, gla-OC = carboxylated osteocalcin, glu-OC = undercarboxylated osteocalcin. * time effect: significantly higher than pre-exercise in all groups (p<.05). ** time effect: significantly higher than all other timepoints in all groups (p<.05). # time by trial effect: significantly higher than Adaptation at specific timepoint (p<.05).



Figure 4.4: Exercise-related area under the curve concentrations of bone turnover markers (pre-exercise to 3 h post-exercise) for each diet group in each phase. CON = high energy/high carbohydrate, LCHF = low carbohydrate/high fat, LEA = low energy availability, CTX = carboxy-terminal telopeptide, P1NP = procollagen-1 N-terminal peptide, gla-OC = carboxylated osteocalcin, glu-OC = undercarboxylated osteocalcin. Raw data presented in boxplot as median, upper and lower quartiles, and minimum and maximum.*p*-values represent difference from Baseline to Adaptation.

4.5 Discussion

This is the first study to compare the effect of short-term (6 day) adherence to high energy availability/high carbohydrate (CON), high energy availability/ketogenic (LCHF), and low energy availability (LEA) diets on markers of bone resorption and formation around a prolonged bout of exercise. Our main findings indicate that, in comparison to undertaking exercise with high energy/high carbohydrate dietary support, a marker of bone resorption was increased when exercise was undertaken following either the LEA or LCHF ketogenic diet. In contrast, bone formation markers during exercise were negatively affected by the LCHF ketogenic diet only. In addition, fasted concentrations of P1NP and glu-OC declined in both LEA and LCHF, yet CTX was similar between groups. Therefore, this study suggests that carbohydrate may be key for maintaining bone formation during prolonged exercise, but that both overall energy and carbohydrate are necessary to support bone formation at rest and limit exercise-related bone resorption.

Fasted P1NP and both forms of osteocalcin declined to a greater degree in the LCHF group than in LEA, without significant differences in CTX in either group compared to the high energy availability/high carbohydrate diet. Although data on healthy young males need to be expanded, there is evidence of an intra-individual weekly biological variation of ~9% for CTX, ~7% for P1NP (Wang et al., 2020), and ~10% for osteocalcin (Panteghini & Pagani, 1995). Comparing these values with the magnitude of changes seen in our study and, noting the additional factors of tight dietary and activity control as well as well-matched groups, it is plausible that a true effect was observed. Our results align with the findings of a previous study of low energy availability in well-trained young male distance runners, in which energy balanced (~40 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻¹) and restricted (50% of balanced condition) diets were compared over a 5-day period. Here the authors reported a ~15% reduction in fasting P1NP concentrations in the energy-restricted group without significant change in urine N-terminal telopeptide (NTX) or serum osteocalcin (Zanker & Swaine, 2000). Murphy and colleagues demonstrated a reduction in P1NP (15-25%, compared to 14% in the current study) and up to 6% increase in CTX following 5 d adherence to low energy availability (~15 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM.d⁻ ¹) in recreationally active males performing concurrent cycling (Murphy et al., 2021). In contrast, Papageorgiou and colleagues showed no difference in P1NP nor CTX in the recreationally active young male cohort of their study, which compared low energy availability (~15 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM.d⁻¹) and control (~45 kcal.kg⁻¹ LBM.d⁻¹) diets over 5 d of running (Papageorgiou et al., 2017). Further studies are required to confirm these discrepant results of low energy availability in males on fasted bone resorption markers and related magnitude, but it appears that bone formation markers may be more consistently affected and to a similar magnitude over a short-term period.

The novel aspect of this study was the inclusion of a high energy LCHF group against which to compare the relative effects on bone. Though a longer intervention period than the current study, our group has previously reported (Heikura et al., 2019) that 3.5 weeks of a LCHF diet in elite racewalkers resulted in a ~22% increase in fasted CTX concentrations, a ~14% decline in P1NP, and a ~25% decline in total OC. In contrast, in the current study, our LCHF group exhibited smaller increases in fasted CTX (~8%) but greater reductions in P1NP (~26%) and osteocalcin (gla-OC ~22%, glu-OC ~41%). As the participants were similar demographically, it could be speculated that these differences are attributable to the different lengths of the diet intervention. Nevertheless, the current study may suggest that the short-term low carbohydrate availability/high carbohydrate and low energy availability diets, whilst exerting a smaller effect on bone resorption markers. The translation of circulating biomarkers to structural bone changes requires further research, as currently there is no evidence to indicate site-specific remodelling or for the prediction of fracture risk in non-osteoporotic populations.

It is further noted that both LCHF and LEA groups demonstrated lower fasted glu-OC following Adaptation than the CON group. It is increasingly recognized that glu-OC may play an important role in energy metabolism, where lower glu-OC has been associated with impaired glucose metabolism, increased adiposity, and lower testosterone (Zoch et al., 2016). While it should be noted that these studies, from animal models and cross-sectional studies of humans, require further support from well-controlled intervention studies, restriction of carbohydrate and energy intake while expending substantial energy via high intensity exercise may lead to unfavourable metabolic adaptations.

Our study not only explores the effect of short-term energy and macronutrient manipulation on fasted concentrations of BTMs but also the response to feeding. Pre-exercise concentrations were lower than fasted concentrations for CTX, P1NP, and gla-OC, although the magnitude was substantially larger for CTX (~45% versus ~8%). The effect of feeding was explicitly examined by Scott and colleagues (Scott et al., 2012) where comparisons were made between undertaking exercise fasted or 2 h following breakfast (2.3 MJ, 60% carbohydrate, 32% fat, 8% protein). Here, CTX was lower in the fed condition from 1 h post-meal until 1 h after a 60 min

run. In contrast, P1NP was unaffected by time or food intake prior to exercise, with OC declining prior to exercise regardless of food consumption. Similarly, Bjarnason and colleagues demonstrated a 50 % reduction in CTX over 2 h following an oral glucose tolerance test as opposed to fasting, yet no response in osteocalcin was observed (Bjarnason et al., 2002). In a similar population of racewalkers to those in the current study, we previously showed that CTX decreased 2 h following breakfast as well, but this was not seen for P1NP or osteocalcin (Heikura et al., 2019). Although the meal effect is clear for CTX, it is less so for the other markers of bone turnover. These findings underline the importance of standardized procedures when comparing BTMs between each other and across time, especially when monitoring the effects of a nutritional intervention or pharmacological therapy.

Regardless of diet or phase, exercise seemed to have an effect on markers of bone turnover, with both P1NP and CTX increasing over exercise, then declining either to, or below, fasted levels by 3 h. However, we note that, without a resting control, the acute effect of exercise on these markers is inconclusive. This response over time needs to be viewed against the background of circadian variation in these markers, which, although heavily influenced by feeding (Bjarnason et al., 2002), typically follows a peak in the early morning hours (~02h00-05h00) and a nadir in the afternoon (~12h00-16h00) (Hannon & Eastell, 2000). In our study, the exercise bout occurred between 08h00 and 11h00 with blood sampling and feeding on either side as described. Thus, whilst circadian variability could have influenced our results, some insight can be gleaned from the between-group comparisons. In the LCHF group there was an increase in CTX and a decrease in P1NP from pre-exercise to 3 h post-exercise. In contrast, the higher carbohydrate intake in the other groups resulted in maintenance of bone formation, and marginally offsetting the increased bone resorption from short-term reduced energy availability. The acute effects of carbohydrate consumption around exercise have been shown previously. Sale and colleagues (Sale et al., 2015) compared an 8% carbohydrate solution to placebo consumed by physically active men before, during and immediately post a 120 min treadmill run at 70% VO_{2max}, where the carbohydrate group demonstrated lower CTX and P1NP concentrations up to 2 h following exercise. The similar findings in the current study now extend this evidence of acute carbohydrate provision on bone turnover to periods of short-term $(\sim 1 \text{ week})$ carbohydrate manipulation. It must be noted that, although the majority of circulating CTX and P1NP is derived from bone, the possibility of derivation from other type 1 collagen sources, such as tendons and cartilage, remains (Vasikaran et al., 2011). Nevertheless, taken together with the lower bone-specific gla-OC in the LCHF group, a role for carbohydrate in supporting bone formation is suggested.

Of further interest is the crosstalk between bone and other systems, and the influence of exercise and nutrition thereon. In the same study by Sale and colleagues, carbohydrate provision resulted in lower interleukin-6 (IL-6) concentrations up to 2 h after exercise, with a strong correlation between post-exercise IL-6 and CTX (Sale et al., 2015). Interleukin-6 is released from the muscle during exercise and serves to increase glucose availability, particularly in situations of low glycogen (Hennigar et al., 2017). This myokine has also been shown to be involved in a feedforward loop with osteocalcin, which itself may increase uptake and catabolism of fatty acids and glucose in the muscle (Mera et al., 2016), creating a crosstalk between muscle and bone. Higher IL-6 concentrations were evident following a short-term LCHF diet compared to LEA or CON, with these data reported elsewhere (McKay et al., 2021c); however, no significant correlations between post-exercise IL-6 and BTMs were apparent. In vitro studies have shown that IL-6 increases the expression of receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand (RANKL) and decreases osteoprotegerin (OPG) expression in osteoblasts, resulting in increased bone resorption (CTX) and production of glu-OC (Mera et al., 2016). Whilst we observed a decrease in glu-OC following Adaptation in both the LCHF and LEA groups, both had significant increases in CTX across exercise, with LCHF also exhibiting a decline in P1NP and gla-OC. Therefore, in support of the higher IL-6 concentrations (McKay et al., 2021c), short-term LCHF appears to result in greater exercise-related bone resorption than an isoenergetic high carbohydrate diet or a low energy availability diet.

To our knowledge, the only other study to compare the separate effects of energy and carbohydrate availability in relation to exercise is by Hammond and colleagues(Hammond et al., 2019). Following a morning high intensity interval training (HIIT) run, participants consumed one of three diets in a randomized crossover order: isocaloric (60 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM) high carbohydrate (12 g.kg⁻¹ BM) or non-ketogenic low-carbohydrate high-fat (3 g.kg⁻¹ BM), or energy and carbohydrate restricted (20 kcal.kg⁻¹ FFM, 3 g.kg⁻¹). Three-and-a-half hours later, they performed a second HIIT run and then continued the diets for a further 17 hours. Both conditions where lower carbohydrate was consumed, regardless of energy availability, showed increased CTX concentrations prior to and up to 3 h after the afternoon HIIT, with no effect of the diet on P1NP. Here, the authors concluded that carbohydrate may have a more important (energy independent) influence on limiting bone resorption during exercise. In contrast, our study suggests that carbohydrate may be important for maintaining bone formation but both adequate energy and carbohydrate are needed to limit exercise-related bone resorption. Differences in intervention period lengths, dietary composition (both carbohydrate and energy

availability targets), participant characteristics, and study design features may account for the slight difference in results.

The strengths of this study lie in the tight dietary and activity control as well as the closely matched groups in terms of baseline characteristics. We acknowledge the small sample size as a limitation yet highlight the corresponding small pool of elite athletes in the population from which it is feasible to draw upon at any given time (McKay et al., 2022b). We also note the inclusion of younger athletes in the CON group who may have had higher bone turnover. However, whilst increased turnover may be more likely for males younger than 20 years old, there seems to be less variability between age groups thereafter (Shao et al., 2020). With the majority aged in their mid-late 20s, as indicated by the interquartile ranges, and the aforementioned strengths of control in this study, we expect that this contribution to preanalytical variability has been somewhat moderated. Furthermore, the statistically significant difference in spine BMD between the LEA and LCHF groups could have influenced BTM concentrations. Yet, with little evidence demonstrating a correlation between BTMs and BMD in young males (possibly due to different site accrual rates (Szulc et al., 2001)) and the individuals' distribution between groups, we are hesitant of the clinical relevance. Here we emphasize the related and final limitation of our study in extrapolating circulating BTM changes to infer implications to bone structure or function over the longer term in this population with the currently available evidence.

4.6 Conclusion

Short-term carbohydrate restriction appears to result in reduced circulating markers of bone formation at rest and during exercise with a further exercise-related increase in a bone resorption marker. Although short-term LEA seemed to be better tolerated with relatively unchanged bone formation markers across exercise, the marker of bone resorption was still increased. Both carbohydrate and energy restriction may further impair energy metabolism through the reduced endocrine action of osteocalcin. In contrast, the provision of a diet with adequate energy and carbohydrate to support training in elite athletes appears to prevent the unfavourable imbalance between bone resorption and formation markers and may improve energy metabolism. We acknowledge the short-term nature of this study and the limitations of translating these findings to longer term outcomes. Nevertheless, as bone turnover markers provide insight into bone quality (Wu et al., 2021), may predict fracture risk in some populations (Tian et al., 2019), and offer a more accessible and shorter-term monitoring tool

than DXA (Wu et al., 2021), they are a useful tool to evaluate responses to nutritional or pharmacological interventions, and deserve further attention for use in athletic populations. Athletes may frequently engage in short-term periods of dietary manipulation throughout the season, and the potential long-term impact of accumulating these short, periodic cycles on bone health is of interest. Although the effects on future bone strength warrants further investigation, the current study supports the notion that a short-term low energy diet may be better tolerated than a ketogenic diet, provided that adequate protein and carbohydrate is sustained.

Acknowledgements: The study was funded by a Program Grant from the Australian Catholic University Research Funds to Professor Louise Burke and funding from the Wu Tsai Human Performance Alliance and Boston Children's Hospital via Associate Professor Kathryn Ackerman. Specific thanks to Brent Vallance for coordinating the training program and Dr. Jamie Whitfield for oversight of the laboratory testing. We thank our research colleagues and supporters of the Supernova research camps and extend our gratitude to the elite racewalking athletes.

Authorship: The study was designed by LMB, IAH, AKA, NT, and NF. Data were collected and analysed by LMB, AKA, IAH, NT, and NF, and interpreted by LMB, AKA, IAH, NT, KA, and NF. All authors contributed to drafting the manuscript or revising it critically for important intellectual content. All authors approved the final version of the submitted manuscript.

Conflicts of interest: The authors and funding agents do not have any conflicts of interest.

Interlinking chapter

A key outcome from Chapter 4 is that carbohydrate availability plays a key role in supporting bone formation and limiting bone resorption, but that adequate energy is also required to maintain bone formation. Additional research is still required to evaluate whether these changes in circulating markers of bone turnover translate into changes in bone strength and fracture risk in the long-term. Furthermore, similar changes in other markers associated with these dietary changes confirm the importance of carbohydrate availability in modulating the exercise response. In a companion paper, there were greater exercise-induced responses in both IL-6 and hepcidin in response to the LCHF diet, potentially translating into reduced iron stores if continued over the long-term (McKay et al., 2021c). With Chapter 3 suggesting a possible contribution of IL-6 to CTX concentrations, Chapter 4 showing similar responses of these markers to the ketogenic diet, and evidence in clinical populations for associations between iron deficiency and low BMD, the next Chapter aimed to explore the effect of exercise on iron metabolism on a larger scale.

Although several studies have investigated the effect of dietary and exercise session interventions on the hepcidin response to exercise, the small sample sizes of these studies limit the generalizability of the findings. Indeed, as for bone, the reliability of the marker measured to ascertain the health status of an athlete is based on accurate knowledge of factors that may cause acute fluctuations in that marker. Furthermore, knowledge of these factors is important in understanding the wider health effects of interventions designed to improve performance. In Chapter 5, we aimed to investigate how characteristics of both athlete and exercise session influence post-exercise IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations through an individual participant data meta-analysis.

5 Chapter 5

Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis

Publication statement:

This chapter is comprised of the following paper online ahead of publication in *Sports Medicine*.

Fensham, N. C., Govus, A. D., Peeling, P., Burke, L. M., & McKay, A. K. A. (2023). Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* doi: 10.1007/s40279-023-01874-5 [online ahead of print]

5.1 Abstract

Background: Hepcidin, the master iron regulatory hormone, has been shown to peak 3-6 h postexercise, and is likely a major contributor to the prevalence of iron deficiency in athletes. Although multiple studies have investigated the hepcidin response to exercise, small sample sizes preclude the generalizability of current research findings. Objective: The aim of this individual participant data meta-analysis was to identify key factors influencing the hepcidinexercise response. Methods: Following a systematic review of the literature, a one-stage metaanalysis with mixed-effects linear regression, using a stepwise approach to select the best-fit model, was employed. Results: We show that exercise is associated with a 1.5- to 2.5-fold increase in hepcidin concentrations, with pre-exercise hepcidin concentration accounting for ~44% of the variance in 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration. Although collectively accounting for only a further ~3% of the variance, absolute 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentrations appear higher in males with lower cardiorespiratory fitness and higher preexercise ferritin levels. On the other hand, a greater magnitude of change between the pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration was largely attributable to exercise duration (~44% variance) with a much smaller contribution from VO₂max, pre-exercise ferritin, sex, and postexercise IL-6 (~6% combined). Although females tended to have a lower absolute 3 h postexercise hepcidin concentration (1.4 nmol.L⁻¹, [95% CI -2.6, -0.3], p=0.02) and 30% less change (95% CI [-54.4, -5.1], p=0.02) than males, with different explanatory variables being significant between sexes, sample size discrepancies and individual study design biases preclude definitive conclusions. Conclusion: Our analysis reveals the complex interplay of characteristics of both athlete and exercise session in the hepcidin response to exercise and highlights the need for further investigation into unaccounted-for mediating factors.

Key points

- Models derived from currently available data suggest that hepcidin concentrations are doubled by exercise, with a 1.5- to 2.5-fold increase in values at 3 h post-exercise compared to pre-exercise hepcidin.
- Ferritin remains a useful and practical marker of iron stores and, along with small contributions from sex and cardiorespiratory fitness, further modifies post-exercise hepcidin concentrations.
- When evaluating baseline iron status, sport and exercise researchers and practitioners should control for the influence of the previous day's exercise, an athlete's habitual diet, and sex/menstrual cycle phase. When advising athletes on iron consumption around exercise, the time of day of exercise sessions, as well as exercise duration should be considered.

5.2 Introduction

The prevalence of iron deficiency in athletes (as commonly determined by a serum ferritin $< 35 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$) is estimated at ~52% in females and ~15% in males, compared to ~49-57% and ~6-9% in non-athletic females and males, respectively (Nabhan et al., 2020). However, considering the retrospective nature of these epidemiological analyses, the lack of standardization of blood collection, and the role of ferritin as an acute-phase reactant, it is likely that the true prevalence in athletes may, in fact, be higher. Several factors seem to contribute to suboptimal iron status in athletes, including increased exercise-associated losses via sweat, haematuria, foot strike haemolysis, and gastrointestinal micro ischemia (see (Peeling et al., 2008) for review). Further, dietary practices low in bioavailable iron (e.g., vegan or vegetarian) (Haider et al., 2018) or energy availability (Petkus et al., 2017) may also compound this problem. Increasingly recognized, however, is the role of exercise-induced increases in the body's master iron regulatory hormone, hepcidin (Peeling, 2010; Peeling et al., 2008; Sim et al., 2019).

Hepcidin concentrations, which peak 3-6 h after exercise (Peeling et al., 2009b), transiently decrease macrophage iron efflux and intestinal iron absorption (Nemeth et al., 2004b), potentially increasing an athletes risk of developing an iron deficiency. Interestingly, recent reports have attributed ~77% of the variance in hepcidin concentration measured 3 h after exercise to an athlete's baseline ferritin and iron concentration, exercise duration, and postexercise interleukin-6 (IL-6) concentration (Peeling et al., 2017). Furthermore, 50% of the postexercise IL-6 response was explained by the effect of exercise duration alone, with other factors such as exercise intensity and modality moderating this response (Fischer, 2006). While IL-6 is secreted from multiple cell types, including leukocytes, adipocytes, and myocytes (Hennigar et al., 2017), its stimulation of hepcidin potentially serves to limit iron availability to circulating microbes in a presumed situation of inflammation and infection; a response that is transiently mimicked by exercise. In the context of a high ferritin concentration, hepcidin acts to curtail further iron storage and potential toxicity, whereas hepcidin suppression facilitates increased iron availability when stores are insufficient. Various studies have investigated the impact of different interventions or stimuli on the hepcidin response to exercise, including nutrition (Badenhorst et al., 2015a; Badenhorst et al., 2016; Dahlquist et al., 2017; Díaz et al., 2015; Ishibashi et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a; Sim et al., 2012), temperature (Hayashi et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021a; Zheng et al., 2021), oxygen availability (Badenhorst et al., 2014; Goto et al., 2018; Govus et al., 2014), exercise timing (McCormick et al., 2019; Peeling et al., 2009a), menstrual phase (BarbaMoreno et al., 2022; Zheng et al., 2021), and exercise characteristics (Goto et al., 2020; Newlin et al., 2012; Peeling et al., 2009c; Sim et al., 2013). Remarkably consistent from these studies, however, is the time-course of the post-exercise responses of IL-6 and hepcidin, which are characterised by a transient rise in IL-6 immediately after exercise, followed by an increase in plasma hepcidin concentration, peaking at 3-6 h after the exercise stimulus.

Research in sport and exercise science is usually conducted with small sample sizes, due to the relatively low proportion of athletes in the wider population (McKay et al., 2022b), their limited time availability, the logistical and ethical challenges of collecting numerous venous blood draws, and restrictions on their training and diet. This sample size issue (typically <30 athletes) reduces the capacity of a study to accurately estimate the population-level effect in athletes, limiting the generalizability of research findings. Therefore, this study aims to meta-analyse individual participant data from multiple studies to determine the athlete and exercise characteristics that significantly influence the post-exercise hepcidin response. By strengthening our understanding of the factors that moderate the hepcidin and IL-6 responses to exercise, we provide valuable insights to inform future research and tailor clinical practice guidelines.

5.3 Methods

This systematic review and individual participant data meta-analysis followed the PRISMA-IPD (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of Individual Participant Data) guidelines (Stewart et al., 2015). Ethics approval was granted by the Australian Catholic University Human Research Ethics Committee (2021-223N). The full protocol was registered prior to data extraction on the PROSPERO international prospective register of systematic reviews (ID: CRD42021293423).

5.3.1 Search strategy and selection process

An electronic systematic search of the literature was conducted in Pubmed, SPORTDiscus, and OpenGrey. A date of publication restriction was not applied. A combination of the following keywords and subject headings was applied: 'hepcidin' AND 'exercise' OR 'athlete'. The initial search identified 256 records (Fig. 5.1), of which 53 were detected as duplicates and, therefore, discarded. A further 147 records were excluded as irrelevant after title and abstract screening. Two authors (NF and AM) independently reviewed the full-text articles, and conflicts were resolved by discussion and consensus. Searches were exclusive to original papers

with human participants, published in English, without date restrictions and current to November 2021. Twenty-nine articles were deemed ineligible, leaving 27 studies for possible inclusion in the meta-analysis (see Fig. 5.1). Inspection of relevant review paper reference lists revealed no further articles unidentified by the systematic search.



Figure 5.1: PRISMA flow chart of studies included in the individual participant data meta-analysis. (IL-6 = interleukin-6, n = number of studies, VO₂max = maximal oxygen consumption)

5.3.2 Eligibility criteria

Studies including healthy adults performing exercise where pre-exercise, immediately postexercise, and 3 h post-exercise inflammatory and iron markers were analysed were considered eligible for this meta-analysis. The following eligibility criteria were applied:

- Population: adults (aged 18-40 years) of both sexes who were healthy, not pregnant/ breastfeeding, and not taking any medication (including the oral contraceptive pill) were included.
- Intervention: exercise with duration, relative intensity, and mode specified
- Outcomes: pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin (urinary or serum)
- Study design: parallel or crossover trials accepted
- Comparators: only the control arm of the trial was included
- Time: studies investigating the acute response to exercise (pre- to 3 h post-exercise) were included.
- Other:
 - Ferritin as a marker of iron status had to be measured at baseline prior to the exercise trial
 - o Pre- and immediately post-exercise IL-6 had to be measured

5.3.3 Data collection and management

Original individual participant data were requested from the corresponding authors of the 27 eligible trials (Table 5.1; see also Online Resource 1). Of these, it was uncertain whether ferritin was measured for two studies, and therefore, it was decided to enquire directly with the authors prior to exclusion. A standardized email with full details of the registered protocol was sent to the authors to request data contribution to the meta-analysis. After signing a letter of agreement, authors provided their de-identified data in an individualized spreadsheet template. Data for one condition only (control) was requested for crossover trials, and pre-intervention/baseline data for parallel trials. All raw data were saved in a secure online password-protected folder unique to each corresponding author. Reasons for missing data and queries about specific values and measurement units were confirmed via email to the author providing the data. Two authors, representing six studies did not respond to the data request. We did not include the aggregate data from these studies in the meta-analysis due to our inability to confirm data integrity. One further study was excluded due to insufficient data points, and a final study was excluded following notification from the author of a retrospective assessment of unsatisfactory measurement outcomes. These exclusions resulted in a final dataset comprising 17 studies (see Fig. 5.1).

Table 5.1: Summary of the studies retrieved from the systematic review, and those included/excluded from the individual participant data metaanalysis

·	Study	Year	Country in which the study was conducted	Study design	Population description	Modality	Intervention/comparison	Data set requested
dies	Peeling et al. (Peeling et al			Randomized, counterbalanced.	Moderately trained endurance			
stu	2009b)	2009	Australia	crossover	runners	Running	60-min run vs 60-min rest	Run trial
g I.	Peeling et al.			Randomized,	Highly trained		Ground surface (grass vs road)	
cid	(Peeling et al.,			counterbalanced,	male endurance		and intensity (continuous and	
hep	2009c)	2009	Australia	crossover	athletes	Running	interval)	Interval (INT) trial
Jrinary l ii	Peeling et al. (Peeling et al.,			Randomized, counterbalanced,	Highly trained male triathletes and endurance		One-session (T1) vs two- session (T2; separated by 12	
	2009a)	2009	Australia	crossover	runners	Running	h) training	T1 trial
nded	Sim et al. (Sim et al., 2012)	2012	Australia	Randomized,	Well-trained male endurance runners and triathletes	Running	3ml.kg ⁻¹ 6% carbohydrate solution (or placebo) consumed every 20 min throughout run trial	Placebo (PLA) condition
ıclı	Newlin et al.	2012	Tustiana	Randomized.		Ituilling		
ıdies iı	(Newlin et al., 2012)	2012	United States	counterbalanced, crossover	Female active runners	Running	60-min vs 120-min in early follicular phase	120-min trial
epcidin stı	Sim et al. (Sim et al., 2013)	2013	Australia	Randomized, counterbalanced, crossover	Well-trained male triathletes	Running and cycling	Modality (cycling vs running) and intensity (low 65% vs high 85% VO ₂ peak power or velocity)	High-intensity cycling (H-C) condition
Serum h	Badenhorst et al. (Badenhorst et			Repeated measures, counterbalanced,	Well-trained male endurance runners		Simulated post-exercise altitude (HYP: ~2900m, FiO ₂ =0.1513) exposure vs normoxia (NORM:	
	al., 2014)	2014	Australia	crossover	and/or triathletes	Running	FiO ₂ =0.2093) for 3 h	Normoxia (NORM) trial

				Moderately			
Govus et al.			Randomized.	trained endurance		Exercise in either normoxic	
(Govus et al			counterbalanced.	runners or		$(FiO_2=0.2093)$ or hypoxic	
2014)	2014	Australia	crossover	triathletes	Running	(FiO ₂ =0.1450) conditions	Normoxia (NORM) trial
				National and	8		
				international			
				standard			
				endurance runners			
				from the London			
				Marathon			
				endurance			
				performance			
Burden et al			Double-blind	group at St Mary's		Intravenous iron injection	
(Burden et al		United	randomized placebo-	University		(500mg) vs placebo (0.9%	
(Darden et un, 2015)	2015	Kingdom	controlled	London	Running	saline)	Placebo group
2015)	2015	Tringdom	Controlled	London	Ituining	24 h high-carbohydrate	
Badenhorst et				Well-trained male		$(\text{HCHO}: 10 \text{ g kg}^{-1}) \text{ vs low-}$	
al			Randomized	recreational		carbohydrate (LCHO: 3 g kg	
(Badenhorst et			counterbalanced	endurance runners		¹) diet following glycogen	High-carbohydrate
al 2015a)	2015	Australia	crossover	and triathletes	Running	depleting task	(HCHO) trial
McCormick et	2010	Tubulullu			Ituning		
al.			Randomized.				
(McCormick			repeated measures.	Endurance-trained		Morning (AM) vs afternoon	Morning (AM) exercise
et al., 2019)	2019	Australia	crossover	runners	Running	(PM) exercise response	condition
			Parallel groups.			(
			Dietary allocation by			High-carbohydrate (HCHO; 8-	
			matching for			8.5 g.kg ⁻¹) vs periodized	
			characteristics (sex.	Internationally		carbohydrate (PCHO: 8-8.5	
McKav at al.			age, training status,	competitive		g.kg ⁻¹) vs low-carbohvdrate	
(McKay et al.,			and personal best	racewalking		high-fat (<50 g.d ⁻¹) for 3	
2019a)	2019	Australia	times).	athletes	Racewalking	weeks	Baseline phase data
,			· · · · ·			High-carbohydrate (HIGH; 6-	•
						8 g.kg^{-1}) vs alternate day	
						sleep-low (LOW; 0 g.kg ⁻¹)	
						post-high intensity training	
						(HIT; day 1 and 3) and prior	
McKay et al.				Triathletes with >		to a low intensity session	High carbohydrate
(McKay et al.,			Randomized,	18 months elite	Cycling and	(LIT; day 2 and 4). Both	(HIGH) trial, low
2020)	2020	Australia	crossover	training history	running	cycling (C) and running (R)	intensity (LIT) cycling

	McKay et al. (McKay et al., 2021b)	2021	Australia	Parallel groups. Dietary allocation based on preference while matching for characteristics (age, body mass, VO ₂ max, and training history).	International-level male racewalkers	Racewalking	High-carbohydrate (MAX; 10 g.kg ⁻¹) vs moderate- carbohydrate (CON; 6 g.kg ⁻¹) for 2-weeks in 2 phases (Baseline and Adapt)	Baseline phase
	McKay et al. (McKay et al., 2021c)	2021	Australia	Parallel groups. Dietary allocation based on preference while matching for characteristics (age, 20km personal best time, training status, and load).	Elite male racewalkers	Racewalking	High-carbohydrate high energy availability (CON; 40 kcal.kg ⁻¹ FFM.d ⁻¹ , 65% carbohydrate) vs low- carbohydrate high-fat (40 kcal.kg ⁻¹ FFM.d ⁻¹ , <50g carbohydrate) vs low energy availability (15 kcal.kg ⁻¹ FFM.d ⁻¹ , 65% carbohydrate). Two 6-day phases (Baseline and Adaptation)	Baseline phase
	McKay et al. (McKay et al., 2021a)	2021	Australia	Repeated measures, crossover	Moderately trained males	Running	Impact of heat stress with matching of absolute (speed) and relative (heart rate; HR) conditions: COOL (18°C/50% relative humidity, 80% HRmax) vs HOT-HR (35°C/50%, 80% HRmax) vs HOT-PACE (35°C/50%, at speed of COOL). Separated by 72 h.	COOL condition
	Zheng et al. (Zheng et al., 2021)	2021	New Zealand	Randomized, counterbalanced, crossover	Healthy eumenorrheic females	Cycling	Early follicular phase (EFP) vs mid-luteal phase (ML), and moderate (MOD; 20°C) vs warm (WARM; 32°C) conditions	Early follicular phase (EFP) and moderate temperature (MOD) condition
_							Early (immediate and 2 h	
Studies excluded from	Badenhorst et al. (Badenhorst et al., 2015b)	2015	Australia	Repeated measures, counterbalanced, crossover	Well-trained male endurance runners and triathletes	Running	post-exercise) vs delayed (2 h and 4 h post-exercise) carbohydrate (1.2 g.kg ⁻¹ , 12 g.kg ⁻¹ 10%) feeding	Early carbohydrate (ECHO) feeding

Díaz et al. (Díaz et al., 2015)	2015	Spain	Longitudinal	Well-trained male triathletes and	Dunning	Response to exercise following 28 day supplementation with Vitamin C (500 mg.d ⁻¹) and E (400	Pre-supplementation
Badenhorst et al. (Badenhorst et	2013	Spain	Randomized, counterbalanced,	Endurance-trained	Kunning	7 d high-carbohydrate (HCHO; 8 g.kg ⁻¹) vs low- carbohydrate (LCHO; 3 g.kg ⁻¹) diet on day 7 exercise	High-carbohydrate
al., 2016)	2016	Australia	crossover	male athletes	Running	response	(HCHO) trial day 1
Dahlquist et al. (Dahlquist et al., 2017)	2017	Canada	Randomized, placebo-controlled, single-blinded, triple crossover	Highly trained male cyclists (Performance Level 4 and 5)	Cycling	Post-exercise drink (550 ml) effects: non-caloric placebo (PLA) vs carbohydrate (75 g) and protein-rich (25 g) with additional vitamin D3 (5000 IU) and K2 (1000 mcg) (VPRO) or without (PRO)	Placebo (PLA) condition
Hayashi et al. (Hayashi et	2019	Japan	Randomized,	Untrained females	Cycling	Pre-exercise meal consumption (FED; 509 kcal, 83% CHO, 8% PRO, 9% fat)	Easted (CON) condition
Goto et al. (Goto et al., 2018)	2018	Japan	Randomized,	Trained (5d/week 3h/d) track-and- field sprinters	Cycling	Exercise performed under hypoxic (HYPO; FiO ₂ 14.5%) or normoxic (NOR; FiO ₂ 20.9%) conditions. Separated by 1 week	Normovia (NOR) trial
Barba-Moreno et al. (Barba- Moreno et al., 2022)	2020	Spain	Observational and randomized controlled	Healthy endurance-trained females	Running	Early follicular phase (EFP) vs mid-follicular phase (MFP) vs luteal phase (LP) response to exercise bout	Early follicular phase (EFP) condition
Hayashi et al. (Hayashi et al., 2020)	2020	Japan	Randomized, crossover	Healthy and active males	Cycling	Heat and hypoxia (HHYP; 32°C, FiO ₂ 14.5%) vs hypoxia (HYP; 23°C, FiO ₂ 14.5%) vs normoxia (NOR; 23°C, FiO ₂ 20.9%) during exercise	Normoxia (NOR) trial
Ishibashi et al. (Ishibashi et al., 2020)	2020	Japan	Randomized, crossover	Well-trained male long-distance runners	Running	Neutral energy availability (NEA; >45 kcal.kg ⁻¹ FFM.d ⁻¹) vs low energy availability (LEA; <20 kcal.kg ⁻¹ FFM.d ⁻¹)	Neutral energy availability (NEA) condition

							over 4 days. Separated by 1	
							week.	
							Resistance exercise (RE) vs	
	Goto et al.						endurance exercise (END) vs	
	(Goto et al.,			Randomized,	Recreationally	Resistance	rest (REST) trial. Separated by	Endurance exercise
	2020)	2020	Japan	crossover	trained males	vs cycling	1 week.	(END) trial
Note: $d = days$, FFM = fat free mass, FiO ₂ = fraction of inspired oxygen, g.kg ⁻¹ = grams per kilogram, h = hours, IU.d ⁻¹ = international units per day, km = kilometres, mg.d ⁻¹ =								
milligram	is per day, min = i	minutes, ml.l	kg ⁻¹ = millilitres per	r kilogram				

5.3.4 Data items

Collected variables of each de-identified participant included: age; sex; VO₂max (and corresponding power (W) or speed (km.h⁻¹)); pre-exercise nutritional state (fed or fasted); exercise mode, duration, and intensity; pre-exercise ferritin, IL-6, and hepcidin; immediate post-exercise IL-6; and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin. Where available, data were cross-checked with the published protocol. For interval-based protocols, active recovery minutes were included in the total duration of the exercise session; conversely, only exercise time was used if there was complete rest (i.e., no active component) between intervals. Similarly, for intensity, a weighted average of %VO2max of interval time plus %VO2max of active recovery time was calculated. Where intensity was given as a percentage of heart rate maximum, this was converted to %VO2max via established methods (Swain et al., 1994). The collected data were then combined into a single spreadsheet where continuous variables were converted into common SI units of measurement and categorical variables were assigned a numeric code. Further information requested from authors to assess data integrity and risk of bias included, where applicable: method of recruitment, randomization procedures, trial order allocation, extent of blinding, reasons for missing/ incomplete data, and method of menstrual cycle phase confirmation.

5.3.5 Individual participant data integrity

Data were checked for completeness with any missing data queried with authors. Where values seemed implausible, units of measurement were verified with the authors and any risk of error queried.

5.3.6 Risk of bias assessment within and across studies

Risk of bias assessment was guided by the Cochrane Risk of Bias Tool using the domains of selection, performance, attrition, reporting, and other (Higgins et al., 2022). Each study was assessed individually according to these domains and assigned a designation of low, high, or unclear risk of bias for each one (Online Resource 2). An overall impression of risk of bias across studies was summarized from these assessments.

5.3.7 Specification of outcomes and effect measures

The primary outcome of interest was the concentration of hepcidin at 3 h post-exercise and the change from pre-exercise values. Continuous explanatory variables were VO₂max, pre-exercise ferritin, post-exercise IL-6, exercise duration, and relative exercise intensity. Categorical explanatory variables were sex, pre-exercise nutritional state, and exercise modality. Data

regarding menstrual cycle phase were collected but not included due to the lack of documentation/verification. Of the 7 studies including females, 5 studies made no attempt to record or verify the menstrual phase (Burden et al., 2015; Govus et al., 2014; McCormick et al., 2019; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2019a), one made some attempt (questionnaire, menses onset) (Newlin et al., 2012), and only one used a 3-step method (Elliott-Sale et al., 2020) to establish phases (menses onset, urinary luteinizing hormone, and serum 17β -oestradiol and progesterone) (Zheng et al., 2021).

Based on the results of the primary analysis, secondary analyses were performed as follows:

- 1. Post-exercise IL-6 was designated as an outcome variable with similar explanatory variables.
- 2. Data were further split by sex and re-analysed with post-exercise hepcidin and change in hepcidin as outcome variables.

5.3.8 Synthesis methods

A one-stage meta-analysis approach was employed with mixed-effects linear regression using the 'nlme' package (Pinheiro et al., 2022) in R version 4.2.0 (R Core Team, Vienna, Austria). As three studies used urine (rather than serum) for hepcidin analysis (Online Resource 3), and it is not possible to convert between urine and serum hepcidin, statistical analyses were performed separately on serum and urine studies. Accordingly, the following 4 models were constructed as described below:

- 1. Post-exercise serum hepcidin was modelled as an outcome variable with centred preexercise hepcidin as a covariate included to account for aggregation bias, in both a stratified intercept per study and random intercept per study model.
- 2. Post-exercise urinary hepcidin was analysed using a stratified intercept per study model only.
- 3. The change in serum hepcidin was modelled following log transformation of both preand post-exercise hepcidin to improve model fit, with study used as a fixed effect and a random intercept.
- Post-exercise IL-6 was analysed with a random intercept model only, with centred preexercise values used as a covariate; both pre- and post-exercise values were logtransformed prior to pre-exercise centring to improve model fit.

All models included a heterogenous residual variance structure fit per study to estimate the within-study variance. Sex (2 levels: male, female); pre-exercise nutritional state (2 levels: fasted, fed); pre-exercise ferritin; exercise modality (3 levels: running, cycling, racewalking), exercise duration; relative exercise intensity; participant VO₂max; and post-exercise IL-6 (for

the hepcidin model) were included as fixed effects (Online Resource 4). Pre-exercise nutritional state and modality were excluded from all above models (except the random intercept post-exercise hepcidin model) due to convergence errors.

The 'stepAIC' function from the 'MASS' package (Venables & Ripley, 2002) was used in the first instance to perform stepwise regression from the full model including all plausible explanatory variables. This result was then checked manually using p-values as a guide, excluding non-significant (p>0.05, confidence interval crossing zero) variables; further reduced models were also constructed via elimination of variables sequentially according to their contribution to the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) value. All models were fit using maximum likelihood estimation and compared using both AIC and Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC) values, and the model with the lowest AIC/BIC values was chosen as the final model. Where it was unclear between AIC's, preference was given to the model with the lower BIC which penalizes more explanatory variables, yielding a more parsimonious model. Similarly, where BIC's were equivalent, the model with the lower AIC was chosen. This final model was refitted with restricted maximum likelihood estimation and model diagnostics verified via visual inspection of residual and QQ plots. Fixed effect parameter estimates and 95% confidence intervals were obtained via the 'sjPlot' package and back-transformed from the logarithmic scale for interpretation. Marginal and conditional R² values for the final models were calculated as a proportion of the model explained by the fixed effects alone (marginal \mathbb{R}^2), or by fixed and random effects combined relative to the model's total variance (conditional R²) (Nakagawa & Schielzeth, 2013). Post-hoc testing, where applicable, was conducted via the 'emmeans' package (Lenth, 2022) with Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference adjustment. Finally, predictor effects for the change in hepcidin per study were used to construct a forest plot using the 'forestploter' package (Dayimu, 2022). The full code can be found in Online Resource 5.

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Study selection and individual participant data obtained

Of the 27 studies identified as eligible for inclusion, data were not obtained for six studies and a further four studies were excluded due to incomplete/uncertain data (Fig. 5.1). Following removal of participants with missing data points, 17 studies comprising 229 participants (176 males, 53 females) were included, with a subset of 14 studies comprising 202 participants (153 males, 49 females) in the serum hepcidin analysis (Fig. 5.2).



Figure 5.2: Number of studies and participants included in each statistical analysis.

5.4.2 Data integrity

Two participants in one study (Badenhorst et al., 2014) were younger than 18 years, and were therefore, excluded from the analysis. Participants with missing values (outcome or covariate) were removed before model building (n = 46; Fig. 5.2). Summary statistics were calculated for the outcome variables across all studies, with close agreement to the published values or figures.

5.4.3 Risk of bias within studies

Because most researchers employed convenience sampling of their target population and many interventions could not be blinded (e.g., nutrition-related), no studies were excluded on these parameters. As we collected objective information on the exercise bout itself (duration, relative intensity), any potential influence of non-blinding was factored into the analysis; therefore, a low bias risk is considered. Similarly, as the outcome data could not be plausibly influenced by the lack of blinding (objective measurement), studies were classified as a low risk of bias. Data

were checked for plausibility and completeness with any queries directed to and confirmed with the author providing the data. Uncertainty about quality of the hepcidin data was suggested by one author; this study was excluded.

5.4.4 Results of syntheses

5.4.4.1 Estimate of serum hepcidin concentrations at 3 h post-exercise

Both the stratified by study and random intercept methods resulted in a best-fit model with preexercise hepcidin, pre-exercise ferritin, VO₂max, and sex as explanatory variables. Both were an improvement upon the unadjusted model (i.e., which included pre-hepcidin only). Parameter estimates and confidence intervals for each model are presented in Online Resources 6 (stratified) and 7 (random). As the stratified model is less generalizable, only the random intercept model will be discussed further (Table 5.2). Without covariate adjustment, 1.0 nmol.L⁻ ¹ higher pre-exercise hepcidin was associated with a 2.2 nmol.L⁻¹ (95% CI [1.7, 2.7], p < 0.001) higher 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentration (Fig. 5.3), with the model fixed effects explaining 44% of the total variance (marginal $R^2=0.44$, conditional $R^2=0.96$; Online Resource 7: Table 2). When adjusting for pre-exercise ferritin, VO₂max and sex, a 1.0 nmol.L⁻¹ increase in pre-exercise hepcidin concentration was associated with a 2.0 nmol.L⁻¹ (95% CI [1.5, 2.6], p < 0.001) higher post-exercise hepcidin concentration (marginal R²=0.47 conditional R²=0.98; Online Resource 7: Table 3). Conversely, a 1 mL.kg⁻¹.min⁻¹ increase in VO₂max was associated with a 0.1 nmol.L⁻¹ (95% CI: [-0.2, -0.1]) lower hepcidin concentration 3 h post-exercise. Finally, females had on average a 1.4 nmol.L⁻¹ (95% CI: [-2.6, -0.3], p = 0.02) lower hepcidin concentration 3 h post-exercise than males.

Table 5.2: Post-exercise serum hepcidin model parameters with adjustment for final covariates								
	Outcome	Outcome: 3 h post-exercise serum hepcidin						
Predictors	Estimates	95% CI	p					
(Intercept)	14.21	9.24 - 19.17	<0.001					
Pre-exercise hepcidin (centred)	2.04	1.49 – 2.59	<0.001					
VO ₂ max	-0.11	-0.170.05	<0.001					
Pre-exercise ferritin	0.02	0.01 - 0.03	<0.001					
Sex [Female]	-1.41	-2.560.25	0.017					
Random Effects		·	·					
σ^2	1.64							
τ _{00 StudyID}	34.32							
$ au_{11}$ StudyID.Pre-exercise hepcidin	0.68							
ρ01 StudyID	0.43							
ICC	0.96							
N StudyID	14							
Observations	202							
Marginal R ² / Conditional R ²	0.472 / 0.979							
Note: final model fitted with restricted maxi	mum likelihood.							

 σ^2 = within-group (residual) variance; τ_{00} = between-group random intercept variance; τ_{11} = between-group random slope variance; ρ_{01} = random intercept-slope correlation; CI = confidence interval; ICC = intraclass correlation coefficient; VO₂max = maximal oxygen consumption

Table 5.3: Change in hepcidin model parameters, adjusted for final covariates								
	Outcome: In(post-exercise hepcidin)-In(pre-exercise							
	hepcidin)							
Predictors	Estimates	95% CI	р					
(Intercept)	1.1092	0.2171 - 2.0013	0.015					
Pre-exercise ferritin	0.0018	0.0006 - 0.0031	0.005					
Post-exercise IL-6	0.0145	0.0012 - 0.0278	0.033					
VO ₂ max	-0.0161	-0.02680.0055	0.003					
Sex [Female]	-0.2976	-0.54390.0513	0.018					
Exercise duration	0.0086	0.0024 - 0.0149	0.007					
Random Effects								
σ^2	0.09							
τ _{00 StudyID}	0.15							
ICC	0.62							
N StudyID	14							
Observations	202							
Marginal R ² / Conditional	0.505 / 0.812							
\mathbb{R}^2								
Note: model fitted with restricted r	naximum likelihood. As	outcome variable is the difference of	natural logs,					
parameters are interpreted as a percentage in-text.								

parameters are interpreted as a percentage in-text. σ^2 = within-group (residual) variance; τ_{00} = between-group random intercept variance; CI = confidence interval; ICC = intraclass correlation coefficient; VO₂max = maximal oxygen consumption

5.4.4.2 Estimate of the change in serum hepcidin from baseline

A forest plot depicting the magnitude of the change in hepcidin from baseline to 3 h postexercise stratified by study is presented in Fig. 5.4. Adding the covariates of VO₂max, preexercise ferritin, sex, and post-exercise IL-6 improved model fit compared to the null model including study ID as the only explanatory variable (Online Resource 8: Table 1).

When studies were pooled (Online Resource 8: Table 5), the null (no covariate) model estimated that hepcidin changed on average by 88.3% (95% CI [57.1, 119.4], p < 0.001) from pre- to 3 h post-exercise (Online Resource 8: Table 2). The final model including VO₂max, duration, pre-exercise ferritin, sex, and post-exercise IL-6, explained ~50% of the total variance (Table 5.3). The variable accounting for the most variance was exercise duration, with a marginal R² of 0.44. In comparison, ferritin and IL-6 explained 3% and 9%, respectively, when included as the only covariate in the model. When holding all other variables constant, the change in hepcidin from pre- to 3 h post-exercise was 30% less in females compared to males (95% CI [-54.4, -5.1], p=0.02).



Figure 5.3: The relationship between pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin concentrations, colour-coded by ferritin concentration (pooled values). The black line represents the linear trend, and the grey-shaded area represents the 95% confidence intervals. Coloured shading indicates participants' serum ferritin concentration (μ g.L⁻¹).



Figure 5.4: Forest plot depicting the change in serum hepcidin (nmol.L⁻¹) with the point estimate (Est.) and the 95% confidence interval (CI) per study

5.4.4.3 Sub-analysis: sex differences in absolute 3h post-exercise hepcidin concentration

Absolute post-exercise hepcidin concentration was higher (p=0.02) in males (mean estimate: 8.6 nmol.L⁻¹, 95% CI [5.1, 12.1]) compared to females (mean estimate: 7.2 nmol.L⁻¹, 95% CI [3.6, 10.8], p=0.02), when the covariates of pre-exercise hepcidin, ferritin, and VO₂max were held constant. Both male and female models supported the large contribution of pre-exercise hepcidin, similar to the combined-sex model, with marginal R² values of 0.33 and 0.47 respectively. However, the additional covariates that improved model fit were different between sexes (Online Resource 7). In males, the covariates of VO₂max and ferritin further improved model fit (all p<0.05; marginal R² = 0.46, conditional R² = 0.98; Online Resource 7: Table 6). Conversely, in females, while exercise duration contributed most to the variance (marginal R² = 0.52), it was not significant when added to pre-exercise hepcidin as the only additional covariate (p=0.21; Online Resource 7: Table 7). Similarly, while ferritin was also not significant as the only additional covariate (p=0.07), and did not significantly improve model fit, the best model incorporated a combination of both ferritin and exercise duration (marginal R²=0.51, conditional R²=0.96; Online Resource 7: Table 9). Both in the best model and in the model controlling for all covariates, ferritin was significant (p=0.03 and p=0.01, respectively).
However, almost a quarter of the female data were derived from a single study investigating exercise duration (Newlin et al., 2012) (Online Resource 1) and, therefore, this result should be interpreted with caution. For both sexes, post-exercise hepcidin was approximately 1.5-2.0 times higher than the pre-exercise value (males: 2.1, 95% CI [1.5, 2.7]; females: 1.4, 95% CI [0.7, 2.1]). The contribution of ferritin was similar between sexes, with each 10 μ g.L⁻¹ associated with an additional ~0.2 nmol.L⁻¹ to post-exercise hepcidin (males: 0.1 nmol.L⁻¹, 95% CI [0.04, 0.2]; females: 0.2 nmol.L⁻¹, 95% CI [0.03, 0.5]).

5.4.4.4 Urinary hepcidin concentrations at 3 h post-exercise

The final stratified model is presented in Online Resource 9. Without adjustment for additional covariates, pre-exercise urinary hepcidin accounted for ~28% of the variance in the post-exercise value. Exercise duration was the only variable to improve the model (marginal $R^2=0.48$; p=0.04), with each 10 min increase in duration adding 2.3 nmol.L⁻¹ to the post-exercise urinary hepcidin concentration (95% CI [0.2, 4.5]).

5.4.4.5 Post-exercise serum IL-6

Covariates of pre-exercise IL-6, sex, VO₂max, exercise duration, and relative exercise intensity produced a model with a marginal R² of 0.69 and a conditional R² of 0.92 (Online Resource 10: Table 2). Pre-exercise IL-6 alone contributed ~10% of the variance (p<.001), with each 1.0 pg.mL⁻¹ adding 0.5 pg.mL⁻¹ (95% CI [0.3, 0.7]) to the post-exercise IL-6 value. Exercise duration (Fig. 5.5) alone accounted for 56% of the variance in post-exercise IL-6. Once again, sex differences were evident with females having a ~33% lower post-exercise IL-6 concentration than males (95% CI [-43.4, -20.5]).

5.4.5 Risk of bias across studies

We were unable to obtain individual data for six studies from two authors. We were reluctant to use the aggregate data in our meta-analysis due to the potential of introducing bias when the integrity of the data and completeness could not be verified. However, we acknowledge that data from these studies, involving 48 males and 10 females, could influence our results. We also note the underrepresentation of female (n = 53) participants relative to males (n = 176) in our analysis, and the lack of consideration (or inadequate confirmation) for menstrual cycle phase (5 out of 7 studies made no attempt to confirm phase). In addition, these data are biased towards developed Western nations, with a large proportion derived from Australia (14 of 17 studies). Reporting on ethnicity was not requested by the research team when contacting authors, and therefore, not accounted for in the current analysis. Further, although we attempted

to flag and exclude data that may have suffered from erroneous measurement, and accounted for study variance through weight-adjustment, the possibility of measurement bias cannot be excluded. Finally, this analysis is biased towards endurance activities, namely running, cycling, and racewalking, with fewer studies investigating the influence of resistance exercise and intermittent sports.



Figure 5.5: The relationship between exercise duration and post-exercise IL-6 concentrations, colour-coded by sex. The black line represents the fitted values with a 'loess' smoother and the grey-shaded area represents the 95% confidence intervals.



Figure 5.6: Distribution of pre-exercise ferritin concentrations of all participants by sex, pooled for each study included in the meta-analysis.

5.5 Discussion

This meta-analysis of individual participant data reveals that exercise is associated with a 1.5to 2.5-fold increase in hepcidin concentrations, with absolute values at 3 h post-exercise being approximately double that of pre-exercise hepcidin values, both with and without adjustment for additional covariates. Nevertheless, a larger magnitude of absolute change in the hepcidin concentration can be attributed to the collective contribution of higher pre-exercise ferritin, lower VO₂max, male sex, longer duration, and higher post-exercise IL-6. Moreover, exercise duration played a dominant role in determining the post-exercise IL-6 concentration, with longer exercise bouts resulting in a larger response. However, while sex differences were apparent in the magnitude of both hepcidin and IL-6 responses to exercise, study design limitations (i.e., a low sample of females taken predominately (25%) from only one study analysed) preclude definitive conclusions to be drawn on the impact of sex.

5.5.1 The influence of ferritin and pre-exercise hepcidin

Following on from the work of Peeling and colleagues (Peeling et al., 2014), who demonstrated a strong influence of baseline ferritin status on the post-exercise hepcidin response, many researchers have since incorporated this variable into their analysis (Fensham et al., 2022b; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a; Peeling et al., 2017). In our analysis, while ferritin helped to explain the magnitude of the 3 h post-exercise hepcidin response that was not accounted for by pre-exercise hepcidin concentration alone, its contribution appears smaller than hypothesized. Ferritin likely has a greater influence on the post-exercise hepcidin concentration via a threshold effect, with hepcidin concentrations being suppressed at low serum ferritin concentrations to promote intestinal iron uptake (Galetti et al., 2021). In the current study, the lower median pre-exercise ferritin values in females (~30 µg.L⁻ ¹) likely accounted for the failure of this variable to significantly explain the post-exercise hepcidin concentration in comparison to males who had higher pre-exercise serum ferritin values (~75 µg.L⁻¹; Fig. 5.6). In support of our observations, Peeling and colleagues observed an attenuation in urinary hepcidin in 3 participants with serum ferritin $< 35 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ (Peeling et al., 2009b), with a follow-up study showing a non-significant increase in the post-exercise serum hepcidin response in participants with a serum ferritin $< 30 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ (Peeling et al., 2014). More recent analysis has established clinically useful thresholds in both serum ferritin and hepcidin concentrations with respect to iron absorption at rest: Galetti and colleagues (Galetti et al., 2021) used a generalized additive model to derive a ferritin threshold of $< 50 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ and resting hepcidin of $< 3 \text{ nmol}.L^{-1}$ at which iron absorption was increased in women aged 18-50 years (serum ferritin: $33.7 \pm 27.1 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$; haemoglobin $133 \pm 9 \ g.L^{-1}$). A strong correlation (r =0.50) between baseline ferritin and pre-exercise hepcidin has previously been reported (Galetti et al., 2021; Peeling et al., 2014) but our analysis suggests that their use in predicting the 3 h post-exercise hepcidin response is different: given the fairly consistent doubling factor between pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin, pre-exercise hepcidin may be a more useful measurement for this purpose, especially when ferritin stores are low. Where resources are limited, measuring pre-exercise hepcidin provides insight into an athlete's baseline iron status while also being a predictive tool for the potential post-exercise iron absorption capability. Together, however, both pre-exercise hepcidin and ferritin likely provide important insight into systemic iron metabolism and, therefore, both should be measured where resources allow.

5.5.2 Sex differences

Sex was found to be a significant factor in both the IL-6 and hepcidin responses to exercise, when all other covariates were held constant. However, several limitations preclude us from

making definitive conclusions about this outcome. When each sex was analysed separately, only pre-exercise hepcidin was a consistent contributor to explain the post-exercise hepcidin response, with other contributing variables differing between the sexes. Such an outcome was likely a result of the sample size discrepancy between sexes resulting in lower observed power to confidently detect significant contributing variables. Nevertheless, in males, pre-exercise ferritin and VO₂max were additive and subtractive covariates, respectively; in females, exercise duration and pre-exercise ferritin were the most contributive variables. However, it must be noted that ~25% of the female cohort was derived from a single study, which specifically set out to investigate the effect of exercise duration on the post-exercise hepcidin response (Newlin et al., 2012). Accordingly, given the key variable of manipulation in the primary study of female participants was the greatest contributor to explain post-exercise hepcidin response in our model, this result is interpreted with caution. Of note, most females in our meta-analysis presented with sub-optimal pre-exercise ferritin values (median $\sim 30 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$; see Fig. 5.6), which may have contributed to a blunted post-exercise hepcidin response in this cohort. Interestingly, despite iron deficiency being more prevalent in female athletes (Nabhan et al., 2020), the literature focusing on post-exercise hepcidin is skewed towards observations on male athletes, with male participants outnumbering females by 3:1 at the time of our review. This suggests that there is likely a gap in the literature investigating the underlying mechanism of iron deficiency in female athletes. Under-representation (Costello et al., 2014; Cowley et al., 2021) of female participants in sports science research is well-known but is particularly frustrating when applied to areas in which female athletes may have greater risks or differences.

5.5.3 The female athlete

Quantitatively, female athletes contribute fewer data to our knowledge of sports science, with a recent audit reporting only 34% of participants from over 5000 publications were female (Cowley et al., 2021). Furthermore, the quality of information gained from female-specific or female-inclusive studies is limited by the failure to standardize or report on menstrual cycle phase or status (Smith et al., 2022); factors that may contribute to the heterogeneity of findings (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Indeed, in our review of the literature for this investigation, most studies did not provide any documentation of the menstrual status/phase of their female participants, while some used protocols with limited utility (e.g., a questionnaire related to menses onset). In fact, only one of the studies included in this meta-analysis measured 17β -oestradiol and progesterone to account for phase of the menstrual cycle (Zheng et al., 2021). Measurement of female sex steroid hormones may be particularly relevant to iron-related research, with sex hormone concentrations possibly affecting hepcidin activity (Badenhorst et

al., 2021). Clearly, the influence of menstrual cycle on iron metabolism requires further research, which is focused on improved definitions and characterization of the menstrual cycle in line with best practice guidelines (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). However, given the lack of information provided by the studies included within our meta-analysis, we are unable to conclude whether menstrual cycle phase explains the sex differences observed.

5.5.4 Exercise duration and diurnal variation

In the current analysis, exercise duration was a predominant factor influencing both the magnitude of change in hepcidin and the post-exercise IL-6 concentration. However, the well documented influence of diurnal variation on IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations should also be considered as a potential confounder/contributor to these findings. A 2- to 6-fold rise in hepcidin occurs between 06h00 and 15h00 (Kemna et al., 2005), potentially resulting in a higher absolute hepcidin concentration measured at 3 h post-exercise in some of the included studies. Since longer duration exercise bouts and their recovery phase are more likely to finish later in the day, some diurnal effect may have contributed to the resultant significance of exercise duration in our model. Diurnal variation has also been reported for IL-6 (Nilsonne et al., 2016) but, given that most of the exercise trials in this meta-analysis would have been complete by midday (maximum duration ~ 2 h), this is unlikely to have reflected in the *immediate* post-exercise IL-6 values. More likely, the significance of duration here relates to the depletion of muscle glycogen as exercise progresses (Keller et al., 2001), with the relationship between exercise duration and IL-6 following an approximately exponential trajectory (Fischer, 2006) (Fig. 5.5).

5.5.5 Effects of nutritional state and exogenous supplementation

In contrast to the hepcidin response, pre-exercise IL-6 accounted for a small proportion of the post-exercise IL-6 value in our analysis, emphasizing the different sources of cytokine release. For instance, the majority of post-exercise IL-6 is derived from the muscle itself, serving to stimulate fatty acid and glucose availability to fuel exercise (Hennigar et al., 2017). Conversely, at rest, most of the circulating IL-6 is derived from white adipose tissue and leukocytes (Toft et al., 2011). Of note, the post-exercise muscle-derived IL-6 response may be attenuated by carbohydrate consumption during exercise (Nieman et al., 1998), which would be dependent on the amount consumed, exercise duration, and degree of muscle glycogen depletion (Keller et al., 2001). Although information regarding nutritional state (i.e., exercise performed in a fed or fasted state) was sought from the authors, we were unable to factor it into our analysis due to model complexity, limiting our ability to definitively discern the probability of the different

sources of IL-6 in this analysis. A further, related limitation here is the different approaches used by authors in standardizing diet and exercise in the 24 h prior to the onset of their trials (Online Resource 11). While some researchers relied on retrospective methods such as dietary recall and replication, other researchers specifically prescribed macronutrient targets and abstinence from exercise. Diet and exercise in the previous 12-24 h affects post-exercise IL-6 (Badenhorst et al., 2015a) and pre- (Badenhorst et al., 2015a) and post-exercise hepcidin concentrations (McKay et al., 2020). Further, control of iron supplementation was not always explicitly detailed by authors. As acute iron intake would affect baseline hepcidin concentrations, this may bias absolute concentrations in this analysis; however, this also lends support to the inclusion of pre-exercise hepcidin values in analyses to account for this variability and inconsistency. Depending on the research question, and especially when iron absorption is being measured directly, control or standardization of diet (including supplements) and exercise is prudent (McKay et al., 2022a); alternatively, this information should be explicitly documented.

5.5.6 The potential influence of training status

The effect of participant VO₂max on the hepcidin and IL-6 response to exercise has not been specifically investigated previously. By combining data from male and female participants with a variety of training statuses, our results showed that participants with a higher VO₂max had an attenuated increase in both IL-6 and hepcidin compared to individuals with a lower VO₂max, albeit to a small degree. The use of VO₂max as a proxy for training status is, however, imperfect and is not a sole predictor of performance across intensities (Podlogar et al., 2022). Furthermore, differences in measurement methods (Schoffelen et al., 2019) and modality used (Basset & Boulay, 2000) limit the accuracy of a specific individual's training status classification or characterization of their underlying physiology. Nevertheless, with training, an enhanced ability to oxidize fat at a specific intensity results in a reduced reliance on glycogen (Brooks & Mercier, 1994), which may attenuate increases in IL-6 (Hennigar et al., 2017). Indeed, this has been previously suggested in work examining the effect of a 3 week intensive training and dietary intervention study where athletes who performed at a lower percentage of their improved VO₂max (Burke et al., 2017) also had a lower post-exercise IL-6 (McKay et al., 2019a). Thus, a reduced IL-6 stimulus may account for the lower post-exercise hepcidin concentration. However, a specific study design that controls for the VO₂max measurement method in participants across a range of performance capacities would be needed to verify our observations and subsequent mechanism speculations.

5.5.7 Limitations of hepcidin alone as a predictor of iron absorption

While hepcidin is the master iron regulator, there is demonstrably a complex interplay of characteristics of the athlete and exercise session that influence the direction and magnitude of its response to an exercise stimulus. It is important to note that hepcidin concentrations are only a surrogate marker of iron absorption; there are many other factors that play a role in regulating intestinal iron absorption and iron efflux from iron storage sites that were not considered in the current study. In fact, Roe and colleagues reported that plasma hepcidin in the range of 0.1-7.8 nmol.L⁻¹ explained only 36% of the variance in iron absorption (Roe et al., 2009). Therefore, the interaction between the absolute concentration of hepcidin and the additional factors influencing gut absorption (i.e., exercise-induced intestinal changes, co-consumption of nutrients) are likely important considerations for both future research and clinical practice.

5.6 Conclusions and Implications

Models derived from currently available data suggest that hepcidin concentrations are doubled by exercise, with a 1.5- to 2.5-fold increase in values at 3 h post-exercise compared to preexercise hepcidin. Nevertheless, there are a multitude of influential factors, some of which are not adequately accounted for in the available studies. For example, baseline ferritin levels might only become a significant contributor to this increase when iron stores are above a certain threshold (Peeling et al., 2014). Exponential increases in IL-6 became most notable after an exercise duration of 2 h, and both variables impact upon the change in hepcidin from pre- to post-exercise. We have also shown that improved cardiorespiratory fitness may attenuate both the IL-6 and hepcidin response to exercise. Although sex may influence the post-exercise hepcidin response, the contribution here was small, likely reflecting differences in sample size and sex representation across studies, which impede conclusive remarks. Whether or not male versus female reproductive hormones and/or menstrual cycle phase play a role in the sex differences observed remains unknown due to the lack of documentation by authors of the included studies. Importantly, the findings of this analysis need to be confirmed in athletic populations from a broader range of ethnicities and countries.

Ferritin remains a useful and practical marker of iron stores and, in addition to measurement of baseline pre-exercise hepcidin concentrations, is useful in forecasting post-exercise hepcidin concentrations. Sport and exercise practitioners should consider the time of day and duration of exercise sessions when advising athletes on iron consumption around exercise. The influence of the previous day's exercise and an athlete's habitual diet should be controlled as far as

practically possible for clinical diagnostic testing purposes and, for the moment, it would be prudent for practitioners to assess a female's iron status in the same menstrual cycle phase. In future iron metabolism research involving females, menstrual cycle phase should be characterized (where applicable) and sex steroid hormone levels should be documented to improve our understanding of sex differences in iron metabolism, enabling us to better tailor our advice accordingly.

Declarations

Ethics approval

Ethics approval was granted by the Australian Catholic University Human Research Ethics Committee (2021-223N).

Funding

No funding was required for the conduct of this systematic review and meta-analysis.

Acknowledgement

We are grateful to the authors who contributed their data and enabled this project.

Conflict of interest

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare. Although an intellectual interest bias has informed the motivation for conducting this meta-analysis, with some of the authors having published extensively in this area and whose papers are included, these authors declare that this has not impacted the results.

Author contributions

NF and AM were responsible for conceiving the idea for the review and meta-analysis and study selection. NF conducted data retrieval from individual authors and subsequent data consolidation. Statistical analysis was performed by NF and AG. The first draft of the manuscript was written by NF. All authors contributed to data interpretation and reviewing the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Availability of data

The datasets generated during and/or analysed during the current study are not publicly available as they were provided by individual study authors after signed agreement. Data may

be able to be provided upon request from the authors pending approval by the Australian Catholic University's Human Research Ethics Committee.

Consent to publish

A letter of agreement, signed by the authors of the individual studies prior to data transfer, referred to our registered protocol in which the dissemination/publication plans were detailed.

Supplementary files

Online Resource 1: Summary of studies retrieved through the systematic search, and those

included/excluded from the individual participant data meta-analysis

Online Resource 2: Risk of bias assessment

Online Resource 3: Method utilized for analysis of hepcidin, interleukin-6, and ferritin

concentrations in each study

Online Resource 4: Code dictionary and reference values

Online Resource 5: R code for all analyses and graphical plots

Online Resource 6: 3 h post-exercise serum hepcidin model parameter comparison (stratified intercept)

Online Resource 7: 3 h post-exercise serum hepcidin model parameter comparison (random intercept)

Online Resource 8: Change in serum hepcidin model parameter comparison

Online Resource 9: 3 h post-exercise urinary hepcidin model parameter comparison (stratified intercept)

Online Resource 10: Post-exercise serum interleukin-6 model parameter comparison (random intercept)

Online Resource 11: Diet and exercise control prior to each study's trial

Interlinking chapter

Studies show that a large proportion of the magnitude of exercise-associated increases in both IL-6 and hepcidin can be attributed to the duration of the exercise session. However, only single exercise bouts were available for inclusion in this meta-analysis. Surprisingly, no studies had been performed looking at twice-daily training; a strategy commonly utilized in many highperformance sports. Furthermore, consideration should be given to the possible interactions between diurnally induced elevations and the second exercise session of the day. In such a situation, athletes may be at risk of sustained or amplified increases in hepcidin; these may both contribute to iron deficiency and require consideration in the timing of supplementation to manage it. Additionally, more frequent mechanical loading combined with repeated elevations in IL-6 and PTH around each exercise session, as well as reduced opportunity for energy, carbohydrate, and micronutrient intake and/or absorption from the gut, may predispose these athletes to an increased risk of bone stress injuries. As part of a wider research initiative, Chapter 6 sought to determine whether performing twice-daily training resulted in a cumulative effect on concentrations of both IL-6 and hepcidin. Opportunistically, this study design was set up for investigation of the effect of calcium supplementation on CTX concentrations across the same period (Lundy et al., 2022a). Given iron-calcium reciprocity had been suggested in animal models, this presented a unique opportunity to explore this interaction and determine whether an intervention (i.e., calcium prior to exercise) designed to limit the impact of exercise on bone may result in an adverse effect on another body system.

6 Chapter 6

Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin

Publication statement:

This chapter is comprised of the following paper published in the International Journal of Sports Nutrition and Exercise Metabolism.

Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A., Tee N., Lundy B., Anderson B., Morabito A., Ross M.L.R., Burke, L.M. Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab. 2022;32(3):177-85. doi: 10.1123/ijsnem.2021-0263

6.1 Abstract

Previous research investigating single bouts of exercise have identified baseline iron status and circulating concentrations of interleukin-6 (IL-6) as contributors to the magnitude of postexercise hepcidin increase. The current study examined the effects of repeated training bouts in close succession on IL-6 and hepcidin responses. In a randomized, crossover design, 16 elite male rowers completed two trials, a week apart, with either high (1000 mg) or low (<50 mg) calcium pre-exercise meals. Each trial involved two, submaximal 90 min rowing ergometer sessions, 2.5 h apart, with venous blood sampled at baseline, pre-exercise, and 0, 1, 2 and 3 h after each session. Peak elevations in IL-6 (\sim 7.5-fold, p<.0001) and hepcidin (\sim 3-fold, p<.0001) concentrations relative to baseline were seen at 2 and 3 h after the first session (EX1) respectively. Following the second session (EX2), concentrations of both IL-6 and hepcidin remained elevated above baseline, exhibiting a plateau rather than an additive increase (2 h post-EX1 vs 2 h post-EX2, p=1.00). Pre-exercise calcium resulted in a slightly greater elevation in hepcidin across all timepoints compared to control (p=.0005), however no effect on IL-6 was evident (p=.27). Performing multiple submaximal training sessions in close succession with adequate nutritional support does not result in an amplified increase in IL-6 or hepcidin concentrations following the second session in male elite rowers. Although effects of calcium intake require further investigation, athletes should continue to prioritize iron consumption around morning exercise prior to exercise-induced hepcidin elevations to maximize absorption.

Keywords: iron, endurance exercise, nutrient timing, hepcidin, athlete

6.2 Introduction

Endurance athletes are at risk of iron deficiency (Sim et al., 2019), which can impair performance due to the role of iron in key metabolic processes, including energy production and oxygen transport (Beard, 2001). Contributors to this risk include exercise-induced iron losses from gastrointestinal micro-ischemia, sweat, haemolysis, and haematuria (Peeling et al., 2008). However, reduced bioavailability of dietary iron and iron recycling are also involved (Sim et al., 2019) with the hormone hepcidin playing a major role in these processes. Hepcidin regulates iron flux by binding to the ferroportin transporter to block intestinal absorption of iron and its release from macrophages (Nemeth et al., 2004b). Its synthesis in hepatocytes is upregulated by a range of factors including increased hepatic or serum iron, hypoxia, and inflammation (Ganz & Nemeth, 2012). Indeed, an increase in circulating interleukin-6 (IL-6) concentrations provides a potent stimulus for hepcidin expression, with peak hepcidin concentrations occurring ~3-6 h following the IL-6 peak (Peeling et al., 2009b). During endurance exercise, skeletal muscle acts as an endocrine organ, with IL-6 release increasing liver glucose output, muscle glucose uptake and free fatty acid availability (Fischer, 2006). This response is affected by prevailing carbohydrate (CHO) availability: exaggerated in glycogen depleted states and attenuated when CHO is ingested during prolonged exercise (Fischer, 2006). The downstream increase in hepcidin creates a post-exercise window in which impairment of dietary iron absorption and macrophage iron recycling may contribute to iron depletion in athletic populations.

Previous work has focused on IL-6 and hepcidin responses to a single bout of exercise (McKay et al., 2020; Peeling et al., 2017; Sim et al., 2012). To our knowledge, the consequence of repeated exercise bouts has only been examined in a single study involving two running sessions separated by 12 h and overnight sleep (Peeling et al., 2009a); here, no cumulative effect was found. However, elite athletes frequently undertake two or more training sessions within a day, with subsequent sessions occurring within the 3-6 h window of the hepcidin peak of the previous bout. This may increase the risk of iron deficiency by extending the period of impaired iron absorption over the day, particularly if there is an amplified hepcidin response to the second session due to reduced CHO availability. A larger investigation conducted by our group of the effect of pre-exercise calcium ingestion on both parathyroid hormone (PTH) and bone turnover markers over successive exercise bouts (Lundy et al. in review) presented an opportunity to examine iron regulation in this circumstance as well. Furthermore, this protocol enabled examination of possible crosstalk between bone and iron metabolism. Both iron overload and

deficiency have been shown to impair bone homeostasis (Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015), and IL-6 has been implicated in increased bone resorption in the presence of PTH (Sims, 2021). Thus, the primary aim of this study was to examine the response of IL-6 and hepcidin to twice daily training in elite endurance athletes, with an opportunistic aim of determining whether pre-exercise calcium intake would interact with these effects via its downstream effects on bone turnover (Haakonssen et al., 2015).

6.3 Methods

6.3.1 Participants

Eighteen elite male rowers from the Rowing Australia National Training Centre, in preparation for potential Olympic representation, were recruited. One participant with lactose intolerance was excluded due to his inability to complete one of the dietary arms, while another was unable to complete the required training load due to injury. Two athletes with known mild hemochromatosis were included since their ferritin values were within range of the other athletes, and not receiving treatment due to their ferritin being $<300 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ (Kowdley et al., 2019). Since the removal of their data did not alter the interpretation of the results, they have been retained in the current dataset. Another with previously diagnosed hypothyroidism was deemed eligible, due to the presentation of normal thyroid function tests at the time of the study. None of the final cohort of 16 participants, characterized in Table 6.1, were iron deficient or anaemic [serum ferritin $<35 \ \mu g.L^{-1}$ and Hb $<115 \ g.L^{-1}$; (Sim et al., 2019)] or taking oral iron supplements. Written informed consent was obtained from each athlete prior to study commencement. This study conformed to the standards set by the Declaration of Helsinki. Ethics approval was obtained from the Australian Institute of Sport Ethics Committee (ref: 20200905).

6.3.2 Experimental overview

In a randomized, double-blinded, crossover design, athletes completed two trials, one week apart, involving either a high (CAL) or low calcium (CON; control) intervention (see Figure 6.1). All trials were performed at the same training centre to ensure comparable environmental conditions. On trial mornings, athletes arrived at the laboratory (06h00-07h00) in a fasted, rested state, and a blood sample was collected from a cannula placed in a forearm vein. Athletes then consumed either a low (< 50 mg) or high calcium (1000 mg) standardized breakfast (t = 0 min) with athletes and the researchers involved with data collection or data entry remaining blinded to the treatment order. After 115 min, a pre-exercise blood sample was drawn and 5

min later (t = 120 min) the first exercise session (EX1) commenced. This session involved 3 x 30 min sets, with a 5 min break between sets. Immediately post-EX1, blood was sampled, and at t = 250 min (30 min post EX1 and 120 min prior to EX2) the same low or high calcium meal was consumed according to group allocation. Blood samples were drawn 1 and 2 h post-EX1 (t = 280 and 340 min), and at t = 370 min, a repetition (EX2) of the earlier session was undertaken, noting a recovery period of 150 min between exercise bouts. Blood was collected at the break between the first and second sets of EX2 (t = 400 min, equating to 3 h post-EX1). Blood was collected on completion of EX2 (t = 470 min), prior to the consumption of a recovery meal, with further samples at 1, 2, and 3 h post-EX2 (t = 530, 590, and 650 min).

		Trial		p
		CON	CAL	
Athlete characteristics	Age (years)	26.4 ± 3.4		-
	T1 power target (W)	257 ± 13		-
	Pre-trial body mass (kg)	96.5 ± 5.5	96.6 ± 5.9	.62
Resting iron status	Haemoglobin (g.L ⁻¹)	168 ± 11	164 ± 12	.07
	Iron (µmol.L-1)	27.4 ± 8.6	26.0 ± 8.3	.52
	Ferritin (µg.L ⁻¹)	159 ± 90	155 ± 98	.68
	Transferrin (g.L ⁻¹)	2.8 ± 0.3	2.6 ± 0.3	.06
	Transferrin saturation (%)	39 ± 14	39 ± 15	.90
	Ionized calcium (mmol.L ⁻¹)	1.27 ± 0.03	1.26 ± 0.03	.37

The majority of exercise sessions were completed on a rowing ergometer (Concept 2, Morrisville, Vermont, USA). In select cases, where repetitive loading would have caused injury risk, a Wattbike Pro cycling ergometer (Wattbike Ltd., Nottingham, UK) was substituted in some exercise sets. This supports real-world practice and was replicated in both trials. Session intensity was prescribed at 90-100% of T1 power (Watts), with targets established from an incremental exercise protocol, starting at 150 W and increasing by 15 W every 6 min. The power at which capillary blood lactate reached 2 mmol/l was designated the athlete's T1 power value. Mean power was recorded for each effort, as was heart rate (HR, beats per min; Wahoo Tickr X, Wahoo Fitness, Atlanta, USA) and subjective rating of perceived exertion (RPE) according to the Modified Borg Scale (6-20).



Figure 6.1: Overview of experimental protocol, including timing of meals, exercise sessions, and blood sampling (created with Biorender.com).

6.3.3 Dietary intake

A standardized diet and training prescription was followed for 24 h prior to each trial. Trial day intake (see Figure 5.1) was also standardized and matched for energy, carbohydrate, protein, and iron content as closely as possible. The intervention for the larger study in which this project was embedded involved manipulation of calcium content of meals consumed 2 h pre-exercise, with the intention of manipulating serum ionic calcium concentrations prior to the onset of exercise. Water was provided *ab libitum* during the sessions and recorded accordingly. A CHO-rich gel (Science in Sport PLC, London, UK) was consumed (~30 g CHO) during each 5 min break between exercise sets. To maintain real-life practice, athletes were permitted to consume coffee prior to exercise and were able to request more food in the recovery period between exercise sessions in addition to the pre-exercise meal. This was done in accordance with the dietary treatment, recorded, and repeated in the second trial. Nutrient composition of diets was calculated using a computerized dietary analysis package (Nutritics Ltd., Dublin, Ireland).

6.3.4 Blood analysis

During each trial, 10 venous blood samples were collected into either 6- or 8-ml serum separator tubes (BD Vacutainer, Melbourne, Australia). Blood samples were taken at rest (fasted), preexercise (2 h post breakfast), and immediately, 1 h, 2 h, and 3 h post each exercise session (Figure 6.1). Samples were left to clot for 30 min before being centrifuged at 1500 G for 10 min at 4°C. Serum was aliquoted into 1.5 ml cryotubes and frozen at -80°C until batch analysis was performed. Ferritin analysis was performed on 6 samples per trial (baseline, pre session, 1 h, 2 h and 3 h post each session) using a COBAS Integra 400 automated biochemistry analyser (Roche Diagnostics, Rotkreuz, Switzerland). Concentrations of IL-6 were determined for all 10 trial samples using a commercially available ELISA (Quantikine HS; R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN, USA) on a FLUOstar OPTIMA plate reader (BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany). Measurement of hepcidin-25 was conducted on all trial samples using Intrinsic Hepcidin IDxi ELISA Kit (Intrinsic LifeSciences LLC, CA, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The coefficient of variation was 3.4% and 4.9% for IL-6 and hepcidin-25 concentrations respectively. Additionally, whole blood was used to determine haemoglobin and haematocrit with the point-of-care i-STAT device (Abbott Point of Care Inc., Princeton, NJ, USA).

6.3.5 Statistical analysis

Pre-trial and trial day intake, as well as baseline haemoglobin and iron markers were compared with paired sample t-tests or the Wilcoxon test. Training variables (power, heart rate, and RPE)

were compared with a general linear mixed model using R package 'lme4', with Trial (calcium vs control) and Session (first vs second) as fixed variables and Subject Identification and Week as random effects. Hepcidin, IL-6, and ferritin response data were also analysed with a general linear mixed model, with Timepoint and Trial as fixed effects, and Subject Identification and Week as random effects, to account for interindividual variation and the crossover design respectively. Furthermore, baseline ferritin was included as a covariate in the hepcidin model to account for the recognised influence on its response (Peeling et al., 2017; Peeling et al., 2014). All models were estimated using restricted maximum likelihood. Visual inspection of the residual plots did not reveal obvious deviations from homoscedasticity or normality. P-values were obtained using Type II Wald F tests with Kenward–Roger degrees of freedom, as employed in the R package 'car'. Where applicable, post-hoc Tukey's honestly significant difference was applied to identify where differences between timepoints existed. Significance was set at p<.05. Effect size (partial eta-squared) was calculated with R package 'effectsize'. With values of 0.01, 0.06, and 0.14 classified as small, medium, and large effect respectively.

6.4 Results

6.4.1 Dietary intake

Dietary intake during the 24 h pre-trial standardization period was well-matched, with energy intakes of 21983 ± 5500 vs 21662 ± 7300 kJ (p=.82); CHO intakes of 6.8 ± 1.5 vs 7.2 ± 1.7 g.kg⁻¹ body mass (p=.048) and iron intakes of 21.9 ± 7.2 vs 23.4 ± 7.6 mg (p=.09). Trial day analysis revealed no differences in intakes of CHO and iron, but greater intakes of energy, protein, and fat in the calcium trial (Table 6.2). Although statistically significant, these differences, which likely occurred as a result of the foods chosen to manipulate calcium content of the pre-trial meals, are small in practical terms (~10 kJ.kg⁻¹, 0.3 g.kg⁻¹ protein, 0.1 g.kg⁻¹ fat). The desired differences in calcium intakes were achieved.

6.4.2 Successive exercise bouts

Characteristics of EX1 and EX2 are summarized in Table 6.3. There were no significant differences between trials or sessions for power or heart rate. While there were no differences in RPE between trials, EX2 was perceived as marginally more strenuous than EX1 (see Table 5.3).

calcium (CAL) trials								
	Т	р						
	CON	CAL						
Energy (kJ)	19293 ± 2100	20345 ± 1600	<.001*					
- kJ.kg ⁻¹	200 ± 23	211 ± 22	.001*					
Protein (g)	193 ± 31	220 ± 22	.002*					
- g.kg ⁻¹	2.0 ± 0.3	2.3 ± 0.3	.003*					
Fat (g)	151 ± 16	163 ± 14	.003*					
- g.kg ⁻¹	1.6 ± 0.2	1.7 ± 0.2	.004*					
Carbohydrate (g)	614 ± 69	615 ± 69	.89					
- g.kg ⁻¹	6.4 ± 0.8	6.4 ± 0.8	.98					
Calcium (mg)	224 ± 160	2319 ± 160	<.001*					
Iron (mg)	4.8 ± 1.6	4.9 ± 2.0	.88					
Water intake (ml)	658 ± 290	730 ± 300	.34					
<i>Note:</i> values are presented as mean \pm standard deviation. * significant difference between								
trials $(p < .05)$								

Table 6.2: Energy and nutrient intake of athletes on days of low calcium (CON) and high calcium (CAL) trials

Table 6.3 : Characteristics of successive exercise bouts undertaken on days of low calcium (CON) and high calcium (CAL) trials								
	Session	Tr	Trial		p			
		CON	CAL	Trial	Sessio	Interact		
					n	ion		
Actual power (W)	Combined	260 ± 5	255 ± 5	.27	.35	.12		
	EX1	259 ± 6	260 ± 6					
	EX2	261 ± 6	250 ± 6					
Actual power as a percentage of prescribed T1 power (%)	Combined	101.2 ± 1.6	99.5 ± 1.6	.27	.33	.11		
	EX1	100.7 ± 1.9	101.5 ± 1.9					
	EX2	101.7 ± 1.9	97.4 ± 1.9					
HR (bpm)	Combined	144 ± 4	144 ± 4	.81	.39	.12		
	EX1	141 ± 5	145 ± 5					
	EX2	148 ± 5	143 ± 5					
RPE (6 – 20)	Combined	11.7 ± 0.4	11.4 ± 0.4	.13	.002*	.32		
	EX1	11.4 ± 0.4	11.0 ± 0.4					
	EX2	11.9 ± 0.4	11.8 ± 0.4					
<i>Note:</i> values are presented as mean estimate \pm standard error. p-values represent								

Note: values are presented as mean estimate \pm standard error. p-values represent comparison between trials (CAL vs CON), between sessions (EX1 vs EX2), and interaction between trial and session. EX1 = first session; EX2 = second session; HR = heart rate; RPE = rating of perceived exertion. * significant difference between sessions (p<.05).

6.4.3 Iron regulatory response

Fasting values for haemoglobin, serum iron, transferrin, transferrin saturation and ionized calcium were similar on Trial morning (Table 6.1). There were no differences in serum ferritin (Figure 6.2) between trials, F(1,156)=0.34, p=.56, $\eta_p^2=.002$, or across timepoints, F(5,156)=1.21, p=.31, $\eta_p^2=.04$, and no interaction between variables, F(5,156)=1.12, p=.35, $\eta_p^2=.03$.



Figure 6.2: Ferritin concentrations in the calcium and control groups across the two exercise sessions. Data are presented as estimated means with standard error.

No differences were present between trials for IL-6, F(1,271)=1.21, p=.27, $\eta_p^2=.004$, (Figure 6.3A). IL-6 increased in response to exercise, F(9,272)=8.02, p<.0001, $\eta_p^2=.21$, but there was no interaction with trial, F(9,271)=1.63, p=.11, $\eta_p^2=.05$. Specifically, IL-6 increased in response to EX1, with a ~5-fold increase in concentrations relative to baseline at 1 h post-EX1 (p=.048) and a peak at 2 h post EX1 (~7.5-fold increase, p<.0001). At 3 h post-EX1, IL-6 concentrations were not statistically different to baseline (p=.81). Following EX2, IL-6 reached similar peak concentrations but, in contrast to the decrease seen post-EX1, concentrations plateaued with no mean difference between 1 h, 2 h, and 3 h post-EX2 (p=1.00).



Figure 6.3: IL-6 (A) and hepcidin-25 (B) concentrations in the calcium and control groups across the two exercise sessions. Data are presented as estimated means with standard error. * significant difference to baseline (p<.05). ** significant difference to 3h post-EX1 (p<.05). ns: no significant difference between bracketed timepoints (p>.05). # significant main effect of trial (p<.05).

There were both time, F(9,270)=39.89, p<.0001, $\eta_p^2=.57$, and trial effects, F(1,270)=12.43, p=.0005, $\eta_p^2=.04$, for hepcidin concentrations, but no interaction between factors, F(9,270)=0.50, p=.88, $\eta_p^2=.02$. Trial effects show that calcium ingestion resulted in small, consistently higher (~10.7%) hepcidin concentrations. Baseline ferritin had a significant positive association with the hepcidin response to exercise (p=.0007, $\eta_p^2=.17$). Hepcidin concentrations were greater than baseline at all timepoints following the commencement of EX1 (p<.0001; Figure 6.3B), with a peak (~3.1-fold increase) occurring at 3 h post-EX1 (p<.02). After the second exercise bout, the elevated hepcidin concentrations remained at a plateau, with no difference between values 1 h, 2 h, and 3 h post-EX2 (p=1.00) and the lattermost value being ~2.3-fold greater than baseline.

6.5 Discussion

This is the first study to examine the time-course of changes in blood concentrations of IL-6 and hepcidin across two consecutive and proximate training sessions. Main findings were: 1. Although the first exercise session was associated with the expected increase in IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations, a successive exercise bout, commenced before the return of hepcidin to baseline concentrations, was associated with a hepcidin plateau rather than an amplified increase. 2. Baseline ferritin concentrations continue to play a role in the hepcidin response to successive bouts of exercise, and 3. An interaction between calcium metabolism and the exercise-induced hepcidin response is possible, since a high calcium pre-exercise meal was associated with a small but significantly greater increase in post-exercise hepcidin concentrations than a low calcium control trial. These outcomes are relevant to considerations around nutrient timing for elite athletes, who commonly perform two or more training sessions each day.

Endurance exercise is associated with an immediate post-exercise surge in blood concentrations of IL-6, followed by a hepcidin peak 3-6 h later (Peeling et al., 2009b). This upregulation of hepcidin occurs in response to the inflammatory role of IL-6 and serves to resist microbial infection by limiting iron availability (Nemeth et al., 2004b). Previous studies in both cycling (Starkie et al., 2000) and running (Starkie et al., 2001b) have established skeletal muscle, rather than circulating monocytes, as the predominant source of IL-6 following exercise. The magnitude and time-course of the post-exercise increase in IL-6 depends on intensity, duration, and mode of exercise, as well as pre-exercise muscle glycogen content (Febbraio & Pedersen, 2002). With regard to CHO availability, Steensberg and colleagues (Steensberg et al., 2001)

showed a net IL-6 release within 1 h of concentric exercise in a glycogen-deplete state, which was delayed until 2 h in the glycogen-replete leg. At the end of exercise (~4-5 h), there was no difference in net IL-6 release between legs, coinciding with a similar level of muscle glycogen content. The current study adds to our body of knowledge from both physiological and realworld aspects by investigating the effect of repeated bouts of exercise, completed with a short recovery interval (2.5 h). This reflects common practice in elite rowing with median weekly volumes of ~ 20 h and up to 20 sessions, including up to ~ 5 each of ergometer and stationary cycling (Tran et al., 2015). Although muscle biopsies were not performed in our study to verify muscle glycogen concentrations, CHO was consumed by participants the day prior to and day of each trial (~7 g.kg⁻¹ body mass), as well as during (~60 g.h⁻¹) and between (~3g.kg⁻¹) exercise bouts in accordance with current sports nutrition guidelines (Thomas et al., 2016). We observed a substantial increase in IL-6 after the first exercise bout, peaking after 2 h of recovery, with a similar increase in response to the second session. The lack of difference in the peak IL-6 response between training sessions may suggest that muscle glycogen content had minimal influence on the response to multiple exercise sessions undertaken in close succession. It is plausible that when nutritional support before and during training maintains CHO availability, potential elevations in inflammatory responses can be attenuated. Other factors such as the training status of the athletes and the relative intensity of the training sessions, which interact with CHO utilization and availability (Nieman et al., 1998; Starkie et al., 2000), may also have contributed to the magnitude of the IL-6 response. The relative contributions of differences in athlete physiology and exercise bout characteristics across studies requires further investigation.

We note the sudden and rapid decrease in IL-6 at the 30 min mark of the second exercise session. This may be an artefact of sampling during exercise due to the redistribution of blood to muscle. Indeed, other studies which have sampled IL-6 during exercise (Fischer et al., 2004; Ostrowski et al., 1998a) have reported smaller increases in IL-6 than when muscle contraction has ceased and blood has recirculated. Attention is also drawn to recovery after the second session, where IL-6 remained persistently elevated at similar peak concentrations to that reached after the first session. Here, consideration must be given to diurnal influences on IL-6, with studies suggesting a morning trough at 08h00-09h00 and evening peak at ~20h00 (Nilsonne et al., 2016). A recent investigation involving endurance running, of similar duration and occurring at a similar time of day as the first exercise session in our study, found IL-6 increased immediately following exercise, and remained above baseline after ~9-10 h post-exercise (McCormick et al., 2019). Meanwhile, when the running session was delayed to the

afternoon, IL-6 had already risen above morning concentrations prior to the onset of exercise (McCormick et al., 2019). However, in contrast to the findings by McCormick and colleagues, where late afternoon (16h00) running amplified the diurnal effect, we did not observe an additive effect of the second session. This may be explained by the earlier timing of the second session in our study (12h40-14h10) or the effect of different modes of exercise (running versus rowing) on IL-6 responses. Indeed, running has been shown to elicit a larger response than cycling (Nieman et al., 1998), which may be due to the amount of muscle mass recruited or the weightbearing nature of exercise. How this compares to rowing, which also involves significant whole-body muscle recruitment but is non-weightbearing, is unknown.

An additional explanation for the plateau in IL-6 concentrations after the second session is the possibility of immune-cell derived IL-6 production. In response to microtrauma to skeletal muscle during exercise, infiltrating immune cells release a variety of cytokines to initiate the healing process in the post-exercise recovery period (Hennigar et al., 2017). Thus, immune-cell derived IL-6 may remain elevated at a lower magnitude for a longer duration during recovery than that derived acutely from muscular contraction (Hennigar et al., 2017). Among the few studies of rowing exercise models, an investigation of a single session showed minimal change in number and activity of monocytes and no change in IL-6 up to 1.5 h post-exercise (Henson et al., 2000). Following two 90-min cycling bouts at 60% VO_{2max}, separated by 3 h, Li & Gleeson (2005) showed higher monocytes and IL-6 concentrations following the second session, both of which were attenuated by CHO ingestion. Whether performing a subsequent rowing session elicits greater muscle damage and immune-cell IL-6 release is unknown, and without surrogate markers of inflammation or leukocyte activity, the likely source of the measured IL-6 in our study remains speculative.

In the current study, hepcidin concentrations peaked at 3 h post-exercise, with the magnitude of increase being strongly associated with baseline ferritin status. This is in line with previous research (Peeling et al., 2017; Peeling et al., 2014) and supports the role of hepcidin in regulating circulating iron availability in response to body stores (Nemeth et al., 2004b). This is the first study to take hourly measurements of hepcidin concentrations during the post-exercise period in an athletic population, providing a more comprehensive understanding of the time course of the hepcidin rise. Previous studies reporting hepcidin measurements immediately and 3 h post-exercise (Peeling et al., 2009b) (Newlin et al., 2012) may have led to the assumption that a somewhat linear increase occurs between these two timepoints. Our study now provides further insight into the pattern of post-exercise increase to the \sim 3 h peak. Contrary

to our expectations, however, superimposing further exercise during the period of the anticipated hepcidin response to the first rowing session did not further amplify the initial peak. In the absence of exercise, a 2- to 6-fold rise in hepcidin has been observed from 06h00 to 15h00 (Kemna et al., 2007; McCormick et al., 2019), with the suggested pattern being an initial sharp increase followed by a plateau and slow return to baseline after 21h00. McCormick and colleagues (2019) measured hepcidin at the same four timepoints over a day intercepted with either a morning (06h30) or afternoon (16h00) run for 90 min at 65% VO_{2max}. Here, it was demonstrated that the hepcidin increase following the afternoon run was additional to the diurnally increased pre-exercise concentration. The observed plateau in our hepcidin results is curious given that diurnal rhythms would predict a further increase, but this may relate to the earlier timing of our second session (12h40-14h00).

A limitation of our study includes the lack of control conditions involving a rest or single training session to establish the independent effects of each exercise session and diurnal rhythms. The lack of a compounding effect on IL-6 by the second exercise provides another potential explanation for the plateaued hepcidin response. However, although IL-6 contributes to the hepcidin response, its individual correlation is small in comparison to other factors, such as baseline iron status (Peeling et al., 2017). Indeed, the interaction between superior training status and relatively modest glycogen depletion during low intensity exercise may result in an uncoupling of the correlation between IL-6 and hepcidin (McKay et al., 2019b). Therefore, protocols involving differences in exercise intensity, duration, glycogen status or training status (Fischer, 2006) may elicit a larger IL-6 response to successive exercise bouts, potentially amplifying the downstream effects on hepcidin. We recognize that although hepcidin levels are used as a surrogate for reduced iron absorption, other factors are likely at play. Indeed, in one study of male participants, circulating hepcidin concentrations (albeit in ranges lower than those seen in our study), accounted for only 36% of the variation in iron absorption (Roe et al., 2009). Furthermore, greater absorption of iron from a standardized meal was observed in endurance runners when it was consumed 30 min following morning exercise, compared to afternoon exercise or in the morning in the absence of exercise (McCormick et al., 2019). For the moment, however, in relation to timing the intake of iron supplements or iron-rich meals to coincide with lower hepcidin levels, our study, showing lowest concentrations up to 1 h postexercise, continues to support intake in the morning, and/or immediately adjacent to strenuous exercise.

The opportunistic element of this study, investigating an interaction between pre-exercise calcium intake and exercise-associated iron regulation, revealed a potential increase in the postexercise hepcidin response. Here, we note that our study was embedded within a separate investigation of the effects of pre-exercise dietary calcium on bone metabolism during and after repeated sessions of non-weight bearing exercise (Lundy et al. in review). However, preexisting data support our decision to examine the iron regulatory responses to the calciumsupported and placebo exercise conditions separately. Iron-calcium reciprocity has been demonstrated in thalassemic mice, where hepcidin seems to restore calcium absorption (Kraidith et al., 2016). Further, in relation to bone, it has been shown that hepcidin increases intracellular calcium in in vitro osteoblasts (Li et al., 2012; Xu et al., 2011), with hepcidin knock-out mice exhibiting bone loss (Li et al., 2020). Iron is also necessary for collagen synthesis and Vitamin D activation (Toxqui & Vaquero, 2015). Therefore, it appears possible that calcium ingestion may influence hepcidin concentrations, with potential downstream effects for both bone and iron status. We note the small magnitude of difference in hepcidin concentrations between trials and the unknown translation to changes in iron absorption. Future research should investigate the magnitude and mechanistic underpinnings of this relationship and its applicability to athletic populations.

In summary, our study shows that, in elite male rowers, performing successive sessions of submaximal exercise within close proximity does not result in an amplified effect on IL-6 and hepcidin responses, at least when sports nutrition practices achieve guidelines for CHO support. However, permutations to exercise protocols, training times, and time between training sessions may result in a different outcome and should be explored. These findings should guide the timing of intake of iron supplements or iron-rich meals around exercise sessions to support iron status in athletes. Furthermore, interaction with calcium intake might need further consideration, especially if there are reasons to promote high calcium intakes prior to prolonged exercise sessions for bone health (Haakonssen et al., 2015). It is already recognized that co-ingestion of iron and calcium reduces effective absorption of iron from the gut in the short-term (Lönnerdal, 2010). However, there is a need to examine additional interactions between iron-calcium reciprocity in exercise settings. Nevertheless, based on outcomes of the current study, we suggest athletes should consider prioritizing iron consumption adjacent to morning exercise to maximize absorption, prior to exercise-induced hepcidin elevations.

Acknowledgement: This study was funded by the Mary McKillop Institute for Health Research and Rowing Australia. We thank the athletes and coaches involved in this study for their commitment and assistance. Specific thanks goes to Dr Tony Rice, Dr Sally Clark, Dr Kristin Everett, Dr Nathan Versey, Samantha Lewis and Kate Gemmell for their assistance with data collection.

Authorship: The study was designed by LMB, AKA, BL, and NF. Data were collected by LMB, AKA, NT, BL, BA, AM, and MR, and analysed by LMB, AKA, NT, and NF; data interpretation and manuscript preparation were undertaken by LMB, AKA, and NF. All authors approved the final version of the paper.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest.

7 Chapter 7: Discussion and conclusions

The primary focus for an athlete is improving performance and, indeed, exercise and nutrition science research has been aligned with this objective. Various strategies, including manipulation of macronutrient intake and timing to enhance training adaptations, energy restriction to alter body composition, and the use of sports foods and supplements as ergogenic aids, have garnered much attention in the literature (Thomas et al., 2016). However, the health benefits and detriments of training and nutrition strategies have been, until quite recently, given much less attention by athletes, coaching staff, practitioners, and researchers. Failure to take heed of the effect of illness and injury on missed training and competition (Feddermann-Demont et al., 2014) makes the focus on performance alone paradoxical. Although such occurrences may be inevitable with high training loads, sound nutritional strategies can reduce the risk of, and accelerate recovery from, illness and injury (Close et al., 2019).

The prevalence of bone stress injuries (Snyder et al., 2006), low BMD (Scofield & Hecht, 2012), and iron deficiency (Nabhan et al., 2020) is reported to be higher in endurance athletes than the general population, with both high training load and suboptimal nutrition playing a role in increasing the risk of these conditions (Heikura et al., 2018b; McKay et al., 2021c; Mountjoy et al., 2018; Petkus et al., 2017). The separate and overlapping effects of exercise and nutrition on bone and iron metabolism, and a central link between the two in IL-6, was further investigated in this thesis. Collectively, the findings of these studies, together with companion study support, suggest that exercise-induced increases in markers of bone resorption and iron absorption/release inhibition can be increased by exercise scenarios involving low energy and CHO availability, and attenuated through provision of adequate amounts and timing of energy and CHO. Where exercise duration is prolonged, nutritional support considerations, including both macro- and micronutrient supplementation strategies, become more significant.

7.1 Novel findings of this thesis

Various studies have investigated the BTM response to a single bout of exercise (Dolan et al., 2022). However, the magnitude of response has been small, transient, and highly variable (Dolan et al., 2022). Indeed, the variability is exacerbated by the lack of standardization of timing of blood sampling in relation to exercise and time of day, and nutritional and exercise practices at the time of and the days prior to testing (Dolan et al., 2022). Furthermore, although

these results are interesting to compare within and between intervention groups within a study, the absolute BTM values currently have uncertain significance (Callegari et al., 2017). The lack of standardisation of assays used across research studies, producing disparate results, adds to the uncertainty of information provided by these markers (Bhattoa et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019). While both CTX and P1NP are the recommended markers for monitoring response to osteoporosis treatment (Wu et al., 2021) and may predict fracture risk in older adults (Johansson et al., 2014; Vasikaran et al., 2011), a gap in the literature exists exploring the clinical usefulness of BTMs in a younger population. Indeed, there are limited data on the normal reference ranges appropriate in young adults (Vasikaran et al., 2014), and none published in athletes. The net effect of coupling the anabolic effect of increased mechanical loading with potentially catabolic exercise-induced metabolic changes (Wherry et al., 2022), and its translation to resting bone turnover rates is unknown.

Therefore, one of the aims of Study 1 was to characterize baseline CTX and P1NP concentrations in an elite athlete cohort by sex, age group, and assay. Using existing data collected as part of individual studies conducted by this research group, in which standardised nutrition was implemented for the 24 h prior to testing and samples were taken in the morning in a fasted state, the central 95% distribution was calculated. Female athletes were significantly under-represented at just n = 11 for each of CTX and P1NP, in contrast to 85 male data sets for CTX and 56 data sets for P1NP. Further analysis revealed significantly higher CTX and P1NP values in those 25 years and older, with the represented age range being 19-37 years, possibly explained by the age at which peak bone mass is achieved (Berger et al., 2010). While sex did not appear significant, the large discrepancy in sample size between male and female athletes cautions further interpretation of this result. Our values seemed higher than those of the general population of the same age (Vasikaran et al., 2014). However, a major limitation of such a comparison was the lack of reference data in the general population, and the existence of significant flaws in the single large study upon which these were based (Jenkins et al., 2013). Of note, there were significant differences between results produced by automated versus manual assays for CTX but not for P1NP, a finding largely echoed by consensus groups (Cavalier et al., 2021; Cavalier et al., 2019). Nevertheless, despite our high degree of control over pre-analytical variability, a large proportion of the variance (~50%) could be attributed to interindividual variability. While we recognize that our sample size in this study is relatively small and cannot necessarily be used as a reference, it does emphasize the need for large-scale multicentre collaborations between sporting organizations to establish normative values for athletic populations. A major strength of this study was the standardisation of the timing of blood samples relative to prior feeding practices, minimising pre-analytical variability. Indeed, future research protocols should require stipulation of prior day feeding and exercise, timing of blood sampling, sample storage times, and particular automated assay use. Furthermore, when conducting intervention studies, age-matching should be an important consideration and, perhaps, a tighter range of within-study inclusion criteria is required. Establishing reference ranges for BTMs in athletes will enable improved interpretation of individual values: multicentre, cross-sectional studies with standardized pre-testing protocols might facilitate this. Exclusion of athletes with a history of conditions known to significantly alter bone (re)modelling, such as eating disorders/REDs, endocrine disorders, bone tumours, and certain long-term medications (e.g. steroids) may be required to establish "normal" ranges, while regression analysis could be utilized to establish the differences between age, sex, and sport. Furthermore, investigation of the clinical outcomes, such as bone stress injuries or long-term bone strength changes, of having biomarker results outside, compared to inside, the reference range is needed.

A further aim of *Study 1* was to characterize BMD status across athletes from different sports and explore the effect of mechanical loading on the prevalence of site discordances. While the diagnosis of low BMD for age is recommended to be a z-score cut off of \leq -2 via measurement of areal BMD at the lumbar spine or proximal femur (Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004), the appropriateness of this cut-off in athletes is debated. Indeed, due to the benefit of exercise to BMD (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011), it is suggested that a BMD z-score of < -1 (Jonvik et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007) or even < 0 in high-impact sports (Jonvik et al., 2022) might raise concern in athletes. However, the relationship between BMD alone and fracture risk in younger populations is weak (Ferrari et al., 2012; Frolich et al., 2020; Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference, 2004) with bone stress injuries in athletes occurring despite "normal" (z-score > -2) BMD or despite BMD equal to that of athletes with a significantly lower prevalence of stress injuries (Carbuhn et al., 2022; Heikura et al., 2018b; Rudolph et al., 2021). Therefore, the measurement and classification of BMD status in athletes may require different standards and additional risk factor considerations. Study 1 demonstrated the notable impact of site-specific mechanical loading with rowers' lumbar spine z-scores being significantly higher than racewalkers, runners, and triathletes, and both racewalkers and runners having significantly higher total femur than lumbar spine zscores. Interestingly, despite the majority of triathletes being classified as having low BMD, there was no significant difference between their total femur and lumbar spine z-scores, suggestive of the variable loading nature of the sport. With these discrepancies in z-scores

between sites and occurrence of bone stress injuries at sites that are heavily loaded, yet not measured (e.g., rib stress fractures in rowers (Lundy et al., 2022b; McDonnell et al., 2011)), there is further opportunity to tailor BMD measurement and classification according to sport. Cross-sectional studies examining traditional BMD site discordances across a range of sports are needed to establish norms, with further longitudinal studies necessary to establish whether raising the z-score cut-off translates into earlier detection of secondary risk factors and reductions in bone stress injuries. Combining serial tracking of fasting BTM concentrations with BMD and microarchitecture analysis and bone stress injury incidence has potential to provide insight into how BTMs could be used in a predictive capacity.

The last aim of *Study 1* was to explore the interaction between bone and iron status. Although impaired bone architecture has been demonstrated in clinical populations with iron overload (Baldini et al., 2014; Jandl et al., 2020) as well as in iron deficient rats (Medeiros et al., 2004), the lack of association between ferritin and BMD in our athletes suggests either a protective effect of mechanical loading on bone or that, because most of the athletes were not iron deficient or overloaded, iron status was not a contributory variable. Nevertheless, the effect of iron status on BMD is probably better appreciated through a longitudinal study design, monitoring ferritin concentrations over a longer period, in keeping with the slower change in BMD. Interestingly, IL-6, involved in both bone turnover (Sims, 2021) and hepcidin stimulation (Nemeth et al., 2004a; Peeling et al., 2009b; Peeling et al., 2017), explained some of the variance in fasting CTX concentrations. This did not hold true for post-exercise IL-6 and post-exercise CTX concentrations. Both CTX (Dolan et al., 2022) and IL-6 (Peeling et al., 2009b) increase following exercise, with temporal associations previously noted (Sale et al., 2015). One explanation for this discrepancy is the differing sources of IL-6 with resting IL-6 predominantly released from immune cells, as opposed to post-exercise IL-6 from muscle cells. Alternatively, additional variables influencing both IL-6 and CTX concentrations post-exercise, such as exercise duration and intensity, may play a more dominant role. Teasing out the effect of IL-6 on bone turnover in the presence of exercise is challenging, but the contribution of IL-6 to CTX at rest in the current study signals that nutrition and training practices that have been shown to raise IL-6 potentially translate into increased bone resorption. Indeed, work by this research group has demonstrated increased CTX concentrations following a 3-week ketogenic LCHF diet (Heikura et al., 2019). This was accompanied by higher post-exercise IL-6 concentrations in the LCHF group than athletes following a high CHO diet (McKay et al., 2019a). Together, these results might suggest a role for carbohydrate independent of total energy on IL-6 responses and CTX responses. While LEA has been shown to have a negative impact on bone in both the short- and long-term (Papageorgiou et al., 2018a), it is unknown whether this is as a result of the necessary reduction in carbohydrate. Therefore *Study 2* aimed to further investigate the changes in BTMs occurring following short-term manipulation of either carbohydrate or energy.

Study 2 implemented strict dietary control and similarly matched training load over two 6-day phases in a parallel group design, allowing for both within- and between-group comparisons. Here, we demonstrated that, despite a matched EA to the high CHO group (CON), the LCHF diet resulted in higher bone resorption and lower bone formation markers across a ~2 h exercise bout. In contrast, the LEA group demonstrated higher bone resorption only. The group that continued to follow a CON diet throughout the study maintained similar bone turnover rates. A companion study looking at iron metabolism utilising the same protocol demonstrated a greater IL-6 response to exercise following the LCHF diet only (McKay et al., 2021c). Although muscle glycogen was not measured in this study, it was postulated to be a contributory factor, in contrast to the LEA and CON groups who consumed enough CHO to remain above a certain (currently unknown) glycogen threshold. While IL-6 might stimulate bone resorption (Sims, 2021), as we observed higher CTX concentrations in both LCHF and LEA groups, suggesting additional exercise-induced mechanisms at play. Indeed, in Study 1, post-exercise IL-6 did not prove significant in explaining post-exercise CTX concentrations. Of note, athletes consumed energy and macro-nutrients before, during, and after the exercise bout according to their diet allocation. As previous research has demonstrated an attenuation of CTX with feeding (Bjarnason et al., 2002) and during-exercise CHO consumption (Sale et al., 2015), this may account for the differences in the AUC between groups and phases, with the CON group receiving double the amount of carbohydrate than the LEA group and the LCHF group receiving high fat options prior to and during the exercise session.

Although the clinical significance of exercise-induced changes in BTMs remains uncertain, especially considering that markers are typically only measured up to a few hours post-exercise, we also note that the percent change in fasting bone formation marker concentrations was reduced in both the LCHF and LEA groups but not in the CON group. As these percent changes (~26% and ~14%, respectively) were larger than the weekly biological variation that might be expected with P1NP (~7%) (Panteghini & Pagani, 1995) and given the strict dietary and training control in our study, it is likely that this was a true effect. Evidence suggests a role for IGF-1 in bone formation (Lindsey et al., 2018) with studies examining LEA scenarios (Loucks & Thuma, 2003; Papageorgiou et al., 2018b) and the ketogenic diet (Clemmons, 2006; Coopmans et al.,

2020) demonstrating a reduction in this hormone, which may explain our observations of reductions in P1NP in both LCHF and LEA groups. Repeat studies are required to confirm our findings but it appears that the ketogenic diet may be more detrimental to skeletal health than a short-term low energy diet. Even so, a high EA/high CHO diet maintains bone turnover most optimally. The nature of an elite athlete's training and competition cycle does require dietary flexibility, however, with periodisation of macronutrients and energy being necessary to achieve sport-specific competition requirements. Therefore, the translation of these periodic, short-term dietary changes into clinical outcomes, namely bone stress injury rates and long-term BMD and architecture changes, should be the focus of future research in this area.

Both Study 1 and Study 2 highlighted the potential influence of IL-6 on bone metabolism and the similarities in response to exercise and diet. As IL-6 is known to stimulate hepcidin (Nemeth et al., 2004a; Peeling et al., 2009b; Peeling et al., 2017), we were equally interested in other factors that influence the magnitude of change in hepcidin concentrations. This led to the development of *Study 3* which employed a systematic review and individual participant data meta-analysis to elucidate the most influential factors on post-exercise hepcidin and IL-6. Although multiple studies have demonstrated an increase in IL-6 concentrations immediately post-exercise followed by a rise in hepcidin around 3 h later (Badenhorst et al., 2015a; Badenhorst et al., 2016; Badenhorst et al., 2014; Barba-Moreno et al., 2022; Dahlquist et al., 2017; Díaz et al., 2015; Goto et al., 2018; Goto et al., 2020; Govus et al., 2014; Hayashi et al., 2020; Ishibashi et al., 2020; McCormick et al., 2019; McKay et al., 2020; McKay et al., 2021a; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a; Newlin et al., 2012; Peeling et al., 2009a, 2009c; Sim et al., 2013; Sim et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2021), the contribution of various athlete and exercise bout characteristics to each response was unknown. Following individual participant data retrieval from the study authors, we employed a one-stage approach with stepwise regression to ascertain the factors resulting in the best model fit. We found that the greatest magnitude of change between pre- and 3 h post-exercise hepcidin was largely attributed to exercise duration (~44%) with VO₂max, pre-exercise ferritin, sex, and postexercise IL-6 accounting for only ~6% of the variance combined. Furthermore, exercise duration also accounted for ~56% of the variance in post-exercise IL-6. As hepcidin follows a diurnal pattern (Kemna et al., 2005), this may have contributed to the higher concentrations measured with longer duration exercise sessions, as the 3 h sampling time point would have occurred later into the day. However, as the measurement of IL-6 was immediately postexercise, the effect of exercise duration was likely secondary to depletion of muscle glycogen (Fischer, 2006; Keller et al., 2001). Here, we note a limitation of our analysis in being unable

to factor in whether exercise was undertaken in a fed or fasted state and the effect of differing approaches to dietary standardisation in the 24 h prior to the trials. Diet and exercise in the previous 12-24 h affects post-exercise IL-6 (Badenhorst et al., 2015a) and pre- (Badenhorst et al., 2015a) and post-exercise hepcidin concentrations (McKay et al., 2020). Further, although partially accounted for by the inclusion of pre-exercise hepcidin in our models, control of iron supplementation was not always explicitly detailed by authors. Depending on the research question, and especially when iron absorption is being measured directly, control or standardization of diet (including supplements) and exercise is prudent (McKay et al., 2022a).

Although a small contribution, we note the relatively lower post-exercise IL-6 and 3 h postexercise hepcidin concentrations in female as opposed to male participants. When analysed separately for hepcidin concentrations, VO2max and ferritin were of significance in male participants and exercise duration in female participants. The contribution of baseline ferritin to post-exercise hepcidin concentrations has been previously demonstrated in male participants (Fensham et al., 2022b; McKay et al., 2021b; McKay et al., 2021c; McKay et al., 2019a; Peeling et al., 2017; Peeling et al., 2014) and is certainly the likely reason for the lack of contribution of ferritin to the female participants' hepcidin concentrations at sub-optimal values (median \sim 30 µg.L⁻¹ vs \sim 75 µg.L⁻¹ in male participants). Of the female data, 25% were from a single study that explicitly looked at the effect of exercise duration (~120 min), cautioning our further interpretation of this model. Nevertheless, it is interesting to note that, despite a quarter of the female participants completing a relatively long period of exercise (~120 min) that might be expected to reduce muscle glycogen significantly, the post-exercise IL-6 values were generally lower than the male participants completing the same duration. This may be due to greater muscle glycogen utilization in men (~25%) during moderate intensity running than women (Tarnopolsky et al., 1990). Furthermore, within women, muscle glycogen may be inversely related to estrogen with ~25% less utilized during the mid-luteal as opposed to the early follicular phase (Devries et al., 2006; Hackney, 1999). Here, we note that most studies did not provide any documentation of the menstrual cycle status or phase for their female participants, while some used protocols with limited utility (e.g., a questionnaire related to menses onset). In fact, only one of the studies included in this meta-analysis measured 17β-oestradiol and progesterone to account for phase of the menstrual cycle (Zheng et al., 2021). While not the focus of this work, the influence of menstrual cycle and hormonal contraception use on inflammatory and iron markers requires further research, focused on improved characterization in line with best practice guidelines (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). While recruitment of a larger muscle mass in men than women might also be a plausible explanation for higher IL-6
concentrations seen in the male participants (Fischer, 2006), interestingly, results from *Study 1*, demonstrating no association between post-exercise IL-6 and lean mass, do not support this hypothesis.

The influence of exercise duration on both IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations combined with the realisation that all the available studies for our meta-analysis examined a single exercise bout led to the development of *Study 4*. Here, we aimed to characterise the effect of twice-daily training on IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations. In such circumstances, athletes may need to complete two exercise bouts within close succession; this means that the second bout is undertaken within the 3-6 h hepcidin peak from the first session and with incomplete repletion of muscle glycogen content. Study 4 was undertaken in elite rowers for whom 2-3 training sessions each day is common practice, and involved a protocol of two submaximal 90-min exercise sessions, performed mainly on the rowing ergometer, each separated by 2.5 h. Although hypothesized to result in a cumulative effect, the second session did not amplify the IL-6 or hepcidin response above that seen following the first exercise session. Indeed, concentrations of both markers remained elevated, where concentrations at 2 h following the second exercise session were similar to those at 2 h after the first session. Although we did not measure muscle glycogen, the provision of adequate energy and CHO before, during, and after each session may have limited the hypothesized further increase in IL-6 after the second session. Furthermore, while previous research comparing hepcidin responses to morning and afternoon sessions has attributed the larger response following the afternoon session (16h00) to diurnal variation (McCormick et al., 2019), the relatively earlier timing of our second session (12h40-14h10) may explain the lack of an additive effect seen in our study. However, due to the lack of a non-exercise control, the contribution of diurnal variation in hepcidin responses is speculative. Indeed, persistent elevations in hepcidin and IL-6 may have implications for longterm iron and bone status, precluding iron absorption for extended periods of time and potentially increasing bone resorption. Unfortunately, further blood samples were not taken beyond 3 h following the second session and therefore the pattern thereafter and continuing into the next day is unknown. In studies employing shorter exercise bouts (60-75 min) interspersed by ~3 h rest, IL-6 had returned to baseline by 4 h (Ronsen et al., 2002) or the next day (Hammond et al., 2019), and similarly for CTX (Scott et al., 2013). Based upon our findings, athletes performing two exercise sessions in a day should continue to prioritise iron consumption around exercise in the morning or up to 1 h post-exercise. Pending additional research, meeting energy and CHO needs according to sports nutrition guidelines (Thomas et al., 2016) is recommended to at least limit the theoretical possibility of an amplified IL-6 and hepcidin response, where iron availability is a concern. Future studies should include nonexercise and single session control arms to ascertain the additional effect of the second exercise session separate from the effect of diurnal variation. Measurements of IL-6 and hepcidin on the day following a double-training day are also necessary to discern the impact of this type of training on subsequent day iron regulation. Further value may be derived through the manipulation of energy and macronutrient proportions leading up to, the day of, and/or the days following a double-training day to emulate free living conditions of these athletes and the potential impact of these fluctuations on long-term iron status.

This study was undertaken as part of a larger project looking at the effect of pre-exercise calcium supplementation on BTMs (Lundy et al., 2022a). Study 1 showed that resting IL-6 contributed to fasting CTX concentrations and so *Study 4* allowed for further interrogation of these relationships as a secondary, unpublished pattern analysis (Figure 7.1). Given that calcium supplementation would suppress CTX independent of IL-6 (Barry et al., 2011; Guillemant et al., 2004), it was an opportunity to observe how this might decouple IL-6 and CTX responses to exercise. Although pre-exercise calcium (~1000mg) attenuated CTX concentrations during exercise and recovery (Lundy et al., 2022a), it is interesting to note that the general pattern in the CTX response to each exercise session was similar, regardless of the trial condition. Preexercise calcium consumption resulted in a similar IL-6 response to the placebo condition yet, in both trials, CTX and IL-6 perturbations appeared synchronized up to ~1 h post exercise. Of note, athletes consumed a CHO-rich meal 30 min following each exercise session; such feedings have previously been demonstrated to suppress CTX during recovery (Hammond et al., 2019; Townsend et al., 2017) but with no appreciable impact on IL-6 (Hammond et al., 2019). Despite the strict dietary and training session control, IL-6 fluctuations were variable both within and between individuals. In fact, training results in a reduction in baseline, but not post-exercise, concentrations of IL-6 (Fischer, 2006) and twin studies report moderate to high heritability in IL-6 (15-61%) (Sas et al., 2012; Wörns et al., 2006). The contributions of VO₂max (trained status) and pre-exercise IL-6 to post-exercise IL-6 concentrations were demonstrated in Study 3 and could account for some of the variability in post-exercise IL-6 responses seen in Study 4. With genetic considerations being relevant to IL-6 (~15-61% heritability) (Sas et al., 2012; Wörns et al., 2006), CTX (Roshandel et al., 2010), and BMD (~45-80% heritability) (Duncan et al., 2003; Krall & Dawson-Hughes, 1993; Videman et al., 2007), crossover study designs are likely to provide greater accuracy. Where this is not feasible, sex and age effects on bone and iron markers (Study 1 and Study 3, (Amaral et al., 2015)) emphasise the need for group matching in intervention studies. Nevertheless, a large proportion

of the variance is still environmentally determined, leaving a gap for manipulation of nutrition and training to exert influence on both iron and bone metabolism. Importantly, the long-term implications of these interventions and the associated perturbations in these markers should be the focus of future work in this area.



Figure 7.1: Carboxy-terminal telopeptide (CTX) and interleukin-6 (IL-6) concentrations across two 90-min exercise sessions under both control and pre-exercise calcium conditions (unpublished)

7.2 Future research directions

The studies comprising this thesis have addressed several disparate, yet curiously linked, questions that existed in the literature regarding the effect of nutrition and training practices on both iron and bone metabolism. The theme of crosstalk between systems weaved a continuous thread among the studies. In applied research, mechanistic answers are difficult to reach and the multitude of influential factors on a specific outcome is ever present. Recognising this interplay, there is a need for more research in free-living individuals, over longer periods of time to identify the clinical tools with the most utility in improving athlete care.

Several studies have looked at the BTM response to an exercise bout (Dolan et al., 2022), recovery intervals between exercise (Scott et al., 2013), and nutrition both acutely (Hammond et al., 2019; Sale et al., 2015; Scott et al., 2012; Townsend et al., 2017) and over the short-term (Heikura et al., 2019; Ihle & Loucks, 2004; Papageorgiou et al., 2017; Papageorgiou et al., 2018b; Zanker & Swaine, 2000). However, both the *interpretation of the absolute values* and the *translation of these changes into clinical outcomes* remains a significant gap in the literature. While *Study 1* of this thesis attempted to compare baseline BTM values of an athlete cohort to those of the general population, stark limitations were apparent. Not only was there limited reference data in younger populations (Vasikaran et al., 2014) but attempts to control pre-analytical variability in this reference data were lacking (Jenkins et al., 2013). Therefore, further research with strict pre-analytical control and assay standardization in younger populations is required, in the first instance, and in athletes, in the second, to elucidate whether BTM values might differ as a result of increased mechanical load. Establishing a reference range will enable improved interpretation of the perturbations elicited by different training and nutrition practices.

Expanding this knowledge requires longer term follow up of the clinical consequences of these relatively acute fluctuations in BTMs. Although cross-sectional analysis reveals the effect of chronic energy deficient states (Ackerman et al., 2015; Ackerman et al., 2019; Ackerman et al., 2011) and ketogenic diets (Bergqvist et al., 2008; Best & Hsu, 2023; Bielohuby et al., 2010; Simm et al., 2017) on bone health, it is still unclear whether *periodic, acute dietary interventions*, combined with high training loads, have deleterious consequences on long-term bone health. While *Study 2* of this thesis suggests that short-term energy restriction may be better tolerated than a short-term ketogenic diet, especially when comparing changes to fasting bone formation markers, several questions remain. The *role and mechanism of carbohydrate in*

bone metabolism between sexes warrants further investigation, both separate from and concurrent with mechanical loading. Recognizing that bone resorption is necessary for microfracture repair and bone remodelling (Hoenig et al., 2022), the *balance between circulating resorption and formation markers* that represents homeostasis, as opposed to alerting to pathology, is of interest.

Impact loading has immense benefits for BMD status (Tenforde & Fredericson, 2011) yet concerns around training and dietary practices employed by athletes that may counteract this are pervasive. Suggestions that a higher z-score cut-off for athletic populations is needed as an earlier alert to an already compromised BMD status have been raised (Jonvik et al., 2022; Nattiv et al., 2007), yet there is little literature to support a separate guideline currently. Further, the prevalence of fractures in some sports at sites not traditionally measured (Lundy et al., 2022b) might suggest that measurement protocols require revision. In Study 1, the discrepancy between sites of athletes in different sports highlighted both the loading pattern and the potential effect of secondary risk factors (e.g., LEA) in specific sports. Establishing BMD norms for different sports, together with the bone stress injury patterns and markers of REDs, might provide a better evidence base to support the use of a higher z-score threshold in athletes. Improved interpretation of BMD and BTM changes in paediatric populations would also enable earlier detection and intervention of secondary risk factors impairing skeletal growth during the crucial years of bone acquisition. Furthermore, whether whole-body BMD, frequently measured as part of a body composition analysis, may serve as a red flag to carry out diagnostic lumbar spine and proximal femur measurements is a potentially intriguing concept to investigate. Finally, determining whether combining periodic BTM measurements with longitudinal bone stress injury incidence, as well as beginning and end of study DXA and HR-pQCT, would provide valuable insight into how BTMs might be used as a clinical tool to alert for secondary risk factors and predict future BMD and microarchitecture changes.

Similarly, the *effect on iron status on bone health* in athletes requires a longitudinal investigation. *Studies 1 and 3* of this thesis suggested a role for IL-6 in fasting CTX and post-exercise hepcidin, respectively. *Study 4*, and the companion study (Lundy et al., 2022a), demonstrated a similar time-course response of both IL-6 and CTX to exercise, especially within the first hour of each session. However, ferritin concentrations were not associated with BMD status in *Study 1*, potentially attributed to the fact that most athletes had sufficient iron stores and/or that the cross-sectional study design was unable to capture the different time periods over which ferritin and BMD change. Improved insight into how iron status changes

according to training load and whether insufficiency is related to injury incidence and bone health, independent of training load or EA, is required. Future studies might achieve this through serial tracking of iron status over a year with DXA and HR-pQCT measurements at the start and end, intermittent dietary analysis, and continuous training load quantification.

Finally, the effect of training load and EA on iron and bone metabolism in subsequent days/weeks is of interest. Study 4 showed that, in a setting of adequate energy and CHO provision according to training session and individual demands, IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations reach a plateau up to 3 h following the second session. However, little is known about the subsequent fluctuations leading into the next day. While previous studies employing shorter sessions (60-75 min) separated by either ~3 h (Hammond et al., 2019; Ronsen et al., 2002) or 12 h (Peeling et al., 2009a) have demonstrated a return to baseline IL-6 concentrations by 4-17 h post exercise, and hepcidin by 12 h (Peeling et al., 2009a), this has not been investigated in response to longer sessions, such as those used in our study, or for the response to subsequent day training. In times of high training load, this may predispose an athlete to increased bone resorption and reduction of iron stores, which may be further exacerbated if inadequate dietary intake occurs. Further, the protracted effects of these potential perturbations on iron and bone metabolism when EA and CHO availability is restored is unknown. Indeed, previous studies looking at the effect of restoring CHO availability over 3 days, following a ~3week ketogenic diet in elite male racewalkers, demonstrated a failure of such restoration to attenuate post-exercise IL-6 (McKay et al., 2019b) and exercise-related P1NP (Heikura et al., 2019) in response to a single exercise bout. Additionally, a 12-month trial providing ~350 kcal.d⁻¹ increase in energy intake (20-40% above total daily energy expenditure) to female participants with amenorrhea/oligomenorrhea resulted in no change in areal BMD or estrogen concentrations, despite resumption of or increasing frequency of menses (64% of cohort vs 19% of control) (De Souza et al., 2021; De Souza et al., 2022). Further research is required to ascertain the time period over which adaptation of bone and iron metabolism occurs to a specific diet, how this is reflected in blood markers and imaging, and whether this is modulated by sport type.

7.3 Conclusion

The research studies comprising this thesis aimed to explore the impact of certain nutrition and training practices on bone and iron status in athletes and the potential interplay between the two systems. In summary, our findings demonstrate that:

(1) Fasting CTX and P1NP concentrations decrease with age and, although limited by the lack of general population data, may be higher in athletes

(2) Resting IL-6 concentrations may contribute to fasting CTX concentrations

(3) Duration of exercise contributes significantly to post-exercise IL-6 concentrations and the magnitude of change in hepcidin concentrations from pre- to 3 h post-exercise

(4) Twice-daily training with a short recovery results in an elevated plateau in IL-6 and hepcidin concentrations, even when supported by adequate energy and CHO consumption

(5) Short-term adherence to a ketogenic diet may be more detrimental to at-rest and acrossexercise bone formation than the same period of LEA, yet bone turnover is maintained with a high EA/high CHO diet

(6) Significant between and within sport BMD measurement site discrepancies exist, raising the issue of the impact of mechanical loading on detecting at-risk athletes and the potential need for additional tools (e.g., BTMs) and protocols.

Outcomes from this thesis support current recommendations that athletes should aim to achieve adequate energy and CHO availability to minimise potential detriments to bone turnover balance, at least in the short term. Furthermore, this work supports previous recommendations of morning intake of iron, or intake prior to or within 30 min following the first exercise session, in order to maximise iron absorption. Invitations to expand the findings of this work extend to establishing a robust database of athlete BTM and areal BMD ranges and employing longitudinal studies to assess the impact of BTM and iron status perturbations on BMD and bone architecture.

7.4 Reflections on the PhD experience

My goal to pursue a career around sports medicine was born in my second year of medical school. Without the sound advice of my dear friend, Richard Burman, and the accomplished Professor Ross Tucker, I would have quit medical school to pursue sports science. Finishing medical school and continuing on to work in the public healthcare system in South Africa were some of the most challenging, yet rewarding, years of my life so far. During the Performance Nutrition diploma that I undertook in my community service year, mostly out of a selfish pursuit to improve my own nutrition approach, I was made aware of the incredible expertise of Professors John Hawley and Louise Burke. In June 2019, I took a chance and emailed John to enquire about a possible PhD opportunity. To my absolute surprise, he replied, and a few days and Skype calls later, I was applying for the PhD. In October 2019, I received an offer and a

scholarship to boot! I couldn't believe my luck. Almost simultaneously, I received an offer of acceptance to MPhil Sports Medicine course run by Assoc. Prof. Jeroen Swart at UCT. After speaking to Jeroen, I was encouraged to pursue the PhD – although there was certainly apprehension and doubt about leaving clinical medicine and taking a "non-traditional" path in my career. On the 3rd of January 2020, I arrived in Australia. Severe bushfires in Canberra saw us hastily leaving to Melbourne for the relocated Supernova study. January was a whirlwind month – new country, new people, research camp, finding a place to live. February saw the end of the research camp and the start of a new journey in my rental in Port Melbourne. But in quick succession, my Dad landed up in ICU with a pulmonary embolism and the COVID pandemic locked us inside. I'd be lying if I said that 2020 was a happy year. I enveloped myself in reading the literature and writing an (overly) comprehensive literature review. Confined to my 5 km radius, knowing nobody, my daily outing was a takeaway coffee.

In 2021, life improved dramatically. Relocating to the Gold Coast and then Sydney, where I had better support and found a new perspective was a game-changer. I grew as a person (physically as well, thank goodness) and as a neophyte researcher. Sitting here writing this at the end, with a complete thesis, I am emotional reflecting on what I have overcome and achieved over the past three and a half years. I was not prepared for the mountain that I would need to climb, in a new country, doing something completely outside of my clinical comfort zone, alone – but I did it. A lot had to change with the challenges presented by COVID regulations and, notoriously, I judge myself more harshly than others, disappointed that I didn't achieve more during my PhD time. But the skills I have learnt, the people I have met, the places I have seen, and the introspection I have done, have framed the aspirations I have for the future. I am immensely grateful for this journey, and I hope that my future career as a clinician-researcher, and the passion I have for it, benefits others in ways that I can't yet imagine.

- Ackerman, K. E., Cano Sokoloff, N., De Nardo Maffazioli, G., Clarke, H. M., Lee, H., & Misra, M. (2015). Fractures in relation to menstrual status and bone parameters in young athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 47(8), 1577-1586.
- Ackerman, K. E., Holtzman, B., Cooper, K. M., Flynn, E. F., Bruinvels, G., Tenforde, A. S., Popp, K. L., Simpkin, A. J., & Parziale, A. L. (2019). Low energy availability surrogates correlate with health and performance consequences of Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport. *Br J Sports Med*, 53(10), 628-633.
- Ackerman, K. E., Nazem, T., Chapko, D., Russell, M., Mendes, N., Taylor, A. P., Bouxsein, M. L., & Misra, M. (2011). Bone microarchitecture is impaired in adolescent amenorrheic athletes compared with eumenorrheic athletes and nonathletic controls. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 96(10), 3123-3133.
- Ackerman, K. E., Skrinar, G. S., Medvedova, E., Misra, M., & Miller, K. K. (2012). Estradiol levels predict bone mineral density in male collegiate athletes: a pilot study. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*, 76(3), 339-345.
- Albright, F., Smith, P. H., & Richardson, A. M. (1941). Postmenopausal osteoporosis: its clinical features. *Jama*, *116*(22), 2465-2474.
- Alfaro-Magallanes, V. M., Romero-Parra, N., Barba-Moreno, L., Rael, B., Benito, P. J., Díaz, Á. E., Cupeiro, R., & Peinado, A. B. (2023). Serum iron availability, but not iron stores, is lower in naturally menstruating than in oral contraceptive athletes. *Eur J Sport Sci*, 23(2), 231-240.
- Alfaro-Magallanes, V. M., Barba-Moreno, L., Rael, B., Romero-Parra, N., Rojo-Tirado, M. A., Benito, P. J., Swinkels, D. W., Laarakkers, C. M., Díaz, Á. E., & Peinado, A. B. (2021). Hepcidin response to interval running exercise is not affected by oral contraceptive phase in endurance-trained women. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*, *31*(3), 643-652.
- Allison, R. J., Farooq, A., Cherif, A., Hamilton, B., Close, G. L., & Wilson, M. G. (2018). Why don't serum vitamin D concentrations associate with BMD by DXA? A case of being 'bound' to the wrong assay? Implications for vitamin D screening. *Br J Sports Med*, 52(8), 522-526.
- Allison, R. J., Farooq, A., Hamilton, B., Close, G. L., & Wilson, M. G. (2015). No association between vitamin D deficiency and markers of bone health in athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 47(4), 782-788.
- Amaral, W. Z., Krueger, R. F., Ryff, C. D., & Coe, C. L. (2015). Genetic and environmental determinants of population variation in interleukin-6, its soluble receptor and C-reactive protein: insights from identical and fraternal twins. *Brain Behav Immun*, 49, 171-181.
- Arce, J. C., De Souza, M. J., Pescatello, L. S., & Luciano, A. A. (1993). Subclinical alterations in hormone and semen profile in athletes. *Fertil Steril*, 59(2), 398-404.

- Australian Institute of Sport. (2023). Australian High Performance Sport System: Technician Best Practice Protocols for DXA Assessment of Body Composition - GE Lunar
- Ayers, J. W., Komesu, Y., Romani, T., & Ansbacher, R. (1985). Anthropomorphic, hormonal, and psychologic correlates of semen quality in endurance-trained male athletes. *Fertil Steril*, 43(6), 917-921.
- Bacchetta, J., Zaritsky, J. J., Sea, J. L., Chun, R. F., Lisse, T. S., Zavala, K., Nayak, A., Wesseling-Perry, K., Westerman, M., Hollis, B. W., Salusky, I. B., & Hewison, M. (2014). Suppression of iron-regulatory hepcidin by vitamin D. *J Am Soc Nephrol*, 25(3), 564-572.
- Bachman, E., Feng, R., Travison, T., Li, M., Olbina, G., Ostland, V., Ulloor, J., Zhang, A., Basaria, S., Ganz, T., Westerman, M., & Bhasin, S. (2010). Testosterone suppresses hepcidin in men: a potential mechanism for testosterone-induced erythrocytosis. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 95(10), 4743-4747.
- Badenhorst, C., Dawson, B., Cox, G., Laarakkers, C., Swinkels, D., & Peeling, P. (2015a). Acute dietary carbohydrate manipulation and the subsequent inflammatory and hepcidin responses to exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 115(12), 2521-2530.
- Badenhorst, C., Dawson, B., Cox, G., Laarakkers, C., Swinkels, D., & Peeling, P. (2015b). Timing of post-exercise carbohydrate ingestion: influence on IL-6 and hepcidin responses. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 115(10), 2215-2222.
- Badenhorst, C., Dawson, B., Cox, G., Sim, M., Laarakkers, C., Swinkels, D., & Peeling, P. (2016). Seven days of high carbohydrate ingestion does not attenuate post-exercise IL-6 and hepcidin levels. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 116(9), 1715-1724.
- Badenhorst, C., Dawson, B., Goodman, C., Sim, M., Cox, G., Gore, C., Tjalsma, H., Swinkels, D., & Peeling, P. (2014). Influence of post-exercise hypoxic exposure on hepcidin response in athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 114(5), 951-959.
- Badenhorst, C., Goto, K., O'Brien, W., & Sims, S. (2021). Iron status in athletic females, a shift in perspective on an old paradigm. *J Sports Sci*, 39(14), 1565-1575.
- Badenhorst, C. E., Forsyth, A. K., & Govus, A. D. (2022). A contemporary understanding of iron metabolism in active premenopausal females. *Front Sports Act Living*, 4, 903937.
- Baldini, M., Ulivieri, F. M., Forti, S., Serafino, S., Seghezzi, S., Marcon, A., Giarda, F., Messina, C., Cassinerio, E., Aubry-Rozier, B., Hans, D., & Cappellini, M. D. (2014). Spine bone texture assessed by trabecular bone score (TBS) to evaluate bone health in thalassemia major. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 95(6), 540-546.
- Balogh, E., Paragh, G., & Jeney, V. (2018). Influence of iron on bone homeostasis. *Pharmaceuticals*, 11(4), 107.
- Balogh, E., Tolnai, E., Nagy, B., Nagy, B., Balla, G., Balla, J., & Jeney, V. (2016). Iron overload inhibits osteogenic commitment and differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells via the induction of ferritin. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis, 1862*(9), 1640-1649.

- Barba-Moreno, L., Alfaro-Magallanes, V. M., de Jonge, X., Díaz, A. E., Cupeiro, R., & Peinado, A. B. (2022). Hepcidin and interleukin-6 responses to endurance exercise over the menstrual cycle. *Eur J Sport Sci, 22*(2), 218-226.
- Barrack, M. T., Gibbs, J. C., De Souza, M. J., Williams, N. I., Nichols, J. F., Rauh, M. J., & Nattiv, A. (2014). Higher incidence of bone stress injuries with increasing female athlete triad-related risk factors: a prospective multisite study of exercising girls and women. *Am J Sports Med*, 42(4), 949-958.
- Barry, D. W., Hansen, K. C., van Pelt, R. E., Witten, M., Wolfe, P., & Kohrt, W. M. (2011). Acute calcium ingestion attenuates exercise-induced disruption of calcium homeostasis. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 43(4), 617-623.
- Bartlett, J. D., Hawley, J. A., & Morton, J. P. (2015). Carbohydrate availability and exercise training adaptation: too much of a good thing? *Eur J Sport Sci*, 15(1), 3-12.
- Bass, S. L., Eser, P., & Daly, R. (2005). The effect of exercise and nutrition on the mechanostat. *J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact*, 5(3), 239-254.
- Basset, F. A., & Boulay, M. R. (2000). Specificity of treadmill and cycle ergometer tests in triathletes, runners and cyclists. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 81(3), 214-221.
- Beard, J. L. (2001). Iron biology in immune function, muscle metabolism and neuronal functioning. J Nutr, 131(2S-2), 568S-580S.
- Bellver, M., Del Rio, L., Jovell, E., Drobnic, F., & Trilla, A. (2019). Bone mineral density and bone mineral content among female elite athletes. *Bone, 127*, 393-400.
- Bennell, K. L., Brukner, P. D., & Malcolm, S. A. (1996a). Effect of altered reproductive function and lowered testosterone levels on bone density in male endurance athletes. *Br J Sports Med*, 30(3), 205-208.
- Bennell, K. L., Malcolm, S. A., Khan, K. M., Thomas, S. A., Reid, S. J., Brukner, P. D., Ebeling, P. R., & Wark, J. D. (1997). Bone mass and bone turnover in power athletes, endurance athletes, and controls: a 12-month longitudinal study. *Bone*, 20(5), 477-484.
- Bennell, K. L., Malcolm, S. A., Thomas, S. A., Wark, J. D., & Brukner, P. D. (1996b). The incidence and distribution of stress fractures in competitive track and field athletes. A twelve-month prospective study. *Am J Sports Med*, 24(2), 211-217.
- Berger, C., Goltzman, D., Langsetmo, L., Joseph, L., Jackson, S., Kreiger, N., Tenenhouse, A., Davison, K., Josse, R. G., Prior, J. C., Hanley, D. A., & CaMos Research Group. (2010).
 Peak bone mass from longitudinal data: Implications for the prevalence, pathophysiology, and diagnosis of osteoporosis. *J Bone Miner Res*, 25(9), 1948-1957.
- Bergmann, N. C., Lund, A., Gasbjerg, L. S., Jørgensen, N. R., Jessen, L., Hartmann, B., Holst, J. J., Christensen, M. B., Vilsbøll, T., & Knop, F. K. (2019). Separate and combined effects of GIP and GLP-1 infusions on bone metabolism in overweight men without diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 104(7), 2953-2960.

- Bergqvist, A. G., Schall, J. I., Stallings, V. A., & Zemel, B. S. (2008). Progressive bone mineral content loss in children with intractable epilepsy treated with the ketogenic diet. Am J Clin Nutr, 88(6), 1678-1684.
- Best, C. M., & Hsu, S. (2023). Effects of very low carbohydrate ketogenic diets on skeletal health. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes*, *30*(4), 184-191.
- Bhattoa, H. P., Cavalier, E., Eastell, R., Heijboer, A. C., Jorgensen, N. R., Makris, K., Ulmer, C. Z., Kanis, J. A., Cooper, C., Silverman, S. L., Vasikaran, S. D., & Metabolism, I.-I. C. f. B. (2021). Analytical considerations and plans to standardize or harmonize assays for the reference bone turnover markers PINP and beta-CTX in blood. *Clin Chim Acta*, *515*, 16-20.
- Bielohuby, M., Matsuura, M., Herbach, N., Kienzle, E., Slawik, M., Hoeflich, A., & Bidlingmaier, M. (2010). Short-term exposure to low-carbohydrate, high-fat diets induces low bone mineral density and reduces bone formation in rats. *J Bone Miner Res*, 25(2), 275-284.
- Bjarnason, N. H., Henriksen, E. E., Alexandersen, P., Christgau, S., Henriksen, D. B., & Christiansen, C. (2002). Mechanism of circadian variation in bone resorption. *Bone*, 30(1), 307-313.
- Botsch, R. (2011, 11 August 2011). Chapter 12: Significance and measures of association. University of South Carolina Aiken. Retrieved 12 February 2023 from <u>https://polisci.usca.edu/apls301/Text/Chapter%2012.%20Significance%20and%20Me</u> asures%20of%20Association.htm
- Bouxsein, M. L., & Seeman, E. (2009). Quantifying the material and structural determinants of bone strength. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol*, 23(6), 741-753.
- Brasse-Lagnel, C., Karim, Z., Letteron, P., Bekri, S., Bado, A., & Beaumont, C. (2011). Intestinal DMT1 cotransporter is down-regulated by hepcidin via proteasome internalization and degradation. *Gastroenterology*, 140(4), 1261-1271.e1261.
- Briguglio, M., Hrelia, S., Malaguti, M., Lombardi, G., Riso, P., Porrini, M., Perazzo, P., & Banfi, G. (2020). The central role of iron in human nutrition: from folk to contemporary medicine. *Nutrients*, 12(6), 1761.
- Brooks, G. A., & Mercier, J. (1994). Balance of carbohydrate and lipid utilization during exercise: the "crossover" concept. *J Appl Physiol*, 76(6), 2253-2261.
- Burden, R. J., Pollock, N., Whyte, G. P., Richards, T., Moore, B., Busbridge, M., Srai, S. K., Otto, J., & Pedlar, C. R. (2015). Effect of intravenous iron on aerobic capacity and iron metabolism in elite athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 47(7), 1399-1407.
- Burke, L. M., Close, G. L., Lundy, B., Mooses, M., Morton, J. P., & Tenforde, A. S. (2018a). Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport in male athletes: a commentary on its presentation among selected groups of male athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 28(4), 364.
- Burke, L. M., Lundy, B., Fahrenholtz, I. L., & Melin, A. K. (2018b). Pitfalls of conducting and interpreting estimates of energy availability in free-living athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 28(4), 350-363.

- Burke, L. M., Ross, M. L., Garvican-Lewis, L. A., Welvaert, M., Heikura, I. A., Forbes, S. G., Mirtschin, J. G., Cato, L. E., Strobel, N., Sharma, A. P., & Hawley, J. A. (2017). Low carbohydrate, high fat diet impairs exercise economy and negates the performance benefit from intensified training in elite race walkers. *J Physiol*, 595(9), 2785-2807.
- Burke, L. M., Sharma, A. P., Heikura, I. A., Forbes, S. F., Holloway, M., McKay, A. K. A., Bone, J. L., Leckey, J. J., Welvaert, M., & Ross, M. L. (2020). Crisis of confidence averted: impairment of exercise economy and performance in elite race walkers by ketogenic low carbohydrate, high fat (LCHF) diet is reproducible. *PLoS One, 15*(6), e0234027.
- Callegari, E. T., Gorelik, A., Garland, S. M., Chiang, C. Y., & Wark, J. D. (2017). Bone turnover marker reference intervals in young females. *Ann Clin Biochem*, 54(4), 438-447.
- Camacho, P. M., Petak, S. M., Binkley, N., Diab, D. L., Eldeiry, L. S., Farooki, A., Harris, S. T., Hurley, D. L., Kelly, J., Lewiecki, E. M., Pessah-Pollack, R., McClung, M., Wimalawansa, S. J., & Watts, N. B. (2020). American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists/American College of Endocrinology clinical practice guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis 2020 update. *Endocr Pract, 26*(Suppl 1), 1-46.
- Camhi, S. M., & Katzmarzyk, P. T. (2012). Total and femoral neck bone mineral density and physical activity in a sample of men and women. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 37(5), 947-954.
- Carbuhn, A. F., Yu, D., Magee, L. M., McCulloch, P. C., & Lambert, B. S. (2022). Anthropometric factors associated with bone stress injuries in collegiate distance runners: new risk metrics and screening tools? Orthop J Sports Med, 10(2), 23259671211070308.
- Carey, A. L., Steinberg, G. R., Macaulay, S. L., Thomas, W. G., Holmes, A. G., Ramm, G., Prelovsek, O., Hohnen-Behrens, C., Watt, M. J., James, D. E., Kemp, B. E., Pedersen, B. K., & Febbraio, M. A. (2006). Interleukin-6 increases insulin-stimulated glucose disposal in humans and glucose uptake and fatty acid oxidation in vitro via AMP-activated protein kinase. *Diabetes*, 55(10), 2688-2697.
- Cavalier, E., Eastell, R., Jorgensen, N. R., Makris, K., Tournis, S., Vasikaran, S., Kanis, J. A., Cooper, C., Pottel, H., Morris, H. A., & IFCC-IOF Committee for Bone Metabolism. (2021). A multicenter study to evaluate harmonization of assays for C-terminal telopeptides of type I collagen (ss-CTX): a report from the IFCC-IOF Committee for Bone Metabolism (C-BM). *Calcif Tissue Int, 108*(6), 785-797.
- Cavalier, E., Eastell, R., Rye Jorgensen, N., Makris, K., Tournis, S., Vasikaran, S., Kanis, J. A., Cooper, C., Pottel, H., Morris, H. A., & IFCC-IOF Joint Committee for Bone Metabolism. (2019). A multicenter study to evaluate harmonization of assays for Nterminal propeptide of type I procollagen (PINP): a report from the IFCC-IOF Joint Committee for Bone Metabolism. *Clin Chem Lab Med*, 57(10), 1546-1555.
- Chihara, K., & Sugimoto, T. (1997). The action of GH/IGF-I/IGFBP in osteoblasts and osteoclasts. *Horm Res, 48 Suppl 5*, 45-49.

- Chon, S. J., Choi, Y. R., Roh, Y. H., Yun, B. H., Cho, S., Choi, Y. S., Lee, B. S., & Seo, S. K. (2014). Association between levels of serum ferritin and bone mineral density in Korean premenopausal and postmenopausal women: KNHANES 2008-2010. *PLoS One*, 9(12), e114972.
- Clarke, B. (2008). Normal bone anatomy and physiology. *Clin J Am Soc Nephro, 3*(Supplement 3), S131-S139.
- Clemmons, D. R. (2006). Involvement of insulin-like growth factor-I in the control of glucose homeostasis. *Curr Opin Pharmacol*, 6(6), 620-625.
- Clénin, G., Cordes, M., Huber, A., Schumacher, Y. O., Noack, P., Scales, J., & Kriemler, S. (2015). Iron deficiency in sports - definition, influence on performance and therapy. *Swiss Med Wkly*, 145, w14196.
- Close, G. L., Sale, C., Baar, K., & Bermon, S. (2019). Nutrition for the prevention and treatment of injuries in track and field athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 29(2), 189-197.
- Coopmans, E. C., Berk, K. A. C., El-Sayed, N., Neggers, S., & van der Lely, A. J. (2020). Eucaloric very-low-carbohydrate ketogenic diet in acromegaly treatment. *N Engl J Med*, *382*(22), 2161-2162.
- Costello, J. T., Bieuzen, F., & Bleakley, C. M. (2014). Where are all the female participants in sports and exercise medicine research? *Eur J Sport Sci*, *14*(8), 847-851.
- Coviello, A. D., Kaplan, B., Lakshman, K. M., Chen, T., Singh, A. B., & Bhasin, S. (2008). Effects of graded doses of testosterone on erythropoiesis in healthy young and older men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(3), 914-919.
- Cowley, E. S., Olenick, A. A., McNulty, K. L., & Ross, E. Z. (2021). "Invisible Sportswomen": the sex data gap in sport and exercise science research. *Women Sport Phys Act J*, 29(2), 146-151.
- Daher, R., & Karim, Z. (2017). Iron metabolism: State of the art. *Transfus Clin Biol*, 24(3), 115-119.
- Dahlquist, D. T., Stellingwerff, T., Dieter, B. P., McKenzie, D. C., & Koehle, M. S. (2017). Effects of macro- and micronutrients on exercise-induced hepcidin response in highly trained endurance athletes. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 42(10), 1036-1043.
- Damilakis, J., Adams, J. E., Guglielmi, G., & Link, T. M. (2010). Radiation exposure in X-raybased imaging techniques used in osteoporosis. *Eur Radiol, 20*, 2707-2714.
- Davidović Cvetko, E., Nešić, N., Matić, A., Milas Ahić, J., & Drenjančević, I. (2022). Effects of 8-week increment aerobic exercise program on bone metabolism and body composition in young non-athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *122*(4), 1019-1034.
- Dayimu, A. (2022). *forestploter: create flexible forest plot*. <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=forestplote</u>

- de Papp, A. E., Bone, H. G., Caulfield, M. P., Kagan, R., Buinewicz, A., Chen, E., Rosenberg, E., & Reitz, R. E. (2007). A cross-sectional study of bone turnover markers in healthy premenopausal women. *Bone*, 40(5), 1222-1230.
- de Sousa, M. V., Pereira, R. M., Fukui, R., Caparbo, V. F., & da Silva, M. E. (2014). Carbohydrate beverages attenuate bone resorption markers in elite runners. *Metabolism*, 63(12), 1536-1541.
- De Souza, M. J., Arce, J. C., Pescatello, L. S., Scherzer, H. S., & Luciano, A. A. (1994). Gonadal hormones and semen quality in male runners. A volume threshold effect of endurance training. *Int J Sports Med*, 15(7), 383-391.
- De Souza, M. J., Koltun, K. J., & Williams, N. I. (2019). The role of energy availability in reproductive function in the female athlete triad and extension of its effects to men: an initial working model of a similar syndrome in male athletes. *Sports Med*, 49(Suppl 2), 125-137.
- De Souza, M. J., Mallinson, R. J., Strock, N. C. A., Koltun, K. J., Olmsted, M. P., Ricker, E. A., Scheid, J. L., Allaway, H. C., Mallinson, D. J., Kuruppumullage Don, P., & Williams, N. I. (2021). Randomised controlled trial of the effects of increased energy intake on menstrual recovery in exercising women with menstrual disturbances: the 'REFUEL' study. *Human Reprod*, 36(8), 2285-2297.
- De Souza, M. J., Nattiv, A., Joy, E., Misra, M., Williams, N. I., Mallinson, R. J., Gibbs, J. C., Olmsted, M., Goolsby, M., & Matheson, G. (2014). 2014 Female Athlete Triad Coalition Consensus Statement on Treatment and Return to Play of the Female Athlete Triad: 1st International Conference held in San Francisco, California, May 2012 and 2nd International Conference held in Indianapolis, Indiana, May 2013. Br J Sports Med, 48(4), 289.
- De Souza, M. J., Ricker, E. A., Mallinson, R. J., Allaway, H. C. M., Koltun, K. J., Strock, N. C. A., Gibbs, J. C., Kuruppumullage Don, P., & Williams, N. I. (2022). Bone mineral density in response to increased energy intake in exercising women with oligomenorrhea/amenorrhea: the REFUEL randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr, 115(6), 1457-1472.
- De Souza, M. J., West, S. L., Jamal, S. A., Hawker, G. A., Gundberg, C. M., & Williams, N. I. (2008). The presence of both an energy deficiency and estrogen deficiency exacerbate alterations of bone metabolism in exercising women. *Bone*, 43(1), 140-148.
- Delgado-Calle, J., Sato, A. Y., & Bellido, T. (2017). Role and mechanism of action of sclerostin in bone. *Bone*, *96*, 29-37.
- Devries, M. C., Hamadeh, M. J., Phillips, S. M., & Tarnopolsky, M. A. (2006). Menstrual cycle phase and sex influence muscle glycogen utilization and glucose turnover during moderate-intensity endurance exercise. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 291(4), R1120-1128.
- Dhindsa, S., Ghanim, H., Batra, M., Kuhadiya, N. D., Abuaysheh, S., Green, K., Makdissi, A., Chaudhuri, A., & Dandona, P. (2016). Effect of testosterone on hepcidin, ferroportin, ferritin and iron binding capacity in patients with hypogonadotropic hypogonadism and type 2 diabetes. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*, 85(5), 772-780.

- Díaz, V., Peinado, A. B., Barba-Moreno, L., Altamura, S., Butragueño, J., González-Gross, M., Alteheld, B., Stehle, P., Zapico, A. G., Muckenthaler, M. U., & Gassmann, M. (2015). Elevated hepcidin serum level in response to inflammatory and iron signals in exercising athletes is independent of moderate supplementation with vitamin C and E. *Physiol Rep*, 3(8), e12475.
- Dimai, H. P. (2017). Use of dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) for diagnosis and fracture risk assessment; WHO-criteria, T- and Z-score, and reference databases. *Bone, 104*, 39-43.
- Dolan, E., Crabtree, N., McGoldrick, A., Ashley, D. T., McCaffrey, N., & Warrington, G. D. (2012a). Weight regulation and bone mass: a comparison between professional jockeys, elite amateur boxers, and age, gender and BMI matched controls. *J Bone Miner Metab*, 30(2), 164-170.
- Dolan, E., Dumas, A., Keane, K. M., Bestetti, G., Freitas, L. H. M., Gualano, B., Kohrt, W. M., Kelley, G. A., Pereira, R. M. R., Sale, C., & Swinton, P. A. (2022). The bone biomarker response to an acute bout of exercise: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Sports Med*.
- Dolan, E., McGoldrick, A., Davenport, C., Kelleher, G., Byrne, B., Tormey, W., Smith, D., & Warrington, G. D. (2012b). An altered hormonal profile and elevated rate of bone loss are associated with low bone mass in professional horse-racing jockeys. *J Bone Miner Metab*, 30(5), 534-542.
- Dolan, E., Varley, I., Ackerman, K. E., Pereira, R. M. R., Elliott-Sale, K. J., & Sale, C. (2020). The bone metabolic response to exercise and nutrition. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev, 48*(2), 49-58.
- Draaisma, J. M. T., Hampsink, B. M., Janssen, M., van Houdt, N. B. M., Linders, E., & Willemsen, M. A. (2019). The ketogenic diet and its effect on bone mineral density: a retrospective observational cohort study. *Neuropediatrics*, 50(6), 353-358.
- Drinkwater, B. L., Nilson, K., Chesnut, C. H., Bremner, W. J., Shainholtz, S., & Southworth, M. B. (1984). Bone mineral content of amenorrheic and eumenorrheic athletes. *N Engl J Med*, 311(5), 277-281.
- Drinkwater, B. L., Nilson, K., Ott, S., & Chesnut 3rd, C. H. (1986). Bone mineral density after resumption of menses in amenorrheic athletes. *Jama*, 256(3), 380-382.
- Duncan, C. S., Blimkie, C. J., Cowell, C. T., Burke, S. T., Briody, J. N., & Howman-Giles, R. (2002). Bone mineral density in adolescent female athletes: relationship to exercise type and muscle strength. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 34(2), 286-294.
- Duncan, E. L., Cardon, L. R., Sinsheimer, J. S., Wass, J. A., & Brown, M. A. (2003). Site and gender specificity of inheritance of bone mineral density. *J Bone Miner Res*, 18(8), 1531-1538.
- Eastell, R., Garnero, P., Audebert, C., & Cahall, D. L. (2012). Reference intervals of bone turnover markers in healthy premenopausal women: results from a cross-sectional European study. *Bone*, 50(5), 1141-1147.

- Eghbali-Fatourechi, G., Khosla, S., Sanyal, A., Boyle, W. J., Lacey, D. L., & Riggs, B. L. (2003). Role of RANK ligand in mediating increased bone resorption in early postmenopausal women. *J Clin Invest*, *111*(8), 1221-1230.
- El Maghraoui, A., Mouinga Abayi, D. A., Rkain, H., & Mounach, A. (2007). Discordance in diagnosis of osteoporosis using spine and hip bone densitometry. J Clin Densitom, 10(2), 153-156.
- Elliott-Sale, K. J., Minahan, C. L., de Jonge, X., Ackerman, K. E., Sipila, S., Constantini, N. W., Lebrun, C. M., & Hackney, A. C. (2021). Methodological considerations for studies in sport and exercise science with women as participants: a working guide for standards of practice for research on women. *Sports Med*, 51(5), 843-861.
- Elliott-Sale, K. J., Ross, E., Burden, R., & Hick, K. M. (2020, 4 July 2022). BASES expert statement on conducting and implementing female based research. *The Sport and Exercise Scientist*(65), 6-7.
- Evans, R. K., Antczak, A. J., Lester, M., Yanovich, R., Israeli, E., & Moran, D. S. (2008). Effects of a 4-month recruit training program on markers of bone metabolism. *Med Sci* Sports Exerc, 40(11 Suppl), S660-670.
- Febbraio, M. A., Hiscock, N., Sacchetti, M., Fischer, C. P., & Pedersen, B. K. (2004). Interleukin-6 is a novel factor mediating glucose homeostasis during skeletal muscle contraction. *Diabetes*, 53(7), 1643-1648.
- Febbraio, M. A., & Pedersen, B. K. (2002). Muscle-derived interleukin-6: mechanisms for activation and possible biological roles. *FASEB J*, 16(11), 1335-1347.
- Febbraio, M. A., Steensberg, A., Keller, C., Starkie, R. L., Nielsen, H. B., Krustrup, P., Ott, P., Secher, N. H., & Pedersen, B. K. (2003). Glucose ingestion attenuates interleukin-6 release from contracting skeletal muscle in humans. *J Physiol*, 549(Pt 2), 607-612.
- Feddermann-Demont, N., Junge, A., Edouard, P., Branco, P., & Alonso, J.-M. (2014). Injuries in 13 international Athletics championships between 2007–2012. Br J Sports Med, 48(7), 513-522.
- Feng, Q., Migas, M. C., Waheed, A., Britton, R. S., & Fleming, R. E. (2012). Ferritin upregulates hepatic expression of bone morphogenetic protein 6 and hepcidin in mice. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol*, 302(12), G1397-G1404.
- Fensham, N. C., Heikura, I. A., McKay, A. K. A., Tee, N., Ackerman, K. E., & Burke, L. M. (2022a). Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability. *J Bone Miner Res*, 37(10), 1915-1925.
- Fensham, N. C., McKay, A. K. A., Tee, N., Lundy, B., Anderson, B., Morabito, A., Ross, M. L. R., & Burke, L. M. (2022b). Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 32(3), 177-185.

- Ferrari, S., Bianchi, M. L., Eisman, J. A., Foldes, A. J., Adami, S., Wahl, D. A., Stepan, J. J., de Vernejoul, M. C., Kaufman, J. M., & I. O. F. Committee of Scientific Advisors Working Group on Osteoporosis Pathophysiology. (2012). Osteoporosis in young adults: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. Osteoporos Int, 23(12), 2735-2748.
- Fischer, C. P. (2006). Interleukin-6 in acute exercise and training: what is the biological relevance? *Exerc Immunol Rev, 12*, 6-33.
- Fischer, C. P., Hiscock, N. J., Penkowa, M., Basu, S., Vessby, B., Kallner, A., Sjöberg, L.-B., & Pedersen, B. K. (2004). Supplementation with vitamins C and E inhibits the release of interleukin-6 from contracting human skeletal muscle. *J Physiol*, 558(2), 633-645.
- Fredericson, M., Chew, K., Ngo, J., Cleek, T., Kiratli, J., & Cobb, K. (2007). Regional bone mineral density in male athletes: a comparison of soccer players, runners and controls. *Br J Sports Med*, 41(10), 664-668.
- Fredericson, M., Kussman, A., Misra, M., Barrack, M. T., De Souza, M. J., Kraus, E., Koltun, K. J., Williams, N. I., Joy, E., & Nattiv, A. (2021). The Male Athlete Triad-A Consensus Statement From the Female and Male Athlete Triad Coalition Part II: Diagnosis, Treatment, and Return-To-Play. *Clin J Sport Med*, 31(4), 349-366.
- Fredericson, M., Ngo, J., & Cobb, K. (2005). Effects of ball sports on future risk of stress fracture in runners. *Clin J Sport Med*, 15(3), 136-141.
- Frolich, J., Winkler, L. A., Abrahamsen, B., Bilenberg, N., Hermann, A. P., & Stoving, R. K. (2020). Assessment of fracture risk in women with eating disorders: the utility of dualenergy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) - clinical cohort study. *Int J Eat Disord*, 53(4), 595-605.
- Gagliano-Jucá, T., Pencina, K. M., Ganz, T., Travison, T. G., Kantoff, P. W., Nguyen, P. L., Taplin, M.-E., Kibel, A. S., Li, Z., Huang, G., Edwards, R. R., Nemeth, E., & Basaria, S. (2018). Mechanisms responsible for reduced erythropoiesis during androgen deprivation therapy in men with prostate cancer. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 315(6), E1185-E1193.
- Galetti, V., Stoffel, N. U., Sieber, C., Zeder, C., Moretti, D., & Zimmermann, M. B. (2021). Threshold ferritin and hepcidin concentrations indicating early iron deficiency in young women based on upregulation of iron absorption. *EClinicalMedicine*, *39*, 101052.
- Ganz, T. (2003). Hepcidin, a key regulator of iron metabolism and mediator of anemia of inflammation. *Blood*, 102(3), 783-788.
- Ganz, T., & Nemeth, E. (2012). Hepcidin and iron homeostasis. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res*, 1823(9), 1434-1443.
- Glover, S. J., Gall, M., Schoenborn-Kellenberger, O., Wagener, M., Garnero, P., Boonen, S., Cauley, J. A., Black, D. M., Delmas, P. D., & Eastell, R. (2009). Establishing a reference interval for bone turnover markers in 637 healthy, young, premenopausal women from the United Kingdom, France, Belgium, and the United States. *J Bone Miner Res*, 24(3), 389-397.

- Golob, A. L., & Laya, M. B. (2015). Osteoporosis: screening, prevention, and management. *Med Clin North Am*, 99(3), 587-606.
- Goto, K., Kasai, N., Kojima, C., & Ishibashi, A. (2018). Postexercise serum hepcidin response to repeated sprint exercise under normoxic and hypoxic conditions. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 43(3), 221-226.
- Goto, K., Kojima, C., Kasai, N., Sumi, D., Hayashi, N., & Hwang, H. (2020). Resistance exercise causes greater serum hepcidin elevation than endurance (cycling) exercise. *PLoS One, 15*(2), e0228766.
- Govus, A., Abbiss, C., Garvican-Lewis, L., Swinkels, D., Laarakkers, C., Gore, C., & Peeling,
 P. (2014). Acute hypoxic exercise does not alter post-exercise iron metabolism in moderately trained endurance athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 114(10), 2183-2191.
- Grey, A., Mitnick, M.-A., Masiukiewicz, U., Sun, B.-H., Rudikoff, S., Jilka, R. L., Manolagas, S. C., & Insogna, K. (1999). A Role for Interleukin-6 in Parathyroid Hormone-Induced Bone Resorption in Vivo. *Endocrinology*, 140(10), 4683-4690.
- Grey, A., Mitnick, M. A., Shapses, S., Ellison, A., Gundberg, C., & Insogna, K. (1996). Circulating levels of interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha are elevated in primary hyperparathyroidism and correlate with markers of bone resorption - a clinical research center study. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 81(10), 3450-3454.
- Guillemant, J., Accarie, C., Peres, G., & Guillemant, S. (2004). Acute effects of an oral calcium load on markers of bone metabolism during endurance cycling exercise in male athletes. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 74(5), 407-414.
- Guo, W., Schmidt, P. J., Fleming, M. D., & Bhasin, S. (2020). Hepcidin is not essential for mediating testosterone's effects on erythropoiesis. *Andrology*, 8(1), 82-90.
- Haakonssen, E. C., Ross, M. L., Knight, E. J., Cato, L. E., Nana, A., Wluka, A. E., Cicuttini, F. M., Wang, B. H., Jenkins, D. G., & Burke, L. M. (2015). The effects of a calcium-rich pre-exercise meal on biomarkers of calcium homeostasis in competitive female cyclists: a randomised crossover trial. *PLoS One*, 10(5), e0123302.
- Hackney, A. C. (1999). Influence of oestrogen on muscle glycogen utilization during exercise. *Acta Physiol Scand*, 167(3), 273-274.
- Hackney, A. C. (2020). Hypogonadism in exercising males: dysfunction or adaptive-regulatory adjustment? *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 11, 11.
- Hackney, A. C., Fahrner, C. L., & Stupnicki, R. (1997). Reproductive hormonal responses to maximal exercise in endurance-trained men with low resting testosterone levels. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes*, 105(5), 291-295.
- Hackney, A. C., & Hackney, Z. C. (2005). The exercise-hypogonadal male condition and endurance exercise training. *Curr Trends Endocrinol, 1*, 101-106.
- Hackney, A. C., Sinning, W. E., & Bruot, B. C. (1988). Reproductive hormonal profiles of endurance-trained and untrained males. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 20(1), 60-65.

- Haider, L. M., Schwingshackl, L., Hoffmann, G., & Ekmekcioglu, C. (2018). The effect of vegetarian diets on iron status in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr, 58*(8), 1359-1374.
- Hammond, K. M., Sale, C., Fraser, W., Tang, J., Shepherd, S. O., Strauss, J. A., Close, G. L., Cocks, M., Louis, J., Pugh, J., Stewart, C., Sharples, A. P., & Morton, J. P. (2019). Postexercise carbohydrate and energy availability induce independent effects on skeletal muscle cell signalling and bone turnover: implications for training adaptation. *J Physiol*, 597(18), 4779-4796.
- Hannan, M. T., Litman, H. J., Araujo, A. B., McLennan, C. E., McLean, R. R., McKinlay, J. B., Chen, T. C., & Holick, M. F. (2008). Serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D and bone mineral density in a racially and ethnically diverse group of men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(1), 40-46.
- Hannon, R., & Eastell, R. (2000). Preanalytical variability of biochemical markers of bone turnover. *Osteoporos Int, 11 Suppl 6*, S30-44.
- Harju, T., Gray, B., Mavroedi, A., Farooq, A., & Reilly, J. J. (2022). Prevalence and novel risk factors for vitamin D insufficiency in elite athletes: systematic review and metaanalysis. *Eur J Nutr*, 61(8), 3857-3871.
- Hartgens, F., & Kuipers, H. (2004). Effects of androgenic-anabolic steroids in athletes. *Sports Med*, *34*(8), 513-554.
- Harvey, L. J., Armah, C. N., Dainty, J. R., Foxall, R. J., John Lewis, D., Langford, N. J., & Fairweather-Tait, S. J. (2005). Impact of menstrual blood loss and diet on iron deficiency among women in the UK. *Br J Nutr*, 94(4), 557-564.
- Hayashi, D., Jarraya, M., Engebretsen, L., M, D. C., F, W. R., Skaf, A., & Guermazi, A. (2018a). Epidemiology of imaging-detected bone stress injuries in athletes participating in the Rio de Janeiro 2016 Summer Olympics. *Br J Sports Med*, 52(7), 470-474.
- Hayashi, N., Ishibashi, A., & Goto, K. (2018b). Effects of diet before endurance exercise on hepcidin response in young untrained females. *J Exerc Nutrition Biochem*, 22(4), 55-61.
- Hayashi, N., Yatsutani, H., Mori, H., Ito, H., Badenhorst, C. E., & Goto, K. (2020). No effect of supplemented heat stress during an acute endurance exercise session in hypoxia on hepcidin regulation. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *120*(6), 1331-1340.
- Heikura, I. A., Burke, L. M., Hawley, J. A., Ross, M. L., Garvican-Lewis, L., Sharma, A. P., McKay, A. K. A., Leckey, J. J., Welvaert, M., McCall, L., & Ackerman, K. E. (2019). A short-term ketogenic diet impairs markers of bone health in response to exercise. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*, 10, 880.
- Heikura, I. A., Stellingwerff, T., & Burke, L. M. (2018a). Self-reported periodization of nutrition in elite female and male runners and race walkers. *Front Physiol*, *9*, 1732.
- Heikura, I. A., Uusitalo, A. L. T., Stellingwerff, T., Bergland, D., Mero, A. A., & Burke, L. M. (2018b). Low energy availability is difficult to assess but outcomes have large impact

on bone injury rates in elite distance athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab, 28*(4), 403-411.

- Hennigar, S. R., Berryman, C. E., Harris, M. N., Karl, J. P., Lieberman, H. R., McClung, J. P., Rood, J. C., & Pasiakos, S. M. (2020a). Testosterone administration during energy deficit suppresses hepcidin and increases iron availability for erythropoiesis. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 105(4).
- Hennigar, S. R., McClung, J. P., Hatch-Mcchesney, A., Allen, J. T., Wilson, M. A., Carrigan, C. T., Murphy, N. E., Teien, H. K., Martini, S., Gwin, J. A., Karl, J. P., Margolis, L. M., & Pasiakos, S. M. (2020b). Energy deficit increases hepcidin and exacerbates declines in dietary iron absorption following strenuous physical activity: a randomized-controlled cross-over trial. *Am J Clin Nutr*.
- Hennigar, S. R., McClung, J. P., & Pasiakos, S. M. (2017). Nutritional interventions and the IL-6 response to exercise. *FASEB J*, 31(9), 3719-3728.
- Henson, D. A., Nieman, D. C., Nehlsen-Cannarella, S. L., Fagoaga, O. R., Shannon, M., Bolton, M. R., Davis, J. M., Gaffney, C. T., Kelln, W. J., Austin, M. D., Hjertman, J. M., & Schilling, B. K. (2000). Influence of carbohydrate on cytokine and phagocytic responses to 2 h of rowing. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 32(8), 1384-1389.
- Hernandez, C. J., Beaupré, G. S., & Carter, D. R. (2003). A theoretical analysis of the relative influences of peak BMD, age-related bone loss and menopause on the development of osteoporosis. *Osteoporos Int, 14*(10), 843-847.
- Higgins, J. P. T., Savović, J., Page, M. J., Elbers, R. G., & Sterne, J. A. C. (2022). Chapter 8: Assessing risk of bias in a randomized trial. In J. P. T. Higgins, J. Thomas, J. Chandler, M. Cumpston, T. Li, M. J. Page, & V. A. Welch (Eds.), *Cochrane Handbook for* Systematic Reviews of Interventions version 6.3. Cochrane.
- Hoenig, T., Ackerman, K. E., Beck, B. R., Bouxsein, M. L., Burr, D. B., Hollander, K., Popp, K. L., Rolvien, T., Tenforde, A. S., & Warden, S. J. (2022). Bone stress injuries. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*, 8(1), 26.
- Holick, M. F., Binkley, N. C., Bischoff-Ferrari, H. A., Gordon, C. M., Hanley, D. A., Heaney, R. P., Murad, M. H., & Weaver, C. M. (2011). Evaluation, treatment, and prevention of vitamin D deficiency: an Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 96(7), 1911-1930.
- Hooper, D. R., Kraemer, W. J., Saenz, C., Schill, K. E., Focht, B. C., Volek, J. S., & Maresh, C. M. (2017). The presence of symptoms of testosterone deficiency in the exercisehypogonadal male condition and the role of nutrition. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 117(7), 1349-1357.
- Hou, Y., Zhang, S., Wang, L., Li, J., Qu, G., He, J., Rong, H., Ji, H., & Liu, S. (2012). Estrogen regulates iron homeostasis through governing hepatic hepcidin expression via an estrogen response element. *Gene*, 511(2), 398-403.
- Hurrell, R., & Egli, I. (2010). Iron bioavailability and dietary reference values. *Am J Clin Nutr, 91*(5), 1461S-1467S.

- Hutson, M. J., O'Donnell, E., Brooke-Wavell, K., Sale, C., & Blagrove, R. C. (2021). Effects of low energy availability on bone health in endurance athletes and high-impact exercise as a potential countermeasure: a narrative review. *Sports Med*, *51*(3), 391-403.
- Ihle, R., & Loucks, A. B. (2004). Dose-response relationships between energy availability and bone turnover in young exercising women. *J Bone Miner Res*, 19(8), 1231-1240.
- Impey, S. G., Hearris, M. A., Hammond, K. M., Bartlett, J. D., Louis, J., Close, G. L., & Morton, J. P. (2018). Fuel for the work required: a theoretical framework for carbohydrate periodization and the glycogen threshold hypothesis. *Sports Med*, 48(5), 1031-1048.
- Insogna, K., Mitnick, M., Pascarella, J., Nakchbandi, I., Grey, A., & Masiukiewicz, U. (2002, Nov). Role of the interleukin-6/interleukin-6 soluble receptor cytokine system in mediating increased skeletal sensitivity to parathyroid hormone in perimenopausal women. J Bone Miner Res, 17 Suppl 2, N108-116.
- Institute of Medicine Panel on Micronutrients. (2001). Iron. In Dietary reference intakes for vitamin A, vitamin K, arsenic, boron, chromium, copper, iodine, iron, manganese, molybdenum, nickel, silicon, vanadium, and zinc. National Academies Press (US). https://doi.org/10.17226/10026
- Iron Studies Standardised Reporting Protocol Working Group. (2021). Iron studies standardised reporting protocol (2 ed.). The Royal College of Pathologists Australia. (May 2013)
- Ishibashi, A., Kojima, C., Tanabe, Y., Iwayama, K., Hiroyama, T., Tsuji, T., Kamei, A., Goto, K., & Takahashi, H. (2020). Effect of low energy availability during three consecutive days of endurance training on iron metabolism in male long distance runners. *Physiol Rep*, 8(12), e14494.
- Ivaska, K. K., Hentunen, T. A., Vaaraniemi, J., Ylipahkala, H., Pettersson, K., & Vaananen, H. K. (2004). Release of intact and fragmented osteocalcin molecules from bone matrix during bone resorption in vitro. *J Biol Chem*, 279(18), 18361-18369.
- Jandl, N. M., Rolvien, T., Schmidt, T., Mussawy, H., Nielsen, P., Oheim, R., Amling, M., & Barvencik, F. (2020). Impaired bone microarchitecture in patients with hereditary hemochromatosis and skeletal complications. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 106(5), 465-475.
- Jenkins, N., Black, M., Paul, E., Pasco, J. A., Kotowicz, M. A., & Schneider, H. G. (2013). Age-related reference intervals for bone turnover markers from an Australian reference population. *Bone*, 55(2), 271-276.
- Johansson, H., Odén, A., Kanis, J. A., McCloskey, E. V., Morris, H. A., Cooper, C., & Vasikaran, S. (2014). A meta-analysis of reference markers of bone turnover for prediction of fracture. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 94(5), 560-567.
- Johnell, O., Kanis, J. A., Oden, A., Johansson, H., De Laet, C., Delmas, P., Eisman, J. A., Fujiwara, S., Kroger, H., Mellstrom, D., Meunier, P. J., Melton 3rd, L. J., O'Neill, T., Pols, H., Reeve, J., Silman, A., & Tenenhouse, A. (2005). Predictive value of BMD for hip and other fractures. *J Bone Miner Res*, 20(7), 1185-1194.

- Jones, G. R., & Newhouse, I. (1997). Sport-related hematuria: a review. *Clin J Sport Med*, 7(2), 119-125.
- Jonvik, K. L., Torstveit, M. K., Sundgot-Borgen, J., & Fostervold Mathisen, T. (2022). Do we need to change the guideline values for determining low bone mineral density in athletes? J Appl Physiol, 132(5), 1320-1322.
- Kanis, J. A., Borgstrom, F., De Laet, C., Johansson, H., Johnell, O., Jonsson, B., Oden, A., Zethraeus, N., Pfleger, B., & Khaltaev, N. (2005). Assessment of fracture risk. Osteoporos Int, 16(6), 581-589.
- Karlsson, M. K., & Rosengren, B. E. (2020). Exercise and peak bone mass. *Curr Osteoporos Rep, 18*(3), 285-290.
- Karsenty, G., & Mera, P. (2018). Molecular bases of the crosstalk between bone and muscle. *Bone*, 115, 43-49.
- Kautz, L., Jung, G., Valore, E. V., Rivella, S., Nemeth, E., & Ganz, T. (2014). Identification of erythroferrone as an erythroid regulator of iron metabolism. *Nat Genet*, *46*(7), 678-684.
- Keller, C., Steensberg, A., Pilegaard, H., Osada, T., Saltin, B., Pedersen, B. K., & Darrell Neufer, P. (2001). Transcriptional activation of the IL-6 gene in human contracting skeletal muscle: influence of muscle glycogen content. *FASEB J*, 15(14), 1-15.
- Kemna, E., Pickkers, P., Nemeth, E., van der Hoeven, H., & Swinkels, D. (2005). Time-course analysis of hepcidin, serum iron, and plasma cytokine levels in humans injected with LPS. *Blood*, 106(5), 1864-1866.
- Kemna, E. H., Tjalsma, H., Podust, V. N., & Swinkels, D. W. (2007). Mass spectrometry–based hepcidin measurements in serum and urine: analytical aspects and clinical implications. *Clin Chem*, 53(4), 620-628.
- Khosla, S., Amin, S., & Orwoll, E. (2008). Osteoporosis in men. Endocr Rev, 29(4), 441-464.
- Khosla, S., & Monroe, D. G. (2018). Regulation of bone metabolism by sex steroids. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med*, 8(1).
- Kim, B.-J., Ahn, S. H., Bae, S. J., Kim, E. H., Lee, S.-H., Kim, H.-K., Choe, J. W., Koh, J.-M., & Kim, G. S. (2012). Iron overload accelerates bone loss in healthy postmenopausal women and middle-aged men: a 3-year retrospective longitudinal study. *J Bone Miner Res*, 27(11), 2279-2290.
- Kim, S., Yamazaki, M., Zella, L. A., Shevde, N. K., & Pike, J. W. (2006). Activation of receptor activator of NF-kappaB ligand gene expression by 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 is mediated through multiple long-range enhancers. *Mol Cell Biol*, 26(17), 6469-6486.
- Kim, S. M., Kim, A. S., Ko, H. J., Moon, H., Choi, H. I., & Song, J. (2020). Association between bone mineral density and serum iron indices in premenopausal women in South Korea. *Korean J Fam Med*, 41(3), 175-182.
- Koehler, K., Hoerner, N. R., Gibbs, J. C., Zinner, C., Braun, H., De Souza, M. J., & Schaenzer, W. (2016). Low energy availability in exercising men is associated with reduced leptin

and insulin but not with changes in other metabolic hormones. J Sports Sci, 34(20), 1921-1929.

- Kohrt, W. M., Wherry, S. J., Wolfe, P., Sherk, V. D., Wellington, T., Swanson, C. M., Weaver, C. M., & Boxer, R. S. (2018). Maintenance of serum ionized calcium during exercise attenuates parathyroid hormone and bone resorption responses. *J Bone Miner Res*, 33(7), 1326-1334.
- Kohrt, W. M., Wolfe, P., Sherk, V. D., Wherry, S. J., Wellington, T., Melanson, E. L., Swanson, C. M., Weaver, C. M., & Boxer, R. S. (2019). Dermal calcium loss is not the primary determinant of parathyroid hormone secretion during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 51(10), 2117-2124.
- Kowdley, K. V., Brown, K. E., Ahn, J., & Sundaram, V. (2019). ACG clinical guideline: hereditary hemochromatosis. *AJG*, *114*(8), 1202-1218.
- Kraidith, K., Svasti, S., Teerapornpuntakit, J., Vadolas, J., Chaimana, R., Lapmanee, S., Suntornsaratoon, P., Krishnamra, N., Fucharoen, S., & Charoenphandhu, N. (2016). Hepcidin and 1,25(OH)2D3 effectively restore Ca2+ transport in β-thalassemic mice: reciprocal phenomenon of Fe2+ and Ca2+ absorption. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, *311*(1), E214-223.
- Krall, E. A., & Dawson-Hughes, B. (1993). Heritable and life-style determinants of bone mineral density. *J Bone Miner Res*, 8(1), 1-9.
- Kraus, E., Tenforde, A. S., Nattiv, A., Sainani, K. L., Kussman, A., Deakins-Roche, M., Singh, S., Kim, B. Y., Barrack, M. T., & Fredericson, M. (2019). Bone stress injuries in male distance runners: higher modified Female Athlete Triad cumulative risk assessment scores predict increased rates of injury. *Br J Sports Med*, 53(4), 237-242.
- Krugh, M., & Langaker, M. D. (2020). *Dual Energy X-ray Absorptiometry (DEXA)*. StatPearls Publishing LLC.
- Lancaster, G. I., Jentjens, R. L., Moseley, L., Jeukendrup, A. E., & Gleeson, M. (2003). Effect of pre-exercise carbohydrate ingestion on plasma cytokine, stress hormone, and neutrophil degranulation responses to continuous, high-intensity exercise. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 13(4), 436-453.
- Langberg, H., Olesen, J. L., Gemmer, C., & Kjaer, M. (2002). Substantial elevation of interleukin-6 concentration in peritendinous tissue, in contrast to muscle, following prolonged exercise in humans. *J Physiol*, 542(Pt 3), 985-990.
- Langsetmo, L., Peters, K. W., Burghardt, A. J., Ensrud, K. E., Fink, H. A., Cawthon, P. M., Cauley, J. A., Schousboe, J. T., Barrett-Connor, E., & Orwoll, E. S. (2018). Volumetric bone mineral density and failure load of distal limbs predict incident clinical fracture independent HR-pQCT BMD and failure load predicts incident clinical fracture of FRAX and clinical risk factors among older men. *J Bone Miner Res*, 33(7), 1302-1311.
- Lappe, J., Cullen, D., Haynatzki, G., Recker, R., Ahlf, R., & Thompson, K. (2008). Calcium and vitamin D supplementation decreases incidence of stress fractures in female navy recruits. *J Bone Miner Res*, 23(5), 741-749.

- Leggate, M., Nowell, M. A., Jones, S. A., & Nimmo, M. A. (2010). The response of interleukin-6 and soluble interleukin-6 receptor isoforms following intermittent high intensity and continuous moderate intensity cycling. *Cell Stress Chaperones*, 15(6), 827-833.
- Lehtihet, M., Bonde, Y., Beckman, L., Berinder, K., Hoybye, C., Rudling, M., Sloan, J. H., Konrad, R. J., & Angelin, B. (2016). Circulating hepcidin-25 Is reduced by endogenous estrogen in humans. *PLoS One*, *11*(2), e0148802.
- Leib, E. S., Lewiecki, E. M., Binkley, N., & Hamdy, R. C. (2004). Official positions of the International Society for Clinical Densitometry. *J Clin Densitom*, 7(1), 1-5.
- Lenth, R. (2022). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Mean.* <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans</u>
- Lewis, M. K., Blake, G. M., & Fogelman, I. (1994). Patient dose in dual x-ray absorptiometry. Osteoporos Int, 4(1), 11-15.
- Li, G., Zhang, H., Wu, J., Wang, A., Yang, F., Chen, B., Gao, Y., Ma, X., & Xu, Y. (2020). Hepcidin deficiency causes bone loss through interfering with the canonical Wnt/βcatenin pathway via Forkhead box O3a. *J Orthop Translat, 23*, 67-76.
- Li, G. F., Xu, Y. J., He, Y. F., Du, B. C., Zhang, P., Zhao, D. Y., Yu, C., Qin, C. H., & Li, K. (2012). Effect of hepcidin on intracellular calcium in human osteoblasts. *Mol Cell Biochem*, 366(1-2), 169-174.
- Li, T.-L., & Gleeson, M. (2005). The effects of carbohydrate supplementation during the second of two prolonged cycling bouts on immunoendocrine responses. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *95*(5-6), 391-399.
- Li, X., Rhee, D. K., Malhotra, R., Mayeur, C., Hurst, L. A., Ager, E., Shelton, G., Kramer, Y., McCulloh, D., Keefe, D., Bloch, K. D., Bloch, D. B., & Peterson, R. T. (2016). Progesterone receptor membrane component-1 regulates hepcidin biosynthesis. *J Clin Invest*, 126(1), 389-401.
- Lieberman, J. L., De Souza, M. J., Wagstaff, D. A., & Williams, N. I. (2018). Menstrual disruption with exercise is not linked to an energy availability threshold. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *50*(3), 551-561.
- Lindsey, R. C., Rundle, C. H., & Mohan, S. (2018). 40 years of IGF1: role of IGF1 and EFN– EPH signaling in skeletal metabolism. *J Mol Endocrinol*, *61*(1), T87-T102.
- Link, T. M., & Heilmeier, U. (2016). Bone quality beyond bone mineral density. Semin Musculoskelet Radiol, 20(3), 269-278.
- Link, T. M., & Kazakia, G. (2020). Update on imaging-based measurement of bone mineral density and quality. *Curr Rheumatol Rep, 22*(5), 13.
- Liu, J., Curtis, E. M., Cooper, C., & Harvey, N. C. (2019). State of the art in osteoporosis risk assessment and treatment. *J Endocrinol Invest*, 42(10), 1149-1164.
- Lönnerdal, B. (2010). Calcium and iron absorption mechanisms and public health relevance. *Int J Vitam Nutr Res, 80*(45), 293-299.

- Loucks, A. B. (2004). Energy balance and body composition in sports and exercise. J Sports Sci, 22(1), 1-14.
- Loucks, A. B. (2006). The response of luteinizing hormone pulsatility to 5 days of low energy availability disappears by 14 years of gynecological age. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 91(8), 3158-3164.
- Loucks, A. B., & Heath, E. M. (1994a). Dietary restriction reduces luteinizing hormone (LH) pulse frequency during waking hours and increases LH pulse amplitude during sleep in young menstruating women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 78(4), 910-915.
- Loucks, A. B., & Heath, E. M. (1994b). Induction of low-T3 syndrome in exercising women occurs at a threshold of energy availability. *Am J Physiol, 266*(3 Pt 2), R817-823.
- Loucks, A. B., Kiens, B., & Wright, H. H. (2011). Energy availability in athletes. J Sports Sci, 29 Suppl 1, S7-15.
- Loucks, A. B., & Thuma, J. R. (2003). Luteinizing hormone pulsatility is disrupted at a threshold of energy availability in regularly menstruating women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 88(1), 297-311.
- Loucks, A. B., Verdun, M., & Heath, E. M. (1998). Low energy availability, not stress of exercise, alters LH pulsatility in exercising women. *J Appl Physiol*, 84(1), 37-46.
- Lu, M., Liu, Y., Shao, M., Tesfaye, G. C., & Yang, S. (2020). Associations of iron intake, serum iron and serum ferritin with bone mineral density in women: the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2005–2010. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 106(3), 232-238.
- Lundy, B., McKay, A. K. A., Fensham, N. C., Tee, N., Anderson, B., Morabito, A., Ross, M. L. R., Sim, M., Ackerman, K. E., & Burke, L. M. (2022a). The impact of acute calcium intake on bone turnover markers during a training day in elite male rowers. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*.
- Lundy, B., Suni, V., Drew, M., Trease, L., & Burke, L. M. (2022b). Nutrition factors associated with rib stress injury history in elite rowers. *J Sci Med Sport*, 25(12), 979-985.
- Lundy, B., Torstveit, M. K., Stenqvist, T. B., Burke, L. M., Garthe, I., Slater, G. J., Ritz, C., & Melin, A. K. (2022c). Screening for low energy availability in male athletes: attempted validation of LEAM-Q. *Nutrients*, 14(9).
- Lyngsø, D., Simonsen, L., & Bülow, J. (2002). Interleukin-6 production in human subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue: the effect of exercise. *J Physiol*, 543(Pt 1), 373-378.
- MacConnie, S. E., Barkan, A., Lampman, R. M., Schork, M. A., & Beitins, I. Z. (1986). Decreased hypothalamic gonadotropin-releasing hormone secretion in male marathon runners. N Engl J Med, 315(7), 411-417.
- Maïmoun, L., & Sultan, C. (2011). Effects of physical activity on bone remodeling. *Metabolism*, 60(3), 373-388.

- Malczewska, J., Szczepańska, B., Stupnicki, R., & Sendecki, W. (2001). The assessment of frequency of iron deficiency in athletes from the transferrin receptor-ferritin index. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 11(1), 42-52.
- Mancini, T., Doga, M., Mazziotti, G., & Giustina, A. (2004). Cushing's syndrome and bone. *Pituitary*, 7(4), 249-252.
- Marshall, D., Johnell, O., & Wedel, H. (1996). Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. *Bmj*, *312*(7041), 1254-1259.
- McColl, E. M., Wheeler, G. D., Gomes, P., Bhambhani, Y., & Cumming, D. C. (1989). The effects of acute exercise on pulsatile LH release in high-mileage male runners. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*, *31*(5), 617-621.
- McCormack, W. P., Shoepe, T. C., LaBrie, J., & Almstedt, H. C. (2019). Bone mineral density, energy availability, and dietary restraint in collegiate cross-country runners and non-running controls. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *119*(8), 1747-1756.
- McCormick, R., Moretti, D., McKay, A. K. A., Laarakkers, C. M., Vanswelm, R., Trinder, D., Cox, G. R., Zimmerman, M. B., Sim, M., Goodman, C., Dawson, B., & Peeling, P. (2019). The impact of morning versus afternoon exercise on iron absorption in athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc, 51*(10), 2147-2155.
- McDonnell, L. K., Hume, P. A., & Nolte, V. (2011). Rib stress fractures among rowers: definition, epidemiology, mechanisms, risk factors and effectiveness of injury prevention strategies. *Sports Med*, 41(11), 883-901.
- McKay, A. K. A., Anderson, B., Peeling, P., Whitfield, J., Tee, N., Zeder, C., Zimmermann, M., Burke, L. M., & Moretti, D. (2023). Iron absorption in highly-trained male runners: does it matter when and where you eat your iron? *Med Sci Sports Exerc* Accepted for publication.
- McKay, A. K. A., Heikura, I. A., Burke, L. M., Peeling, P., Pyne, D. B., van Swelm, R. P. L., Laarakkers, C. M., & Cox, G. R. (2020). Influence of periodizing dietary carbohydrate on iron regulation and immune function in elite triathletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 30(1), 34-41.
- McKay, A. K. A., McCormick, R., Tee, N., & Peeling, P. (2021a). Exercise and heat stress: inflammation and the iron regulatory response. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 31(6), 460–465.
- McKay, A. K. A., Peeling, P., Pyne, D. B., Tee, N., Welveart, M., Heikura, I. A., Sharma, A. P., Whitfield, J., Ross, M. L., van Swelm, R. P. L., Laarakkers, C. M., & Burke, L. M. (2021b). Sustained exposure to high carbohydrate availability does not influence iron-regulatory responses in elite endurance athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 31(2), 101-108.
- McKay, A. K. A., Peeling, P., Pyne, D. B., Tee, N., Whitfield, J., Sharma, A. P., Heikura, I. A., & Burke, L. M. (2021c). Six days of low carbohydrate, not energy availability, alters the iron and immune response to exercise in elite athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 54(3), 377-387.

- McKay, A. K. A., Peeling, P., Pyne, D. B., Welvaert, M., Tee, N., Leckey, J. J., Sharma, A. P., Ross, M. L. R., Garvican-Lewis, L. A., Swinkels, D. W., Laarakkers, C. M., & Burke, L. M. (2019a). Chronic adherence to a ketogenic diet modifies iron metabolism in elite athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 51(3), 548-555.
- McKay, A. K. A., Peeling, P., Pyne, D. B., Welvaert, M., Tee, N., Leckey, J. J., Sharma, A. P., Ross, M. L. R., Garvican-Lewis, L. A., van Swelm, R. P. L., Laarakkers, C. M., & Burke, L. M. (2019b). Acute carbohydrate ingestion does not influence the post-exercise iron-regulatory response in elite keto-adapted race walkers. *J Sci Med Sport*, 22(6), 635-640.
- McKay, A. K. A., Sim, M., Moretti, D., Hall, R., Stellingwerff, T., Burden, R. J., & Peeling, P. (2022a). Methodological considerations for investigating iron status and regulation in exercise and sport science studies. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 32(5), 359–370
- McKay, A. K. A., Stellingwerff, T., Smith, E. S., Martin, D. T., Mujika, I., Goosey-Tolfrey, V. L., Sheppard, J., & Burke, L. M. (2022b). Defining training and performance caliber: a participant classification framework. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*, 17(2), 317-331.
- Medeiros, D. M., Stoecker, B., Plattner, A., Jennings, D., & Haub, M. (2004). Iron deficiency negatively affects vertebrae and femurs of rats independently of energy intake and body weight. *J Nutr, 134*(11), 3061-3067.
- Mera, P., Laue, K., Ferron, M., Confavreux, C., Wei, J., Galán-Díez, M., Lacampagne, A., Mitchell, S. J., Mattison, J. A., Chen, Y., Bacchetta, J., Szulc, P., Kitsis, R. N., de Cabo, R., Friedman, R. A., Torsitano, C., McGraw, T. E., Puchowicz, M., Kurland, I., & Karsenty, G. (2016). Osteocalcin signaling in myofibers is necessary and sufficient for optimum adaptation to exercise. *Cell Metab*, 23(6), 1078-1092.
- Michelsen, J., Wallaschofski, H., Friedrich, N., Spielhagen, C., Rettig, R., Ittermann, T., Nauck, M., & Hannemann, A. (2013). Reference intervals for serum concentrations of three bone turnover markers for men and women. *Bone*, 57(2), 399-404.
- Micklesfield, L. K., Lambert, E. V., Fataar, A. B., Noakes, T. D., & Myburgh, K. H. (1995). Bone mineral density in mature, premenopausal ultramarathon runners. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 27(5), 688-696.
- Miles, M. P., Pearson, S. D., Andring, J. M., Kidd, J. R., & Volpe, S. L. (2007). Effect of carbohydrate intake during recovery from eccentric exercise on interleukin-6 and muscle-damage markers. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 17(6), 507-520.
- Milgrom, C., Finestone, A., Segev, S., Olin, C., Arndt, T., & Ekenman, I. (2003). Are overground or treadmill runners more likely to sustain tibial stress fracture? *Br J Sports Med*, 37(2), 160-163.
- Miller, J. R., Dunn, K. W., Ciliberti, L. J., Jr., Patel, R. D., & Swanson, B. A. (2016). Association of vitamin D with stress fractures: a retrospective cohort study. *J Foot Ankle Surg*, 55(1), 117-120.
- Miller, M., Kojetin, S., & Scibora, L. (2020). Site-specific effects of swimming on bone density in female collegiate swimmers. *Int J Exerc Sci, 13*(1), 249-259.

- Mirtschin, J. G., Forbes, S. F., Cato, L. E., Heikura, I. A., Strobel, N., Hall, R., & Burke, L. M. (2018). Organization of dietary control for nutrition-training intervention involving periodized carbohydrate availability and ketogenic low-carbohydrate high-fat diet. *Int J* Sport Nutr Exerc Metab, 28(5), 480-489.
- Moayyeri, A., Soltani, A., Tabari, N. K., Sadatsafavi, M., Hossein-Neghad, A., & Larijani, B. (2005). Discordance in diagnosis of osteoporosis using spine and hip bone densitometry. *BMC Endocr Disord*, 5(1), 3.
- Moran-Lev, H., Galai, T., Yerushalmy-Feler, A., Weisman, Y., Anafy, A., Deutsch, V., Cipok, M., Lubetzky, R., & Cohen, S. (2019). Vitamin D decreases hepcidin and inflammatory markers in newly diagnosed inflammatory bowel disease paediatric patients: a prospective study. J Crohns Colitis, 13(10), 1287-1291.
- Moser, S. C., & Van Der Eerden, B. C. J. (2019). Osteocalcin—a versatile bone-derived hormone. *Front Endocrinol, 9*, Article 794.
- Mounach, A., Abayi, D. A., Ghazi, M., Ghozlani, I., Nouijai, A., Achemlal, L., Bezza, A., & El Maghraoui, A. (2009). Discordance between hip and spine bone mineral density measurement using DXA: prevalence and risk factors. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*, 38(6), 467-471.
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Ackerman, K. E., Blauwet, C., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Lundy, B., Melin, A., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Tenforde, A. S., Torstveit, M. K., & Budgett, R. (2018). International Olympic Committee (IOC) consensus statement on Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S): 2018 update. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 28(4), 316-331.
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Carter, S., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Steffen, K., Budgett, R., & Ljungqvist, A. (2014, Apr). The IOC consensus statement: beyond the Female Athlete Triad--Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). *Br J Sports Med*, 48(7), 491-497.
- Mountjoy, M. L., Ackerman, K. E., Bailey, D. M., Burke, L. M., Constantini, N., Hackney, A. C., Heikura, I. A., Melin, A. K., Pensgaard, A. M., Stellingwerff, T., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Torstveit, M. K., Jacobsen, A. U., Verhagen, E., Budgett, R., Engebretsen, L., & Erdener, U. (2023). The 2023 International Olympic Committee's (IOC) consensus statement on Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (REDs). *Br J Sports Med, Accepted for publication*.
- Murphy, C., Bilek, L. D. D., & Koehler, K. (2021). Low energy availability with and without a high-protein diet suppresses bone formation and increases bone resorption in men: a randomized controlled pilot study. *Nutrients, 13*(3).
- Nabhan, D., Bielko, S., Sinex, J. A., Surhoff, K., Moreau, W. J., Schumacher, Y. O., Bahr, R., & Chapman, R. F. (2020). Serum ferritin distribution in elite athletes. *JSAMS*, 23(6), 554-558.
- Nagle, K. B., & Brooks, M. A. (2011). A systematic review of bone health in cyclists. *Sports Health*, *3*(3), 235-243.

- Nakagawa, S., & Schielzeth, H. (2013). A general and simple method for obtaining R2 from generalized linear mixed-effects models. *Methods Ecol Evol*, 4(2), 133-142.
- Nana, A., Slater, G. J., Stewart, A. D., & Burke, L. M. (2015). Methodology review: using dualenergy x-ray absorptiometry (DXA) for the assessment of body composition in athletes and active people. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, *25*(2), 198-215.
- Nattiv, A., De Souza, M. J., Koltun, K. J., Misra, M., Kussman, A., Williams, N. I., Barrack, M. T., Kraus, E., Joy, E., & Fredericson, M. (2021). The Male Athlete Triad - a consensus statement from the Female and Male Athlete Triad Coalition Part 1: definition and scientific basis. *Clin J Sport Med*, 31(4), 345-353.
- Nattiv, A., Loucks, A. B., Manore, M. M., Sanborn, C. F., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Warren, M. P., & American College of Sports, M. (2007). American College of Sports Medicine position stand: The Female Athlete Triad. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 39(10), 1867-1882.
- Nemeth, E., Rivera, S., Gabayan, V., Keller, C., Taudorf, S., Pedersen, B. K., & Ganz, T. (2004a). IL-6 mediates hypoferremia of inflammation by inducing the synthesis of the iron regulatory hormone hepcidin. *J Clin Invest*, 113(9), 1271-1276.
- Nemeth, E., Tuttle, M. S., Powelson, J., Vaughn, M. B., Donovan, A., Ward, D. M., Ganz, T., & Kaplan, J. (2004b). Hepcidin regulates cellular iron efflux by binding to ferroportin and inducing its internalization. *Science*, 306(5704), 2090-2093.
- Nevill, A., Holder, R., & Stewart, A. (2004). Do sporting activities convey benefits to bone mass throughout the skeleton? *J Sports Sci*, 22(7), 645-650.
- Newlin, M. K., Williams, S., McNamara, T., Tjalsma, H., Swinkels, D. W., & Haymes, E. M. (2012). The effects of acute exercise bouts on hepcidin in women. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 22(2), 79-88.
- Nielsen, P., & Nachtigall, D. (1998). Iron supplementation in athletes. *Sports Med*, 26(4), 207-216.
- Nieman, D. C., Davis, J. M., Henson, D. A., Gross, S. J., Dumke, C. L., Utter, A. C., Vinci, D. M., Carson, J. A., Brown, A., McAnulty, S. R., McAnulty, L. S., & Triplett, N. T. (2005). Muscle cytokine mRNA changes after 2.5 h of cycling: influence of carbohydrate. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 37(8), 1283-1290.
- Nieman, D. C., Nehlsen-Cannarella, S. L., Fagoaga, O. R., Henson, D. A., Utter, A., Davis, J. M., Williams, F., & Butterworth, D. E. (1998). Influence of mode and carbohydrate on the cytokine response to heavy exertion. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 30(5), 671-678.
- Nieves, J. W., Melsop, K., Curtis, M., Kelsey, J. L., Bachrach, L. K., Greendale, G., Sowers, M. F., & Sainani, K. L. (2010). Nutritional factors that influence change in bone density and stress fracture risk among young female cross-country runners. *PM&R*, 2(8), 740-750.
- NIH Consensus Development Panel on Osteoporosis Prevention, Diagnosis, and Therapy. (2001). Osteoporosis prevention, diagnosis, and therapy. *Jama, 285*(6), 785-795.

- Nilsonne, G., Lekander, M., Åkerstedt, T., Axelsson, J., & Ingre, M. (2016). Diurnal variation of circulating interleukin-6 in humans: a meta-analysis. *PLoS One, 11*(11), e0165799.
- Nishiyama, K. K., & Shane, E. (2013). Clinical imaging of bone microarchitecture with HRpQCT. *Curr Osteoporos Rep, 11*(2), 147-155.
- Njeh, C. F., Fuerst, T., Hans, D., Blake, G. M., & Genant, H. K. (1999). Radiation exposure in bone mineral density assessment. *Appl Radiat Isot*, *50*(1), 215-236.
- Nybo, L., Nielsen, B., Pedersen, B. K., Møller, K., & Secher, N. H. (2002). Interleukin-6 release from the human brain during prolonged exercise. *J Physiol*, *542*(Pt 3), 991-995.
- O'Keefe, E. L., Torres-Acosta, N., O'Keefe, J. H., & Lavie, C. J. (2020). Training for longevity: the reverse J-curve for exercise. *Mo Med*, *117*(4), 355-361.
- O'Leary, T. J., Rice, H. M., & Greeves, J. P. (2021). Biomechanical basis of predicting and preventing lower limb stress fractures during arduous training. *Curr Osteoporos Rep*, 19(3), 308-317.
- Ostrowski, K., Hermann, C., Bangash, A., Schjerling, P., Nielsen, J. N., & Pedersen, B. K. (1998a). A trauma-like elevation of plasma cytokines in humans in response to treadmill running. *J Physiol*, *513*(3), 889-894.
- Ostrowski, K., Rohde, T., Zacho, M., Asp, S., & Pedersen, B. K. (1998b). Evidence that interleukin-6 is produced in human skeletal muscle during prolonged running. *J Physiol*, 508(Pt 3), 949-953.
- Otis, C. L., Drinkwater, B., Johnson, M., Loucks, A., & Wilmore, J. (1997). American College of Sports Medicine position stand: the Female Athlete Triad. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 29(5), i-ix.
- Owens, D. J., Allison, R., & Close, G. L. (2018). Vitamin D and the athlete: current perspectives and new challenges. *Sports Med*, 48(Suppl 1), 3-16.
- Pacifici, R. (2012). Role of T cells in ovariectomy induced bone loss—revisited. *J Bone Miner Res*, 27(2), 231-239.
- Paffenbarger, R. S., Jr., Hyde, R. T., Wing, A. L., & Hsieh, C. C. (1986). Physical activity, allcause mortality, and longevity of college alumni. *N Engl J Med*, *314*(10), 605-613.
- Pal, R., Aggarwal, A., Sachdeva, N., Ram, S., Garg, A., Bhansali, A., & Bhadada, S. K. (2021). Age- and sex-specific concentrations of bone remodeling markers in healthy Indian adults with and without vitamin D deficiency. *Arch Osteoporos*, 16(1), 10.
- Panteghini, M., & Pagani, F. (1995). Biological variation in bone-derived biochemical markers in serum. Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 55(7), 609-616.
- Papageorgiou, M., Dolan, E., Elliott-Sale, K. J., & Sale, C. (2018a). Reduced energy availability: implications for bone health in physically active populations. *Eur J Nutr*, 57(3), 847-859.

- Papageorgiou, M., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Parsons, A., Tang, J. C. Y., Greeves, J. P., Fraser, W. D., & Sale, C. (2017). Effects of reduced energy availability on bone metabolism in women and men. *Bone*, 105, 191-199.
- Papageorgiou, M., Martin, D., Colgan, H., Cooper, S., Greeves, J. P., Tang, J. C. Y., Fraser, W. D., Elliott-Sale, K. J., & Sale, C. (2018b). Bone metabolic responses to low energy availability achieved by diet or exercise in active eumenorrheic women. *Bone*, 114, 181-188.
- Pasiakos, S. M., Margolis, L. M., Murphy, N. E., McClung, H. L., Martini, S., Gundersen, Y., Castellani, J. W., Karl, J. P., Teien, H. K., Madslien, E. H., Stenberg, P. H., Young, A. J., Montain, S. J., & McClung, J. P. (2016). Effects of exercise mode, energy, and macronutrient interventions on inflammation during military training. *Physiol Rep*, 4(11), e12820.
- Pasricha, S. R., Tye-Din, J., Muckenthaler, M. U., & Swinkels, D. W. (2021). Iron deficiency. *Lancet*, 397(10270), 233-248.
- Pedersen, B. K., Bruunsgaard, H., Ostrowski, K., Krabbe, K., Hansen, H., Krzywkowski, K., Toft, A., Søndergaard, S. R., Petersen, E. W., Ibfelt, T., & Schjerling, P. (2000). Cytokines in aging and exercise. *Int J Sports Med*, 21 Suppl 1, S4-9.
- Pedersen, B. K., Steensberg, A., Fischer, C., Keller, C., Ostrowski, K., & Schjerling, P. (2001). Exercise and cytokines with particular focus on muscle-derived IL-6. *Exerc Immunol Rev*, 7, 18-31.
- Peeling, P. (2010). Exercise as a mediator of hepcidin activity in athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *110*(5), 877-883.
- Peeling, P., Blee, T., Goodman, C., Dawson, B., Claydon, G., Beilby, J., & Prins, A. (2007). Effect of iron injections on aerobic-exercise performance of iron-depleted female athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 17(3), 221-231.
- Peeling, P., Dawson, B., Goodman, C., Landers, G., & Trinder, D. (2008). Athletic induced iron deficiency: new insights into the role of inflammation, cytokines and hormones. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 103(4), 381-391.
- Peeling, P., Dawson, B., Goodman, C., Landers, G., Wiegerinck, E. T., Swinkels, D. W., & Trinder, D. (2009a). Cumulative effects of consecutive running sessions on hemolysis, inflammation and hepcidin activity. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 106(1), 51-59.
- Peeling, P., Dawson, B., Goodman, C., Landers, G., Wiegerinck, E. T., Swinkels, D. W., & Trinder, D. (2009b). Effects of exercise on hepcidin response and iron metabolism during recovery. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 19(6), 583-597.
- Peeling, P., Dawson, B., Goodman, C., Landers, G., Wiegerinck, E. T., Swinkels, D. W., & Trinder, D. (2009c). Training surface and intensity: inflammation, hemolysis, and hepcidin expression. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 41(5), 1138-1145.
- Peeling, P., McKay, A. K. A., Pyne, D. B., Guelfi, K. J., McCormick, R. H., Laarakkers, C. M., Swinkels, D. W., Garvican-Lewis, L. A., Ross, M. L. R., Sharma, A. P., Leckey, J. J.,

& Burke, L. M. (2017). Factors influencing the post-exercise hepcidin-25 response in elite athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *117*(6), 1233–1239.

- Peeling, P., Sim, M., Badenhorst, C. E., Dawson, B., Govus, A. D., Abbiss, C. R., Swinkels, D. W., & Trinder, D. (2014). Iron status and the acute post-exercise hepcidin response in athletes. *PLoS One*, 9(3), e93002.
- Peeling, P., Sim, M., & McKay, A. K. A. (2023). Considerations for the consumption of vitamin and mineral supplements in athlete populations. *Sports Med* Online ahead of print.
- Peters, H. P., De Vries, W. R., Vanberge-Henegouwen, G. P., & Akkermans, L. M. (2001). Potential benefits and hazards of physical activity and exercise on the gastrointestinal tract. *Gut*, 48(3), 435-439.
- Petkus, D. L., Murray-Kolb, L. E., & De Souza, M. J. (2017). The unexplored crossroads of the female athlete triad and iron deficiency: a narrative review. *Sports Med*, 47(9), 1721-1737.
- Petkus, D. L., Murray-Kolb, L. E., Scott, S. P., Southmayd, E. A., & De Souza, M. J. (2019). Iron status at opposite ends of the menstrual function spectrum. *J Trace Elem Med Biol*, 51, 169-175.
- Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., & R Core Team. (2022). *nlme: linear and nonlinear mixed effects* models. <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=nlme</u>
- Podlogar, T., Leo, P., & Spragg, J. (2022). Using VO2max as a marker of training status in athletes—can we do better? *J Appl Physiol*, 133(1), 144-147.
- Pottratz, S. T., Bellido, T., Mocharla, H., Crabb, D., & Manolagas, S. C. (1994). 17 betaestradiol inhibits expression of human interleukin-6 promoter-reporter constructs by a receptor-dependent mechanism. *J Clin Invest*, *93*(3), 944-950.
- Pye, S. R., Ward, K. A., Cook, M. J., Laurent, M. R., Gielen, E., Borghs, H., Adams, J. E., Boonen, S., Vanderschueren, D., Wu, F. C., & O'Neill, T. W. (2017). Bone turnover predicts change in volumetric bone density and bone geometry at the radius in men. *Osteoporos Int, 28*(3), 935-944.
- Ramos, E., Kautz, L., Rodriguez, R., Hansen, M., Gabayan, V., Ginzburg, Y., Roth, M. P., Nemeth, E., & Ganz, T. (2011). Evidence for distinct pathways of hepcidin regulation by acute and chronic iron loading in mice. *Hepatology*, 53(4), 1333-1341.
- Reed, J. L., De Souza, M. J., Mallinson, R. J., Scheid, J. L., & Williams, N. I. (2015). Energy availability discriminates clinical menstrual status in exercising women. J Int Soc Sports Nutr, 12(1), 11.
- Riggs, B. L., Khosla, S., & Melton 3rd, L. J. (2002). Sex steroids and the construction and conservation of the adult skeleton. *Endocr Rev*, 23(3), 279-302.
- Rizzone, K. H., Ackerman, K. E., Roos, K. G., Dompier, T. P., & Kerr, Z. Y. (2017). The epidemiology of stress fractures in collegiate student-athletes, 2004-2005 through 2013-2014 academic years. J Athl Train, 52(10), 966-975.

- Robson-Ansley, P., Barwood, M., Canavan, J., Hack, S., Eglin, C., Davey, S., Hewitt, J., Hull, J., & Ansley, L. (2009a). The effect of repeated endurance exercise on IL-6 and sIL-6R and their relationship with sensations of fatigue at rest. *Cytokine*, 45(2), 111-116.
- Robson-Ansley, P., Barwood, M., Eglin, C., & Ansley, L. (2009b). The effect of carbohydrate ingestion on the interleukin-6 response to a 90-minute run time trial. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform, 4*(2), 186-194.
- Robson-Ansley, P., Walshe, I., & Ward, D. (2011). The effect of carbohydrate ingestion on plasma interleukin-6, hepcidin and iron concentrations following prolonged exercise. *Cytokine*, *53*(2), 196-200.
- Roe, M. A., Collings, R., Dainty, J. R., Swinkels, D. W., & Fairweather-Tait, S. J. (2009). Plasma hepcidin concentrations significantly predict interindividual variation in iron absorption in healthy men. Am J Clin Nutr, 89(4), 1088-1091.
- Roecker, L., Meier-Buttermilch, R., Brechtel, L., Nemeth, E., & Ganz, T. (2005). Ironregulatory protein hepcidin is increased in female athletes after a marathon. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 95(5-6), 569-571.
- Ronsen, O., Lea, T., Bahr, R., & Pedersen, B. K. (2002). Enhanced plasma IL-6 and IL-1ra responses to repeated vs. single bouts of prolonged cycling in elite athletes. J Appl Physiol, 92(6), 2547-2553.
- Roshandel, D., Holliday, K. L., Pye, S. R., Boonen, S., Borghs, H., Vanderschueren, D., Huhtaniemi, I. T., Adams, J. E., Ward, K. A., Bartfai, G., Casanueva, F., Finn, J. D., Forti, G., Giwercman, A., Han, T. S., Kula, K., Lean, M. E., Pendleton, N., Punab, M., Silman, A. J., Wu, F. C., Thomson, W., & O'Neill, T. W. (2010). Genetic variation in the RANKL/RANK/OPG signaling pathway is associated with bone turnover and bone mineral density in men. *J Bone Miner Res*, 25(8), 1830-1838.
- Ruddick, G. K., Lovell, G. A., Drew, M. K., & Fallon, K. E. (2019). Epidemiology of bone stress injuries in Australian high performance athletes: A retrospective cohort study. J Sci Med Sport, 22(10), 1114-1118.
- Rudolph, S. E., Caksa, S., Gehman, S., Garrahan, M., Hughes, J. M., Tenforde, A. S., Ackerman, K. E., Bouxsein, M. L., & Popp, K. L. (2021). Physical activity, menstrual history, and bone microarchitecture in female athletes with multiple bone stress injuries. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 53(10), 2182-2189.
- Sagayama, H., Kondo, E., Tanabe, Y., Ohnishi, T., Yamada, Y., & Takahashi, H. (2020). Bone mineral density in male weight-classified athletes is higher than that in male enduranceathletes and non-athletes. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*, 36, 106-110.
- Sale, C., & Elliott-Sale, K. J. (2019). Nutrition and athlete bone health. *Sports Med*, 49(Suppl 2), 139-151.
- Sale, C., Varley, I., Jones, T. W., James, R. M., Tang, J. C., Fraser, W. D., & Greeves, J. P. (2015). Effect of carbohydrate feeding on the bone metabolic response to running. J Appl Physiol, 119(7), 824-830.

- Santos, L., Elliott-Sale, K. J., & Sale, C. (2017). Exercise and bone health across the lifespan. *Biogerontology*, 18(6), 931-946.
- Sas, A. A., Jamshidi, Y., Zheng, D., Wu, T., Korf, J., Alizadeh, B. Z., Spector, T. D., & Snieder, H. (2012). The age-dependency of genetic and environmental influences on serum cytokine levels: a twin study. *Cytokine*, 60(1), 108-113.
- Scharhag, J., Meyer, T., Auracher, M., Gabriel, H. H., & Kindermann, W. (2006). Effects of graded carbohydrate supplementation on the immune response in cycling. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 38(2), 286-292.
- Schini, M., Vilaca, T., Gossiel, F., Salam, S., & Eastell, R. (2022). Bone turnover markers: basic biology to clinical applications. *Endocrine Reviews*, 44(3), 417-473.
- Schipilow, J. D., Macdonald, H. M., Liphardt, A. M., Kan, M., & Boyd, S. K. (2013). Bone micro-architecture, estimated bone strength, and the muscle-bone interaction in elite athletes: an HR-pQCT study. *Bone*, 56(2), 281-289.
- Schoffelen, P. F. M., den Hoed, M., van Breda, E., & Plasqui, G. (2019). Test-retest variability of VO2max using total-capture indirect calorimetry reveals linear relationship of VO2 and Power. Scand J Med Sci Sports, 29(2), 213-222.
- Scofield, K. L., & Hecht, S. (2012). Bone health in endurance athletes: runners, cyclists, and swimmers. *Curr Sports Med Rep*, 11(6), 328-334.
- Scott, J. P., Sale, C., Greeves, J. P., Casey, A., Dutton, J., & Fraser, W. D. (2012). Effect of fasting versus feeding on the bone metabolic response to running. *Bone*, 51(6), 990-999.
- Scott, J. P., Sale, C., Greeves, J. P., Casey, A., Dutton, J., & Fraser, W. D. (2013). Effect of recovery duration between two bouts of running on bone metabolism. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 45(3), 429-438.
- Shahani, S., Braga-Basaria, M., Maggio, M., & Basaria, S. (2009). Androgens and erythropoiesis: past and present. *J Endocrinol Invest*, 32(8), 704-716.
- Shao, J., Zhou, S. S., Qu, Y., Liang, B. B., Yu, Q. H., & Wu, J. (2020). Correlation between bone turnover and metabolic markers with age and gender: a cross-sectional study of hospital information system data. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord*, 21(1), 603.
- Sherk, V. D., Wherry, S. J., Barry, D. W., Shea, K. L., Wolfe, P., & Kohrt, W. M. (2017). Calcium supplementation attenuates disruptions in calcium homeostasis during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 49(7), 1437-1442.
- Shimada, T., Hasegawa, H., Yamazaki, Y., Muto, T., Hino, R., Takeuchi, Y., Fujita, T., Nakahara, K., Fukumoto, S., & Yamashita, T. (2004). FGF-23 is a potent regulator of vitamin D metabolism and phosphate homeostasis. *J Bone Miner Res*, 19(3), 429-435.
- Siegert, I., Schodel, J., Nairz, M., Schatz, V., Dettmer, K., Dick, C., Kalucka, J., Franke, K., Ehrenschwender, M., Schley, G., Beneke, A., Sutter, J., Moll, M., Hellerbrand, C., Wielockx, B., Katschinski, D. M., Lang, R., Galy, B., Hentze, M. W., Koivunen, P., Oefner, P. J., Bogdan, C., Weiss, G., Willam, C., & Jantsch, J. (2015). Ferritin-mediated
iron sequestration stabilizes hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha upon LPS activation in the presence of ample oxygen. *Cell Rep, 13*(10), 2048-2055.

- Sim, M., Dawson, B., Landers, G., Swinkels, D. W., Tjalsma, H., Trinder, D., & Peeling, P. (2013). Effect of exercise modality and intensity on post-exercise interleukin-6 and hepcidin levels. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 23(2), 178-186.
- Sim, M., Dawson, B., Landers, G., Swinkels, D. W., Tjalsma, H., Yeap, B. B., Trinder, D., & Peeling, P. (2015). Oral contraception does not alter typical post-exercise interleukin-6 and hepcidin levels in females. *J Sci Med Sport*, 18(1), 8-12.
- Sim, M., Dawson, B., Landers, G., Wiegerinck, E., Swinkels, D., Townsend, M.-A., Trinder, D., & Peeling, P. (2012). The effects of carbohydrate ingestion during endurance running on post-exercise inflammation and hepcidin levels. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 112(5), 1889-1898.
- Sim, M., Garvican-Lewis, L. A., Cox, G. R., Govus, A., McKay, A. K. A., Stellingwerff, T., & Peeling, P. (2019). Iron considerations for the athlete: a narrative review. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 119(7), 1463-1478.
- Simm, P. J., Bicknell-Royle, J., Lawrie, J., Nation, J., Draffin, K., Stewart, K. G., Cameron, F. J., Scheffer, I. E., & Mackay, M. T. (2017). The effect of the ketogenic diet on the developing skeleton. *Epilepsy Res*, 136, 62-66.
- Sims, N. A. (2021). Influences of the IL-6 cytokine family on bone structure and function. *Cytokine*, 146, 155655.
- Smith, E. M., Alvarez, J. A., Kearns, M. D., Hao, L., Sloan, J. H., Konrad, R. J., Ziegler, T. R., Zughaier, S. M., & Tangpricha, V. (2017). High-dose vitamin D3 reduces circulating hepcidin concentrations: A pilot, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial in healthy adults. *Clin Nutr*, 36(4), 980-985.
- Smith, E. S., McKay, A. K. A., Ackerman, K. E., Harris, R., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Stellingwerff, T., & Burke, L. M. (2022). Methodology review: a protocol to audit the representation of female athletes in sports science and sports medicine research. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 32(2), 114-127.
- Smock, A. J., Hughes, J. M., Popp, K. L., Wetzsteon, R. J., Stovitz, S. D., Kaufman, B. C., Kurzer, M. S., & Petit, M. A. (2009). Bone volumetric density, geometry, and strength in female and male collegiate runners. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 41(11), 2026-2032.
- Snyder, R. A., Koester, M. C., & Dunn, W. R. (2006). Epidemiology of stress fractures. *Clin* Sports Med, 25(1), 37-52, viii.
- Song, L. (2017). Calcium and bone metabolism indices. Adv Clin Chem, 82, 1-46.
- Sornay-Rendu, E., Boutroy, S., Duboeuf, F., & Chapurlat, R. D. (2017). Bone microarchitecture assessed by HR-pQCT as predictor of fracture risk in postmenopausal women: the OFELY study. J Bone Miner Res, 32(6), 1243-1251.

- Starkie, R. L., Angus, D. J., Rolland, J., Hargreaves, M., & Febbraio, M. A. (2000). Effect of prolonged, submaximal exercise and carbohydrate ingestion on monocyte intracellular cytokine production in humans. *J Physiol*, 528, 647-655.
- Starkie, R. L., Arkinstall, M. J., Koukoulas, I., Hawley, J. A., & Febbraio, M. A. (2001a). Carbohydrate ingestion attenuates the increase in plasma interleukin-6, but not skeletal muscle interleukin-6 mRNA, during exercise in humans. *J Physiol*, 533(Pt 2), 585-591.
- Starkie, R. L., Rolland, J., Angus, D. J., Anderson, M. J., & Febbraio, M. A. (2001b). Circulating monocytes are not the source of elevations in plasma IL-6 and TNF-alpha levels after prolonged running. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 280*(4), C769-C774.
- Steensberg, A., Febbraio, M. A., Osada, T., Schjerling, P., van Hall, G., Saltin, B., & Pedersen, B. K. (2001). Interleukin-6 production in contracting human skeletal muscle is influenced by pre-exercise muscle glycogen content. *J Physiol*, 537, 633-639.
- Steensberg, A., van Hall, G., Osada, T., Sacchetti, M., Saltin, B., & Klarlund Pedersen, B. (2000). Production of interleukin-6 in contracting human skeletal muscles can account for the exercise-induced increase in plasma interleukin-6. *J Physiol*, 529(Pt 1), 237-242.
- Stěpán, J. J., Lachman, M., Zvěrina, J., Pacovský, V., & Baylink, D. J. (1989). Castrated men exhibit bone loss: effect of calcitonin treatment on biochemical indices of bone remodeling. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 69(3), 523-527.
- Stewart, L. A., Clarke, M., Rovers, M., Riley, R. D., Simmonds, M., Stewart, G., & Tierney, J.
 F. (2015). Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses of individual participant data: the PRISMA-IPD Statement. *Jama*, 313(16), 1657-1665.
- Stürznickel, J., Hinz, N., Delsmann, M. M., Hoenig, T., & Rolvien, T. (2022). Impaired bone microarchitecture at distal radial and tibial reference locations is not related to injury site in athletes with bone stress injury. *Am J Sports Med*, 50(12), 3381-3389.
- Swain, D. P., Abernathy, K. S., Smith, C. S., Lee, S. J., & Bunn, S. A. (1994). Target heart rates for the development of cardiorespiratory fitness. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 26(1), 112-116.
- Szulc, P., Garnero, P., Munoz, F., Marchand, F., & Delmas, P. D. (2001). Cross-sectional evaluation of bone metabolism in men. *J Bone Miner Res*, 16(9), 1642-1650.
- Szulc, P., Naylor, K., Hoyle, N. R., Eastell, R., & Leary, E. T. (2017). Use of CTX-I and PINP as bone turnover markers: National Bone Health Alliance recommendations to standardize sample handling and patient preparation to reduce pre-analytical variability. *Osteoporos Int, 28*(9), 2541-2556.
- Taaffe, D. R., Robinson, T. L., Snow, C. M., & Marcus, R. (1997). High-impact exercise promotes bone gain in well-trained female athletes. *J Bone Miner Res*, 12(2), 255-260.
- Tam, N., Santos-Concejero, J., Tucker, R., Lamberts, R. P., & Micklesfield, L. K. (2018). Bone health in elite Kenyan runners. J Sports Sci, 36(4), 456-461.
- Tarnopolsky, L. J., MacDougall, J. D., Atkinson, S. A., Tarnopolsky, M. A., & Sutton, J. R. (1990). Gender differences in substrate for endurance exercise. *J Appl Physiol*, 68(1), 302-308.

- Telford, R. D., Sly, G. J., Hahn, A. G., Cunningham, R. B., Bryant, C., & Smith, J. A. (2003, Jan). Footstrike is the major cause of hemolysis during running. *J Appl Physiol*, 94(1), 38-42.
- Tenforde, A. S., Barrack, M. T., Nattiv, A., & Fredericson, M. (2016). Parallels with the Female Athlete Triad in male athletes. *Sports Med*, 46(2), 171-182.
- Tenforde, A. S., Carlson, J. L., Sainani, K. L., Chang, A. O., Kim, J. H., Golden, N. H., & Fredericson, M. (2018). Sport and triad risk factors influence bone mineral density in collegiate athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 50(12), 2536-2543.
- Tenforde, A. S., & Fredericson, M. (2011). Influence of sports participation on bone health in the young athlete: a review of the literature. *PM&R*, *3*(9), 861-867.
- Tervo, T., Nordström, P., & Nordström, A. (2010). Effects of badminton and ice hockey on bone mass in young males: a 12-year follow-up. *Bone, 47*(3), 666-672.
- Thomas, D. T., Erdman, K. A., & Burke, L. M. (2016). Position of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, Dietitians of Canada, and the American College of Sports Medicine: nutrition and athletic performance. *J Acad Nutr Diet*, 116(3), 501-528.
- Tian, A., Ma, J., Feng, K., Liu, Z., Chen, L., Jia, H., & Ma, X. (2019). Reference markers of bone turnover for prediction of fracture: a meta-analysis. *J Orthop Surg Res, 14*(1), 68.
- Timmons, B. W., Tarnopolsky, M. A., & Bar-Or, O. (2004). Immune responses to strenuous exercise and carbohydrate intake in boys and men. *Pediatr Res*, 56(2), 227-234.
- Toft, A. D., Falahati, A., & Steensberg, A. (2011). Source and kinetics of interleukin-6 in humans during exercise demonstrated by a minimally invasive model. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 111(7), 1351-1359.
- Townsend, R., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Currell, K., Tang, J., Fraser, W. D., & Sale, C. (2017). The effect of postexercise carbohydrate and protein ingestion on bone metabolism. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *49*(6), 1209-1218.
- Toxqui, L., Pérez-Granados, A. M., Blanco-Rojo, R., Wright, I., de la Piedra, C., & Vaquero, M. P. (2014). Low iron status as a factor of increased bone resorption and effects of an iron and vitamin D-fortified skimmed milk on bone remodelling in young Spanish women. *Eur J Nutr*, 53(2), 441-448.
- Toxqui, L., & Vaquero, M. (2015). Chronic iron deficiency as an emerging risk factor for osteoporosis: a hypothesis. *Nutrients*, 7(4), 2324-2344.
- Tran, J., Rice, A. J., Main, L. C., & Gastin, P. B. (2015). Profiling the training practices and performances of elite rowers. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*, 10(5), 572-580.
- Troutt, J. S., Rudling, M., Persson, L., Ståhle, L., Angelin, B., Butterfield, A. M., Schade, A. E., Cao, G., & Konrad, R. J. (2012). Circulating human hepcidin-25 concentrations display a diurnal rhythm, increase with prolonged fasting, and are reduced by growth hormone administration. *Clin Chem*, 58(8), 1225-1232.

- van Hall, G., Steensberg, A., Sacchetti, M., Fischer, C., Keller, C., Schjerling, P., Hiscock, N., Møller, K., Saltin, B., Febbraio, M. A., & Pedersen, B. K. (2003). Interleukin-6 stimulates lipolysis and fat oxidation in humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 88(7), 3005-3010.
- Vasikaran, S., Eastell, R., Bruyère, O., Foldes, A. J., Garnero, P., Griesmacher, A., McClung, M., Morris, H. A., Silverman, S., Trenti, T., Wahl, D. A., Cooper, C., Kanis, J. A., & I. O. F. IFCC Bone Marker Standards Working Group. (2011). Markers of bone turnover for the prediction of fracture risk and monitoring of osteoporosis treatment: a need for international reference standards. *Osteoporos Int, 22*(2), 391-420.
- Vasikaran, S., Thambiah, S. C., Tan, R. Z., & Loh, T. P. (2024). The use of bone-turnover markers in Asia-Pacific populations. *Ann Lab Med*, 44(2), 126-134.
- Vasikaran, S. D., Chubb, S. P., Ebeling, P. R., Jenkins, N., Jones, G. R., Kotowicz, M. A., Morris, H. A., Schneider, H. G., Seibel, M. J., & Ward, G. (2014). Harmonised Australian reference intervals for serum PINP and CTX in adults. *Clin Biochem Rev*, 35(4), 237-242.
- Venables, W. N., & Ripley, B. D. (2002). Modern Applied Statistics with S (4th ed.). Springer.
- Verroken, C., Zmierczak, H. G., Goemaere, S., Kaufman, J. M., & Lapauw, B. (2018). Bone turnover in young adult men: cross-sectional determinants and associations with prospectively assessed bone loss. *J Bone Miner Res*, 33(2), 261-268.
- Videman, T., Levälahti, E., Battié, M. C., Simonen, R., Vanninen, E., & Kaprio, J. (2007). Heritability of BMD of femoral neck and lumbar spine: a multivariate twin study of Finnish men. *J Bone Miner Res*, 22(9), 1455-1462.
- Viguet-Carrin, S., Garnero, P., & Delmas, P. D. (2006). The role of collagen in bone strength. Osteoporos Int, 17(3), 319-336.
- Volek, J. S., Noakes, T., & Phinney, S. D. (2015). Rethinking fat as a fuel for endurance exercise. *Eur J Sport Sci*, 15(1), 13-20.
- Waller, M. F., & Haymes, E. M. (1996). The effects of heat and exercise on sweat iron loss. Med Sci Sports Exerc, 28(2), 197-203.
- Walsh, J. S., Henry, Y. M., Fatayerji, D., & Eastell, R. (2009). Lumbar spine peak bone mass and bone turnover in men and women: a longitudinal study. *Osteoporos Int, 20*(3), 355-362.
- Wang, S., Mu, R., Zhang, X., Yun, K., Shang, H., & Zhao, M. (2020). Biological variation in serum bone turnover markers. *Ann Clin Biochem*, 57(2), 144-150.
- Warden, S. J., Burr, D. B., & Brukner, P. D. (2006). Stress fractures: pathophysiology, epidemiology, and risk factors. *Curr Osteoporos Rep, 4*(3), 103-109.
- Weir, J. B. (1949). New methods for calculating metabolic rate with special reference to protein metabolism. *J Physiol*, 109(1-2), 1-9.

- Wewege, M. A., & Ward, R. E. (2018). Bone mineral density in pre-professional female ballet dancers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Sci Med Sport, 21(8), 783-788.
- Wheeler, G. D., Singh, M., Pierce, W. D., Epling, W. F., & Cumming, D. C. (1991). Endurance training decreases serum testosterone levels in men without change in luteinizing hormone pulsatile release. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 72(2), 422-425.
- Wheeler, G. D., Wall, S. R., Belcastro, A. N., & Cumming, D. C. (1984). Reduced serum testosterone and prolactin levels in male distance runners. *Jama*, 252(4), 514-516.
- Wheeler, J. A., & Clinkenbeard, E. L. (2019). Regulation of fibroblast growth factor 23 by iron, EPO, and HIF. *Curr Mol Biol Rep, 5*(1), 8-17.
- Wherry, S. J., Swanson, C. M., & Kohrt, W. M. (2022). Acute catabolic bone metabolism response to exercise in young and older adults: A narrative review. *Exp Gerontol*, 157, 111633.
- WHO. (2020). WHO guideline on use of ferritin concentrations to assess iron status in individuals and populations. World Health Organization.
- Williams, C., & Sapra, A. (2020). Osteoporosis markers. StatPearls Publishing LLC.
- Williams, N. I., Leidy, H. J., Hill, B. R., Lieberman, J. L., Legro, R. S., & De Souza, M. J. (2015). Magnitude of daily energy deficit predicts frequency but not severity of menstrual disturbances associated with exercise and caloric restriction. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab*, 308(1), E29-39.
- Williams, N. I., Mallinson, R. J., & De Souza, M. J. (2019). Rationale and study design of an intervention of increased energy intake in women with exercise-associated menstrual disturbances to improve menstrual function and bone health: The REFUEL study. *Contemp Clin Trials Commun*, 14, 100325.
- Wongdee, K., Rodrat, M., Teerapornpuntakit, J., Krishnamra, N., & Charoenphandhu, N. (2019). Factors inhibiting intestinal calcium absorption: hormones and luminal factors that prevent excessive calcium uptake. *J Physiol Sci*, 69(5), 683-696.
- Wood, R. I., & Stanton, S. J. (2012). Testosterone and sport: current perspectives. *Horm Behav*, *61*(1), 147-155.
- Woodson, G. (2000). Dual X-ray absorptiometry T-score concordance and discordance between the hip and spine measurement sites. *J Clin Densitom*, *3*(4), 319-324.
- Wörns, M. A., Victor, A., Galle, P. R., & Höhler, T. (2006). Genetic and environmental contributions to plasma C-reactive protein and interleukin-6 levels a study in twins. *Genes Immun*, 7(7), 600-605.
- Wrighting, D. M., & Andrews, N. C. (2006). Interleukin-6 induces hepcidin expression through STAT3. Blood, 108(9), 3204-3209.
- Writing Group for the ISCD Position Development Conference. (2004). Diagnosis of osteoporosis in men, premenopausal women, and children. J Clin Densitom, 7(1), 17-26.

- Wu, C. H., Chang, Y. F., Chen, C. H., Lewiecki, E. M., Wüster, C., Reid, I., Tsai, K. S., Matsumoto, T., Mercado-Asis, L. B., Chan, D. C., Hwang, J. S., Cheung, C. L., Saag, K., Lee, J. K., Tu, S. T., Xia, W., Yu, W., Chung, Y. S., Ebeling, P., Mithal, A., Ferrari, S. L., Cooper, C., Lin, G. T., & Yang, R. S. (2021). Consensus statement on the use of bone turnover markers for short-term monitoring of osteoporosis treatment in the Asia-Pacific region. J Clin Densitom, 24(1), 3-13.
- Wu, X., Ding, J., Xu, X., Wang, X., Liu, J., Jiang, J., Liu, Q., Kong, G., Huang, Z., Yang, Z., & Zhu, Q. (2019). Ketogenic diet compromises vertebral microstructure and biomechanical characteristics in mice. *J Bone Miner Metab*, 37(6), 957-966.
- Wu, X., Huang, Z., Wang, X., Fu, Z., Liu, J., Huang, Z., Kong, G., Xu, X., Ding, J., & Zhu, Q. (2017). Ketogenic diet compromises both cancellous and cortical bone mass in mice. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 101(4), 412-421.
- Xu, Y., Li, G., Du, B., Zhang, P., Xiao, L., Sirois, P., & Li, K. (2011). Hepcidin increases intracellular Ca2+ of osteoblast hFOB1.19 through L-type Ca2+ channels. *Regul Pept*, 172(1-3), 58-61.
- Yang, Q., Jian, J., Katz, S., Abramson, S. B., & Huang, X. (2012). 17β-estradiol inhibits iron hormone hepcidin through an estrogen responsive element half-site. *Endocrinology*, 153(7), 3170-3178.
- Yeager, K. K., Agostini, R., Nattiv, A., & Drinkwater, B. (1993). The female athlete triad: disordered eating, amenorrhea, osteoporosis. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 25(7), 775-777.
- Zanker, C. L., & Swaine, I. L. (1998). Relation between bone turnover, oestradiol, and energy balance in women distance runners. *Br J Sports Med*, *32*(2), 167-171.
- Zanker, C. L., & Swaine, I. L. (2000). Responses of bone turnover markers to repeated endurance running in humans under conditions of energy balance or energy restriction. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 83(4-5), 434-440.
- Zengin, A., Kropp, B., Chevalier, Y., Junnila, R., Sustarsic, E., Herbach, N., Fanelli, F., Mezzullo, M., Milz, S., Bidlingmaier, M., & Bielohuby, M. (2016). Low-carbohydrate, high-fat diets have sex-specific effects on bone health in rats. *Eur J Nutr*, 55(7), 2307-2320.
- Zhang, H., Wang, A., Shen, G., Wang, X., Liu, G., Yang, F., Chen, B., Wang, M., & Xu, Y. (2021). Hepcidin-induced reduction in iron content and PGC-1β expression negatively regulates osteoclast differentiation to play a protective role in postmenopausal osteoporosis. *Aging*, 13(8), 11296-11314.
- Zheng, H., Badenhorst, C. E., Lei, T. H., Liao, Y. H., Che Muhamed, A. M., Fujii, N., Kondo, N., & Mündel, T. (2021). Menstrual phase and ambient temperature do not influence iron regulation in the acute exercise period. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol*, 320(6), R780-R790.
- Zoch, M. L., Clemens, T. L., & Riddle, R. C. (2016). New insights into the biology of osteocalcin. *Bone*, 82, 42-49.

Zughaier, S. M., Alvarez, J. A., Sloan, J. H., Konrad, R. J., & Tangpricha, V. (2014). The role of vitamin D in regulating the iron-hepcidin-ferroportin axis in monocytes. *J Clin Transl Endocrinol*, 1(1), 19-25.

9 Chapter 9: Research Portfolio Appendix

9.1 Statements of Contribution

Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A, Burke L.M. (2023). Bone turnover markers and bone mineral density values in an elite athlete cohort: what is 'normal'? In preparation for *Bone*.

Contribution statement: NF contributed to the conception and design, assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, drafting, revising, and approval of the final manuscript. AM contributed to the conception and design, assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, revising, and approval of the final manuscript. LB contributed to the conception and design, data analysis and interpretation, revising, and approval of the final manuscript.

Approximate percentage contributions: N.C. Fensham 70%; A.K.A. McKay 15%; L.M. Burke 15%

I acknowledge that my contribution to the above paper is above 50%

N.C. Fensham

08/07/2023

As principal supervisor of this project, I certify that the above contributions are true and correct:

L.M. Burke

A.K.A. McKay

Fensham N.C., Heikura I.A., McKay A.K.A, Tee N., Ackerman K.E., Burke L.M. (2022). Short-term carbohydrate restriction impairs bone formation at rest and during prolonged exercise to a greater degree than low energy availability. *J Bone Miner Res.* 37(10):1915-25.

Contribution statement: NF contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, drafting, revising and approval of the final manuscript. IH contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, drafting, revising and approval of the final manuscript. AM contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, and revising and approval of the final manuscript. NT contributed to the conception and design, collection of data, data analysis and interpretation, and revising and approval of the final manuscript. KA contributed to data interpretation and revising and approval of the final manuscript. LB contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, and revising and approval of the final manuscript. LB contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, and revising and approval of the final manuscript.

Approximate percentage contributions: N.C. Fensham 55%; I.A. Heikura 25%; A.K.A. McKay 5%; N. Tee 2.5%; K.E. Ackerman 2.5%; L.M. Burke 10%

I acknowledge that my contribution to the above paper is above 50%

N.C. Fensham

08/07/2023

As principal supervisor of this project, I certify that the above contributions are true and correct:

L.M. Burke

I.A. Heikura 25/07/2023 A.K.A. McKay 14/07/2023 N. Tee 25/07/2023

K.E. Ackerman

Fensham, N. C., Govus, A. D., Peeling, P., Burke, L. M., & McKay, A. K. A. (2023). Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis. *Sports Med.*

Contribution statement: NF contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, drafting, revising and approval of the final manuscript. AG contributed to data analysis and interpretation and revising and approval of the final manuscript. PP contributed to data interpretation and revising and approval of the final manuscript. LB contributed to data interpretation and revising and approval of the final manuscript. AM contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, revising and approval of the final manuscript.

Approximate percentage contributions: N.C. Fensham 60%; A.D. Govus 10%; P. Peeling 5%; L.M. Burke 5%; A.K.A. McKay 20%

I acknowledge that my contribution to the above paper is above 50%

N.C. Fensham

08/07/2023

As principal supervisor of this project, I certify that the above contributions are true and correct:

L.M. Burke

A.D. Govus

25/07/2023

P. Peeling

25/07/2023

A.K.A. McKay

Contribution statement: NF contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, drafting, revising and approval of the final manuscript. AKA contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, revising and approval of the final manuscript. NT contributed to the collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, revising and approval of the final manuscript. BL contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, revising and approval of the final manuscript. BA contributed to collection of data, revising and approval of the final manuscript. AM contributed to collection of data, revising and approval of the final manuscript. MR contributed to collection of data, revising and approval of the final manuscript. LB contributed to the conception and design, collection and assembly of data, data analysis and interpretation, revising and approval of the final manuscript.

Approximate percentage contributions: N.C. Fensham 55%; A.K.A. McKay 10%; N. Tee 5%; B. Lundy 10%; B. Anderson 2.5%; A. Morabito 2.5%; M.L.R. Ross 5%; L.M. Burke 10%

I acknowledge that my contribution to the above paper is above 50%

N.C. Fensham

As principal supervisor of this project, I certify that the above contributions are true and correct:

L.M. Burke

08/07/2023

Fensham N.C., McKay A.K.A., Tee N., Lundy B., Anderson B., Morabito A., Ross M.L.R.,

Burke, L.M. (2022). Sequential submaximal training in elite male rowers does not result in

amplified increases in interleukin-6 or hepcidin. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab. 32(3):177-85.

A.K.A. McKay	14/07/2023
N. Tee	25/07/2023
B. Lundy	25/07/2023
B. Anderson	26/07/2023
A. Morabito	26/07/2023
M. Ross	26/07/2023

9.2 Appendices to Publications

The supplementary files to Chapter 5 of this thesis can be accessed at: <u>https://figshare.com/s/ac093950756743c13b47</u>

This is a **private link** for use by the examiners of this thesis only.

These files are supplementary to the following publication online ahead of print in *Sports Medicine*.

Fensham, N. C., Govus, A. D., Peeling, P., Burke, L. M., & McKay, A. K. A. (2023). Factors influencing the hepcidin response to exercise: an individual participant data meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* doi: 10.1007/s40279-023-01874-5 [online ahead of print]

END OF DOCUMENT